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0CS LANDS ACT AMENDMENTS AND COASTAL ZONE
MANAGEMENT ACT AMENDMENTS

FRIDAY, MARCH 14, 1975
U.S. SENATE,

CoMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
ANp THE CoMMITTEE ON COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committees met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 1202,
Dirksen Office Building, Hon. Ernest F. Hollings, presiding.

Present: Senators Jackson, Metcalf, Johnston, Stone, Bumpers,
Fannin, Bartlett, Hollings, Mathias, and Tunney.

Also present for Interior Committee; Grenville Garside, special
counsel and staff director; Daniel A. Dreyfus, deputy staff director for
legislation; William J. Van Ness, chief counsel; James Barnes and
Richard Grundy, professional staff for the majority ; Harrison Loesch,
minority counsel; and David P. Stang, deputy director for the mi-
nority; for Commerce Committee; John Hussey, director, NOPS;
and Pamela Baldwin, professional staff member.

Senator Horrings.. The committees will please come to order.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ERNEST F. HOLLINGS, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA

Our chairman, Senator Jackson, is now chairing the ERDA. hear-
ings. We are all pressed to take action on the economic recovery pro-
gram of the Government. We are temporarily setting aside the emer-
gency bill, until it comes up for a vote, which will be momentarily.
Senator Jackson and I have opening statements which I will file for
the record.

[The prepared statements of Senators Jackson and Hollings
follow :]

STATEMENT OF HoON. HENRY M. JACKSON, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE
OF WASHINGTON

This is a joint hearing of the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs and
the Committee on Commerce on pending bills dealing with Federal Outer Con-
tinental Shelf oil and gas development and its impact on the coastal zone. Because
of the widespread interest in these issues we have invited all the members of the
National Fuels and Energy Policy Study and the National Ocean Policy Study to
participate.

During the next decade, development of conventional oil and gas from the U.S.
Outer Continental Shelf may well provide the largest single source of increased
domestic energy. Despite the intense and justified concern of many people over the
potential economic, social and environmental impacts of OCS oil and gas develop-
ment, both on the ocean and its resources, and, probably even more, onshore, there
is an increasing feeling that, if done properly, OCS development may well be
more acceptable environmentally than other potential domestic energy resources
such as massive strip mining for coal and oil shale.

1
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Because the OCS represents such a large and promising area for oil and gas
exploration, the Congress must update the Quter Continental Shelf Lands Act of
1953, which has never been amended, to provide adequate authority and guidelines
for the kind of development activity that probably will take place in the next
few years. The law must be revised before any large-scale expansion vf OCS leas-
ing, particularly in “frontier areas.”

Outer Continental Shelf oil and gas is owned by all the people of the United
States, and the Federal Government has a responsibility to assure that it is
developed in a manner which benefits all the people. At the same time, I believe
the Federal Government must recognize the special impacts of Quter Continental
Shelf development on those citizens living in the coastal zone.

The need for better working relationships between the Federal Government and
the coastal States and for Federal assistance to coastal States impacted by
Federal decisions to develop the Outer Continental Shelf are two of the major
reasons why I introduced the Energy Supply Act of 1974 (8. 3221) a year ago.

Despite intense opposition from the Administration and the oil and gas in-
dustry, the Senate passed 8. 3221 by a 64-23 vote,

In addition to Federal-State relationships, the other major policy issues
involved are:

(1) methods of separating OCS oil and gas exploration activities from decisions
to develop and produce the oil and gas;

(2) alternative leasing systems or other methods of allowing private industry
to develop OCS oil and gas :

(3) improvements in the planning and execution of environmental baseline
studies, monitoring studies, and preparation of environment impact statements;

(4) improvements in regulation and enforcement of OCS operating practices
for safety and environmental protection including possible reassignments of
responsibilities among the Federal agencies; and

(5) the extent to which industry information about the resources should be
divulged to the government and to the public.

Separation of OCS exploration activity from the decision to develop and
produce the oil and gas discovered is probably the most controversial of these
issues, However, this principle has been endorsed by the National Governors
Conference and the National Conference of State Legislatures. The governors
and State legislators share my view that the people of the United States, who
own these irreplaceable resources, should have a much better idea of their nature
and extent before turning them over to private industry for development.

The noise level of the debate on this issue gets particularly high when the
method of separation suggested is Federal exploration prior to leasing to
industry.

When I voted for the OCS Lands Act in 1953 I did not believe that it was
immutable, Times and conditions change. 1975 is not 1953.

The industry and the Administration must accept the fact that Congress is
going to change the present leasing system. I hope that this year the Adminis-
tration and industry witnesses will give us constructive suggestions for change
rather than simply opposing any and all change as they did last year.

If there is no objection, I will put into the record at this time, copies of my
letter to the coastal state governors together with their replies, copies of the
policy statements of the National Governors Conference and National Conference
of State Legislatures, and the text of each bill being considered at the joint
hearings.

STATEMENT oF HoN. ErNesT F. HorLiNGs, A U.S, SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF
SouTH CAROLINA

Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the Commerce Committee and the National Ocean
Policy Study, I am very pleased to join you and your colleagues on the Interior
Committee in holding hearings to consider several bills to reform our policies
and practices for managing federally-owned oil and natural gas resources on
the Outer Continental Shelf, and to protect our coastal zones in the process. I
believe we will see significant legislative reforms in OCS management this year.
The fine cooperation between our committees, the clear consensus for reform we
saw in the Senate passage of OCS legislation last year, and the overwhelming
public support for reform indicate that this is an idea whose time has come.
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Without a doubt, the greatest spur to change in OCS practices has come in-
advertantly from the present and previous Administrations, as a result of their
proposals to lease this year as much as 10 million acres of offshore lands, includ-
ing acreage in the Atlantic, the Guif of Alaska, and the Paclfic off southern
California. I do not quarrel with the desire of Presidents Nixon and Ford to be-
gln as soon as possible to learn the extent of the oll and gas resources in these
frontler areas. I am not a proponent of delay. But I do quarrel with the ill-
concelved program for 1975. An analysis of the Administration’s program pre-
pared for us by the staff of the Office of Technology Assessment reveals:

1, The Department of the Interior's proposed leasing program for 1975 in the
Atlantic and other frontler areas is based on woefully outdated projections of the
rf'isource base, the future demand for oil and gas, and the movement of oil
prices.

2. The Department of the Interlor has grossly inaccurate notlons about the
concerns of the people of coastal states on offshore oil leasing policy.

8. The Department of the Interior is using “ple-in-the-sky” estimates of the
oll industry’s capability to explore and develop a vast quantity of offshore lands
in a timely and efficient manner.

4, And perhaps most damaging of all, the Department of the Interior is un-
dermining the basic free enterprise system Secretary Morton claims to be pro-
tecting by virtually guaranteeing lack of competition in offshore bidding.

Mr. Chairman, at this time I would like to submit a copy of the full OTA
staff study into the hearing record.*

Fortunately, there are alternative ways to approach the frontier Outer Con-
tinental Shelf so that the interests of the coastal states and the American peo-
ple who own the resources are fully protected. The root of the current problem
seems to be that we make key decisions to lease on the basis of very little re-
source information, and then later, when we know the extent and location of
the resources, we have no opportunity for public involvement in the critical de-
cisions about what rate of production to follow, where and how to bring the oil
ashore, and what onshore facilities to provide. I believe the answer to this
dilemma is to keep the resources in public ownership until we know how much
oil and gas are in the frontier areas. We can learn these facts through a pro-
gram of government-sponsored exploration, conducted mainly by contract with
private drilling companies, as proposed in my bill, 8. 426. We can begin ex-
ploring right away and only delay the actual leasing of offshore lands until
later.

By conducting and paying for exploration with federal funds, the government
and the taxpayers would be assuming some new risk. There is the likelihood, of
course, of drilling dry holes along with productive ones. But this risk isn’t as
great or as new as it seems, because when the o0il companies drill dry holes they
get to write them off on their corporate income tax returns, thereby transferring
much of the expense to the taxpayers through lost revenues. I am convinced that
the public would find a small additional risk acceptable because the potential
benefits are high and the alternatives are so clearly unsatisfactory.

The chart on the wall indicates a feasible schedule for undertaking a govern-
ment-contract exploration program in new areas of the OCUS. This schedule dem-
onstrates that the new program need not cause any delay in going into the new
areas. The current leasing program being promoted by the Administration is cur-
rently bogged down in litigation with the States, and the potential for further
delays on account of environmental opposition is great. On the other hand, with
b&c;ad pu-by.c”support, government exploratory drilling could be underway by late
1976,

The interests of the coastal states must be protected by providing them with
financial assistance to plan for and cope with the onshore facilitles and public
services that offshore oil and gas development will require. The idea of a fund
to assist these States was incorporated in the OCS bill that passed the Senate
last year. This session I am proposing to place the Coastal Impact Fund under
the administration of the Secretary of Commerce through NOAA’s Coastal Zone
Management Program. That program is a viable, broadly supported effort in
comprehensive planning by States, with Federal matching funds, for develop-
ment and preservation of the coastal zones. 8. 588 would amend the Coastal Zone
Management Act of 1972 to set up a fund of $200 million annually to assist the

*The Office of Technology Assessment staff study was retained in committee filles.
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States in dealing with the results of energy resource development or energy
facllity siting along the coasts. It would also require Federal leasing of OCS
lands to be certified as consistent with approved State coastal zone management
plans,

Mr. Chairman, the key to this issue is the fact that these are public resources,
owned by all the people and managed for the people by thelr government., We
do not propose to take away any rights from the oil companies. We simply pro-
pose to ensure that the privileges enjoyed by the companies when they develop
and produce public resources are in the public interest. These hearings will give
us an opportunity to reflne our proposals in response to the many voices of loeal,
State and Federal government as well as industry and citizens’ organizations.
I expect spirited debate during our hearings, and I look forward to early Senate
passage of amendments to the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act and the Coastal
Zone Management Act, with the substantial help of the views of the many wit-
nesges we will hear in these hearings.
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Senator HoLrings. Do any of my colleagues wish to make an open-
ing statement {

STATEMENT OF HON. J. BENNETT JOHNSTON, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF LOUISIANA

Senator JouNsTON, Mr. Chairman, I would just like to say that I am
very pleased to get these hearings underway and look forward to
hearing what the Secretary has to say. The question of development
of the Quter Continental Shelf is as important to this country and
its energy needs as any single question, certainly on the short run.

I think one of the reasons that we have not gotten the pace of devel-
opment in the Outer Continental Shelf is because of the natural re-
sistance of the coastal States to allow their Quter Continental Shelf to
be developed with the attendant environmental risk not only offshore
but onshore.

Their feeling, as they look at the example of those coastal States
that have deveTopment, such as Louisiana where they can see that off-
shore development and the onshore impact and the costs that it makes
to the State, they see that example and they don’t want it.

I think that the kind of approach that we had last year, Mr. Chair-
man, in that bill that we jointly worked on that would allow some re-
compense for the coastal States, I think that kind of approach will
have to be taken. I look forward to hearing the Secretary’s testi-
mony on that. I know he is attuned to that need and to the need, not
only to develop the Outer Continental Shelf, but to assure the co-
operation of the coastal States. Thank you very much.

Senator Horranas. Thank you, Senator Johnston.

I would like to insert in the record a statement by Senator Stevens.

[The statement of Senator Stevens follows:]



STATEMENT BY SENATOR TED STEVENS
REGARDING S, 130
BEFORE A JOINT COMMITTEE HEARING
OF THE INTERIOR COMMITTEE AND THE
OCEAN POLICY STUDY COMMITTEE

Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to testify regarding
8§, 130, a bill I introduced to authorize revenues from leases
on the Outer Continental Shelf to be made available to coastal

and other states.

This bill would distribute the royalties and other
revenues from Outer Continental Shelf lands to the adjacent
coastal state, 25 percent; the other states, 25 percent; and
the U. 8. Treasury, 50 percent. Currently these revenues from
Outer Continental Shelf lands are not shared with the states
but go directly to the U, S, Treasury. S. 130 would correct

this deficiency.

On most other public landes producing royalty revenues
owned by the Federal government, a revenue sharing plan is
already in existence which requires that a portion of these
revenues be distributed to the state in which the lands are

located., This schedule is set forth at 30 U,S.C. 191.



For years, many states have sought a system for dis-
tributing royalty revenues from Outer Continental Shelf lands.

This Congress several bills have been introduced on this subject.

The need for revenue sharing is clear. Although oil,
gas, and other minerals are located within Federal lands,. the
Quter Continental Shelf, the adjacent state provides considerable
governmental services to the industries and people engaged in
exploration and production, But the state government affected
receives no share of the royalties, This is particularly unfair
in view of the fact that states on which royalty producing

Federal public lands are located share in such royalties.

Mineral exploration and development, whether on Federal
public lands or Outer Continental Shelf lands, is a cooperative
venture, Private industry, state government, local government,
and the Federal government all must assume some of the burden
and should be entitled to a fair share of the benefits. Currently,
since all OCS Federal royalties are now deposited in the General
Treasury of the United States, the adjacent ccastal states must

bear an unfair burden.

The funds involved are not inconsiderable. The total
Outer Continental Shelf revenues, including royalties, bonuses,
and rentals for 1973 totaled almost $3.5 billion. In 1972, the

figure was over $2.5 billion., These figures do not reflect the



very considerable royalties that will accrue after oil and gas
production begins on the Outer Continental Shelf in other areas,
The Council on Environmental Quality in their April report to
the President estimated that the Gulf of Alaska has a higher
potential yield of oil and gas than any of the other areas
studied. The report also noted the environmental, social, and
economic problems that would confront Alaska, if and when these

vast resources in the Gulf of Alaska are developed.

My bill will, for the first time, provide that royalties
will be shared directly with the other non-adjacent states--in-
land as well as coastal, It provides a fair revenue sharing
formula and will be easily administrable, I alsoc noted that
the Review Committee of the National Academy of Sciences and
the National Academy of Engineering while analyzing the recent
report of the Council on Environmental Quality noted the need
for some form of revenue sharing from development of the OQuter

Continental Shalf, The committee opined:

...that royalties and/or bonuses, whichever
are applicable, should be distributed as
benefits to those by whom the costs are
borne. Because many of the costs of en-
vironmental protection and degradation are
incurred locally, some portion of the dollar
royalty benefits of 0OCS development should
be returned by the Federal Government to
these locales to offset coastal planning,
regulatory, and other associated costs.
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As Governor Hammond indicated in his testimony before
this committee, OCS development in Alaska means new towns and
development in places where there is none existing, This is
vastly different than in some areas in the "Lower 48" where
existing transportation networks and physical facilities and

services currently exist.

One other area of concern that has recently come to my
attention that I would like to emphasize today is' the necessity
of any legislation in this area providing for a direct pay-
ment to the local county, borough, or political subdivision
that will bear the direct focus of the on-shore impact. It may not
be sufficient to assure that these revenues go directly to
the affected state., Perhaps it is necessary in any legislation
adopted this Congress to insure that the affected county,
borough, or political subdivision be assured the revenues
necessary to provide for the on-shore impact caused by 0CS

development.

Mr., Chairman, we must also be concerned with making
sure that the affected states are included in the decision-
making process concerning OCS development. This type of
partnership as well as a fair division of the 0CS revenue
is necessary to insure prompt and orderly development of our

vast OCS resources.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to include at the end of
my remarks a table of the Outer Continental Shelf receipts

for fiscal years 1953-73,
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OUTER CONTINENTAL SHELF REVENUE AND PRODUCTION VALUE-~
PERCENTAGE CUMULATIVE REVENUE OF CUMULATIVE PRODUCTION
VALUE, CALENDAR YEARS 1953-73

Year Royalties Total revenue
All States:
1953 $ 967,882 $ 2,358,172
1954 2,748,977 147,660,265
1955 5,140,006 117,197,082
1956 7,629,383 11,715,526
1957 11,391,245 14,840,216
1858 17,423,878 20,150,076
1959 26,539,977 118,828,715
19580 37,085,301 232,781,831
1961 47,920,332 51,345,41Y
1962 66,096,334 564,569,574
_ 1863 _ _ _ 76,999,225 98,963,285
1964 . 88,400,230 184,939,272
1865 102,862,540 146,445,376
= 1966 136,987,537 354,465,657
1367 157,607,609 675,859,202
1968 201,136,931 1,558,052,293
1969 240,090,666 362,028,240
1970 282,494,568 1,237,527,860
1971 350,042,488 456,012,307
1972 363,556,339 2,624,957,875
1873 401,126,114 3,494,981,440
TOTAL,
ALL STATES $2,625,000,0001 $12,577,000,000l

lRounded off to nearest million.

49-982 O - 75 - pt.1 - 2
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Senator Horrines. We, of the Committee of Commerce, are grateful
for the chance to sit and have joint hearings on these matters to ex-
pedite consideration by the committees and by us as Senators.

_With that said, we welcome as our witness this morning the dis-
tinguished Secretary of the Interior, Secretary Rogers Morton. Secre-
tary Morton, if you would identify your colleagues for the record and
proceed as you wish. We are glad to have you.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROGERS C. B. MORTON, SECRETARY OF THE
INTERIOR, ACCOMPANIED BY ROYSTON HUGHES, ASSISTANT
SECRETARY; DAVID LINDGREN, DEPUTY SOLICITOR; MONTY
KLEPPER, OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR OF THE GEOLOGICAL SUR-
VEY; AND DARIUS GASKINS, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF THE OUTER
CONTINENTAL SHELF

Secretary Morron. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the

committee. I have with me this morning Assistant Secretary Hughes
of the Department, who has our budget and program area. I have the
Deputy Solicitor, Mr. David Lindgren on his right. On my left, I have
Mr. Monty Klepper who is from the Office of the Director of the Geo-
logical Survey and on his left, Mr. Darius Gaskins, who is Director
of our Office of the Outer Continental Shelf. He works for Mr. Hughes
and is totally involved in the Quter Continental Shelf matters.
. First, let me say Mr. Chairman, that I regret that Senator Jackson
1s not here because I think the work he has done in the development of
S. 521 is exceedingly commendable. The bill has been thought through
well, Most of the things that are authorized in this bill are things that
we already have the authority to do and in many cases, are doing.

We have some disagreement over some of the features. I think it is
& little too early in the legislative process to totally embrace it. We
know that bills of this magnitude that throu%-h both houses of Con-
gress often get changed a great deal. Nevertheless, I think that what
the chairman of the great Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs
in the Senate has done, is going to be a great contribution to our work.

I welcome this opportunity to meet with you and discuss the future
development of energ3{1 resources on the Quter Continental Shelf. The -
scope of the bills you have before you and the fact that joint hearings
are being held reflect, I think, an appropriate focus on the range of
issues raised by the prospect of accelerated OCS development.

Comments directed specifically to the bills before your committees
have been provided separately in my letter to you. My statement today
is directed toward the basic 1ssues that you have identified.

[See p. 17 for Department letter referred to above.]

Secretary MorroN. You are all familiar with the general case for
accelerated OCS leasing, in terms of the energy and economic needs
of the country. Let me just say that I think the reduced dependence
on imports and the secure supplies of oil and gas that are essential
to the economic well being and security of our Nation will require
greatly increased efforts to develop the energy resources of the Quter
Continental Shelf during the next 10 years. The question before us
today is how can we undertake this effort in a responsible fashion—
protecting the public’s interest in the development of their resources,
giving due consideration to the environmental quality of our coastal
communities and permitting those States most directly affected by
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OCS development to have commensurate participation in decision
making processes.

OC§ Ic;evelcgpment and fair market value. The public has a right
to expect a fair price for the rights to commercial development of
resources in the public domain. In part, this is a matter of informa-
tion.

Through purchase of data on the open market and receipt of data
from lessees, the U.S. Geological Survey has built up an inventory of
geophysical and geologic information that equals or surpasses that
of any firm or group of firms bidding for OCS leases. Regulations
we have proposed would grant the Survey access to this data with-
out payment, through receipt of information gathered under explora-
tion permits and leases on the OCS.

Since March 1974, the geophysical and geologic data has been inte-
ﬁ'ated into an improved tract evaluation and bid rejection system, A

onte Carlo simulation model is used to estimate the value of each
tract just prior to a lease sale, thereby establishing minimum accepta-
ble bid levels. Since the inception of this system approximately 16
percent of the high bids offered have been rejected as Inadequate.

Beyond our own best estimate of a tract’s value, we rely on com-
petitive auctions to ensure receipt of fair market value. We have
undertaken a number of efforts to increase the competitiveness of our
lease sales:

A (froposed ban on joint bidding amoig major oil companies, pro-

ed data disclosure regulations that would make public all geologic
ata gathered under OCS leases, a royalty bidding experiment in
lease sale No. 36 to assess the impact of reduced front-money require-
ments on competition in bidding, a computer simulation analysis of
alternative bidding systems, royalty bidding, bonus bidding with in-
creased royalty rates, net progt payments in lieu of royalties, and
deferred bonus payments, to assess the possibilities for reducing front-
money requirements without unduly increasing the probability that
production will be lost or delayed downstream.

The objectives of any bidding system must be to (a) insure receipt
of fair market value, (K) provide incentives for prompt and thorough
development, and (c) open access to the OCS for all firms capable of
working leases in an environmentally responsible manner. Qur analyses
to date indicate that those objectives are not always mutually com-
patible and that striking an appropriate balance may require different
ground rules in different areas. I expect to have any necessary changes
in the bidding ground rules established under current law and in time
to affect lease sales in the frontier areas.

PROTECTING THE ENVIRONMENT

Under the direction of the Bureau of Land Management, we have
initiated a major new environmental study program. The first phase
is underway and involves going out into the frontier areas to assess
their current biologic, physical, meteorologic, chemical and geologic
conditions. o )

Establishment of this benchmark of oceanographic conditions will
permit us to later measure the cumulative effects of offshore develop-
ment. The research also aids us in the preparation of site-specific envi-
ronmental impact statements, selection of tracts for sale and the de-
velopment of special lease stipulations.
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Once exploration and development get underway in any area, an
environmental monitorin yiro ram is initiated. ’i:his program in-
volves a careful analysis of all the factors that go into establishing the
initial environmental benchmark for an area. ()ga,reful monitoring and
assessment of changes in the environment will permit prompt action
on any necessary corrective measures.

In addition to the benchmark and monitoring efforts, special studies
are being conducted on spill trajectories, toxicity of potential pollu-
tants and the socioeconomic impact of offshore development. :

Funding for the overall environmental studies program is $20.5
million in fiscal year 1975 and we are seeking $44.7 million in fiscal
year 1976,

I want also to emphasize the efforts that the U.S. Geological Survey
has made to improve its safety program. Since the Santa Barbara o1l
spill, six new OCS operating orders and nine revised orders have been
issued, two new orders and four revisions are currently in process, we
are seeking public comment on prospective operating orders for the
Gulf of Alaska, Bering Sea a,ng Atlantic OCS areas, and we have
increased the total inspection staff from 12 to 126.

Our commitment is to have operating standards that provide for at
least as much safety and pollution prevention and control as the stand-
ards of adjacent coastal States.

In addition to internal studies, safety management studies have been
conducted by a team of specialists from the National Aeronautics and
Space Administration, a committee of the National Academy of Engi-
neering, and an interdisciplinary team directed by the science and
public policy program at the University of Oklahoma. Geological Sur-
vey has reviewed these studies and acted promptly to integrate relevant
recommendations into its ongoing safety program. )

A safety alert system has been established to immediately notify
all operators of failures and accidents in an ares so they can take
appropriate action to prevent similar accidents from occurring on their
tracts.

The results of Geological Survey’s continuing efforts to improve its
safety program are now a matter of record. In the six years that have
elapsed since the Santa Barbara spill, more than 5,000 wells have
been drilled on the OCS and the number of fixed structures has in-
creased from 1,575 to 2,050. Durine this period, there have been only
three incidents of environmental damages from offshore operations,
none of major impact. A very small probability of a major spill will
always remain, but the know-how and the procedures exist now for
greatly decreasing this probability and containing the effects of any
spills that do occur.

STATE PARTICIPATION

Development of the energy resources on the Outer Continental
Shelf will provide substantial benefits to the entire Nation in terms
of secure supplies of oil and gas. However. we recognize that there
are risks and potential costs associated with offshore development
which will be faced primarily bv those States and communities off
whose shore the development will take place. Understandably, these
States and these communities have a very special interest in the conduct
of the OCS leasing program.
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Let me first indicate where we have already provided for State par-
ticipation in the leasing process.

e design and conduct of the studies I mentioned earlier in dis-
cussing the environmental studies program are carefully reviewed by
the OCS Research Management Advisory Board. The coastal States
are represented on the board along with the Environmental Protection
Agency, the National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administra-
tion and agencies within the Interior Department.

Approximately 1 frear prior to the target date for any OCS sale,
the Department publishes in the Federal %egister a request for tract
nominations. In addition to industry, the States and general public
are asked to designate tracts in ar%road offshore region that they
think should or should not be offered for lease.

The information received in the nominations process is used to
make a tentative selection of tracts to be considered for a scheduled
lease sale. Before making this tentative tract selection, we will provide
to the adjacent States information on the tracts that did receive nomi-
nations. We, in fact, have already done this with Governor Hammond
and his staff regarding the proposed sale in the Gulf of Alaska.

Once a tentative selection of tracts is made, these tracts are sub-
jected to intensive environmental assessment in the preparation of a
site-specific environmental impact statement. California was asked to
support State officials to participate in preparation of the impact
statement for the proposed sale in southern California and continu-
ing State participation did occur. Many of the Atlantic coast Gover-
nors have also designated members of their staff to coordinate State
participation in preparation of future impact statements for the At-
lantic as well as in other aspects of the OCS program. This kind of
State involvement, in addition to any testimony at public hearings or
written comments on a draft impact statement, 1s essential to thorough
preparation of environmental impact statements.

Subsequent to preparation of the final environmental impact state-
ment for any given sale, the potential resource value, environmental
hazards, and conflicting land use issues are summarized and provide
the basis for final selection of the tracts to be offered in the sale. Dur-
ing my recent meeting with the Atlantic coast Governors, I committed
myself to discussing these issues with the Governors before making a
final tract selection for any OCS sales in the Atlantic. This commit-
ment stands for all OCS frontier areas.

State participation in the OCS leasing program extends beyond the
point of sale. Geological Survey personnel in the field routinely con-
sult with State geologists on the development and revision ofy 0Cs
operating orders and will continue to do so as we move into new
areas.

Actual development on any tract cannot take place without prior
departmental review and approval of development plans. In the fu-
ture, the Coastal Zone Management Act may ge interpreted as requir-
ing that any OCS development plans to be approved by Interior must
first be reviewed by affected coastal States to check for consistency
with their coastal zone management programs. This, along with State
and local jurisdiction over pipeline right-of-ways and refinery sit-
ing, should provide substantial leverage for the States in controlling
onshore development associated with activities offshore,
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I think it is clear that a concerted effort has been made to provide
coastal States with access at key points throughout the OCS leasing
process. There are at least two further steps these States would like
us to take.

First, the National Governors Conference has called for a formal
separation of decisions to lease in an area and to allow actual develop-
ment in that same area. Beyond current procedures, this would involve
deferring approval of any development plans on a field or related
grou of fields until the economic benefits and environmental costs of

eveloping that particular area are weighed by the Department in
consultation with the affected coastal States.

I support the objectives of the Governors conference proposal in
principle and have asked my staff to determine the administrative steps
necessary to put the policy into force without introducing undue delay
in development of the Nation’s energy resources. Our solicitor has in-
formed me that such objectives coulc{ be accomplished under-current
provisions of the OCS Lands Act.

Second, coastal States have expressed an interest in some form of
OCS revenue sharing. They feel that they will face a cFresent and
perhaps continuing need for financial assistance if OCS development
takes place off their shores—assistance for land use plannin§ and in-
creased provision of public facilities and services. Planning funds are
being provided through the coastal zone management program in the
amounts of $10 million in fiscal year 1975 and $14 million in fiscal
year 1976. Beyond this, we are actively developing a number of rev-
enue sharing options—ranging from impact aid grants to formula
grant revenue sharing—to assess the question of potential State and
local needs and the costs of various mechanisms for responding to
those needs. However, we have no recommendation to make at this
time.

Should we decide to go ahead with some kind of OCS revenue shar-
ing, legislation would be required. The administration is also prepar-
ing an oilspill liability bill.

Apart from these two matters, a responsible accelerated OCS leas-
ing program can be and is being developed under the OCS Lands
Act of 1958.

That concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. I would like
to simply add that yesterday I had a long and complete discussion on
the whole matter of revenue sharing with the President and members
of his staff at the White House. Also with other members of the ad-
ministration, He is very anxious that we proceed with our work toward
developing different types of options that he can look at and also, of
course, this has to be dovetailed with actions that will be taken by the
Congress that will affect OCS revenues and OCS activity.

So I can say that we are very much involved at the moment in dis-
cussions of various forms of revenue sharing or methods by which the
States can be compensated for out-of-pocket impact expenses that they
would have, either at the planning phase or at the development phase.
I will be glad to answer any questions.

[The letter referred to on p. 12 follows:]
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U.8. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, D.C., March 13, 1975.
Hon. HENRY M. JACKBON,

Chatrman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.O.

DeaAR Mg, CHAIRMAN: This responds to your request for the views of this
Department concerning several bills which deal with the energy resources of the
Outer Continental Shelf, 8. 521, 8. 426, 8. 81, 8. 130, and 8. 470. Also included
herein are our views on 8. 586, which is before the Committee.

‘We recommend that none of these bills be enacted, since appropriate action
with respect to OCS energy resources can be taken under existing law.

Qur present energy needs require a strong program to develop the oil and gas
resources of the Outer Continental Shelf, where this can be done with reasonable
protection of environmental values and without other seriously undesirable
impacts. More specifically, we must move ahead with exploration, leasing and
production on those frontier areas of the OCS where the environmental risks
are acceptable. In carrying out this program, we fully appreciate the need to
meet the legitimate concerns of affected individuals and organizations. The pro-
gram will be carried out in close cooperation with coastal States in their plan-
ning for possible increased local development,

I. THE BILLS

S. 521 is similar to 8. 3221 as passed by the Senate in the 93rd Congress, except
that it does not contain provisions similar to those in sections 303 and 304 of
S. 3221 dealing with an oil spill liability study and a fuel stamp study.

S. 521 would require the Secretary of the Interior to undertake a program of
promoting petroleum production from the Quter Continental Shelf subject to new
environmental and safety requirements. The Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act
would be amended to declare that United States policy is to make available for
leasing as soon as practicable all OCS lands determined to have geologically
favorable potential and be capable of developing without undue environmental
harm. To carry out this policy the Secretary would be required to develop a leas-
ing program, specifying the size, timing and location of leasing activity, that will
best meet energy needs for the 10-year period following approval. The program
would be subject to certain criteria directed toward overall resource manage-
ment, geographic decentralization of leasing, receipt of fair market value for
public resources and assuring that to the maximum extent practicable areas with
less environmental hazard are to be leased first. The Secretary would have to
prepare estimates of appropriations and staffing and an environmental impact
statement, and would have to coordinate the program with management pro-
grams being developed in the States or approved pursuant to the Coastal Zone
Management Act of 1972, An open nomination procedure would be established for
areas to be leased or excluded from leasing. The bill specifies matters to be
included in the environmental impact statement for leased areas and authorizes
the Secretary to obtain all information £from public or private sources necessary
to make evaluations required by the Act. It would also authorize setting aside in
certain areas National Strategic Energy Reserve status.

The Secretary would also be required to undertake a major QOCS oil and
gas survey. The Secretary, in cooperation with the Secretary of Commerce,
would be required 'to make extensive topographie, geological, and geophysical
maps available 8 months prior to the submission of bids. No part of the survey
and mapping program would be considered a major Federal action under the
National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 except drilling exploratory wells.
S. 521 also requires that the Department of the Interior and the National
Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration do environmental baseline and
monitoring studies prior to any new leasing on the OCS. The Secretary would
also be authorized to obtain from any lessee any existing data, excluding inter-
pretation of such data, about the oil and gas resources in the area subject to
the lease. Persons holding leases or permits for oil or gas exploration or develop-
ment on the OCS would be required to provide the Secretary with pertinent in-
formation concerning the area which the lease or permit covers. In addition, the
Secretary would be required to carry out a research and development program
to improve technology related to development of OCS oil and gas résources.
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The bill provides for a safety and environmental protection program which
would Include (1) safety and environmental standards for equipment used in
OOCRS exploration, development and production, (1i) equipment and performance
standards for oll spill cleanup plans and operations, and (iii) a safety regulation
enforcement program which includes specified Federal inspection of OCS oper-
ations. Issuance and continuance of leases would be conditioned upon compli-
ance with such regulations. The bill would also require all new oil and gas oper-
ations to use the best avallable technology whenever failure of equipment would
have substantial effect on public health, safety, or the environment,

‘A standard of strict liability for ol spill damages would be imposed on lease-
holders except where dameage is caused by war or the negligence of the Govern-
ment or by the negligent or intentional actlon of the damaged party. The bill
would also establish an Offshore Oil Pollution Settlements Fund which would
provide for the payment of all damages sustained by any person as the result
of discharge of oil or gas from any operations authorized under this Act, The
maximum amount of strict liability for claims arising out of one incident would
not exceed $100 million,

Section 8 of the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act would be revised to spec-
ify that bidding for OCS leases on a ‘“‘net profit” basis is allowed, in addition to
bonus bidding, but royalty bidding would would be excluded. The bill would
also permit the Secretary to sell Federal royalty oil by competitive bidding and
would prohibit him from continuing leases which would otherwise terminate,
unless there is a reasonable assurance of production from such leases within
the period of an extension. Additional provisions are included to assure full
development and maximum production from OCS leases, including a General
Accounting Office audit of shut-in wells, Secretarial unitization or cooperation
or pooling agreements, and review authority for development plans.

Ten percent of OCS revenues would be paid into a newly created Coastal
States Fund, subject to a $200 million per year maximum. The Secretary would
be authorized to make grants from the Fund to coastal States to ameliorate
adverse environmental effects and control secondary social and economic im-
pacts association with development of Federal OCS energy resources. The Sec-
retary of Commerce would establish requirements for grant eligibility, and such
grants would be administered in proportion to the effects and impacts of the
offshore oil and gas exploration, development, and production on such States.

The bill would also amend section 8 of the Outer Continental Shelf Lands
Act, as amended, by adding a provision giving the Governor of an adjacent
State the authority to request postponement of lease sales for up. to 8 years, if
he determines that such sale will result in adverse environmental or economic
impact or other damage to the State. The Secretary could provide for a shorter
postponement or deny the request for the postponement and the Governor of the
aggrieved State would have a right of appeal from any decision made by the
Secretary to the National Coastal Resources Appeals Board established pursu-
ant to the bill.

The Secretary would also be authorized to negotiate interim agreements to
permit energy resource development prior to final judicial resolution of disputes
relating to such resources. The President would be authorized to establish pro-
cedures for resolution of international or interstate boundary disputes.

8. 426, the “OCS Land Act Amendments of 1975, has as its purpose the estab-
lishment of a policy for the management of oil and natural gas for the OCS and
the protection of the marine and coastal environment. The bill is similar
to 8. 521. The Secretary would be required to develop a leasing program, specify-
ing the size, timing and location of leasing activity that will best meet energy
needs for the 10-year period following approval, subject to similar criteria. How-
ever, 8. 428 requires the submission to Congress of a leasing and development
plan within 90 days of offering a tract for lease, and places a moratorium on all
leasing where there has been no previous development or where it would be
environmentally hazardous until a Federal program is implemented and Con-
gress has concurred by silence with the development plan.

Like 8. 521, 8. 426 also authorizes an open nomination procedure for areas to
be leased or excluded from leasing. The procedure would be carried out by the
National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration. The bill also speciflied
matters to be included in the environmental impact statement and authorizes
the collection of ifformation necessary to make evaluation. :

8. 426 would also revise the bidding procedures on OCS leases to include, among
other things, net profit bidding. Like 8, 521, it would provide for research and
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development and the issuance of safety regulations for production within the
OCS and it has similar oil spill Hability provisions. The bill would also establish
a comprehensive exploration program with no exploratory drilling to be done
by any one other than the U.S. Government prior to the award of a lease, and
with the requirement of an Environmental Impact Statement. S. 428 is also
similar with respect to provisions for safety (except greater authority is given
to the Coast Guard), strict liability, an Offshore Oil Pollution Settlement Fund,
and a Coastal State Fund. There is also the same citizen suit provision as 8.
521. S. 426 also provides a similar provision giving authority to a Governor of a
coastal State to request postponement of lease sales for up to 3 years, but pro-
vides that conflicts between the Secretary and coastal State’s Governors be re-
solved by Congress rather than an Appeals Board.

§. 426 differs from S. 521 in that it provides minimum criteria for content of
the required leasing and development plan including certification of its consist-
ency with provisions of the Coastal Zone Management Act; requires the pro-
posed leasing and development plan to be submitted to the Governors of affected
coastal States 60 days prior to submitting the plan to Congress, requires that
no geological or geophysical exploration can be done without a permit issued by
the Secretary, and requires new safety regulations within a year of enactment
of the Act.

S. 81 would amend section 8 of the Quter Continental Shelf Lands Act to per-
mit the Governor of any coastal State to request postponement of any lease sale
for a maximum of three years. S. 81 is similar to section 210 of 8. 521 except that
it applies only to coastal States whose lands are within 300 statute miles of the
lands to be leased. The Secretary of the Interior could grant the request for
postponement, provide for a shorter postponement or deny the request. The
Governor could then appeal the Secretary’s decision to a newly created Nation-
al Coastal Resources Appeals Board within the Executive Office of the Presi-
dent which could overrule the Secretary.

8. 130 amends the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act (43 U.S.C. 1338) to pro-
vide that 25 percent of all rentals, royalties, or other sums paid to the Secretary
of the Interior or the Secretary of the Navy under or in connection with any
lease on the Outer Continental Shelf after the date of enactment would be paid
to the State adjacent to the portion of the OCS covered by the lease. Another 25
percent would be equally divided among the other States and the remaining 50
percerzct would be deposited in the U.S. Treasury and credited to miscellaneous
receipts.

S. 470 would amend the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 to suspend
Federal oil and gas leasing in areas seaward of State coastal zones until such
date as a coastal zone management program is approved or June 30, 1976, which-
ever comes first. B

8. 586 amends the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 to provide coastal
States adequate assistance to study, plan for, manage, control, ameliorate the
impact of energy facilities siting and energy resource development or produc-
tion which affects directly or indirectly the coastal zone.

8. 586 requires this Department to issue an annual report to Congress, in-
cluding a description of economiec, environmental, and social impacts of facility
siting and energy development and production and a description and evaluation
of regional planning mechanism, developed by coastal States. It also requires
all applicants for permits and leases to certify that their conduct is consistent
with any approved State management program.

S. 586 authorizes $200 million for fiscal year 1976 and each four succeeding
fiscal years for the Coastal Impact Fund. The Secretary of the Treasury is
authorized to make grants for studying, planning for, managing, controlling,
and ameliorating social and economic consequences of development, production,
or siting and for construction of public facilities or provision of public services
necessary to those coastal States likely to be significantly and adversely impacted
by development, production or siting of energy facilities. Grants are to be
coordinated with State coastal zone management programs, and funds are
to be allocated in proportion to anticipated or actual impact.

S. 586 also authorizes $5 million for fiscal year 1976 and for each three
succeeding fiscal years, for interstate coordination grants and for short term
coastal research assistance.

Under 8. 588 the scope of the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 is ex-
tended to beaches and islands, and dates for increased appropriations are
extended.
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II. DISCUSBION

Hixisting legislation provides a satisfactory framework for carrying out
the essential objectives of most of these bills, and we are moving toward
accompanying them. The existing Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act permits
substantial latitude for adjustment to changing circumstances and our pro-
gram for development of the OCS can be fully carried out under the present
law. Significant changes in that law could seriously delay achievement of the
degree of national energy independence which we believe is vital.

Discussed more specifically below are some of the more important aspects
in which we believe provisions of these bills are either unnecessary or undesirable.

A. Scope of leasing program—lease terms

Provisions limiting or otherwise modifying the scope of the OCS leasing
program are undesirable. For example, a goal such as that implied in 8. 521
of leasing all available prospectively productive OCS lands as soon as prac-
ticable is of uncertain significance. To the extent that it implies development
at a rate which may involve undesirable environmental or other effects, we
oppose it. Beyond this, we are proceeding with dispatch on a leasing program
which would make prospects available in all frontier areas by the end of 1978.
Actual sales would, of course, depend upon receipt of acceptable bids.

Conversely, the requirement that the most environmentally safe areas should
be leased first is too restrictive. Environmental hazards must be balanced by
potential resource values. On an area-wide basis, leasing would be appropriate
wherever the potential value of the energy resource is expected to exceed
environmental costs. Leasing on particular tracts may be unacceptable for
environmental reasons, but this would be determined on the basis of an envi-
ronmental impact statement.

A related consideration is the specific study or other requirements found in
several of the bills which are prerequisites to leasing. 8. 426, for example, would
place & moratorium on leasing of areas of the OCS where there has been no
previous development or where conditions are hazardous, until the Federal
exploratory program, required by the bill has been completed. The following
areas are listed as areas to which the moratorium would be applicable: Georges
Bank, Baltimore Canyon, Blake Plateau, the portion of the Florida Embayment
in the Atlantic Ocean, Southern California including the Santa Barbara Channel,
and the Gulf of Alaska. Present law adequately provides for this through the
National Environmental Policy Act and the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act,
and our policy is to expand our capability rapidly for determining all the facts
necessary to a balanced leasing program. The exploratory program required
is such a departure from present procedures that considerable time would
surely elapse before the new system could be established. In times of energy
shortage, this delay is unwise. As more fully discussed below, we also agree
that consultation with coastal States is appropriate, but requiring consent of
their governors is unwise in view of the broader national aspects of the OCS
program.

S. 426 would require approval of and operation under a development plan as a
term of the lease. The lessee’s plan would have to be consistent with the Secre-
tary’s broad development and leasing plan for the area and failure to comply
with the plan would terminate the lease. Although a plan could be modified, this
is too stringent a requirement because termination would be automatic. Lesser
penalties will frequently be more appropriate to deal with failure to follow the
plan. Termination is not necessarily in the public interest.

In contrast to the changes provided by these bills, present law provides suffi-
cient flexibility for an appropriate balancing of energy and environmental factors.
Our concern is to improve the leasing system within the present framework and
in this connection the Department recently has adopted a two-tier system for
designating tracts to be leased. Under it industry nominates promising areas and
the public at large is invited to comment on environmental and other considera-
tions bearing on tract selection. Based on this and its own independent review,
the Department then specifies areas to be leased. In this regard, we note that
the CEQ study has concluded that leasing can be carried out in the areas included
in that study if appropriate safety and environmental requirements are adhered
to in each area. We intend to require of the industry whatever design criteria and
practices are necessary to meet the CEQ concerns.

We currently require lessees to submit development plans subsequent to the
exploratory phase of the lease. We are seeking further to integrate these proce-
dures with the coastal zone management programs being developed by the coastal
States.
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We do not believe it appropriate to amend the OCS Act to require further
consistency or coordination with coastal zone management programs. In this
regard, it should be noted that selection 102 (1) of 8. 426 the definition of “coastal
zone” differs from the definition of this term in the Coastal Zone Management
Act. This could cause much needless confusion.

B. Receipt of fair market value for Federal OCS oil and gas

The OCS Lands Act presently provides that leasing of OCS lands shall be by
competitive sealed bidding on the basis of a cash bonus bid with a fixed royalty on
a bid royalty with a fixed bonus, but in no instance can the royalty be less than
12.5 percent. The leases are for a 5-year term. These provisions, coupled with
the Department’s geological experience and the means for acquiring such infor-
mation, are sufficiently flexible for institution of the most desirable alternative
leasing systems to promote competition while serving thhe public’s interest in
receiving a fair return for its resources and using those resources in the most
responsible manner. Several general issues bearing on receipt of fair market
value are discussed below.

1. Geographic and Geophysical Information—Assuring that the private sector
has access to information needed to make intelligent decisions with respect to
OCS energy resources is essential. Equally important is the desirability of main-
taining a resource information base which allows the Government adequate
knowledge of the quality and extent of the resources available for sale.

The Interior Department presently has the necessary authority and capability
to pursue these objectives. The U.S. Geological Survey has access under the
present OCS Lands Act to the same geophysical data as lease bidders, and has
the means for gathering substantially more offshore data than bidders. We will
publish shortly proposed rules to require more rapidly data disclosure. The De-
partment also now has adequate authority to undertake stratigraphic drilling in
frontier areas.

Under the rules we have proposed, geophysical data collected under exploration
permits would be made public within 10 years or whenever a lease is relinquished,
whichever period is less. The Department could release data earlier based on a
decision that this is necessary for the proper development of the field or area.
Deep stratigraphic tests would be released 5 years after date of completion or 60
days after issuance of the first Federal lease within 50 geographic miles of the
drill site. Geologic data would be released to the public in 6 months.

It would not be appropriate to amend the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act
at this time to require the development of specific informational programs.
The survey and mapping program required by both 8. 521 and 8. 426 would,
for example, impact quite heavily and perhaps undesirably on our OCS pro-
gram. These bills would require that a survey of OCS oil and gas resources be
conducted and that the Secretary maintain a current series of detailed topo-
graphie, geological, and geophysical maps of and reports about the OCS., A
plan for conducting the preseribed survey and mapping programs would have
to be submitted to Congress within 6 months after enactment. A progress re-
port to Congress would be required on an annual basis. Conducting such an
extensive mapping and survey effort would be extremely difficult and would
not likely produce results justifying the effort. Again, our present program
undertaken pursuant to existing authority and modified as needs change, should
be satisfactory.

2. Lease offering and conditions—Current Departmental practices and studies
are designed to assure that the lease auction of OCS resource are competitive
enough to insure receipt of fair market value. The Department has begun
to use a Monte Carlo simulation model in the estimation of the value of tracts
offered for lease. This simulation approach provides a more accurate repre-
sentation of the uncertainties inherent in hydrocarbon estimation. Through
the use of this model and improved bid rejection system, the Department is
in a position to more accurately assess whether the high bids received on tracts
reflect fair market value. Since the inception of the Monte Carlo program in
1974, approximately 16 percent of the high bids received have been rejected.
Here too, the proposed data disclosure regulations offer benefits in putting
all bidders on equal terms regarding the offshore geologic data they possess.

Proposed regulations banning joint bidding among the largest oil companies
were published in the Federal Register on February 21, 1975. All companies,
including their subsidiaries, that produce more than 1.6 million barrels of oil
and natural gas equivalent a day, will be banned from bidding jointly with
each other. Such companies are also precluded from making pre-lease arrange-
ments whereby an agreement is made between two companies to share a lease
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if one of the two is awarded the lease. Comments on the regulations are due on
March 25, 1975. The regulations are expected to be in effect for the proposed
California sale, now scheduled for mid-summer,

Different methods of bidding for OCS leases are under constant consideration.
Bonus bidding has historically been used for Federal OCS leasing. The Depart-
ment is currently analyzing alternative bidding methods available to it under
the OCS Lands Act of 1953. Concern has been raised over the heavy com-
mitment of “front end” capital associated with the cash bonus, fixed royalty
of 1824 percent method of leasing. Options are being reviewed to accomplish
the following: (1) lower front end costs, (2) assure payment of a fair share
of actual production to the Federal Government and (3) ensure the maxi-
mum economic recovery of each reservoir.

Among the bidding methods being considered are: Bonus bidding with in-
creased royalty rates; royalty bidding; bonus bidding with net profit payments
in lieu of royalties; net profit bidding; and deferred bonus payments with for-
giveness of the unpaid balance at the time of lease abandonment.

A test of the royalty bidding option took place in October 1974, Ten tracts were
offered with eight being leased and the results are currently being analyzed.

Both 8. 521 and 8. 426 would amend the OCS Act to eliminate the present
alternative of royalty bidding, and two new alternatives would be added involv-
ing net profit sharing. We object to provisions such as these, insofar as they
limit our flexibility in devising appropriate lease terms, particularly with respect
to royalty bidding.

C. Environmental and safety programs

The need for constantly improving our ervironmental protection and safety
programs is clear and we concur in the broad objective of several of the bills to
achieve this end. The actions we are taking in this regard are more fully set
forth below.

1. Ewnvironmental requirements.—The National Environmental Policy Act
requires the Interior Department to insure that environmental considerations
are fully taken into account in implementing the OCS Lands Act.

Both 8. 521 and S. 426 would add to the present law a section requiring a
Federal exploration program prior to leasing in frontier areas. While we agree
with the general aims of the provision, to obtain more information on which to
assess development possibilities and bidding, we are opposed to statutory estab-
lishment of such a program at this time. One of the analyses currently being
undertaken within the Department examines Federal exploration of OCS areas.
Different program options are under consideration. We believe it would be pre-
mature to attempt to establish a Federal exploratory program without first
analyzing all the alternatives and conducting analyses such as the studies the
Department is performing at the present time.

As part of our analysis of frontier OCS areas, an extensive program of envi-
ronmental studies has been initiated. The first phase occurs before leasing takes
place. It involves an assessment of the biologic, physical, meteorologic and geo-
logic conditions of an area. The establishment of this benchmark of oceano-
graphic conditions permits us to later measure any effects resulting from offshore
development. It also aids us in the preparation of environmental impact state-
ments, in the selection of tracts and in the development of lease stipulations
and criteria.

Once exploration and development takes place, an environmental monitoring
program is begun. This program involves the analysis of the same variables
included in the initial benchmark phase. Changes in the environment are detected
and, where necessary, corrective measures are promptly developed.

In addition to the benchmark and monitoring phases, special studies such as
spill trajectories, toxicity and socio-economic analyses, are also conducted.

The funding for fiscal year 1975 equals $20.5 million; proposed funding for
fiscal year 19768 equals $44.7 million. This program is coordinated through an
Outer Continental Research Management Advisory Board which consists of rep-
resentatives from the coastal States, EPA, NOAA, and agencies within the
Department of the Interior.

We are also doing environmental impact statements on the entire accelerated
leasing program and on each specific lease offering. We are conducting baseline
studies in all frontier areas.

We agree in principle with the objective of a more complete review of the
production phase of a lease after the exploratory phase but before the develop-
ment is undertaken. The Department is studying the administrative steps neces-
sary to put such a policy into force without introducing undue delay in develop-
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ment of the Nation’s energy resources. Legal authority pursuant to the OCS
Lands Act presently exists to implement such a policy.

Provisions such as those in 8. 521 and S. 426 modifying existing procedures
are unnecessary and might be detrimental if transitional problems of complying
with their provisions delay current studies or other actions we are currently
undertaking to improve environmental protection and other requirements. We
alsg oppose statutory provisions which specify in advance that certain Federal
actions, programs or functions will or will not constitute major Federal actions
for NEPA purposes.

2. Safety requirements—Adequate safety standards and enforcement pro-
cedure for the OCS are currently in operation or are in the process of being
put into force. We are committed to having standards at least as strict (assum-
ing reasonable standards) as those of adjacent States. Studies have been con-
ducted in cooperation with the National Academy of Engineering and the
National Aeronauties and Space ‘Administration, and steps have been taken to
implement the recommendations for safety of OCS operations. Proposed OCS
orders have been published for the Gulf of Alaska and the mid-Atlantic to
elicit specific comments from interested parties.

S. 521 would direct the Secretary to carry out a program of technological
research and development related to production of oil and gas from the OCS
to supplement other Federal or private programs. The Secretary would, among
other things, establish environmental and safety standards for equipment used,
as well as performance standards for oil spill cleanups. Although we agree
with the objectives of these provisions, we question whether the Department of
the Interior should be directly involved in the development of equipment tech-
nologies. The Secretary should instead encourage such development by use of
operating conditions and stipulations.

Also a new section in 8. 426 appears to transfer functions presently performed
by this Department’s Geological Survey and Bureau of Land Management to
NOAA and the Coast Guard. Subsequent to leasing NOAA is made the lead
agency for complying with requirements of NEPA, baseline and monitoring
functions. The Coast Guard would also take over present GS functions including
promulgation of operating orders, standards for technology to be used and
establishment of equipment and performance standards for oil spill clean-up
operations. This would constitute an entirely undesirable transfer of responsi-
bilities from agencies which already have the required expertise, to agencies
which do not have this experience at this time.

D. Research and Development
A strong research and development program by government and industry
is essential both with respect to energy and environmental aspects of OCS
mineral development. It is, however, being accomplished under existing law
and several provisions in the bills under consideration might, if enacted, actually
- adversely affect the R&D effort. Mandating a wide range of studies by different
agencies, as does S. 521 and S. 426, may preclude desirable coordination and
executive flexibility. 8. 586 would channel funds on an arbitrary basis to States
and thereby constitute an unwise diffusion of R&D efforts.

E. Public participation of OCS decisions

States which are most likely to be directly affected by the development of
energy resources of the OCS, should participate in decision making. Under cur-
rent procedures, we believe that such States are adequately apprised of the
activities and hazards which might be involved in OCS development and are
provided with ample opportunity for participation on OCS decisions. This State
participation now includes:

(a) Environmental Study Program, Representatives from the coastal States
serve on the OCS Research Management Advisory Board which oversees the
Bureau of Land Management’s environmental study program.

(b) Development of OCS Orders. The Geological Survey consults with t'he
States in the development of OCS Orders. These Orders provide industry with
the rules and regulations to be followed in exploration and production activities
on the OCS. The regulations that are now in effect have been strengthened con-
siderably since the Santa Barbara spill. Proposed orders have been published
for the Gulf of Alaska and are soon to be published for the mid-Atlantic.

(e) Call for Nominations. Approximately 12 months prior to a sale flate, the
Department publishes a request for nominations in the Federal Register. All
interested members of the publie including the adjacent Statgs are urged to
nominate specific tracts which they would want to see studied further for
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possible inclusion in a sale. They are also asked to designate specific tracts
which should be excluded from the leasing process because of environmental
conflicts.

(d) Tract Selection, Subsequent to receipt of the nominations, the Department
makes a tentative selection of tracts. States are consuited on the issues involved
in the selection process. States are again consulted before any final decision
is made on tracts to be offered in a sale.

(e) Draft Environmental Impact Statement. The DEIS contains a detailed
environmental assessment on a tract by tract basis in addition to an analysis of
the general environmental conditions in the area. The States are asked to desig-
nate representatives to participate in the actual preparation of this document.
This request has been made to Atlantic coast Governors and to the Governor of
the State of Alaska.

(f) Public Hearing and Comments. After publication of the DEIS, a public
hearing is held and States are invited to comment either orally or in writing.
These comments are used in preparation of the Final Environmental Impact
Statement.

(g) Decision by the Secretary. After completion of the Final EIS and a Pro-
gram Decision Option Document, a decision is made by the Secretary whether
to proceed with the sale and if so the composition of the sale. The Governors
of affected coastal States are consulted before a final decision is made on what
tracts are to be included in a sale.

(h) OCS Orders. The Geological Survey submits proposed OCS Orders to the
States for review and comment.

(i) Supervision of Leases. Geological Survey monitors adherence to the OCS
Orders through review of applications and proposed plans. Consideration is
being given to having State personnel participate with the Geological Survey
in this endeavor.

(j) Review of Development Plan. Under the Coastal Zone Management Act,
any State with a coastal zone management plan will have to review actions
which may affect land and water uses in the coastal zone. Such actions may
include the approval of a development plan which is now solely the responsi-
bility of Geological Survey.

We are opposed to the provision in 8. 521, 8. 426 and S. 81 which is designed
to provide the Governors of coastal States with a mechanism to delay OCS oil
and gas lease sales if such sales are anticipated to have adverse environmental
or economic impacts. We appreciate the concern of coastal States regarding
the environmental and socio-economic problems associated with OCS develop-
ment and their desire to exercise some control over such development, or other
things failing, to at least forestall it. The appropriate response is, however, to
undertake advance planning and cooperation between Federal, State and local
government along the lines of the Coastal Zone Management Act, rather than on
last ditch efforts to delay leasing.

Oil spill lability—The Administration is currently preparing legislation for
submission to the Congress which would establish a comprehensive system of
compensation for oil spill damages. This system would embrace damages from
OCS operations and would supplement environmental and safety standards. We
expect that this proposal will be forthcoming shortly and we recommend that
Congress defer action with respect to oil spill liability compensation until the
Administration proposal is submitted.

Distribution of OCS revenues—The Administration recognizes the concerns
about OCS generated fiscal impact problems which have led some coastal States
to propose that OCS revenues be shared with the States. The Administration cur-
rently is actively developing several alternative proposals to deal with such
problems ranging from impact aid grants to formula-grant revenue sharing.
However, we have no recommendation to make at this time.

To summarize, the bills before the Committee deal with the major issues
relating to use of the energy resources of the Outer Continental Shelf. To meet
our present energy needs, however, we believe that the present OCS Lands Act
provides a satisfactory framework and that furtber legislation such as that
before the Committee is undesirable or unnecessary.

The Office of Management and Budget has advised that there is no objection to
the presentation of this report from the standpoint of the Administration’s
program.

Sincerely yours,
Roeers C. B. MORTON,
Secretary of the Interior.
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Senator Horrings. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary.

Senator Metcalf,

Senator Mercarr. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am
going to just ask a couple of questions, Mr. Secretary, then I will
yleld to Senator Johnston, who is the most knowledgeable, both be-
cause of his own experience in offshore drilling in his own State of
Louisiana and because he participated more than any other member
of the Interior Committee in markup of S. 3221 which was the bill that
the Senate passed last year. It was similar to S. 521 this year.

Mr. Secretary, I am delighted to have you here and pleased to be
able to see your staff and meet with the men who are formulating
policy down at the other end of town. But T am very disappointed that
you come up here without any suggestion for legislation at all. You
come up here telling us that you don’t feel that we need any legislation.

Mr. Secretary, the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act was passed
in 1953. It has never been amended. In the interval, there have been
considerable technological developments, economic changes, our whole
energy pattern has changed.

The purpose of legislation at this time is, of course, considerably
different from the purpose of legislation back in 1953. I can remember
the first act. T was a Member of the House of Representatives at that
time. We were thinking about States rights provisions and talking
about whether Federal or State ownership was appropriate. Now we
are thinking about environmental controls, and protecting the public
interest in the leasing of the Nation’s resources.

So I just can’t imagine a great resource administration such as yours
coming up here and telling us that despite the intervening years, more
than two decades, there is no need for legislation whatsoever.

I was a Member of the Congress that passed the first Outer Con-
tinental Shelf Act and I don’t think that Congress was so wise and so
farseeing that we anticipated all these things. Now, you have outlined
that you can do by administrative and Executive order most of the
things provided by statute here but you have not done them, Mr. Sec-
retary.

‘Would you respond to that?

Secretary Morron. First, for the record, Senator Metcalf, let me
say that we hope to have and we also support the unlimited liability
bills that are now before the committee and we will have a similar bill,
1 think. We are checking into some of the legal aspects of it now, before
the Congress in a very short time.

Also, I think as soon as we are sure as to how the cash flow in the in-
dustry is going to be directed and what kind of revenues we will be
looking at, we are going to be addressing the whole revenue-sharing
question which will require legislation.

It is pretty hard to develop this legislation until we know what
some of the other rules of the game are. But these would be two areas
that would require legislation and which I think we should have the
benefit of the experience and the benefit of other changes that are on-

oing.
. Ag far as what we are doing, let me say that there has been a vast
change in the procedures and in the regulations and in the whole sys-
tem of doing this. You are right that 1953 was the date of the OCS bill,
but since then, there have been other acts—namely, the environmental
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legislations that have passed, the NEPA act, the National Environ-
mental Policy Act—which have created a great change in the procedure
and in the systems which are implemented to bring forth these re-
sources from the marine environment.

As T pointed out in my statement, we have moved a long way down
the line in doing some things. Let me tick off a few.

First, we had established a ban on joint bidding by major oil com-
panies so that the independents have a better shot at it. That means
that two of the giants cannot gang up together but one of the large
companies can join with small companies and independent companies,
and the independents have found that this is the best way to get on to
the OCS.

We have changed and improved our tract evaluation system. This
had to be done during a period of very rapid escalation of oil prices
We have had an experimental royalty bid and we are evaluating
that. It shows that perhaps there should be some way to change the
ratio between royalty and front money but a royalty bid per se leaves
a lot to be desired and I could go into details on that.

We have had a change of geological and geophysical disclosure in-
formation. We have now broadened the base of the geological informa-
tion to make the whole operation more competitive. We have increased
our coordination with the States and we are heavily involved now in
the development of a mutual with the States procedure which allows
them and gives an opportunity for input from the States.

We have also started a baseline study program so that we can con-
stantly compare the environment as it was with what is happening to it
as a result of offshore exploration and development.

Under consideration now, we have alternate bidding systems which
we are studying. We are studying the question, as I said before, of
compensation to the States. We are also trying to develop, in response
to the Governors’ desire, a separation in the decisionmaking process
between exploration and production.

We also have—are going with a policy of unitization of exploration
to try to minimize the risk, to try to take maximum advantage of every
drilling rig that is available.

So I'think it is fair to say that we have moved this procedure in a
very short time, a long way.

Senator MEercarr. Mr. Secretary, I listened to the litany of the
things that you have started and the things that you are about to do
and the things you are planning to do. But actually, Mr. Secretary,
you have done very little. You are talking a pre’otiy good ball game
here, but nobody has started to throw any baseballs yet. :

Last year when we had S. 3221 before the committee, Secretary
Whitaker told us that you were going to issue proposed regulations
on data disclosure and joint bidding shortly. That was almost a year
ago. You haven’t acted yet and yet your administration downtown is
always talking about the failure of Congress to act.

How can you ask Congress to delay when over a year ago, you said
that shortly you were going to issue these regulations and nothing has
been done about it ? ) .

Secretary Morron. We put the regulations out a year ago on joint
bidding and we found, after the regulations were out, comments, that
the criteria was not right. It is a complicated matter and we are now
in the process of putting them out again.
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I would like to malke sure that we understand, too, what revenues
we have generated from the Quter Continental Shelf for the people
of the United States. This I will supply for the record. But.in spite
of the court proceedings and all the other inhibiting factors, we have
supplied the United States treasuries with hundreds and hundreds of
millions of dollars. This program has been expanded tremendously
over what 1t ever has been in the past under this administration or
any other administration. ‘

I have no excuse for the fact that it is complicated. I have no excuse
for the fact that under present knowledge, we don’t know where the
oil is and where it is not. But these are acts of God.

Senator Mercarr. The fact that we don’t know where the oil is, Mr.
Secretary, doesn’t prevent you from issuing regulations as to what
we will do about the oil when we find it.

Secretary Morron. We are bringing ashore—last year, we brought
392 million barrels ashore

Senator Mrrcarr. But you told us about the change in these regula-
tions and isn't it a fact that today the Department’s Ieoulatlons are
the same as they were a year ago and the same as they have been for
several years?

Secretary Morrox. Let me ask Mr. Klepper to answer this. Many
of these regulations are Geological Survey regulations and I think.
they have been changed mightil,y, particularly on the safety side.

Senator Mercavr. Go right ahead, Mr. Klepper.

Mz, Kreeeer. Senator Metcalf, during the past year, in following
through on recommendations made by various technical groups, the
National Academy of Science and other studies on safety measures,
we implemented a large number of additional safety requirements.
These have been put into the orders. We have taken steps to assure
more diligent operation on the Outer Continental Shelf. We are look-
ing into the matter of shut in and analyzing information on shut in
production. I think we have been moving during this past 6 to 12
months and improving our procedures and operations on the Outer
Continental Shelf,

Secretary Morrox. Let me add one thing. We have institutionalized
ourself to lease three times as much land on the Outer Continental
Shelf as has ever been leased in any one year before. This took quite
a bit of doing because the number of people who were expert in this
area was limited. We have to train people, we have had to put people
on board, we have had to broaden the capability, both in the Bureaun
of Land Mana(rement and the Geological Survey to handle this ex-
panded progranm. They are now in place and we are actually providing
the environmental procedures are properly niet.

We are in the process now of holding sales at an annual rate of three
or four times that of any previous period in OCS history.

Senator Mercarr. Mr. Secretary, when Mr. Whitaker came here
and talked about the bill before the Congress last year, which passed the
Senate, he gave us the same story that you have given us today that
you didn’ think there should be any lerrlslatlon He also said that
the Department was working on oil spﬂl liability bill and shortly
would have one up.

Here today, :mfun. it’s just like a broken record. We could have
played last year’s testimony. You are working on oil spill liability;

49-982—73 3
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you are working on some of these regulations and so forth. But
very little has been done. I am convinced that it is about time we
listened to people downtown who said Congress should act.

Secretary Mortox. I think we are talking about apples and oranges.
T have never pushed the Congress in the OCS area. I think that the
work that the committee has done and the work that has been done
in this area, has been very good. We have worked together and we
have tried to work with the committee’s staff in changing and improv-
ing our regulations. )

I think the OCS Leasing Act was far-reaching. There have been a
lot of overlays over that act since 1953. One, of course, is the National
Environmental Policy Act. This requires a tremendous procedural
effort. The NEPA statement alone on the Alaskan pipeline cost $12 to
$14 million and how many man-years were involved in that, I will
never know.

But all of that type of procedural effort has had to take place in
order for us to be where we are now. I think the fact that we have
been able to sell as much land as we have and have had the court
proceedings, I am not apologizing one bit for the accomplishments
we have made.

I think we are reaching a threshold now, if we can get the Supreme
Court decision behind us and if it is favorable and if we can over-
come some other court problems that we have in the Pacific, we are
in the position now to move into the frontier efforts. There has been
no motion into those frontier efforts for 20 years.

We have cranked the whole system up to move in that divection. The
only thing holding us back now are court decisions. You know and
I know that neither of us is going to attempt to pre-empt the Supreme
Court.

Senator Mercarr. I am delighted to hear you say that, to give us
that outline. I don’t think that we are going to attempt to pre-empt
the dSupreme Court and I don’t think we would get very far if we
tried.

Secretary Morron. I don’t think so either.

Senator MErcaLr. But again, I had hoped that this vear, Mr. Secre-
tary, after not only one bill last year and several bills have been
introduced this year, that you would come up with some approval
of some legislation or some legislation of your own. I am somewhat
disappointed that we have almost the same testimony we had a year
ago.

I am concerned, as all of us are, about front end moneyv for loecal
government services in these areas that have an influx of population
that the Senator from Louisiana was talking about. We have been
talking about that in the strip mining bill for the last 3 days on the
Senate floor. But the Senator from Louisiana, as I say. is more
knowledgeable about that particular fact because of his experience.

Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I am going to yield the floor
at the present time. I know that he will develop the areas that T want
to talk about.

Senator Horrivas. Very good. Before I yield to Senator Johnston,
let me ask, Mr. Secretary, which one of the six bills do vou favor or
do vou favor any of them ? ’

Secretary Morron. I think the Jackson bill is the smoothest and
easiest bill to comply with. )
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Senator Horrines. Which one is that? We cosponsored each other’s
bills.

Secretary Morron. That has a number in the Senate of S. 521.

Senator HoLLings. So you favor S. 52112

Secretary Morron. I would choose it among those. I think there are .
many things in S. 521 that I would like to study more and change.
There are things there that we have the authority to do and do not
require additional legislation for. But of all the bills, I think it would
be the most effective. But we don’t think any of the bills are necessary
to do the job.

Senator Horrines. Let’s get that clear. Unless we get clear the
position of testimony, we will never be able to make up our minds
up here. We have your paper dated March 13 to Senator Jackson
and the Committee on Interior responding to the request for views
of the Department and the statement is, over the Department’s signa-
ture, we recommend that none of these be enacted. That is the beginning
of the second paragraph. Is that the position of the Department?

Secretary Morron. Yes; that’s the position of the Department. I
don’t think the bills are necessary. You asked me which one I liked the
best and I like the Jackson bill the best but I don’t think any of them
are necessary.

Senator HorriNgs. So you stick to that statement and you recom-
mend that none of them be enacted ?

Secretary Morron. That is correct.

Senator Horrines. Therein is the frustration of our senior col-
league, Senator Metcalf. He has been sitting up here every year
listening and trying to develop a program, and now in updating it,
what we find is that the President and the Congress are at a standof!,
The President was good enough to say I will hold up on my program
and give you gentlemen 60 days to develop yours.

On another matter, the matter of automobile fuel economy, the
administration’s policy was, let’s wait 5 years. I conducted those hear-
ings the day before yesterday. Everybody had an automobile fuel
economy facet of the energy conservation program on national energy
policy. We got up there and the administration said, wait 5 years.

Then when we were given 60 days, the administration position on
that measure was to wait 5 years. Now when we get to the matter of
actually going after this oill on the Outer Continental Shelf, the
administration’s position is, don’t enact any laws, we don’t really need
them. Is that what we are to be told now, just hold up on these, too?

Secretary MorToN. I have never gotten out of any of these bills what
the goals are. We have specific goals. I would like to get 4 million
barrels a day net improvement or net production on the gCS by 1985.
I can get there, I think, under present legislation and with some revi-
sion in the program. I think we have got to decide where we want to go
before we decide on how we are going to get there.

I thought we had pretty well agreed that what we were going to do
was go into the frontier areas. We are moving into the frontier areas. I
thought we had pretty well agreed that we were going to increase the
number of acres available to the industry for exploration and develop-
ment. We have moved into a program already that increases the num-
ber of acres available to the industry for exploration and development.

I thought we were going to address ourselves to the impact onshore
and we have addressed ourselves through a bill that you had a great
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deal to do with which was the Coastal Zone Management Planning
Act. We have added additional money to this. What I am trying to get
here is, what is there about our goals that the Congress does not like?
What 1s there about our methodology that the Congress does not like,
and what is wrong with the program? ' o

Senator Horrings. Well, we refer you to the six bills. To be specific,
and you recognize this, it’s not a question of where we are going to go.
We are going to go to the Outer Continental Shelf. The reasoning
down in the Accounting Office, is that approximately 66 percent of
our national reserve and treasury is in these fromtier areas. That’s
‘where we are going to go and I think everyone agrees with that.

The problem is how? For example, you say and in your statement
about bringing the Governors in, how are you going to separate the
exploration from production without legislation?

Secretary Morron. I think we can have a pause between exploration
and production by working out a system within present legislative
framework of the approval of development plans. It has always been
the policy, both onshore, that once we grant an exploration or permit
for mining or for mineral finding, we then have always followed
through saying that if you found some minerals in commerical quanti-
ties, you would have the right to develop it. That has been basic.

The Outer Continental Shelf Act changed that philosophy a little
bit but basically, the reason that we have not moved faster over the
years is that there has been much cheaper oil available from foreign
sources and it has only been since the embargo was lifted and since the
price of o1l went from $3 a barrel in Saudi Arabia to $10 a barrel that
there has been any real motivation to move into the OQuter Continental
Shelf. ‘

If you will look at the response to the sales that we have had and look
at the schedule for the sales that we would like to go ahead and proceed
with. you will see that there is a tremendous effort now underway. not
coming up tomorrow but now underway, to move into the Outer Con- .
tinental Shelf areaand to develop oil that, when it comes ashore, will
stiff arm oil that we import from the Arab countries. That’s where we
are. :

I think there is a feeling somewhere that everything is paralyzed
and nothing is happening. A great deal is happening. Look at the
MAFLA sale, look at the south Texas sale, look at the activity. Rigs
are coming back from overseas. There s acceleration.

I was in the Avon Shipyard the other day in Louisiana. There is
acceleration of the development of o0il country goods required for OCS
exploration and development. There is a great deal of activity.

Senator Horrrxes. Let’s get right back to the separation that the
Governors have asked for. There is a lot happening. In fact, if you
had had it your way, and announced last fall when there had not been
a court agreement, vou would have offered the 10 million acre pro-
gram and the whole Government would have been locked in on
irreversible decisions that would have been responsible for the impact
on the coastal zone area in his particular State and there was no way
for him to find out any information.

Let’s get to that point and not the number of acres. T want to ask
about the acreage and the monev in a minute. You have been and I have
been to conferences with the Governors in Princeton, N.J. We have
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followed each other on these programs and the Governors are still—
after all it sounds nice to put it in a statement—voted 30 to 1 to
separate exploratory drilling from national production. Do you cppose
legislation to do that?

Secretary Morron. Yes. Because I think if you do that and really
separate them over a long pull by completely divorcing it, you will
delay the production of oil and gas on the Outer Continental Shelf
a decade.

Senator Horvuixes. Flaborate on that. The distinguished Secretary,
and I have the record here, testified no later than last week before the
Subcommittee of Interior Appropriations, and I asked the Secretary
at that particular time, I asked what was his position on exploratory
drilling. The Secretary’s answer went into the matter of the vastness
of the Outer Continental Shelf. T specifically asked would there be any
delay and you said, no, you couldn’t see any delay.

In a week’s time, you have a 10-year delay. Let me hear about it.

Senator Jomxsron. Would the Senator yield to get the Secretary
to clarify what the difference is between exploration and production
or exploration and development ?

Senator Horrixes. You could clarify that but I would like you to
immediately clarify what T have asked.

Secretary Morrox. You asked me the question, as I understood it
Senator, what you asked me was would I favor a legislative process
that would separate exploration from development? I am assuming
that exploration is that activity on the Outer Continental Shelf that
lets us know two things. One, where the oil is and where the oil is not.
It is that activity which must precede any kind of development of a
commercial nature that brings these resources ashore and to the market-
place, gas or oil.

The current procedure that we have is that one of these things
subsequently follows the other. We now explore and if oil is found,
there is no delay imposed upon the developer to go ahead and start
drilling commercial wells and finally hooking up those wells

Senator HoLvixas. A fter he is given 5 years.

Secretary MorTton. The lead time to get any amount of oil ashore
has been Jonger than that. It takes from 3 to 8 years.

Senator Horrixas. So he has generally used an average of 5 vears?

Secretary Morrox. It takes generally about 5 years to get this explo-
ration done on all of the tracts involved.

Senator Horrrxes. That’s right. So for the public’s understanding
under the present system, if we lease the 10 million acres—and you
said it would be another year with invitational bids and everything
else, but let’s say we got leasing this time next year or early summer
next year—then they would still have 5 years under the present system,
5 years from 1976, till 1981 to actually bring that oil in. Is that correct?

Secretary Morrox. They would have 5 years but the history is that
they will move fairly quickly.

Senator Horrixes. A minute ago you said from 3 to 8 years and
agreed to the 5-year average. I am trying to add that 5 onto 1976
and get to 1981 and the next statement you made was “fairly quickly.”
Was the first statement correct or not? Once they obtain these leases
and actually bringing in the oil to the American consumer?

Secretary Morrox. It’s 3 to 8 years.
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Senator Horrixas. So we are back to 5. What we are talking about,
you were talking about, the activity of 10 million acres and everything -
else, really is not going to bring any additional oil in until 1981. Is
that what we are saying ?

Secretary MorTox. I am hoping we can bring enough in—for exam-
{»}e, the MAFLA sale which you are familiar with, I am sure, or

ississippi, Alabama, Florida. One of those tracts on top of the dome-
sold for $2 million and the company moved in almost immediately
just as soon as they could to comply with all of the regulations. They
have completed—nearly completed—their exploration phase of that.
tract. There is an example of where the exploration phase was com-
pleted within a couple of years—Iless than 2 years. I think as many as
five or six holes will have been drilled on that in this timeframe. So
you find exploration starting almost immediately and then, because
one dry hole relates to another, the geology developed through ex-
ploration is examined and evaluated in such a way that other explora-
tion decisions are made and the whole process in regulation is given
5 years to take place,

When they find oil, they bring it ashore as fast as they can. But the
average has been from 8 to 8 years.

Senator Horrixas. The average has been from 3 to 8 years for bring-
ing it in. So we are back down to the 5 years in general terms and not
considering the hiatus in cost. The hiatus I refer to has been the
experience with the Alaskan pipeline where you had that 9 months to
provide an environmental impact statement.

Ordinarily, environmentalists have been able to delay the process
some 314 years. Now you see the problem we are confronted with in
the Congress. If you add 814 years to the 5 years in 1981, all this oil
we have to bring in, rather than the fact that 10 million acres are being
leased and a lot of activity is occurring, rather than answering up to
America’s problem, we are drifting along—unless we change this
system somehow to include the various interested parties.

The Governors of States, 30 to 1, met and answered all these
different things and they are burdened with all these duties. I am
back to your question wondering what was all the rhubarb about?
These Governors are going to have to suffer the impact. They are
interested in the money part of it, the economic part of it, the pollu-
tion part, and everything else of that kind.

If, somehow, on the congressional schedule, we can count them in
and have terminal dates for the Secretary’s planning, for the Gov-
ernors’ planning, for congressional review, as is shown on that chart
over there on the implementation of a Federal exploratory program,
then everybody is counted in and we don’t have to worry about the
Supreme Court. We don’t have to worry about the ordinary average
of 5 or 8 plus 814 years.

Now Jet’s get to the question of implementation of a Federal ex-
ploratory program. What is your critcism of it? You can see the
chart and schedule there.

Secretary Morton. I think this is an old issue with us, Senator.
I believe under that kind of proposition. I don’t visualize any massive
amount of oil or gas coming upshore until the early 1980’s. Hopefully,
we can overcome the depletion that will take place in that time frame
with additional development. We are now producing somewhere be-
tween 114 and 114 million barrels a day from the Outer Con-
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tinental Shelf. This is going down, not at an alarming rate but it is
declining because of the natural depletion of the fields.

To reverse this is going to take about 5 years which puts us to 1980-—
whether vou do it this way or whether you do it the way we are doing
it or whether you do it the way any of these bills described. My feel-
ing is, vou will get more oil by having more people out there com-
peting for it and competing for it in the exploration phase than you
will by having the exploration decision made by Government or any
single entity in Government. It is a gamble; it is a very high risk
business.

Under the best circumstances—the North Sea proves this—you have
a large number of dry holes, a great deal of frustration, a great deal
of the dice rolling snake-eyes before you hit; the more people you
have doing it and the more people you have trying, the more oil
you get.

History would show that if one entity, no matter how well they
thought their geology was put together, they would not find a massive
amount of oil. 1 think you are going to get more oil by people scram-
bling all over the country, all over the world, really, than you will if
you try to make all the decisions in some agency of Government. It is
just that sample.

Senator Horrixes. Are we really scrambling to produce or are we
really scrambling to own? That is what disturbs the Congress. Your .
program of 10 million acres just transfers the ownership. If we take
the National Academy of Sclence’s updated report which finds sub-
stantially less than the original surveys that we have of remaining
reserve in this country. Rather than just transferring that ownership
to be brought in, in the 1980%, why not under the system recommended
by the National Petroleum Council get a little more money, make
certain we get the highest bid and ultimately show that it is within
the Government’s control and the people’s control?

Otherwise we’d look around in 1980 and it’s all gone. We have
transferred the ownership and not bought any oil in specifically.
With the ten million acres you double from June 1973 to October 1974,
the amounts available for bids. We find from the Department of Inte-
rior’s records that in June 1973 with a lesser number of tracts, that
you got three or more bids. You got 63 percent of the tracts at three
or more bids. But when you made that much more available in your
October 1974 bids, 66.9 percent were only bid upon by two or less.
Isn’t that the case?

Mr. Gasxrxs. May I answer that question, Senator?

Senator Horrines. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gasxins. Tt is the case that as we move to more marginal land
in the Guif of Mexico

Senator HorriNas. Let’s get to the number of bids. Is that what you
are saying, the Qctober bids went for marginal lands rather than for
the amount offered ? .

Mr. Gaskrns. Senator, I am trying to answer the question. As we
have offered land less attractive in the Gulf of Mexico, the number of
bidders per tract is going down. Yes, that is the answer.

Senator Horrings. You didn’t give them attractive places to bid;
isthat what you are saying ?
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Mr. Gasgins. Senator, as we have leased the Gulf of Mexico, we !
gave the most attractive places first and the next most attractive
places second, and so on. We have been leasing there for 20 years. We
are now down to land that is not very attractive in the Gulf of Mexico.

Senator Horrixes. Let’s see if you will agree on this point. That two
or less bids are unsatisfactory to the Department of Interior.

Mr. Gasxrns. When you only get two bids on a tract, it doesn’t mean
that only two people have evaluated the land. It is quite possible as
many as 20 or 30 evaluated the land and only two people think it has
positive value. If you say that land has no value, what bid do you
record ? You record no bid. When you get two b1ds. you don’t know
that means only two people evaluated the land or whether 30 people

evaluated and only two thought it was worth something.

Senator Horrixes. The fair market value in the Department of
Interior’s memo—the Department may not be receiving fair market
value for those tracts when it receives one or two bids. Do you agree
with that statement, ?

My, Gaskixs. Senator, we had concern about that. At the time the
memorandum was written, we were actually exploring that and that
memorandum was the basis for our revised bid evaluation system.
It was the basis for our recommendation which we hope to finally
finalize in a ban on joint bidding among the majors.

If T can add a question of whether or not we are getting foir mar-
ket value, we have our own meausre of what the land is worth. The
Geological Survey gocs to a great deal of trouble to place a value on
each one of these tracts we sell. If you look at the historical record of
the ratio of the bids we received to our evaluation, it is still going up.

In other words, we are getting more than we think it is worth and
the amount more that we think it is worth has increased over the past
year, There is no indication that competition has failed us.

Senator Horrixgs. It is the Interior’s position at this present time
that you are actually getting bids that are more than the leased tracts
are worth ; is that right?

Mr. Gasgixs. Historically, we place a value on the bids. We try to
place what we think is an appropriate value. Traditionally, we have
been a little conservative. We continually monitor this to see what the
land is worth and what the companies bid. We monitor this to see if
it suddenly goes to pieces, if the company is not bidding less and that
ratio has been increasing over the period of time.

Senator Horrines. Well, historically, you have been undervaluing;
haven’t you?

Mr. Gasrixs. Yes, sir, we seem to be conservative.

Senator Horrixas. W ell actually, the people are not getting the full

value. That’s your conservative——

Mr. Gaskrxs. No, sir, that’s our average evaluation,

Senator Horrixas. Let's g0 to the matter of rigs and I will yield
to my colleagues. T have a lot of questions and I will submit most of
them in writing, if the Sceretary doesn’t mind. But isn’t it a fact,
Mr. Secretary, with the lease rate available under the Department of
Interior’s present program, it will take the next 2 or 8 years to develop
the tracts already leased in 1973 and 1974 with the paucity of avail-
able rigs, and that it is going to take another 2 or 3 years to even get
the oil in. Isn’t that correct?
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Mr. Gasrixs., There are many ways you can look at this partic-
ular problem. It is true that under some assumptions, that the land
we already have leased will not be fully explored for several years. But
this important thing to note is that we have recently been leasing mar-
ginal land and if it 15 not explored for the next 3 or 4 years, it is because
those 11gs have been attracted to land that is better.

If our leasing program is successful and we move into frontier areas
with bright prospects, we would be happy if some of the marginal
lands in the Gulf of Mexico were not explored immediately and the
equipment was diverted to the most promising areas. There are some
tracts that will be bid on that will never have a hole drilled on them.
They will be condemned by neighboring land or by the fact that people
change their idea about where the oil is and where the oil isn’t.

In the course of the program, 25 percent of the tracts we have
offered have been returned to the Federal Government. Some of these
were drilled and some were not. There are tracts out there that are
marginal and will take a long time before people queue up to go
after them.

What we are doing is taking the number of drilling rigs available
and putting them on the best prospects on the Outer Continental Shelf.

Senator Horrings. Mr. Secretary, does the Department have any
idea about the relationship of lease rates and platforms?

Secretary Morron. Yes, sir, we have a good deal of information.
The Federal Energy Agency has done a lot of work in this area. We
have also done some work in the area. The industry itself has obviously
done a lot of work. It can be critical but, if the rigs are diverted to
where the best opportunities are, then we stand the chance of getting
the most oil and most gas in the shortest length of time. The rig situa-
tion is in a vallev because most of the builders have been under con-
tract for rig deliveries in other parts of the world. Those contracts
now are expired and contracts are beginning to mature on rigs that
will be used here in the continental United States.

We are climbing out of the valley but still, no matter what we do,
this will be a critical factor; but we hope will not actually retard the
development of oil and gas.

Senator HoLriNgs. Mr. Secretary, how does the Department, one last
time, how does the Department contemplate counting in the States in
the decisions before the leases are made, how do you propose to do that?

Secretary Morron. Let me ask Roy who has been meeting with the
Governors, Roy Hughes. I have met with the Governors, too. First we
are doing it in the development process, the NEPA process, and then
we are discussing with them a review of the development plan. Let me
ask Roy to tell you how we are doing it.

Mr. Houeurs, Mr. Chairman. it has been our purpose over the last
vear to increase the dialogue with the States. I have met with some of
the Governors individually and the Secretary has met with some of
them collectively. Governor Hammond was consulted earlier this week
on the proposed sale on the Gulf of Alaska. We have sat down with the
Governor:

Senator Horrixags. Mr. Hughes, let me direct the question to how,
what rules, what regulations—you have a big, friendly, respected Sec-
retary. Suppose you have a so-and-so in there who doesn’t go around
and doesn’t want to meet anybody and all that? T am Governor Morton
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of the State of Maryland and I want to know as Governor what rules, -
what regulations I can count on to help make my decision for the
coastal zone impact and economic impact 1n my State prior to the lease.
What does the Department of the Interior, without a law, guarantee
that Governor?

Mr. Huenzs. Other than the Coastal Zone Act and the NEPA Act,
we don’t contemplate acting into departmental regulations the require-
ment that the Governor must meet With a Secretmy at any given time,
every 60 or 90 days.

Senator Horrings. There are no rules, no regulations, nothing in
black and white that we can depend on? We will just hope and pray
that Rogers Morton continues on, because we don’t know what will
happen after he leaves.

Secretary MorToxn. I am surprised that you are not familiar with the
NEPA Act. The National Environmental Policy Act requires that we
put out before any Federal action is taken an environmental impact
statement for public comment and for examination by the public at
large, including the States. This is required by law.

Senator Horrmxas. That doesn’t bring them into the decision process.

Secretary Morron. It certainly does If they come in and we do not
comply with the law, they can take us into court.

Senator Horrings. You think that’s sufficient ?

Secretary Morron. For example, I think in the Jackson bill and this
is one of the problems I had with it, if a Governor wants to hold you
up for 3 years, he can hold you up for 3 years. That would be in the law
if that was enacted. I think that that kind of provision in the law could
be greatly misused.

Senator Horrines. T yield to Senator Johnston.

Senator BumMeEers. Senator, would you yleld for one other thing?

Senator Horrings. Senator Bumpers.

Senator Bumprrs. What authority does NEPA have once an en-
vironmental impact statement is submitted. What authority does
anyone have except to review it? Does it say vou can drill or you
can’t drill ?

Secretary Morton. No, they cannot. Under present law, they can’t
do that but obviously if we are doing something and we have covered .
it in the environmental impact statement that is detrimental, that is
without the spirit of the environmenal law, obviously we would be
taken into court. That is what has been onr procedure. We have been
in court because there have been a Jot of people who disagree with
the environmental impact of a particular project.

If you are fromg to enact a regulation or provision that says, if you
are going to give the Governors the nower of veto, in other words,

this is an entlrelv different ball @ame. This is a national resonrce. The
oil and gns on the Outer Continental Shelf belong to all the people
in the United States.

We have taken a position that nobody should have a power of veto
over the access to that resource by the American people.

Senator Buarrers. Mr. Chairman. it’s not mv pnoint and I don’t
want to usurn other peonle’s time but T want to ask that.

Senator Marnvas. Mr, Chairman, T have a question precisely on
this point, if the Senator won]d be kind enouch to vield. The Secretary
has commented on the provision of the .JTackson bill for a delav of 3
vears and he obviously does not like it. T suspect he does not like the
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provision in S. 521 which provides for reference to a National Coastal
Resources Board composed primarily of a Cabinet committee.

I wonder, between the two, which he likes the least?

Secretary Morrox. I think any arbitrary veto power by a Governor
for 8 years, 5 years, which could very well be used for political pur-
poses or under circumstances that really do not fit the issue, I like
that the least. I don’t feel the additional layer of government created
in the other alternatives is a necessary layer of government. We seem
to have some conflicting views here. T was chastised in a very articulate
way by Senator Metcalf and T got the sense that we were not moving
fast enough. That we were not getting this resource out. He said we
had not moved fast enough to the implementation of regulations and
procedures that would develop the oil and gas quicker to meet the
Nation’s needs.

Now on the other hand, we are imposing systems or contemplating
the imposition of systems that slow the process up. Where do we come
out? 1 have a feeling that the American people do not want to be
contingent on the policies laid down in Saudi Arabia and want to
move this oil offshore and in the international sense. Therefore, I
think anything that slows down the production of oil and gas beyond
good sound environmental precautions and beyond good sound onshore
planning, is detrimental and is not in keeping with the national policy
to become energy independent.

Senator Matrias. Mr. Secretary, under both of these alternatives,
of course the ultimate decision would be at the Federal Government
level. Under the Jackson formula, the decision would be in Congress.
Under the formula that I proposed and which was adopted by the
Senate, the decision would be made by the National Goastal Resources
Board, which is a Cabinet committee and which really would not
provide an opportunity for a Governor to veto. It merely gives a
(Governor a maximum, not a minimum but a maximum, 3 years in
which time to make such internal arrangements as he might have to.
I gather from your answer that of the two, you like the Jackson

one least and the one that I proposed, the next least.

Secretary Morton. I have been operating maybe under an illusion.
I hope not, that we cannot afford to have a third of our oil come from
a concentrated area of the world over which we have very, very little
control and is subject to all kinds of international probleins and risks.

What I am trying to do is improve the safety and, at the same time,
improve the environmental aspects of our operations but do nothing
that will delay the process. I gather from Senator Hollings that he
feels the same way, only I think he would choose a different method
of doing it, which I respect very much but happen to disagree with it.

If we are going to create systems, not necessarily of getting the input
from a Governor and getting his views and respecting his views,
but to really give him the authority to delay something, then I think
the rest of the American people ought to look at it. X don’t think it's
in keeping with our national interest under the circumstances we find
ourselves.

Senator Horrings. Senator Johnston.

Senator Jorrnsron. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Secretary, we
have been a little tough on youn today and I want to say that while
1 find some things to criticize, I want to congratulate you for coming
around as far as you have toward our thinking. When S. 3221 was
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up last year; the Department of the Interior was rather strongly
against it. I see, even though you are opposed to it now, some rays of
hope. I do see some real cause for rejoicing in our camp that you are
coming around.

It you.have not embraced the idea of helping those coastal States
to some form of revenue sharing, at least you are studying it and I
:see come grounds for hope.

_ My, Secretary, a moment ago when you were talking about explora-
tion and development and about the idea that mavbe the Federal
‘Government ought to do the exploration and private companies do-
the development. I never heard the question addressed, or certainly
not solved, as to where exploration ends and development starts.

We heard testimony the other day about Elk Hills. They have
about a thousand development wells already there. Yet Interior wants
to drill another 16 exploratory wells. We know down in Florida there
was a lease sale out there. I think Shell got it and they spent $130 mil-
Iion for it and drilled four dryv holes at a cost of probably another
$100 million. But the area is still not condemned by any means.

Can vou tell me any working rule by which you can say, when have
you explored and when are you developing?

Secretary Mortox. I am going to ask Mr. Klepper to answer that
because he deals with the technical aspects of that as part of the Geo-
Jogical Survey. Then let me, in a more general way, add something
toit.

Mr. KrerpEr. Senator Johnston, as you are well aware, the sharp
distinetion between exploration and development is a spectrum of
activities. For example, in the Gulf of Mexico area, there have been
some 4.500 exploratory wells drilled to date and many production
wells. Yet we have not finished and will not, perhaps. finish for a
@eneration, the complete exploraton of the potential of the Gulf of
Mexico, although as Mr. Gaskins pointed out. one reaches a stage
where the more desirable tracts have been explored and only those less
desirable remain and therefore, economics catch up with you and
you defer.

Senator JomwstoN. The point I am making is you can’t go out
there with a drilling ship and punch one or two holes and sav we have
commercial pay so therefore, we have the basis to make intelligent
bids on development. In other words, exploration continues and is
a tremendous long-term process and a verv expensive one.

My, Krerrer. After 30 or 40 vears. we still don’t know the full po-
tential of the Gulf of Mexico. In the frontier areas where not a single
' penetration has been made. no small number of holes will do more than
beein to give an idea of what the resource potential is. We have had
30 or 40 vears offshore in the Gulf of Mexico and still have not deline-
ated the comblete reserve potential.

Secretary Morron. Let me add one thing to it, Senator Johnston.
One of the rules of thumb that is nsed is that any well that is drilled
Jess than 1 mile awav from a prodneing well. is considered a develop-
ment well. Any well drilled more than 1 mile away from a producing
well, is considered an exploratory well.

Qennter Barrrerr. Would the Senator from Louisiana yield for a
question?

Senator Jorxstox. Yes, Senator.
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Senator Barrrerr. Ave there not thousands of exploratory wells
currently being drilled in Louisiana even though productlon has existed
there many, many years?

Senator Jouxsron. Not thousands; on the OCS we: have-

Senator BarrrerT. I'm talking about onshore.

Senator Jorxsron. Oh, yes; but of course, one of the points I want
to make is there is such a difference between onshore and offshore.
When you get off the coast of Louisiana, which I guess is the most
hospitable area on the OCS anywhere for drilling, the calmest wat ter,
good weather most of the time compared to the gulfs and the Atlantic,
1t still eosts you about $25 million for one of those structure to go out
there and there is no telling how much to operate. You have to have a
whole host of supply vesseis to go out there.

Nobody has sav concept, 1 don’t believe, of the capital requirements
that will be required to explore that OCS and develop that OCS. We
are going to have to more than double the amount of capital out in the
OCb evcrywhe]c if we are going to even get close to what we tth
we can do.

Frankly, T think the whole idea of energy independence is a]most
laughable in the next decade. We will be lucky to stay even with where
we are. Kven to stay even, we have to put at least $20 billion a year
out there on the OCS.

How would the Federal Government get the kind of capital to do
an exploratory program and how much would it cost?

Secretary Morrox. There have been several studies made and we are
tIyincr to update those. I went to New York to ask some cconomists
to review all of the literature on this the other day. These are very
broad figures but the feeling is among a good many students of this
problem that it will take $800 billion “of invested capital to get us to
our goals in 1983. About $150 billion of that would be invested in
technologies that would be fruitful far beyond 1985, but certainly
represent investments that should be made.

Senator Jorxstox. I am talking about on the OCS. -

Secretary Morron. In the whole oil area, the figure is arcund 3300
billion but this is very rough and it could well be more than this. How
much, it 1s a little hard to teli because you don’t know what you are
going to find. For example, in the MAFLA tracts, the one you referred
to, one of the other companies paid $219 million for, they are dry so
far. Tunderstand there is still one holg to be sunk in one of them. If they
are dry, you are not going to invest anymore money in them so it is
very hard to say. But you are in the ball park when you talk about hun-
dreds of billions of dollars in the whole OCS.

Senator Jorxsrox. How much would it cost to go into an exploratory
program? According to this exploratory program here, it begins Oc-
tober 1, 1976, for ekp]m atory drilling.

Qemetalv Morron. Let me ask Mr. Klepper again who has done
some work in that area.

Mr. Krepeer. We have taken a preliminary look, Senator Johnston,
at the range of costs that might be involved in explox ation programs
to get at the resource putential, the frontier areas on the Outer Con-
tinental Shelf. As I already mentloned, after 30 and 40 years in the
Gulf of Mexico and some 4,500 exploratory wells, we still don’t know
the complete reserve potential.
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Obviously there have to be judgment decisions made as to the limits
that one is trying to detect. Is one trying to detect only the most im-
portant structures? Is one going to try to do this in a 5- to 10-year
framework ? We are talking in terms of hundreds of exploration wells
and many billions of dollars, this sort of gross figure for even a pre-
liminary exploration program of the total frontier areas of the Outer
Continental Shelf.

Senator JornstoN. I am concerned about the fact that the Federal
Government ought to get its full value for natural resource owned by
all of the people. Speaking for myself, and I know for a big majority
of the Senate, we would like to get as much information as we can so
that we can see that the publicisnot ripped off.

T think, though, we need to know how much it would cost the public
through Federal drilling to find out.

Secretary Morron. I wish you could go down to the store and find
that figure. I have been trying to get that figure. It is very, very diffi-
cult because of the nature of the job. It is exceedingly—you don’t know
how many barrels——

Senator Jomnsrton. I would suggest to you that we could get it
within a ballpark estimate. We know what a drilling rig costs in rough
figures——

Secretary Morron. But you will have to assume a certain number of
exploratory wells.

enator JornsToN. That’s right.

Secretary Morro~. That’s the key figure.

Senator Jornston. I think your Department, Mr. Secretary, ought
to make some of those assumptions so that we in the Congress would
know if we are considering one of these bills that involves Federal
exploratory drilling, what kind of figures we are talking about.

Secretary Morron. Take the North Sea experience and look at the
variables that were in that and look at what happened to us down here
in the MAFLA sale. We may have the two most expensive tracts that
were sold being completely dry. The same thing happened out in the
Santa Barbara Channel. I think the most expensive tract, everybody
thought that was the best prospect and it was given back to the Gov-
ernment, it was dry.

How do you make this assumption and on what kind of a basis can
you make 1t ?

) Senator JounstoN. You would have to give some guesses but at
east try.

Secretary Morrox. That’s what is apprehensive about these, guesses
and they are guesses. I am with you, I would give anything to know
and I think no one would like to know as much as the industry would
in planning capital appropriations, what it is going to cost. This is
a very difficult thing. I am apprehensive that we would bring an
as’sumption up here and everybody would think that is gospel and
it’s not.

Senator JomnstoN. I think, Mr. Secretary, if you made the guess
with the assumption, then 1 think you would have some second
thoughts about whether the Federal Government can afford it.

Secretary MorroN. I don’t think there’s any question about that,
but I would still want to make sure that people would realize that
this is an assumption. We can make these assumptions on the conserv-
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ative side, on the liberal side. We can make them on an historical
basis. But you are dealing in entirely different kinds of structures.
It is a voll of the dice and that’s one of the problems.

In any event, it is billions and billions of dollars. Let me come up
with that and submit it to you and to the committee and show you how
we did it. But realize what kind of assumptions we were forced to
put into the formula in order to arrive at the figures and we will do
that.

Senator JomwstoN. One last comment—two last comments very
quickly. First I would like to see you give us an estimate of whether
the Federal Government has gotten its fair value. I don’t know wheth-
er youw've done that kind of assessment or not.

Secretary MorTon. I can give you a very quick figure right now.
About 65 percent of all of the revenues, that is the total revenues that
have been generated on the Outer Continental Shelf have gone to the
Government.

Senator Jorxsrox. If we could get that in writing I think it would
be helpful, together with some of these horseback estimates about the
cost of exploration. You will haye to make a lot of assumptions like
defining what exploration is and how many rigs this would involve
and some guesses as to what it would take, but I think that would be
helpful.

Finally, Mr. Secretary, Senator Mathias does have a program that
does hook in the Governors, not in the veto process but in the considera-
tion process. I don’t know whether he hasthe proper formula but that is
a concern of coastal States, that they be involved. It is the concern of
coastal States that they get some share, some recompense. Being from
Louisiana, I don’t want to see any veto and I don’t want to see any
delay.

M§7 State is crisscrossed with pipelines and development of refin-
eries and has oil wells all over it. The price of our State-owned oil is
controlled. Qur gas is sent out of State by FPC while our industries
have cut back. Under those circumstances, I think it is outrageous for
other areas of the country who have the oil and gas to sit on it and
not let it be developed.

At the same time, we can’t afford not to give these Governors some
input into this process and some recompense. I hope your Depart-
ment will study with us some kind of alternative. Perhaps Senator
Hollings has some good elements and perhaps Senator Mathias has
some good elements in those programs that will make this attractive
enough for the Governors to allow that to be developed and developed
promptly.

Secretary Morrox. I think the word allows is an important one and
that’s what you have to consider. This is a national resource and
belongs to all of the people. It is the responsibility of the national
Government to develop the resource and to conserve the resource.
Certainly, we should have opportunity for no one to be hurt by it.

I agree with you. As you know, I am personally on the side of the
revenue-sharing program and I am working with other elements of
the Government to try to perfect one. I also believe that we should
not run rougshod over the Governors but where do you draw that
fine line that says a local government will subordinate the Federal Gov-
ernment ? That’s a very difficult thing to do under our Constitution.

Senator Jomxston. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.
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Senator Hovrixas, Mr. Secretary, before T yield to Senator Faunin,
on the risk cost, in the University of Oklahoma study, you referred
to it and in it, it said the total cost of exploratory drilling in the Outer
Continental Shelf was estimated to be less than $2 billion. We know
that that is an outside figure for all exploratory drilling and we know
that the taxpayers, the consumers of America, have it all passed on
from the industry itself so there is no additional risk that you will be
taking on holding this properly in trust for the people. I just make
those two observations. There 1s nothing unusual in this at all.

Secretary Morron. We have only scratched the surface, that’s the
problem. »

Senator Horrings. When you were talking about the other sale, you
can take it away from the Navy. The Navy put 100 million bucks in
the Outer Continental Shelf in Florida and it has been estimated to
have about 2 billion barrels of oil. At $10 a barrel, that would be an
evaluation of 20 billion bucks. Why don’t we get the Navy to bomb
somewhere else and let’s bring in the oil and gas? Is there anything
wrong with that?

Secretary Morrox. There is nothing wrong with that, Senator.
There was a little go around up at this end of town on that issue.

Mr. Gaskrxs. You picked a bad example because our preliminary
analysis says there’s no oil there. There may be oil in the portion under
the Navy control

Senator Horrinas. All right.

Mr. Gasrrxs. I point outb it’s not a reserve, it is still just a prospect.
We have drilled right up to the edge of the dome and they ave all dry
holes so it is not clear that that is reserve.

Senator Horrixes. Senator Fannin.

Senator Faxyix. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Secretary, we have
been very encouraged with the statement you’ve made. I missed out
on the goal you stated you had as far as the Outer Continental Shelf
was concerned. Am I correctly informed that you have 4 million bar-
rels of oil a day contemplated ?

Secretary Morrox. We have 114 million net increase built in our
economic analysis and in our Project Independence. I would hope,
maybe being an optimist, that we would exceed that and one of these
frontier areas would really hit and if that could be true in the Gulf of
Alaska or the Atlantic or off California, I think we should try to
exceed the 1145 million, double it and hopefully, get to around 4 mil-
lion barrels. That again has all the hope in if that I guess every oil
man has in his heart when he goes out to take these risks.

I am just in hopes that we are going to exceed the hard core 114 mil-
lion additional net production that we have built into our assumptions
and into our project independent spectrum.

Senator Faxxiw. Thank you. In your conclusion, you say that. apart
from the OCS revenue-sharing legislation questions and the oil spill
liability bill, the response accelerated OCS leasing program can be
and is being developed on the OCS Land Act of 1953. I think that is
encouraging, to know that you can go forward and in your report, it
indicates that you are going forward. I don’t think any of us are satis-
fied with the progress we are making in meeting the tremendous chal-
lenge we have. But all we can do is try our hardest to meet the prob-
lems we have by the tremendous burden on this Nation of having to
import 7 billion barrels of oil a day.
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I am pleased, too, that your report as far as the Governors’ Confer-
ence is concerned, solicitors informed you that such objectives could
be accomplished under current provisions of the OCS Land Act. I am
concerned, inasmuch as you are confident that we can go forward
under present legislation, I am concerned as to what will happen if we
get involved in so many other areas in speaking of the exploration
by the Federal Government, the experience we have had in private
industry and carry on with the work being done by private industry,

we have one record of success and that’s the space program and a
million failures.

I am not criticizing the responsibility of the Federal Government,
the agencies represented here today. I know the agencies can work
very beneﬁcnllv 1 assisting and in having a repository of information
and getting the data tocrether and domf- many services that are vital
to our countrv in the development of our national resources. I go along
with it. )

But the record of achievements by the American oil companies,
other than that they have not done very much in my own State, all
the oil they have found is on the worthless land we pushed off to
the Indians. Then there’s oil and gas and uranium and ¢ oal and all these
other benefits that I think the oood Lord took care of since and I am
glad that he did.

But we do know the American oil industry is the envy of the world
as far as success is concerned. I am not ashamed to stand up for the
American oil industry and what they have been able to accomplish.
I just think that we should be thinking about cooperating to a greater
extent and working with them rather than go in competition with them
and saying that the3 ave not doing a good ]ob What are your thoughts
in that regard ?

Secretarv Morron. First, the question of comparing this effort with
the space effort. There was very little competitive reason for various
people to go to the Moon. It is an entirely different type of project.
I don’t see anv reasonable substitute. I se¢ areas of 1mprovcment but
reasonable substitute from using the free enterprise system as the
competitive impetus of it to develop the natural resources of this
country.

One of the paradoxes that I live in here in this strange world and
I was brought to the woodshed this morning by not coming up with
changes in the legislation to do this. T have been revi ewing and bringing
befo1e the Interior Committee all 4 vears that I have been Secmtary
of the Interior, changes in the 1872 mining laws. T have been bringing
amendments to the 1920 Leasing Act.

T don’t want to beat over the head altogether. If we want to have
some changes in the OCS Act—the Outer Continental Shelf Act—
and mavbe when we get down to the question of revenue sharing and
can worlk this out, we will propose some changes. But T got the feeling
early on in this hearing that we were kind of hldlnﬂ' under the
legislation.

I would hope that the committee, in its wisdom, would review the
1872 mining laws and the 1920 Leasing Act and review some of the
changes we “have sugoested year in and vear out to those acts.

Senator Faxxty. Well, Mr. Secretary, T wholeheartedly agree with
you and I feel that what you have stated here is verv sound, the
revenue-sharing legislation and the oil spill legislation, those are two
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areas that I know are vital and the public is demanding something as
far as oil spill liability legislation is concerned. I agree with you, too,
as far as changes in the mining laws. We are making changes, all
right, bad ones.

In fact, what we have done this week, I think, is just in the opposite
direction of what we are talking about today. Here we are in the
mining legislation covering coal as the Secretary well knows, we are
giving veto power, veto rights, to the surface owner and taking away
the rights of all of the people to develop their own resources. I think
this is a tremendous mistake. I feel that here we talk about what is
happening in the Outer Continental Shelf and other areas and get all
excited about it and here we don’t even hear a peep out of anyone.

We certainly haven’t had any voice of the public because they don’t
realize what is happening. They don’t realize that they are losing these
billions of dollars of the assets that belong to the people but that is
exactly what is happening. Mr. Secretary, I commend you for what is
being done. I am not satisfied with the progress until we can meet
the tremendous obligations that we have. Nevertheless, that can’t be
done overnight.

I think if we all work together and work with industry, we are
going to be far along the way in meeting the goals that we are talking
about. 1f we start trying to condemn industry and say, no, they can't
do it, we arve going to do it, the record just doesn’t speak for itself
in that regard. But I do very much appreciate that we are making
progress.

Senator Bartlett wanted to be here and was called away. But he did
want to congratulate you, Mr. Secretary, for the attempts of the Fed-
eral energy resources in the Nation regardless of where they lie.

Senator Horrings. Before I yield to Senator Bumpers on the score
of delivering the mail, we had good service under the Government
when you were a Congressman and it worked very well. It was when
we moved to the private that we messed it up. I thought when we had
our meeting last week on appropriations with respect to the Govern-
ment overseeing the Geological Survey, the Department of Interior
overseeing and working with industry, we ran into the adviser on
the energy policies on the House side, Mr. Jack Bridges. He used to
serve as the Director of the Joint Committee on Atomic Energy here
on the Senate side. I wish you could go see him because he has a good
memory as a young Navy shavetail of going into Teapot Dome and
making the original drillings on behalf of the U.S. Navy and over-
seeing, out at Elks Hill where private industry explored and developed
Elks Hill; and it was the Navy who found these petroleum reserves
Nos. 3 and 4 up in Alaska.

So it has been the Government and it is a very interesting story
under the leadership of Carl Vinson, Chairman of the Armed Serv-
ices getting ready for World War II. It was a Giovernment program
under Carl Vinson’s leadership that saved the day of Pearl Harbor
because we had fine products in storage to keep us going during the
year 1941,

So the Government has already been into this program, overseeing
not only the exploratory but the actual drilling and development and
that is why I wondered about the hesitancy on the part of the Depart-
ment of Interior this time. Let me yield to Senator Bumpers.
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Senator Bumpers. Mr. Secretary, I don’t think we have had any
suggestions since this Congress convened to amend the Leasing Act
or Mining Act from the administration. If any bill has come over, I am
not aware of it.

Secretary Morron. Not in this Congress, but we went through quite
an exercise on the Leasing Act and on the Mining Act. We don’t have
any proposals at this pomnt in time for the Outer Continental Shelf
Act, the 1953 OCS Act. The mining laws—1I am sure you are familiar
with the work that was done by the Land Laws Commission. I hap-
pened to serve on that Commission when I was in the House.

‘We went into the whole spectrum of land laws and mining laws and
came up with some fundamental recommendations. Then the adminis-
tration, first in the Johnson years and then in the Nixon-Ford years,
came up three times or four times with proposals of change to the
Leasing Act and to the mining laws. They never got anywhere and
I guess this year we are taking another look to see 1f we can come up
with a different approach and see what kind of interest there is.

There’s no use burdening this Congress and this committee with
something that they are not interested in pursuing. It is not that
critical. It is not something that is of an emergency nature but it ties
in with the kinds of things we have been talking about here and we are
dealing only now with oil. We are dealing only with gas when actually
we have a tremendous mineral problem facing us in the future and
certainly, we have in the near future, a severe problem dealing with
the utilization of coal which must be substituted, in my opinion, in
many areas for gas and oil if we are going to get from here to there
in terms of independence.

Senator Bunmrerrs. Mr, Secretary, I just threw that out as an initial
comment. What sort of criteria does the Department use in determin-
ing the evaluation of a particular tract?

Mr. Gasgins, If I might describe that briefly for you, Senator.
What we do is develop a substantial volume of data on the—both
geological and geophysical data—on what we think is beneath the
ground. Based on this data, we ask our geophysicists and geologists
to establish their own projective capability.

That means, for example, if a geologist will tell us that most likely
the aerial extent of the pull of oil beneath the tract is 100 square
feet or something like that or he will also tell us it could be as large
as 1,000 square feet. What he does is give us a distribution of possible
outcomes for the parameters that determine how much oil i1s down
there and what it will cost to get it out.

We then take those individual probabilities about the important
parameters and we computerize a model which translates individual
parameters into an overall evaluation for the tract and generates
cumulative distribution which says the oil under that tract, if there
is any, could be worth anywhere from zero up to a hundred million
dollars. Based on that——

Senator Bumeers. How do you decide, what sort of price do you
put on the o0il ¢

Mr. Gasrins., The price distribution is placed on it by the econ-
omists in the Department. What we are guessing is this case is what
the price of oil will be when the oil from that tract is produced in
the future. :
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Senator Buarpers. How far in the future?

Mr. Gasxrxs. Most of these tracts we have heard before, initial
production might start at 3 years, in maximum production in 5. The
field might produce for another 15 or 20 years. We estimate what the
price will be throughout the lifetime of this field. '

Senator Buarrrs. What are you currently estimating the price
tobe?

Mr. Gasgriws. In the most recent estimates we used, we have distri-
bution of prices that ranges on the low end, we say the lowest possible
price is $5.50 per barrel. The highest possible price we see in a 15-year
period is $11. I would like to point out that is in real dollars so what
that says is there is general inflation in the economy, all those prices
will go up and recognize that.

Senator Buarerrs. Do you provide for any kind of escalator in your
lease agreement ?

Mr, Gasxrns. The escalator goes into our calculations. We escalate
the prices along with prices in general. We take a percentage of the
oil, 1624 percent are most we have sold so far and as the price of oil
goes up, the value to the Government goes up as well.

Senator Bumprers. Do you make all this information available to
the bidders when you offer—when you put it out for bids?

Mr. Gaskins. No, sir.

Senator Bumrers. You do not ?

Mr. Gasgrxs. They have their own geological information and we
have our geological information. Some of it is common but we think,
for example, in the Gulf of Mexico, we have access to every hole that
is drilled—that we have more information than any single compangy.

Senator Bumrrrs. Why would you not give that to them? Would
that not help them better evaluate what they want to bid on them?

Mr. Gasgixs. Under the rules for data acquisition we have been
operating for the past several decades, that data is treated as proprie-
tary. We are prevented by contract from taking company A’s data and
giving it to company B. We have proposed rules that in the future will
cnable everyone to enjoy the same data. In the future, in frontier areas
we are proposing to disclose all the geological data within 6 months of
its acquisition. In the frontier area then, all companies will have access
to all the geological data.

Senator Bumrers. How many companies are there in the United
States who now have the technology and capacity to drill on the OCS?

Mr. Gasgixs. I can supply for the record an estimate of how many
can actually do the drilling. I would like to point out that there are
literally hundreds that participate in the bid auction.

Senator Bumprrs. These are consortiums, I assume ?

Mr. Gaskixs. Yes, Driller Mack, an auxiliary of American Express,
bids on the OCS. As far as actual drilling, the drilling is handled by
specialists and I can supply for the record the number of companies
who specialize in drilling.

Senator Buareers. Are there independent companies that have no
close affiliation with major oil companies who do this kind of drilling ?

Mr, Gasxins. Yes, sir.

Senator Busrerrs. How many?

Mr. Gasxkins. That’s what I will supply for the record.

Mr. Kereper. I would think in the order of several dozen.
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Senator Buarrers. Who dre capable of drilling the OCS?

Mr. Krerrer. Yes, sir.

Secretary Morrox. Many of the oil companies use just drilling cun-
tractors to do their drilling.

Senator Bunreers. That was the point I wastrying to get at.

Secreary Morrox. You would like to know how many drilling con-
tractorsthere are operating in the Gulf?

Senator Buarers. Yes, who have that capacity. J assume that this
isnot only expensive but the technology is very sophisticated and there
are not too many people engaged in it, but maybe I'm wrong.

Secretary Morrox. There are not thousands but there are a goed
many, several dozen, 50 or 60.

Senator Buaprrs. This is a speculative question but based on say,
Baltimore Canyon—could you give me any idea as to what it would
cost to sink a well there in today’s market ¢

Mr. Krereer. On today’s market to sink a well in the order of 14,000
to 16,000 feet on Baltimore Canyon, this would probably be in the
order of $4 to $7 million.

Senator Buareers. How long would it take to drill?

Mr. Kreeper. A few months, I would estimate though inasmuch,
Senator, as there have been no holes yet drilled in the Baltimore
Canyon area, it 1s difficult to be very exact. We can only estimate the
properties that rocks will be penetrating from geophysical records. But
drilling on Baltimore Canyon based on geophysics, 1s likely to be sub-
stantially slower than in the Gulf of Mexico. The rocks are likely to
be havder, slower to penetrate by the drill, perhaps by a factor of two.

Senator Buaeers. That figure, $4 to $7 million, are you talking
about actual drilling costs!’

Mr. Krerper. That’s correct.

Secretary Morrtov. Based on general conversations with people in
this business. that’s probably on the low side. The Navy is estimating
that in PET. 4. of course you have a climate problem up there in
Alaska bnt the Navy is estimating between $7 and $8 million per hole
on land. They are deeper, I think.

Senator Buareers. I was going to ask if there was substantial differ-
ence in the depth.

Mr. Kreeper. The cost will go up depending on the hostility of the
environment. For example, estimates made on some of the offshore
areas in Alaska, the Bering Sea, are in the order of $15 to $20 million
a hole rather than $4 to $6 or $7 million.

Senator Jourvsrox. If the Senator would yield, would you ask if it
was drilling ship or structure?

Se;mtor Buarrrs. Are you talking about a drilling ship or a struc-
ture?

Mr. Krerper. No. no. This is not a structure as in the mild environ-
ment in the Gulf of Mexico. This is a drilling ship to drill an explora-
tory hole in a hostile environment. ) '

Senator Buarrrs. Based on your current bids, did you not have
some bids in February of this vear?

Seeretarv Morrox. The south Texas sale, ves.

Senator Buarrrrs. On today’s market. about what percentage of the
value of oil. about what percentage of that will the United States get
under those bids?
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Secretary Morrox. The history has been that the United States has
gotten about 65 percent of all the revenues. That includes the bonus
and the royalty.

Senator Bumrers. I have been informed that in those February
1975 bids, that the bids came in over twice as high as the Department’s
evaluation. That caused me to wonder about the information that you
had, your geological information.

Secretary Morron. This was in the first sale after the big price
increase that you are referring to, the south Texas sale?

Senator Bumpers. It was, I think the south Texas tract but bids
came in at over twice the value that the Department put on them.

Mr. Gasxins. Yes, Senator, some of the high bids on the tracts that
we received was approximately twice the sum of our evaluation. That
has been a historical pattern. But I can explain briefly how that
would come about almost from a statistical point of view ?

Senator Bumpers. Certainly.

Mr. Gaskins. You have to remember the high bidder on every
tract is the guy who is most optimistic about the potentials of that
piece of land. If you look, for example, at the average bid on the
land, they are much closer and approximately the same as what the
Geological Survey says the land i1s worth. We are one bidder, we
go out and say what we think the land is worth. Then there is an
auction where a substantial number of the oil companies also look
at the land and the high bid you are summing up is the most optimistic
gl]ly in the world. He’s the one guy who looks down there and sees
a lot.

I think the most striking case happened in the famous deaf-and-
dumb sale. There were eight bids on the tract. The high bid was $212
million, the second high bid was in the order of $120 million. The
third high bid was $65 million and there were five major companies
who bid less than $60 million for this tract that the high bidder
bid $210.

Senator Buarers. There were only two bidders on the Texas tract,
weren’t there, on an average?

Mr. Gasgins. On an average there were. Many tracts had four or
five, many tracts had only one. Almost half the tracts in that sale
had only one bidder. Again, as I made the point before, when one
person bids; he is the one person who sees a positive value. There may
be a lot of other people who look at the tract and see a negative value.
Again, he is the most optimistic guy looking at the tract.

If you really wanted to go over the statistical summary of the bids,
it is amazing how much the oil companies disagree among themselves
about the value of this land. We are like one of the oil companies, we:
go out there, put a value on it and our value is closer to the average
evaluation that exists than the most optimistic individual.

Senator Buapers. If this Congress should decide to put the Federal
Government in the drilling business and the oil business, would there
be any reason why it would be very difficult? First we are already
spending the money for the geological work in the Department of the
Interior. And you tell me that the major oil companies simply contract
with these people who are in the business of drilling the coastal zones
of the United States. It wouldn’t be terribly complicated for us to
get in the business. Couldn’t we just put the bids out instead of going
through major oil companies?
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Mr. Gaskixs. It may not be complicated but it may be quite dis-
astrous. One thing T would like to point out is the important question
is where you drill the hole and how deep you drill the hole. Major oil
companies don’t leave that up to the drilling companies. They have
staffs of thousands of geophysicists and geologists figuring out what
isthe best strategy

Senator BumpErs. The Department has, too, doesn’t it ?

Mr. Gaskins. We have a geophysical staff and geology staff prob-
ably the size of a middle-sized oil company.

Senator Bumeers. How many geologists do you have in the
Department ?

Mr. Kierper. Total geologists in the Department of Interior, per-
haps 2,000. But they are involved in a wide range of studies related to
water resources, mineral values, geological hazards in connection with
direct association with offshore hazards in connection with direct
association with offshore activities, there are perhaps 100.

Senator Bumrers. The Secretary said that Interior’s capability in
this area is as good as any company’s.

Mr. Gaskins. That’s because we don’t generate the geological data,
Senator. We get the geological data free. Whenever an oil company
drills a hole in the Quter Continental Shelf, they have te submit the
records from that hole to the Geological Survey. We are not in the
process of generating the data, we get all the data free. If you read
the Secretary’s statement, that’s what he is referring to, the fact that
we have more geological data than any single” company because
wa require that it be given to us. We’re not in the process of generating
1t. We don’t drill the holes.

Senator Bunepers. It would not be terribly difficult, would it, if we
just want to contract someone to drill a particular tract and own the
oil ourself?

Mr, Kuepper. Not at all but prior to that, Senator, in order to de-
termine those tracts where the Government would have the best pos-
sibility of indicating substantial resources, this is a major job of con-
tracting first for geophysical information, geological information, and
then evaluating this information to be able to focus in on these targets
where one would contract for actual drilling.

Senator Bumeers. The only reason I have discussed this issue with
you is because we are here to talk about how we are going to get the
OCS drilled. We are talking about several pieces of legislation here.
Senator Hollings. Senator Tunney’s, Senator Johnston’s States are
all visibly involved in this. I get the distinct impression that one, while
we all champion the free enterprise system, there really is no compe-
tition in the oil industry.

Two, I think the Governors of the States could have demonstrated
the greatest concern on behalf of their people of what may happen to
their coastal zones when this happens. I think the Governors would
find, this is just a possibility that I am exploring, but I am not at all
sure and I have been a Governor myself. I don’t have any more trust
in Government activities than any other Governor has.

But I think in this case, a Governor might be more amenable o the
United States drilling this and it might alleviate some of their fears
and apprehensions. Some of them will testify this afternoon and T
want to explore that possibility with them.
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. Mr. Huenes. One point I might clarify. Our concern about the Gov-
ernment becoming the entity that drills the holes is you would cen-
tralize risk taking or centralize the geological decisionmaking in one
bodv. We use the ana]oos that the Geoloom‘d Survey is compamble to
a middle-sized oil company. But if you ask a number of geologists in
our company or the number of geologists total, there mmht be 30 ,000,
40,000 geologists in this country.

The 6il industry, as a competitive industry, takes risks and bets that
they ought to drill a hole here, there, or someplace else. If the Gov-
ernnient becomes the entity that makes those decisions, our concern is
-that one governmental official will decide where the hole should be
and he might be wrong more times than he is right and we might have
lost one of the great values built through our free enterprise system.

Senator Brarrzrs. When you lease the Baltimore Canyon, if and
when that day ever comes, when you start leasing it, under the terms
of your lease. people who bid that will go out and drill that and they
will take a chance on it. If they hit a chy hole, it doesn’t cost the
United States anything; is that correct ?

Secretary Morrow. It doesn’t cost a thing. If the Exxon lease in the
MAFLA sale is dry, the Federal Government or the people will have
gotten for those dry holes $212 million.

Senator Buarpers. What would you say, based on information that
vou have at vour disposal, the chances are of Exxon hitting a dry hole
in the Baltimore Canyon?

Secretary Morron. If I could answer that very accurately, T
wouldn't be right here, I don’t believe.

Mr. Fleenes. Senator, it might be instructive—it might be instruc-
tive that there are various ratios of dry holes to actual finds of oil. I
think there is a national average of total numbers of holes filled 50 to 1,
50 dry to 1 oil. On the OCS, T think it’s 1 to 20. So there is a ratio
that people operate from and that’s always a possibility.

Secretary Morrox. This is a real problem. If this was like coal,
where you can very easily determine the location of coal and you have,
yon would be dealing with one type of thing. But the state of the art
is nowhere near this. Thoungh there have heen improvements in the
state of the art, still, look at the North Sea histor y. Most of the people
have picked up their marbles and gone home. One company decided to
stick it out and their decision was to dig one more hole and they did
and they hit it.

Senator Buarrrs. Mr. Secretary, I don’t want to denigrate the
North Sea story but I don’t believe we've had a hearing in this com-
mittee since I've been here when that story was not related to us.

Secretary Morron. Maybe it’s getting around.

Senator Brareers. I can’t feature any company puttmo up $212
million without an almost certainty that they will find oil.

Secretary Morron. I hope that you will get them here because this
country, it they had not been willing to do 1t we would be in the horse
and buggy age.

Senator Buarers. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Senator Horrinas. Before I yield to Senator Mathias, there is no
reason for an experienced legislator to give the impression that people
are not paying for dry holes. You and I know, through the taxes,
direct, drilling costs. they are added to the cost to consumers, It will
be the same impact one way or the other.
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The taxpayers of America are footing this bill and supporting and
subsidizing the dry holes for this tax program.

Senator Mathias. .

Senator Marmras. If the committee would indulge me in a personal
word before we get to my questions, I've been sitting here this morn-
ing contemplating the vast industrial enterprise we are talking about,
the industrial enterprise of a scope that has almost never been under-
taken in a concentrated comprehensive way by any society.

I take, great comfort in the fact that this is led by Secretary Morton
who not only has the vision to contemplate such an enterprise, but has
an enormous feel for the world in which we live and the kinds of quali-
ties in that world in which we live.

I think we can all take a great deal of comfort from his feel for the
environment, particularly for the marine coastal environment on which
not only our sense of esthetics has passed but so much of life itself has
passed.

Now, Mr. Secretary, I have just a couple of questions and then. Mr.
Chairman, I would ask unanimous consent that the balance of my
questions could be submitted for the record and the Secretary’s answers
could be provided in writing.

Senator Horrixes. It will be so ordered and I have some questions
to go along with the Secretary because the Secretary is running out of
time, too.

Senator Matmras. Very briefly, there is an assumption crept into
the dialog this morning that the Department of the Interior itself
would be doing all of the exploration under the several proposals that
have been made. Just to clear that up, isn’t it in fact true that what
we are talking ahout is exploration by a number of private companies
who probably operate on a contractual basis with the Department. if
the Department undertook the exploration? This would not be public
expbloration but private exploration.

Secretary Morrow. I would have to ask first, where is the decision
going to be made as to what area the drilling will take place and to
what depth ? Who would make the basic strategic decision? Sure, vou
can hire a drill and a drilling ship. but the question is. where would
that ship go and how deen would it drill and who would make that
determination? That really is the question that has to be answered
before I can answer vou.

Senator Marmras. I think the Secretary has posed for us the gnestion
that has to be decided, where we are going to go, if we are going to
divide exnloration and production as to independent operations and if
the decision is that exnloration should be done on a different basis
than production, then it can be done, contracted out by the Denart-
ment rather than done by Department personnel, just so there is no
misunderstanding.

Secretary Morton, Let me make sure there is an understandine of
what is done now. These tracts selected for sale, this is not the result of
a haphazard svstem of drawing lines on a map and putting properties (
up for sale. for lease sale. Tt is the resnlt of a nomination nroress so
that earlv on, we find out the interest of those kinds of neaple who are
competent and what we would liks to do is. we would like to extend
the nominations process more to the public and to the States so that
thev can enter right into it,
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If there is a tract that a State Governor feels would be very detri-
mental, this would be exposed in the nominations process. Then we
finally have to make a decision, the Government does under regula-
tions, as to which of those tracts we offer for sale. So there 1s an
exploratory element in the decisionmaking process now which results
in the selection of tracts and I think that should be fully understood.

Senator Marr1as. I think that is a useful comment. In addition, the

_ nominating process could continue and the Department could draw on
information from many sources, whichever way we went on the
exploration question.

Secretary Morton. Why would there be any reason for an oil com-
pany to develop the geological components that are required ? I would
assume that 95 or 98 percent of the geologists in America worked for
mining and resource development companies and their work is directed
toward the very high-risk decisionmaking process that those com-
panies have to take.

If we are going to decide here in Washington, where and how deep,
why would anybody spend the millions of dollars in the seismic work,
geophysical selection and all the rest that is required for them to make
this high-risk dectsion ?

Senator Maruias. Mr. Secretary, one final question. Recently, the
Department sponsored a conference at College Park, Md., on the envi-
ronmental impacts on the marine environment. I am wondering if the
Department is planning or would be willing to hold a conference of a
similar nature to explore the effects on the coastal environment as
distinguished from the marine environment ?

Secretary Morron. Sure we would. This, I think, was a conference of
our OCS Advisory Panel which we have put into effect and does have
representation in the States. It works on baseline data and, hopefully,
brings in points of view from environmentalists, from marine biolo-
gists. This is a very active group and it is headed by a distinguished
scientist, Dr. Frank Clark, who is with the Geological Survey and has
a deep interest in this.

We would feel that any mechanism, whether it be through conference
or a solicitation of opinion which they do on a one-to-one basis, we
acquire it. T think the answer is yes, we would be willing, to the limit of
our resources, to open the doors of communication anywhere we can on
this problem.

Senator Mararas. T welcome that response. Our mutual friend, Dr.
Gene Cronin, I think was chairman of the conference of the marine
impact. That conference was highly successful and very useful. At the
same time, I think the participants felt that there was an opportunity
to go forward into the coastal area, which their agenda did not permit
them to do. T welcome your acceptance of that concept.

Seeretary Morrox. One of the things that I have been working on
for a long time, and T am sure you are fully familiar with it—we are
now trying to turn it another way hoping it might be embraced—is the
whole question of land use planning. I think the Nation has reached a
point where we can no longer grow like Topsy. We have to develop an
institutional structure within our State and local governments that
will permit them in an ongoing fashion to have a perpetual conference
going of the very thing vou are talking about.
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I think we are there. Just because it failed last year and the year
before, I don’t think we should give up hope on working out some sort
of program that will result in the States taking a strong and active role
in developing land use plans for their States. Once this is done, then
this whole problem as far as the impact on the shore, the socioeconomic
impact particularly, I think is put into a different perspective.

ﬂSenator Matsias. I agree with you and I certainly support that
effort. :

Myr. Chairman, I submit the balance of my questions for the record.

[Department of the Interior responses to Senator Mathias’

questions:]

1. Question. If we are going to separate exploration from development, as I
believe there is a consensus on these Committees and in the Congress to do, would
you see a benefit in holding up in virgin areas until such a system is in place?

Answer. We feel that delay of frontier lease sales, pending development of a
formal system that separates exploration and development on the OCS, would be
unnecessary and unwise—particularly with the cumulative impact that delay
prior to leasing can have on the overall OCS development process.

Production from the frontier areas lies three to eight years in the future after
the time of lease sales. This provides considerable time for setting up new ad-
ministrative procedures after the first sales have been held.

Moreover, we do not think that a formal separation of exploration and de-
velopment need involve a drastic departure from current procedures. Develop-
ment plans must be improved by the Department before any lessee can actually
produce from his lease. We also anticipate that any Departmental decision on
development plans will have to be reviewed by coastal States for “consistency”
with their coastal zone management programs—once their coastal zone manage-
ment plans have been approved by Conimerce.

This, along with State and local jurisdiction over pipeline rights-of-ways and
refinery siting, provides the foundation for the management system to which you
refer. There will be time to build on this foundation even without delay of any
‘OCS sales.

2. Question. Can you give these Committees an indication of whether Interior
is going with regard to hidding for leases; will the restrictions on joint bidding
by majors be sufficient to promote competition ; what other devices are needed?

Answer. In order to insure the receipt of fair market value for the public’s re-
sources, the Department instituted a new system of resource evaluation at the
March 28, 1974, OCS sale. The Department believes this Range Of Values method
is a better indicator of, value than the previously used single point estimate and
results in a better representation of value and risk because it considers variations
in input parameters, thereby reflecting uncertainty. The ROV method incorpor-
ated into the post-sale matrix has resulted in more tracts heing rejected. Ap-
proximately 16 percent of the tracts bid on at recent sales have been rejected
because the Department felt fair market value was not received.

The Department has published proposed rulemaking to ban joint bidding among
the larger oil producers. The Notice appeared in the Federal Register on Friday,
February 21, 1975. All interested parties had wuntil March 25, 1975, to submit
written comments to BLM. After analysis of these comments, the Department
will decide whether or not to publish final rulemaking. Bssentially the proposed
regulation states that any person with an average net production in excess of
1.6 million barrels per day of crude oil, natural gas, and liquitied petroleum
products will be banned from bidding with any other such person.

Proposed rulemaking is also being prepared on procedures to provide for more
rapid disclosure of geophysical and geological data. The procedures provide for
the following :

geophysical data collected under exploration permits and leases will be
ma(_ie publie within 10 years or whenever a lease is relinguished, whichever
period is less ;

deep stratigraphic tests will be released 5 years after date of completion
or 60 days after issuance of the first Federal lease within 50 geographic
miles of the drill site;

geologic data will be released to the public in 6 months.

Tinal rulemaking will be in effect by mid-summer.
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The Department believes the new resource evaluation method, the ban on
joint bidding and the more rapid disclosure of geophysical and geological data,
will ensure the receipt of fair market value and will promote competition for
OCS leases.

3. Question. To what extent should produetion plans be laid out by bidders?
Should the quality of the production plan be a factor in determining who gets
the lease?

Answer, There is no way that a bidder having no knowledge of the definite
existence or location of a hydrocarbon reservoir can effectively make plans for
production facilities. Assuming that a Government directed exploration pro-
gram revealed the presence of hydrocarbons to prospective bidders, it would
still be highly improbable that a bidder could and would rely on such informa-
tion to plan the installation of one or more 20- to 40-well platforms, each cost-
ing millions of dollars. Sound production plans can be formulated only after
many reservoir parameters have been determined, and these determinations
are made during the course of development drilling. Without extensive dev elop—
nient drilling, such parameters would he unknown to the Government but to the
prospective bidders as well. Thus, until substantial exploration and testing has
heen completed there is no sound basis for formulating a development plan let
nlone judge its.quality.

Question. As I understand it, Interior’s last OCS acreage offering in the
Gulf was divided between bonus and royalty bidding. The majors went for bonus
land and the smaller companies for the royalty land Now I can understand why
small companies avoided the large bonus bids, but why did the majors avoid the
royalty land? Was the competition more intense for rovalty land?

(a) Can you envision using powers conferred to Section 203 of S. 426 to as-
sure equitably-priced oil to independents? -

Answer. A preliminary study done by the Department showed that royalty
hidding did inerease competition (copy attached). However, the study also showed
that this increased competition is necessarily at the expense of other desirable
factors, such as timely development and maximum production.

The majors were hesitant about participating in the experiment partly be-
cause of a stipulation on the royalty tracts requiring mandatory utilization of
structures. That is, all operators on the structure are required to work together
to develop the reservoir as a unit, regardless of the number of tracts or operators,
T.arge companies were opposed to this idea because they believed that a company
which has won a royalty tract with a minimum bonus, has no real incentive
to develop the tract; he will delay exploration of his tract pending results of
exploration on nearby tracts, since utilization is required. We recognized this
as a possible problem, but needed to include the stipulation in order to have a
means for allocating the respective shares of production.

4a. As you may know, rovalty oil is already sold by contract to independent
refiners at current market prices. We feel that this is an arrangement that assures
equitably-priced oil to independents,.

5. Question. What steps have you taken since last fall to improve State par-
ticipation in OCS development?

Answer. Since last fall, the Department has expanded the role of the States
in the leasing process. They can now participate in the following areas:

A. Environmental Study Program—Representatives from the coastal States
serve on the OCS Research Management Advisory Board which oversees the
Burean of Land Management’s environmental study program.

B. Development of OCS Orders-—The Geological Survey consults with the
States in the development of OCS Orders. These Orders provide industry with the
1-11198(£1nd regulations to be followed in exploration and production activities on
the OC'S,

C. Call for Nominations—Approximately 12 months prior to a sale date. the
Department publishes a request for nominations in the Federal Register. All
inferested members of the public including the adjacent States are urged to
nominate specific tracts which they would want to see studied further for possible
inclusion in a sale. They are also asked to designate specific tracts which should
be excluded from the leasing process because of environmental conflicts.

D. Tract Selection—Suhsequent to receipt of the nominations, the Department
makes a tentative selection of tracts. States will be consulted on the issues in-
volved in the selection process. States will again be consulted before any
final decision is made on tracts to be offered in a sale.



55

E. Draft Environmental Impact Statement—The DEIS contains a detailed
environmental assessment on a tract-by-tract basis in addition to an analysis-of
the general environmental conditions in the area. The States are asked to desig-
nate representatives to participate in the actual preparation of this document.
This request has been made to California, Atlantic coast Governors and to the
Governor of the State of Alaska. )

F. Public Hearing and Comments—After publication of the DEIS, a publie
hearing is held and States are invited to comment either orally or in writing.
These comments are used in preparation of the Final Environmental Impact
Statement.

G. Decision by the Secretary—After completion of the Final TIS and a Pro-
cram Decision Option Document, a decision is made by the Secretary whether to
proceed with the sale and if so the eomposition of the sale. The Governors of
aftected coastal States will be consulted before a final decision is made on what
tracts are to be included in a sale. .

Consideration is also being given to having the States participate in the in-
spection of leases and in the event a State has an approved Codstal Zone Man-
agement Plan, they will have to review actions which may affect land and water
uses in the coastal zones. Such actions may include the approval of a development
plan which is now solely the responsibility of Geological Survey.

6. Question. Last year I was successful in amending what was S. 3221 to
provide the Governors with a way of protecting their States from adverse
economic and environmental impacts. That amendiment, as Section 210, is now a
part of 8. 521, It provides for review of your decision on the Governors’ request
by a Coastal Resources Appeals Board, composed of your colleagues, a number ot
whom we will hear from this afternoon. S. 426 also incorporates my amendment
but makes Congress thefinal reviewing authority for your decision. I am not
asking so much whether you like either provision, because I know the Admin-
istration vigorously opposed my amendment on the #Hoor, but rather which
approach, 8. 426 or 8. 521, you prefer?

Answer. It is the current practice for the Secretary of the Interior to work
closely and in cooperation with adjacent States’ Governments. Of the two ap-
proaches (8,426 and 8. 521), a Coastal Resources Appeals Board would be pref-
erable (although neither is desirable). Such a board, consisting of the Vice
President, the Secretary of the Interior, the Administrator of NOAA, and the
Chairperson of the CEQ, would provide the most knowledgeable review panel.
ITowever, .as pointed out in the Secretary’s comments to the U.S. Senate on
March 14, 1975, State representatives are already involved at key points through-
out the OCS leasing process. The Department of the Interior does not agree
with the provision of granting veto power to the States to postpone or cancel
actions on Federal OCS lands, in that the resources of the OCS belong to the
Nation as a whole. :

7. Question. Under 8. 426, the Coast Guard has prime responsibility for estab-
lishing and enforcing regulations. Do you agree with this approach? (See last
paragraph on page 2 of NOPS Report)

Answer. We recognize that the Coast Guard is very capable of performing
inspections concerning the personnel safety features of vessels and certifying
their constructions. However, they do not have the experience or expertise for
monitoring and inspecting Outer Continental Shelf oil and gas drilling and pro-
ducing operations. To do this successfully, most efficiently, they would need to
absorb the personnel and program now performing these functions under the
Geological Survey. We believe the Geological Survey should continne to perform
these functions, not only because they have the necessary experience and exper-
tise, but also because they have demonstrated that they are able to- remedy
frouble spots in this enforcement program which were highlighted by several
studies, one of which is mentioned in the National Ocean Policy Study Report.
Recommendations from the study conducted by the National Academy of Engi-
neering, another conducted by NASA and an internal study by systems experts
within the Geological Survey have been evaluated and introduced into the lease
management program, (See the enclosed report on the Work Group for OCS
Safety and Pollution Control, May 1973.) Subsequent to this, two supplements
(copies enclosed) have been published which include recommendations made as a
result of the Oklahoma University Study called Energy Under the Oceans and the
Council on Environment Quality Report entitled “OCS 0il and Gas: An Environ-
mental Assessment.” These reports outline revised procedures for the development
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of new and revised OCS Orders which call for publishing proposed Orders in the
Federal Register for public comment. Copies of proposed Orders are not circu-
lated to the industry prior to publication in the Federal Register.

Also enclosed is a summary of actions taken since the Santa Barbara oil spill
to improve the lease management program. Another enclosure is a letter to Con-
gressman Henry Reuss replying to the Government Accounting Office report
dated June 24, 1973.

8. Question. EPA has commented rather unfavorably on Interior's draft en-
vironmental impact statement for the Atlantic OCS. How do you respond to
their comments? NOAA is designated lead agency for NEI’A purposes under S, 426.
How would this effect the program?

Answer, The Department of the Interior has never prepared a draft EIS for
the Atlantic OCS. We assume you are referring to a draft programmatic state-
ment dealing with a proposed increase in OCS acreage to be offered for oil and
gas leasing. This statement did consider the Atlantic OCS as an area of poten-
tial oil and gas lease activity.

The agency which has the responsibility for preparing an environmental impact
statement collects all the information available concerning the proposed action,
and its probable impacts. Such a statement is not a justifieation or an approval
of the proposed action, but represents the basic information available. The
purpose of circulating draft environmental impact statements to other govern-
mental agencies is to solicit comments on the adequacy of the impact descrip-
tion, in relation to the proposed action. The Department of the Interior invites and
encourages such comments, and incorporates relevant comments into future draft
or final statements. We also recognize that other agencies have different priori-
ties and missions, and that their comments will reflect these differences.

The bill proposes that NOAA be designated as the lead agency for ensuring that
NEPA conditions are met. This represents a needless transfer of responsibility
from one agency to another. In this particular instance, NOAA does not main-
tain expertise in mineral and petroleum leasing, and the related potential en-
vironmental hazards. The Bureau of Land Management, however, does main-
tain such expertise and personnel, in both offshore and onshore operations.

Efforts are constantly being made to incorporate the specialized marine ex-
pertise within NOAA into baseline, monitoring and special studies programs.
Furthermore, NOAA (along with other Federal and State agencies) provides
valuable information as a representative of the OCS Research Management
Advisory Board.

If NOAA were designated the lead agency for NEPA purposes, the current
OCS program could be expected to experience delays in a critical energy develop-
ment program.

9. Question. We all know that OCS development is a chancy business. The
1968 Texas OCS sale was overestimated by DOI by a factor of 2, by the industry
by a factor of 10. Would we reduce this risk substantially by exploring before
leasing and if so, would this help the smaller guy who has more trouble spreading
investment around?

Answer. The uncertainty about the value of any given sale area could be
reduced by government exploration before leasing. This would aid firms which
are either more risk averse or which have more difficulty raising capital for
risky investments.

On the other handg, it would be dangerous to undertake a very extensive pre-
lease exploration program. If this were done, we would in effect be replacing
the muiltiple exploration strategies of industry with a single consensus strategy
of the government. The history of oil and gas exploration shows that consensus
strategies are often inappropriate, particularly in new areas. At the very least,
an extensive government exploration program might produce a lot of unnecessary
dry holes. At worst, such a program might unjustifiably condemn an area and
prevent any subsequent private exploration,

10. Question. We have a report that Louisiana loses $38 million a year because
of activities related to oil production. What are Interior’s views on revenue shar-
ing with the coastal States?

Answer. We recognize the fact that States may bear an impact because of off-
§hore development. We therefore have been analyzing a number of revenue shar-
ing altel"natives as a possible means of providing compensation. We do not how-
ever believe the study you cited is an accurate assessment of the costs that are
borne by Louisiana because of offshore development.
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The estimate that Louisiana loses $38 million a year because of activities
related to offshore oil production originates from not considering the portion of
governmental costs borne by Federal rather than State revenues. It also results
from Louisiana’s heavy reliance on oil severance taxes which cannot be applied
to OCS oil rather than on income, sales and property taxes which would provide
revenues to cover the costs of onshore activities.

11. Question. How would you feel about a system which provided the States
with a certain level of income through revenue sharing and then discretionary
grants for specific defineable impacts. This would be a combination of what Sena-
tor Stevens and Senator Hollings have proposed. (Paragraph was quoted from
the NOPS Report on OCS 0Oil and Gas and the Coastal Zone, page 2).

Answer. We have not at this time decided which, if any, of the many alternative
revenue sharing proposals is best. Let it be reiterated that we are studying many,
and all will be given thorough consideration.

12. Question. Can you evaluate the capacity of the industry to move into the
OCS? How many rigs do they need? How many do they have? How many can they
obtain? Give us a time frame on this.

Answer. We feel that the capabilities of industry to move into OCS areas is
best enhanced by the Department’s establishing a program and schedule for OCS
leasing. In this way, industry will know in advance of Federal intentions and
actions ; hence, they can plan accordingly how to best utilize their capabilities to
develop OCS resources.

The number of rigs which will actually be needed depends on a variety of fac-
tors, including the quality and amount of acreage eventually leased, and whether
a practice of mandatory unitization of tracts is adopted in frontier areas. The
unitization question is currently under study in the Department.

There are presently about 75 rigs operating in the U.S. OCS, with about 50
under construction in U.8. shipyards. According to a study on the availability of
rigs, approximately 126 rigs will be available in 1976. A copy of this study is
attached.

13. Question. How do we avoid boom and bust sxtuatmns in rural areas of the
coastal States? What are we doing right now to prevent it from happening?

Answer. The most important means for avoiding boom and bust situations
lies in the proper planning for development. The States are currently preparing
coastal zone management plans under the Coastal Zene Management Act of 1972.
The institutions and processes for planning and management of development
created under this program should be of considerable aid in planmng for de-
velopment in rural areas.

A further means may be the location of major new facilities near existing
population centers and the early commitment to development of a permanent,
diversified economic base that will survive long after the initial construction
period.

We are presently preparing a request for proposal for a study which will
analyze onshore impacts resulting from mid-Atlantic offshore development and
provide a methodology for measuring them. This study will be funded jointly
by Interior and the National Science Foundation and will be coordinated with
the affected States. We plan to maintain a close liaison with the States and
provide them with information available to us.

14. Questions, What conclusions do you draw as to present industry capability
from the great increase in shut-in capacity on the OCS?

Answer. We have not seen a great increase in shut-in reserves on the OCS.

The number of shut-in well completions has continued to increase over the last
few years. However, this does not indicate greater shut-in reserves, but rather
that more wells are going off production as a result of depletion of the reservoirs,
pressure decline, excessive water production, and mechanical problems. The ma-
jority of shut-in well completions do not have potential for production, and are

" awaiting abandonment, All such wells are currently being reclassified by the
Geological Survey to indicate their potential for future production.

Although shut-in Federal leases in the Gulf of Mexico have continued to in-
crease in number as leases became more numerous, shut-in leases with produc-
tion potential have decreased in number during the past year.

Leases in Leases in

primary etxended

term term

January 1974____________. 60 96

January 1975 61 59
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The FPC Report, July 1974, on the reserves underlying the extended-term
gas leases showed the average to be about 20.0 billion cu. ft. per lease. Due to
the high costs of installing platforms, drilling wells, and connecting to a pipe-
line, many such leases cannot be considered as economical. A copy of the FPC
coded listing of the shut-in leases with reserves is enclosed. Also, a copy of
OCS Order No. 4 is enclosed showing how a discovery well is quahﬁed as
producible by regulatory process.

I'wo studies are being conducted by the Geological Survey ; one an investigation
of all nonproducing leases to insure operator diligence in the development of
these leases, and the other a study of all oil and gas reservoirs. A well may
have penetrated several reservoirs some of which are not on production yet.
A well is limited in the number of reservoirs that can be produced at any one
time, and the study is being conduected to determine such cases and to insure
diligence in the development of known reservoirs.

15. Question. Your Department sponsored a conference of scientists at College
Park, Maryland to evaluate environmental effects on marine environment. Have
you or will you hold a conference to explore the effects on the coastal environment?

Answer. Secretary Morton supports the concept of a conference for the Mid-
Atlantic on the onshore environmental impact of OCS development. The sched-
uling and format of this meeting are currently being studied by the Bureau
of Land Management and the Department of Interior.

ATTACHMENT

Changes in the OCS lease management program since the Santa Barbara
blowout on January 28, 1969. to insure better environmental protection and
resource management include the following :

The number of inspectors has increased from 7 fo 43; 18 more are being
hired in FY 75. The total inspection staff (including supervisors, engineers,
and supporting staff, as well as mspectors) will have been increased from
12 to 126 during FY 75.

Six new OCS Orders and 9 revised Orders have been issued (2 new and
4 revisions are currently in process). These include more stringent require-
ments for:

Casing depths and cementing practices

Blowout preventer equipment and mud monitoring instrumentation

Remotely-actuated subsurface safety valves

A reporting procedure for all safety valve failures

The completion of oil and gas wells

Pollution and waste disposal

Installation and operation of platforms, mcludmfr safety and pollution
control equipment

Oil and gas pipelines

(Public participation in the development of OCS Orders is dccomplished
by publication of notices and draft Orders in the Fedcral Register.)

At the request of the USGS, safety management studies were made by
a1 team of specialists from National Aeronautics and Space Administration
(NASA) and a committee of the National Academy of Engineering (NAE),
as well as by a USGS team of analysts, and responses were made to all
recommendations, incorporated in 15 categories as follows :

Failure Reporting and Corrective Action
. Accident Investigation and Reporting
. Information Exchange
Research and Development
Standards and Specifications
Systems Analysis
. Engineering Documentation
. Wearout Prevention

9. Training and Certification

10. Motivation Program

11. Lease Management Program

12. Inspection Procedures

13. OCS Order Development

14, Standardization of Forms

15. Safety and Advisory Committees

Additionally, the recommendations of a technology assessment of Outer Con-
tinental Shelf oil and gas operations by an interdisciplinary team under the

ST U 320

own
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aegis of the Science and Public Policy Program at the University of Oklahoma
were reviewed and wherein they are different than the applicable recommen-
lations made in the three aforementioned studies, implementation actions are
heing taken where appropriate. ‘This has resulted in four more recommendations
n the following categories :

16. Memorandum of Understanding with OSHA.

17. Memoranda of Understanding on pipelines.

18. Memorandum of Understanding with EPA.

19. Subsea production systems.

Similarily, recommendations from the CEQ Report on OCS Qil and Gas—An
Adnvironmental Assessment have been reviewed and have been incorporated in
the Lease Management Program as appropriate.

A Review Committee to serve as an independent audit of the effectiveness of
USGS operations and procedures was established under the aegis of NAE,

Establishd procedures for the development of standards for offshore safety
and pollution prevention equipment that permits the general public as well as
the industry to comment on their scope.

A “Safety Alert” system was established to immediately notify all operators
of failures and accidents in order that they can take appropriate actions to
prevent reoccurrences,

Contracts were let for systems analysis studies for application to OCS opera-
tions ; requirements for such analyses are currently being prepared.

Inspection procedures were standardized and systematized to prevent arbitrary
actions by inspectors and to gather data for guidance in making changes or addi-
tions to procedures and regulations.

Regulations were issued requiring environmental assessments of drilling and
production proposals, as well as for the preparation of Environmental Impact
Statements.

The Offshore Operators Committee and the Western Oil and Gas Association
were encouraged and responded favorably to setting up safety committees.

The USGS Conservation Division was reorganized to insure more responsive-
ness to safety and pollution control management. This is accomplished through:

More clearly defined lines of authority.

Better coordination.

Faster response.

New field units with responsibility for new requirements.

Accident investigation procedures were established with the requiremnent
that reports of major accidents be made available to the public.

Operators are now required to submit contingency plans for oil spill contain-
ment and cleanup prior to any lease operations. Large amounts of boom and
absorbent materials, power boats, and other oil containment devices are now
available both in the Gulf of Mexico and off the Pacific Coast through cleanup
companies supported by a consortium of o0il companies involved in offshore
cperations.

A Notice has been issued that will require OCS operators to provide heli-
copter refueling stations on the OCS when needed by the USGS in the conduct
of its inspection and lease management activities.

A map showing unstable bottom conditions in the Mississippi Delta area has
been issued as a safety alert notice.

The Survey participates in the planning and conduct of environmental baseline
studies prior to and after lease sales to determine the effect of drilling and pro-
duction on the marine environment.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY.
Washington, D.C., August 3, 1973.
In reply refer to: EGS,
Hon. HExrY 8. REUSS, i
House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.

DeAR MR. REUss : Thank you for your letters of July 3 to the Director, T.S.
Geological Survey and to me, together with copies of the General Accounting
Office report No. B-146333, dated June 29, 1973, entitled “Improved Inspection
And Regulation Could Reduce The Possibility of Qil Spills On The Outer Con-
tinental Shelf.” The opportunity for review and comment is appreciated. The
Director’s comments are incorporated herein.

49-982—75 5
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Let me say at the outset that we share your concern about the need to further
strengthen regulatory and inspection procedures designed to reduce oil spills
and other undesirable consequences of oil and gas operations on the OQOuter
Continental Shelf (OCS). Much progress has been achieved since 1969 in this
objective, both through the tightening of regulations and Orders and through the
development of our inspection capability. But we agree that still more effective
capability and procedures are needed, and the U.S. Geological Survey is work-
ing hard to achieve them.

As the GAQ indicates in some detail on pages 32-35 of its report, the U.8.G.S.
has had several studies undertaken on our behalf by NASA, the Marine Board of
the National Academy of Engineering, and internal groups to identify weaknesses
in regulations and procedures on the OCS and to recommend remedial measures
(wa also have had available for study a “Draft Report of a Technology Assess-
ment of Outer Continental Shelf Oil and Gas Operations” prepared by the Uni-
versity of Oklahoma under an NSF Grant, and the report of a conference on
“Safety and Pollution Safeguards in the Development of North-West European
Offshore Mineral Resources” held in London in March 1973). The analysis of the
results of these studies was completed by a special Work Group in May 1973. I
am pleased to enclose a copy of the May report, a press release announcing its
completion, the Director'’s May 31 memorandum advising the Chief, Conserva-
tion Division, to proceed with the implementation of the Work Group’s recom-
mendations and his June 19 response outlining plans for doing so.

These plans for modification and improvement in our lease management pro-
gram cover a broad range of recommendations and include, among others, the
changes recommended by GAO. Some of these will take time to accomplish fully,
but others will be accomplished shortly. The status of action on each of the GAO
recommendations, in the order in which they are listed on page 4 of the report,
is as follows:

1. Emphasize the need for inspection personnel in the Gulf Coast region
to apply prescribed enforcement actions for violations of OCS orders unless
deviations are autherized under circumstances specified by the region and
properly documented in each case.

The U.S.G.S. Gulf Coast personnel have been reinstructed to apply prescribed
enforcement actions for all violations, unless deviations have been authorized,
Iy memorandum from the Chief, Conservation Division, to the Conservation Man-
agers, Gulf of Mexico OCS Operations and the Western Region, dated July 17,
copy enclosed. In part, this repeats instructions issued in September 1972, copies.
enclosed.

‘While the immediate purpose here is to see that regulations and orders are com-~
plied with fully, the inspection program has another important objective—namely
the identification of weaknesses in OCS operations and the development of cor-
rective measures. For this the G.8. will utilize not only its own records of reported
violations and failures, but information required from the operators. OCS Order
No. § requires them to submit quarterly failure-analysis reports on subsurface
safety devices and as indicated in Recommendation No. 1, Failure Reporting and
Corrective Action, of the enclosed May report of our Work Group on OCS Safety
and Pollution Control, we are in the process of extending this to require reports on
all incidents, problems, and failures that result in fires, reportable spills, or
reportable accidents :

2. Reexamine the Pacific region’s policy of not halting operations for
violations of OCS orders and consider the advisability of shutting down in-~
dividual wells to encourage the operator to promptly correct deficiencies.

As mentioned oa page 15 of the GAO report, the G.S. is following the recom-
mendations of the President’s Task Force to pump oil from the three platforms
on the Dos Cuadras structure in the Santa Barbara Channel, but it is not in-
tended that this result in a no-shutdown policy for individual wells where a
hazardous situation is found to exist. Reaffirmation has becn accomplishied by
way of a memorandum. copy enclosed, from the Chief of the Conservation
Divisiorn to the Conservation Manager, Western Region, requesting also that
operators be informed that failure to take prompt remedial action will be
talkken as evidence of a knowing and willful violation and will be reported for
action under the provisions of the OCS Lands Act:

3. Establish a realistic policy on how frequently each type of O'S opera-
tion must be inspected, considering the resources available and the risks
of oil gpills involved.
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- As indicated in the Work Group Recommendation No. 12 on Inspection Proce-
dures, the G.S. is in the process of further developing its inspection system to
meet the GAO recommendation and other objectives as well. Part of the problem
has been a lack of resources to make inspections as frequently as wouid be
desirable and while past and future increases in allocations have and will
strengthen our capability, we recognize that it is unlikely that we will ever
have staff and funds large enough to inspect all operations frequently. As a
means of achieving the basiec purpose of inspection—to see that operations are
conducted safely at all times—it is planned to inciude in OCS Orders reguire-
ments for lessees to conduct inspections on a scheduled basis and report the
results in a specified format:

4& Consider establishing a formal training program for the inspection
staff.

The G.8. inspection staff presently receives on-the-job training but as indi-
cated in Recommendation No. 9 on Training and Certification of the Work
Group report, we recognize also the need for formal training. The G.S. is work-
ing with industry and the American Petrolemin Institute to develop standards
and requirements for training personnel, and intend that G.S. personnel will
participate in training courses appropriate to their responsibilities. In the mean-
time, Conservation Managers have been instructed by memorandum from the
Chief, Conservation Division, copy enclosed, to institute a foirmal training pro-
gram in inspection procedures:

5. Issue instructions covering partial inspections and inspections of re-
medial and abandonment operations.

This recommendation is being adopted as part of the steps described under
Work Group Recommendations Nos. 12 and 13 on Inspection Procedures and
OCS Order Development :

6. Issue regulatory orders to control erosion, workover and wireline
operations, and certain concurrent operations from a single structure.

This recommendation will be adopted under plans discussed in the Work
Group report under Recommendations Nos. 8 and 13 on Wearout Prevention and

8 Order Development.

The status of action with respect to the suggestions of EPA officials, listed
on page 31 of the GAO report, is as follows:

1. More specific provisions could be written into the lease agreements
regarding spill prevention and contingency plans in case of spills.

OCS Orders provide regulations concerning spill preventien and containment
plans in case of spills. All lease agreements require full conformance with OCS
regulations and Orders, which are revised and updated as needed to incorporate
new standard reaquirements. Lease agreements themselves cannot be revised dur-
ing the life of the lease except through revision of the OCS regulations and
Orders.

The Bureau of Land Management prepares an environmental impact statement
on each proposed lease sale containing a tract by tract analysis. Based on the
results of this analysis special stipulations may be developed for inclusion in the
lease, or recommendations may be made for revision of existing operating orders.
Recently such a stipulation on the timely availability of containment and clean-
up equipment in the event of oil spills was included in certain OQCH leases in the
Gulf of Mexico. The Bureau is continuing its efforts to gather additional and im-
proved informaticn both by contract studics and throngh environmental analysis
teams which will aid in the development of additional improved lease stipula-
tions:

2. The number of inspectors in the Gulf Coast region may have to be in-
creased in view of the more than 1,800 platforms operating in the Guif. More
inspectors would be able to prevent more discharges ot ¢il and induce lessees
to improve their equipment and procedures.

As indicated above, we agree that more inspectors are needed. The Depart-
ment’'s FY °74 budget will permit a further increase in the G.S. inspection staff
and an additional increase is being requested fer FY "73. A« dicrussed above, it
is planned to supplement the inspection capahility by reguiring the operators to
make and report systematic inspections foilowing prescribed procedures:

3. Better preventive maintenance could be requircd of the lessees by (1)
asking them to submit a preventive maintenance schedule, (2) preseribing
a list of parts needed to periodically repair certain equiprmont, or (3) isvuing
a specific enforceable OCUS arder.

The first and third components of this suggesticn are being iaet in pavt now
under OCS Order No. 5 and Work Group Recommendations Nos. 5, 6, and 7 on
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Standards and Specifications, Systems Analysis, and Engineering Documentation.
Because of the great variation in OCS equipment—much of which is custom
built—it may be impracticable to specify parts needed for periodic repair but we
believe the objective EPA officials have in mind will be met by implementing the
Work Group recommendations listed.

I have asked the Director of the Geological Survey to provide you with the
information requested in the last paragraph of your letter of July 3. Accordingly,
he has furnished the enclosed copies of the following listed written instructions
and Orders applicable to the regulations and inspection of OCS lease operations
in the Gulf of Mexico and Pacific areas:

1. Regulations Pertaining to Mineral Leasing, Operations and Pipelines on the
Quter Continental Shelf.

2, OCS Orders 1-12, Gulf of Mexico Area.

3. OCS Orders 1-10, Pacific Area.

4, List of Potential Items of Non-Compliance and Enforcement Action, dated
May 1971.

5. Drilling Inspection Report Form.

6. Production Inspection Report Form.

7. Notice of Incidents of Non-Compliance Detected (Form 9-1832, September
1972).

8. Memorandum dated April 12, 1971: Notification and Investigation of
Accidents.

9, Memorandum dated June 1, 1971 : June 3-7 Intensive Production and Drilling
Inspection Strategy and Procedures.

10. Memorandum dated June 18, 1971: Implementation of Inspections of
Activities otherthan Drilling and Productions.

11. Memorandum dated November 5, 1971: November 8-12, 1971, Blitz
Production and Drilling Inspections.

12. Memorandum dated May 12, 1972 : Blitz Production and Drilling Inspection,
May 15-19, 1972.

13. Memorandum dated July 26, 1972; Blitz Production and Drilling Inspec-
tions, July 31-August 4, 1972.

14. Memorandum dated September 12, 1972 : Inspection, September 18-22, 1972.

15. Memorandum dated September 17, 1972, transmitting a memorandum of
September 5, 1972 : Enforcement Policy.

16. Memorandum dated November 22, 1972 : Inspection, November 27-Decem-
ber 1, 1972,

17. Memorandum dated January 24, 1973 : Inspection, January 29-February 2,
1973.

18. Memorandum dated March 20, 1973 : Inspection, March 26--30, 1973.

19. Memorandum dated May 30, 1973 : Inspection, June 4-8, 1973.

20. Notices to Lessees and Operators, dated December 11, 1972, January 19,
1973, February 16, 1973, and June 1, 1973.

21. OCS Operations Safety Alert Notices, dated September 22, 172, Decem-
ber 13, 1972, January 3, 1973, January 9, 1973, and June 15, 1973.

I believe the actions already taken and in progress testify to our determination
to bring CCS operations to the highest possible level of safety and environmental
protection. I am pleased, however, to give you my personal assurance that we
will do all within our power to achieve this objective. To further assist us in
this effort, and to help assure the public that our program is conducted effectively,
the Director of the Geological Survey has asked the National Academy of Engi~
neering to appoint a Review Committee of experts to examine their activities
on a continuning basis, identify weaknesses and recommend actions, and make
public their findings. This Committee held its first meeting on July 31 and
August 1. :

Again, I appreciate the opportunity to inform you about these activities.

Sincerely yours,
Rogrr C. B. MORTON,
Secretary of the Interior.
Enclosures.
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- REVENUE FROM OCS LEASES

[in millions of dollars]

Current dollar

Cumulative Value of

Cumulative royalty production
Year Bonus Case 1 Case 2 Casel Case 2
............................ 0.1 0.1
0.3 0.3 1.6 1.6
1.0 1.0 6.1 6.1
2.8 2.8 17.1 17.1
6.3 6.3 38.4 38.4
12.7 12.7 76.5 76.5
22.1 22.1 132.7 132.7
36.9 36.9 222.0 222.0
58.8 58.8 353.4 353.4
88.5 88.5 351.7 351.7
130.5 130.5 783.2 783.2
195.8 195.8 1,175.4 1,175.4
289.7 289.7 1,738.6 1,738.6
417.5 417 2, 506.2 2,506.2
593.4 593.4 3,564.3 , 564.3
821.7 827.7 4,987.2 4,987.2
1,144.3 1,144.3 6,922.2 6,922.2
1,506.5 1,506.5 9,142.2 9,142.2
1,919.9 1,919.9 11,676.9 11,676.9
Subtotal __ ... ... 15, 004.1 1,919.9 1,919.9 11,676.9 11,676.9
Projected revenue._ ... .. . .__........ 343.9 470.6 2,063.4 2,823.6
1975 - e 317.0 434.0 1,901.8 2.604.1
1976 . o e 301.4 413.2 1,808.1 2,479.2
1977 e 308.6 423.0 1,851.8 2,637.9
1978 . el 312.4 427.9 1,874.5 2,567.4
1979 i 309.2 423.4 1,855.4 2,540.6
1980 . o e e—mamn 286.6 392.4 1,719.8 2,354.3
1981 i 242.0 331.3 1,451.9 1,987.6
1982 e 205.1 280.7 1,230.3 1,684.2
1983 . e memanan 173.9 238.0 1,043.2 1,428.0
1984 . e 146.7 200.8 880.4 1,205.2
1985 e e 123.7 169.4 742.4 1,016.3
Projected subtotal . _ . ... 3,070.5 4,204.7 18,423.0 25,228. 4

Grand total.........____.____ 15, 004. 1 4,990.4 6,124.6 30,099.9 36,9053
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REVENUE FROM OCS LEASES t

['n miltions of dollars]

Current dollar

Cumulative Value of

Cumulative royalty production
Year Bonus Case 1 Case 2 Case 1 Case 2
............................ 0.1 0.1
0.2 0.2 1.5 1.5
N .1 4.4 4.4
1.7 1.7 10.3 10.3
3.3 3.3 19.6 19.6
5.7 5.7 34.3 34.3
8.1 8.1 48.6 48.6
12.6 12.6 75.9 75.9
18.2 18.2 109.2 109.2
23.8 23.8 143.0 143.0
33.1 33.1 198.3 198.3
52.3 52.3 313.9 313.9
74.3 74.3 485.7 A85.7
98.9 98.9 593.7 593.7
134.1 134.1 807.4 807.4
175.0 175.0 1,066.5 1,066.5
233.8 233.8 1,436.3 , 3
247.8 247.8 1,527.7 1,527.7
262.8 262.8 1,620.4 1,620.4
Subtotal. ... 9,769.3 1,386.4 1,386.4 8,457.0 8,457.0
........................................... 378.3 517.7 2,269.8 3,106.0
- 383.5 625.1 2,301.3 3,151.0
- 401.1 550.0 2,406.6 3,299.8
. 451.9 619.3 2,711.3 3,715.7
. 503.2 689.1 3,018.9 4,134.9
- 547.8 750.1 3,286.9 4,500.8
- 558.6 764.7 3,351.4 4,587.9
B 518.7 0.1 3,112.2 4,260.6
- 483.5 661.9 2,801.0 3,971.3
- 451.0 617.3 2,705.8 3,703.8
- 418.6 573.1 2,511.9 3,438.6
........................................... 388.3 531.6 2,330.0 3,189.6
Projected subtotal_________ ... 5,484.5 7,510.0 32,907.1 45, 060.0
Grand total__..___..._..... 9,769.3 6,870.9 8,89.4 41,364.1 53,517.1

1 fnciudes only sec. 8 lands—those leased under the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act (1953).

2 10 percent compound interest and discount rate applied.

3 Royalty rate for all OCS leases is 16.67 percent.

4 Case 1 projected revenue based upon a price of $5.25 per barrel of oil and $0.35 per Mcf for gas.
% Case 2 projected revenue based upon a price of $7 per barrel of oil and $0.50 per Mcf for gas.
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Senator Horrings. Thank you, Senator Tunney.

Senator Tun~ey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Secretary, I certainly welcome you to the committee today and
I want you to know that I personally have very high regard for you
although we disagree on approaches in a number of areas. I am very
deeply appreciative to you to meet with me and with constituents
of mine when we have asked you to do so and I know that you have
a great desire to do the right thing by the American people with
respect to these resources that we are presently considering.

But that doesn’t mean that I don’t sometimes disagree with you as
you know. My questions, I suppose, are really based upon my feeling
as you have heard me express it, that these resources that are offshore
belong to the American people and the American people are entitled
to the very best deal that can he cut. T do not think that these resources
belong, either now or potentially, to the oil companies until such time
as representatives of the American people sign those assets away.

Therefore, I think that those individuals who have the public trust
in hand and who are responsible for signing those assets away, have
a very grave responsibility. We are dealing with billions of dollars
worth of treasure that belongs to the people, the people of this country.
I own a piece of it; you own a piece of it. But collectively, all of us
own it until such time as we sell it under law.

Under your environmental impact statement hearings in Los An-
geles, Trenton, and Anchorage, do you think the American people other
than those directly involved in the industry are satisfied with your
leasing program for 1975 and your impact statement?

Secretary Morron. We just had a poll that was run by one of
vour distinguished colleagues. Senator Beall from Maryland. The
Indication then was, whether this was a cross-section of the American
people T am not gualified to say, but the poll was overwhelmingly in
favor of developing the resource which meant that the American peo-
ple wanted to use it

I would add to that bv saying simply this. If these resources were
taken away from us, if the final result, household gas, oil for our car,
gasoline for our car, oil for our heaters and energy for our factories,
1if that was taken away and taken out of the economy and sent
away, I would be very, very disturbed. Oil companies per se really,
in a sense, do not own these resources. These are leases. The oil is not
useable in its present form and the competitive free enterprise system
is used to convert it into useable form and put it in the marketplace.

There is no place in the world in the sophisticated countries, in-
dustrial countries or third-world countries were energy and usable
products from these publicly owned resources reach the consumer as
economically as they do in the United States. It is very difficult for
me to feel that when Gulf or Exxon or Hamilton or the individual
entrepreneur leases a piece of property in order to develop the re-
source and put it in the American marketplace in a highly competitive
fashion, that the American people are being robbed of an asset. They
wonld not be able to use the assets if all of these processes did not
take place.

So T am not sure that I am with you when you say that these assets
are being taken away from the people.
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Senator Tox~ey. I hope that I did not suggest to you that I pro-
posed a permanent moratorium on the drilling of our offshore lands.
It is quite clear to me that we are going to need that oil and gas. But
1t is also clear to me that we ought to get the best price for 1t and it
ought to be drilled in a way that 1s going to have the least environmen-
tal and societal impact because my view is that much of that oil and
gas, once production starts, will be depleted within 20 to 30 years and
society, hopefully, will be around for a lot longer than that.

The impact ot that drilling program could cause very serious eco-
logical damage which would last far longer than just the development
of those leases. But assuming that you proceed with the lease sales
this summer in California, which is now anticipated to have leased
1,600,000 acres, specifically, how much oil and gas would you be selling
to the oil companies? Do you have any idea ?

Secretary MorroN. No idea. We just think there is a potential there.
If I knew how many cubic feet of gas or barrels of oil; obviously we
would disclose that information. But we think it is a very high poten-
tial. There is already gas and oil production fairly nearby, the struc-
tures look well. It is an opportunity but still there is a tremendous
risk involved which we are all aware of.

The question that I think we should ask ourselves in order to con-
tinue this discussion, and I totally agree with you that we must do
this in the most environmentally sound way. We must do it so that
the people do get the maximum benefit and economic benefit from these
resources.

But the question is, When do we need the 0112 Based on the way we
move ourselves about and our present reliance on oil, it is obvious that
we are going to need large quantities of oil between now and the end of
the 1980’s when maybe other technologies can be in place to replace
oil, when the further processing of coal can be in place, when we may
have a great deal more use of solar energy and geothermal energy.

So we are in an oil age and we can’t get out of it quickly. The ques-
tion I have to come back to, I agree with you totally on the matter of
value and on the matter of the environment. But I think what you and
I have to agree on is time, when should these resources be developed?

I have the feeling, because of the lead time involved, whether the
Government does this exploration or free enterprise does it, that this
oil will be in great demand between now and the end of the decade
of the eighties. We should proceed without undue haste but we should
proceed directly in developing these resources.

Senator Tux~ey. I can’t help but believe that if Exxon owned all
the offshore lands that they would not sell sight unseen those leases
to Mobil.

Secretary Morron. I can’t believe that, either.

Senator Tux~ey. I don’t know why the Federal Government doesn’t
apply good business practices to the sale of those leases the same way
that any major oil company would do it. What I am simply suggest-
ing is, and I would concur with what Senator Bumpers was saying,
the Federal Government ought to have a much better idea of what
is out there before they sell it. This is particularly a problem in these
days of recession because the economy is extremely soft. There has
been a significant downturn in the last month in business investment,
in plant and equipment. There is no longer the bullish feeling on



68

the part of business regarding the economy and the idea that the
amount of money that is going to be offered for these leases for the
oil and the gas is going to be substantially less than true value.

The problem is, once we sell it under our bonus bid program, it is
gone for good. If it is worth 50 times what we sold it for, it’s too
bad, we’ve lost it. I think, that that is a very serious problem with the
leasing program that the Department of Interior has, because it
is based—forgetting the environment now. It happens to be important
to me, but forgetting the environment and looking at in dollars and
cents terms, it seems to me very bad business practice to sell sight
unseen.

q I can’t believe that an oil company who owned those lands would
o 1t.

Secretary Morron. Let me add one thing. What you are talking
about is the bonus money versus the royalty money. On the Outer
Continental Shelf, we have been collecting 1624 percent of all of the
production. You might say, and I think very well say, this is not a
high enough percent because we really don’t get true value. if, at the
time the bonus is bid, oil is selling at $5 and then it goes up to $10.
The 1624 percent royalty is not high enough. We are examining that.

We found from these royalty sales that what you get if you build
totally on a royalty basis, you get irresponsible bidding. These royalty
sales actually came in somewhere near 80 percent. Qur present costs
of offshore oil, actually to get the oil to the surface and get it ashore
are such that the oil would have to be selling for $35 or $40 a barrel,
assuming a rather modest discovery. So royalty bidding has to have
some ceilings on it.

But I am very much concerned with this and at the present time, 1
am trying to see if we are in a stabilized price market, what kind of
a royalty should we extract from production to insure, based on value
changes as we go downstream, that everyone is fully protected.

History will show that 65 percent of all of the revenues that have
been generated from the Outer Continental Shelf, all the money that
has gone through the cash registers of the producers and vendors. 65
percent has gone to the Government. So we actually have been getting
more than the oil 'was worth in one sense.

But whether the Government explores and tries to develop a value
system or whether we do it through a competitive bidding system. I
think, is not the issue. The issue 1s, what kind of a price should the
Government extract on a production basis from each barrel of oil that
is produced and this is a very difficult thing to do.

Mr. Krepper. May I make one further point, Senator? The Depart-
ment will not go in and make these sales sight unseen. In connection
with these leases, there is a great deal of geological and geophysical
information, data, will be analyzed in considerable detail by geologists:
and geophysicists of the Department in order to determine fair market.
values before any lease sale is approved.

Senator Tun~Ney. But the Secretary indicated that there is no way
that he can tell how much oil and gas is out there and he indicated in
response to an earlier question on Baltimore Canyon that if he knew
that, he wouldn’t be sitting where he is. He would be out there drilling.
I don’t blame him.

Mr. Kreeper. That’s right.
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Senator Tun~ey. But the problem is, we don’t know and the other
side of the problem, it is of course, multifaceted but the other side of
the problem is the guarantees that we have that once the leases are let,
that there will be development. What guarantees do we have—I would
like to relate that question to another one. How many leases have been
terminated in the last year or two for lack of diligence ? We asked you
that question last year, Mr. Secretary, and we asked you to supply
information for the record. Apparently you were not able to do it, but
it is our understanding, that no leases have been terminated.

Secretary MorroN. We get a lot of leases back, dry holes come back.

Senator TunneY. But no leases have been terminated in the last
couple of years for lack of diligence on the part of the oil com-
panies

Secretary MorTon. We may have been lax because there has been—
we were in a period of time and we have been for a long time in a
period of time when there was very little profit on the Outer Continen-
tal Shelf. Most of the oil investment was going abroad. We move now
into an era where the price level, where there is an opportunity for re-
turn on investment on the Quter Continental Shelf and we are exam-
ining leases for diligence and we have three right now that are
questionable,

We are actually going at this with a considerable amount of vigor.

Senator Tunxey. How many people do you have assigned to that, to
check on that?

Mr. Krreper. With respect to total aspects of supervision, we have
several hundred people. With respect to diligence, which is just one
element, the monitoring of diligence, I would have to provide that
for the record.

Senator Tuxney. I wish you would because Prof. Paul Davidson
and many others, but Professor Davidson at Rutgers University
states that oil producers may be restricting oil production by reducing
oil flows, reducing wells, shutting associated gas wells, and shutting
down drilling activities on oil wells nearing completion. He has
pointed out that current OCS leases are not exploited to their maxi-
mum potential and the Ford Foundation study indicates

Secretary Morton. We are trying to give anyone we can to identif
those leases. We are in the process of trying to do it now. We have
three, as I just said, that look like they may be in this condition. There
1s not a single drilling rig in this country that can float that is not
being used. The limitation today on the rate of exploration on a given
lease is maximized based on the equipment available.

There is one other aspect of this that has to be reckoned with. If
exploration is made on tract A and tract B adjacent to it has not been
explored and all of the exploration on the first tract indicates that
the structure is dry, you are not going to get any exploration on the
second tract because that would not be the most opportune place to use
available drilling equipment.

That kind of lease, unexplored, might well pass into a condition be-
vond the 5-year rule. Somebody will have to make a commonsense
judgment because if you force a person to go into a lease and ex-
plore it, when all of the odds have changed since the lease was pur-
chased because of exploration that has been done around it, you are
probably putting a drilling rig in an area where the likelihood of get-
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ting oil is low and not giving it the opportunity to explore where the
likelihood of oil is high and that is one of the difficulties in this whole
proposition of leases and time limits on the exploration.

Senator Tun~EY. Mr. Secretary, one other thing that has come out
of the hearings around the country is the general feeling that the
Department of Interior has been, for decades, on too friendly a basis
with the oil industry and the Department policies have favored the
oil industry. There is this suspicion. I want to say just one thing——

Secretary Morron. I want to ask you a question.

Senator Tun~ey. I want to make it absolutely clear, I am in no
way implying that you are in any way anything but totally honorable
and protective of the American peoples’ interests as you see those
interests. I am in no way suggesting that you, in any way, are play-
ing it cozy with the oil industry. But this is the perception that the
American people have with respect to the Interior Department and
you know it. I am not telling you anything you did not know.

You just mentioned something in answer to a question which I
consider a very serious problem as it relates to the California leasing
and other leasing as well. There is a great shortage of equipment. I
don’t know why we have to go pell-mell with a major leasing program
of 1,600,000 acres in California, 10-million acres around the coun-
try, when you know there is not enough drilling equipment in this
country and won’t be for the next 4, 5, maybe 10 years to go after
that oil.

Why not make sure that we have a nexus between the supply of
drilling equipment and the amount of land, the amount of offshore
acreage being leased ?

Secretary Morron. That’s why I backed off on the 10-million acres
and eased 1t up a little bit. We have done precisely that. We have mon-
itored the equipment availability and we feel we should go more in
an exploratory sense rather than a volume sense so our actual leas-
in%will be somewhat less than 10-million acres a year.,

enator Ton~ey. Can you tell us what it will be ?

Secretary Morro~. A lot depends on the Supreme Court. We don’t
know if we can go into the Atlantic or not. If we go into the Atlantic,
it eould be around 5-million acres this year.

Senator Tux~ey. Is California going to get the million six?

Secretary Morron. We haven’t finished the environmental studies
and we are not going to preempt the NEPA Act and I won’t make
the decision until T see them.

Senator TunNEY. Are we going to make sure that we have the
drilling equipment available? .

Secretary Morton. Nobody will put up the kind of money that they
have to put up unless they have made arrangements for exploratory
drilling. The cost of money is so great today that nobody will spend
$100 million or $60 million for a tract and not be able to drill it.
They keep their planning operations and exploratory operations well
out ahead. In today’s world, you just can’t spend that kind of money.

Senator Tunw~Eey. Is that supposition on the Department’s part or
a fact determined in advance?

Secretary Morro~. That’s a fact determined by the nature of the
industry. .

.Senator TunNey. But the Department does not ask——
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Secretary Morrox. We have a stipulation that says vou do certain
things in certain timeframes. They know what this is. They don’t
go into that blind. You are not going to have the bidders come in
there and bid on more tracts, with the thou(rht; of getting those tracts,
than they can handle.

Senator Tunwvey. But if T were, and I am just suggesting this as
a possibility, if I were going to be bidding on these offshore lands and
I saw a record in the Department of Interior where they never can-
celed leases because there is not due diligence or very rarely:

Secretary Morron. We get them back in 5 years, Senator. If they
haven’t done anything on them in 5 years or don’t have a plan, we
get them back.

Senator Tunwey. Can you supply for the committee the informa-
tion on the number of leases that have been terminated after 5 years
because there was not diligence shown in producing the oil and

as—— -

Secretary Morrow. Exploration—most of the ones that are termi-
nated are given back because they are either not explored or they are
dry.

Senator Tun~ey. What constitutes exploration ?

Secretary Morrox. Drilling a hole.

Senator Tun~NeY. You have to drill one hole. If you drill one hole,
you've explored a new oil well, right.

Secretary MorroN. You’d better have an exploration program. It’s
not that simple.

Senator TuNNEY. We are interested in the involuntary termina-
tions, not the voluntary terminations. The involuntary terminations,
after 5 years because of lack of diligence. It would be very interest-
ing to have that on the record at this time because you see, I think I
approach it from a different point of view than maybe you do, and
maybe you have to, because you are the Secretary of the Department
being criticized.

But the suggestion is that the Department has been very soft on the
companies and has not—they have not had the number of people
going out investigating the leases and whether or not they are shut
in, whether there is dlhwence in producing the oil and gas, whether
Lhey are cutting back on production hoping that the price of oil would
escalate. So if you can supply the information en involuntary termina-
tion, say over the past 5 years, that would give us a pretty good indi-

cator of whether or not the oil companics in any way are afraid of
the Department of Interior being the big, bad wolf who will come
in and terminate all of them if they don’t produce.

I would say that that would be an extremely interesting data base
from which to extrapolate a projection of what is going on in the o1l
companies’ mind as to what will happen in the future.

Secretary Morron. I think the o1l companies are adequately con-
cerned about what is going to happen in the future. We have leased
2.384 tracts. We now have, in effect, as of November 1674, 1,583 tracts.
We have taken back all the difference.

Senator Tux~ey. Voluntarily or involuntarily ¢

Secretary Morrox. Because of the regulations.
Mr. Keepper. Both.,
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Secretary Morron. Some people anticipate they will not do any more
and give them back. Some people fail to do anything and we take them
back.

Senator Tun~ey. What I would like to know is what the break-
down:

Secretary Morrox. The fact is when they are not explored, they come
back. I think somewhere somebody has got to have faith in America
and that is in our ability to do things. We have actually put together
2,384 tracts and we have been actually able to produce oil or gas or
both on 1,588 tracts under the present system. We have actually been
able to sell gasoline and heating oil cheaper here in the United States
than anywhere else in the world.

Maybe we should get some sort of hostile environment between those
people who are in business and other people. We have every kind of
stipulation in our whole system, our antitrust laws, all of the things
that deal with consumer protection. The question I raise is, What sys-
tem 1is better? I think we are suddenly losing faith. I was a little
shocked at your statement, John, when you said that we are not doing
well. We have done pretty darn well. We have produced an awful lot
of 0il. We didn’t start importing a lot of oil until after World War IT
and then we began importing oil because oil was cheaper in other parts
of the world and there was no incentive.

But in spite of the fact that there was no incentive, we are producing
at 1.300,000 barrels a day or more on the Outer Continental Shelf today
and we are getting that oil ashore and marketing it as cheap as it is
anywhere else in the world.

Senator Tunwey. Mr. Secretary, I appreciate your responses to my
questions. Senator Stone has been waiting here patiently.

Senator Horrangs. Senator Stone.

Senator Stoxe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Senator
Tunney. In your formal report, subsection G you report that that is
the point at which decision by the Secretary is made. I read,after com-
pletion of the final EIS, environmental impact study, and a program
decision option documented, the decision is made by the Secretary
whether to proceed. Do you make public the program decision option
documents ?

Secretarv Morron. We have not in the past.

‘Senator Stone. Would you ?

Secretary Morron. We want to talk to the Governors about it. T
have no feeling against doing it.

Senator Stonk. I would appreciate it as an active partisan of sun-
shine if you would. I think everybody would not only enjoy reading it
but it would help create the confidence that Senator Tunney reported
wag occasionally lacking. :

Secretary Morron. We see no problem with it.

Senator Stone. Wonderful. On page 5 of your statement, the bottom
of the page, Mr. Secretary, you state, a very small probability of a
major spill will always remain but the know-how and procedures exist
now for greatly decreasing this probability and containing the effects
of any spills that do occur.

I come from a State that is nervous, Florida, about spills. Could you
describe for us this increased state of the art that gives us the know-
how and procedures now for greatly decreasing the probability ?
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Secretary Morrox. I will ask Mr. Klepper, of the Geological Survey.
He can give you a much more technical explanation. Let me say this. I
hope Florida is nervous because the great majority of oil in the ocean
that is waghing up on Florida beaches comes from shipping and 40 per-
cent of all the ocean oil comes from automobile crankcases.

Senator Stonk. Let’s stop at the stuff that comes out of the ships for
1 minute before we go to the answer of Mr. Klepper on the know-how’s
from oil spills from wells. Is it the case that that is from ships blowing
their bilges as they pass by the State of Florida?

Secretary Morron. It’s from every possible source. That’s one of the
main reasons and we still have oil bubbling up from ships sunk in
World War I1.

Senator Stoxe. Isn’t most of it from active ships cleaning their
bilges out and flushing them out as they peacefully sail by?

Secretary Mortox. And I’'m sure there are some of the older ones
that are bleeding a little bit.

Senator StoNEe Is there or is there not new technology to put bac-
teria into the holds of ships and flush out something that does not
pollute the ocean and not at very great cost?

Secretary Morron. I have heard about it. This would be a question,
I think, you should ask the Coast Guard. This is in their bailiwick and
not in ours but T have heard there is such technology but I have also
beard that it doesn’t work so I am not qualified to talk about it.

Senator Stone. Are we doing anything at all about denying our
ports to those old ones that leak ?

Secretary Morrox. Oh, no. Senator Mathias is gone but T have tried
to deny the Chesapeaks Bay to ships that did not meet standard qual-
ities and I’ve almost been run off the planet. It is a very serious prob-
lem. It deals, of course—it’s a big problem because international law,
all of the things that you can well imagine are all in the formula.

Senator Stoxe. Mr. Secretary, I know that you are exactly accurate.
Most of the oil washing up on Florida’s beaches does come from ships
and I would appreciate any help you can give us to see what could be
done technologically to stop that process. It seems rather logical that
we ought to be able to stop it.

Secretary Morron. T would hope. We have a law of the sea con-
ference coming up. This matter never does escape the laws of the sea
and hopefully, we can do it. It is something that the Coast Guard has
done a great deal of work in. T know that the previous Secretary of
Transportation, and now I am sure that Mr. Colman will have the
same great interest, in trying to do something to clean up the maritime
environment, We are going to have much more control, for example,
over the maritime leg of the Alaska-lower 48 maritime svstem than we
have ever had before because these ships will be under the Jones Act
and they will be under the American flag.

If the techriology works, obviously we will put every nossible thing
into that but where the problem is, is the international side of it, as you
well understand.

Senator Stove. T will be in touch with you about that and the
Coast Guard because you are absolutely right. Most of it does come
from ships but T can tell you, when public opinion gets outraged by
the oil washing up from ships, it is transferred in their minds to the
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possible spills from wells and all you do is revolt on the part of those
who want to lease and develop offshore. o

Secretary Morron. We have had a lot of criticism and I think it is
very good. I deeply respect what all of you are trying to do. The
guestion I raise is, what are the alternatives?

Senator Sroxk. The alternative is to utilize all the technology to
minimize the oil spill; if it comes from ships, to minimize it from

ships, if it comes from wells, to minimize it from wells.

Secretary Morron. And that’s exactly what we are doing. Now as
far as ships are concerned, the ship belongs to another nation, I have
a little problem getting to the captain of that ship.

Senator StoNE. Not if he nses our ports but, of course, as you said,
they try to run you off the planet but you have one ally here.

Secretary Morton. Let’s try it. Let’s close the port of Fort Lauder-
dale to international shipping next week.

Senator Stone. That leaks 0il?

Secretary Morton. You bet.

Senator Stoxe. I'm willing to try it.

Secretary Morrox. We ought to call Rubin this afternoon and ask
him if he’ll do it.

Senator StoxE. He can’t do it. There’s a port authority down there
but I will be glad to work with you.

Secretary Morton. Wonld you like to hear a little bit about the
technology of offshore drilling?

Senator Stoxe. Right. And then—you see, Mr. Secretary, I was not
looking to close the ports where technology does not exist to ships to
prevent the oil spillage. But I was and am looking to close the ports to
ships if we have a feasible technology that they neglect or don’t want
to use. That is why I want to pursue this. But may I hear—since you
are here—about the oil wells? Let’s hear about that.

Mr. Krerper. Senator, during the past 5 years, the technology of
prevention or minimization of risk of spills and offshore drilling
has increased a great deal. During this time, the Department has
issued some 8 or 10 different orders putting into effect further
safety precautions so that at the present time. during the past 5 years
in the hundreds of wells that have been drilled offshore, there have
been no really major spills; there have been only minor ones.

Senator Stone. Perhaps this is not the right forum for hearing

orally about the new state of the art. May I ask vou to submit in
writing for the record the technology of the new state of the art
with regard to prevention and with regard to cure.

One last question. At what wave height, do we fail to contain the
oil spills when they do occur?

Secretary Morron. That, again, too, T would hope if we are going
to get deeply into that that the Coast Guard will have an oppor-
tunity, thev've done a tremendous amount of research.

Senator Srone. May T ask you to gather that from them and sub-
mit it. Not with regard to the ships because that’s not part of this
but with regard to the prevention of the

Secretary Merron. I will be glad to do that. I will request the
Secretary of Transportation to provide you with this information. T
am sure he will draw on the Coast Guard to get the technical data
that yon want.
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Senator Stone. Thank you. One last question about the Florida
situation. Is it your feeling that wells produced offshore in the Gulf
of Florida—the Gulf of Mexico off Florida—are less likely to pro-
duce environmental damage than those off Louisiana because of this:
increased know-how that you reported in your statement of preven-
tion and containment?

Secretary Morron. We hope that our regulations and the new tech-
nology will be applied everywhere. It is like aviation. We arve trying
to take advantage of technical research. We also hope that we have
profited by the accidents that have occurred in terms of developing
new technology. But I would say that we do not have a double stand-
ard. We would hope that the technology that is required in Florida
will have the same standards and regulations that we apply in Loui-
siana, Texas

Senator Stove. But there are to be new wells drilled and you have
old wells off Louisiana. My point is you have given us statistics of a
minimum of spills. Will it be better or worse?

Secretary Morron. It will be better, there’s no question of that;
where you have new wells, you start from scratch. But the regula-
tion and the new technology is retrofited. I want to make sure we
nnderstand that. We don’t have a standard for an old well and a
standard for a new well. When something new is available and works,
it is installed in the old wells, too.

Senator Stone. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Howrings. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. I note the resistence
by the Department, and you as Secretary, to an exploratory drilling
program as to where and when to drill. Under the present law and
practice, it is a matter of calling for nominations right now, isn’t
that correct? The Department calls for nominations and depends
entirely upon industry as to where and when to drill.

Secretary Morron. No. we examine the nominations and we have
our own input into it. We don’t let them make the decision, we make
the decision on what the tracts are to offer.

Senator Horrines. Do you examine any other than those nominated ¢
Do you go to any other areas not called for in nominations?

Mr. Krepper. Senator Hollings, even in the precall for nominations,
the Department has been analyzing for years the basic geological and
geophysical information to select the broad targets first ; where it calls
for nominations then are focused. This is a process that begins several
years before the call for nominations.

Senator Horrines. T understand that process but would you go
ahead and submit for lease sale, for bids, areas other than the ones
called for by industry ? In other words, you depend totally upon the
industry to decide

Mr. Gaskins. Senator, there are circumstances. particularly dealing
with drainage tracts, that offeet known tracts where onr genlogists and
petroleum engineers decide there is a potential reservoir. We put those
into sale even when there is no nomination for the tract.

Senator Horrixes. Even when there is no nomination, the Depart-
ment, decides to put certain areas

Mr. Gaskixs. We don’t make anybody drill a hole there, S~nator.
We put it in the sale and if no one bids on it, we take it back. If some-
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one bids on it, it is theirs and they decide where on that tract and how
deep to drill the hole.

Senator Horrines. What you are saying is that you do not depend
entirely on industry to make the decision for you. You are making
these decisions now and even select areas that industry has not chosen,
isn’t that correct ?

Mzr. Hucaes. But not where to drill the holes, Senator.

Senator HorLings. But which ones will be sold, where you will move

in

M. Hueues. Yes, sir, but inside the 5,000-acre tract, there are hun-
dreds of locations to drill given holes and we don’t make that decision.

Senator HorviNes. Right. But you decide which ones will be
explored and drilled right now and you do not depend entirely on
industry.

Secretary Morron. That would be the exception and it would apply
primarily to drainage tracts. It would not apply to new structures.

Senator Horrings. I was trying to get to this resistance against
making any decisions when you are already doing it.

Secretary Morrox. That’s the point, we are not making them in the
new structure area but we would make a decision in a drainage tract.

Senator Horrixas. In the new structure area, you depend entirely
on _industry? You would be at the mercy of industry selection.

Secretary Morron. Because industry has to put the money up.
They’re the ones that are putting the money up. There is no pomt in
trying to sell something they don’t want. That would be one way to
assure that the public would not be getting their money’s worth. But
when vou know there is a desire because of the nomination, you can be
assured and after we see the bids, we can then be confirmed as to
whether the sale was worth the money and when the public was getting
the right value.

Senator Horrings. As to the implementation plan, you and I stood
by that chart and under that flow chart, it really provides for many
of the things we have been attesting to as if it didn’t exist. Namely,
an implementation plan by the Secretary of Interior, where you would
be given 6 months’ time in order to promulgate your rules and regula-
tions, submit a general plan as to where and when. Do you find that
that is sufficient time? '

Secretary Morton. I have not analyzed it.

Senator Horrines. That is the legislation we are testifying to. You
don’t find any particular delays in this flow chart that you want to
criticize or do you?

Secretary Morrox. I have not studied it but maybe Mr. Klepper or
Mr. Gaskins

Mr. Gaskrxs. The major delay I see in that flow chart is there is up
to a 2-year delay until you apply the geological, geophysical expertise
of the oil industry to finding oil and gas, that’s the major delay. If I
read the chart correctly, Senator, it is not until 1978 that we have a
lease sale. It is not until these companies know that they have some
property right in the leases that they will start to apply their exper-
tise about where to drill for oil and how deep to drill for oil.

Senator Hor.rives. That’s jumping to the actual sale after the ex-
ploratory drilling is done. You commence drilling on October 1, 1976,
under that flow chart. Expertise can be used by the Department. One
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minute you say you use it and you’ve got great geological surveys and
studies an you even go to the point when industry doesn’t give you any
nominations, to select areas on your own; and then in the next breath,
you don’t want to use your own expertise.

Mr. Gasxrns. Senator, there is no oil company in the world, if they
don’t have a claim to the land, that will come in and whisper in our
car about where we should be drilling. If the Department of Interior
or some other departiment bylaws is forced to have a Government ex-
ploration program, they will do the best job they can but the problem
1s you are not using all the expertise available to you.

We are afraid that the best job that a Government bureaucracy
with centralized control about where to drill and how deep to drill
will not be good enough. As I look at your chart over there, the exper-
tise that has been developed in the petroleum industry in this country
and around the world, would not be brought to bear on the prospects
that we have to offer until after 1978.

Senator Horrixas. We are only proposing to drill, not find reserves
everywhere. I understand you can make it an almost impossible prob-
lem but the fact remains that all you have to do is sit as we did in
December of 1973, right after the Arab embargo, Mr. Secretary, we
had Senator Jackson’s Energy Review Policy Study Group in a
joint session of the House in public markup.

Time and time again, Bill Simon would say as the FEA man,
we don’t know about that. That is information that is proprietary,
we can’t tell, we just don’t know. We come around to Senator Jacks-
son’s bill last year, which passed at least the Senate, the Energy
Supply Act which would change somewhat this leasing. This year, you
go again to the hearings that they are having.

One in particular where we saw each other was up at Trenton,
N.J., for 4 days. The Governors came, the county governments,
municipalities, communities and thereafter, the Governors voted 30
to 1 for separation of the exploratory program, not for the Govern-
ment to go into exploration but a separation where the Government,
with private contractors, would oversee it. :

The Council on Environmental Policy, Governor Petersen will come
this afternoon and he will call for a separation of exploration from
actual development. We are trying to move forward in that particular
area and bring all the interested parties in to discuss the six pieces of
legislation. All we hear this morning is, don’t worry about it, we're
going to handle it and everything's getting along fine.

We are going to have to move everybody forward together. That is
the industry, the Department of Interior, the Congress, administra-
tion, and particularly these impacted States. For that we need a fix on
what the policy is and when you ask in specifics, other than general
conversations, travel. and the general feeling and we are feeling this
already, there is nowhere where a Governor or an oil company or
anyone else can go up to vour Department and see the policy in black
and white that they can depend upon.

More than anything else. we need a fixed policy and how else will
you do it other than by statute ? -

Secretary Morrox. We have a set of regulations. We are under the
OCS Act. We condnet sales and we write the environmental impact
statements. All the drilling rigs available in this country are out doing
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their thing. T can’t see that we don’t have a policy. There are two arcas.
that I think you are deeply concerned about and I share this concern.

One is how do we go into the frontier arcas with an adequate pro-
tection plan that gives the States an opportunity to do the kind of
planning first and then to meet the impact second that onshore facili-
ties would cause. Let’s assume in the first place that there is no oil in
the Atlantic. There will be no impact. If there is no oil in the Atlantic,
we are in an academic exercise. If there is oil in the Atlantic, there
will be some 8 years between the time we know there is oil in the
Atlantic when there would be any significant impact. We certainly
have time to quantify this impact and to take the necessary actions to
assist the States in meeting that impact.

T am a little bit concerned that none of these bills that have been
‘suggested veally come vight down on the goal of how much oil do we
think we can get and in what timeframe do we think we can get it?
Time 15 of the essence. I think, in this whole problem. If we are going
to delay this and try to change all the rules and give a veto power
here or there, we may well go up into the middle eighty’s with a pro-
duction level even less than it is today because of depletions.

Senator Hornrivgs. You speak very loosely there, Mr. Secretary,
that’s why I asked you about the flow chart. We thought of these
things, we were not being nebulous. We are trying to do just what youn
indicate needs to be done, and that is fix these times. That’s why we
went to the trouble of reducing proposed legislation in these bills to
a flow chart as to when time periods come 1n and when they cut off.

Secretary Morron., Where 1n the chart does it show you that you
will get any o0il?

Senator Horrines. Well, you never know, just as you said; 3 years
but during that 3 years. we have not under this legislation transferred
ownership and then nothing can be done. With a 5-year average, in
none of the 5, the top of the Interior Department on an involuntary
termination, can you remember writing anybody, calling anybody or
name a company about an involuntary termination ?

Secretary Morrtoxn. I can show vou 1,200,000 barrels of oil a day.

Senator Horrines. That was involuntarily terminated? That was
not explored ¢

Secretary Morton. That is coming into the marketplace and 65 per-
cent of the revenues that generate that oil have gone to the Govern-
ment. How can you complain about that.?

Senator Horrixes. Well, sir. T asked vou to complain about where
we give too much time or too little time in giving you 6 months. Do
you want more time for your plan?

Secretary Morron. I want to be able to put every single person who
has any knowledge or any feeling or credibility out there competing
for finding this oil. If we fall short of that. we are going to fall short
of finding the oil. Tt is not that easy. it is very, very difficult. If it was
that casy. we would not have a ratio of 1 to 20 dry holes.

What would happen to me before this committee if I came np here
after the 18th or. sav, the Appropriations Committee and I came
up here after drilling 20 straight dry holes.

Senator Horfrxas, The Secretary of State has been doing that in
Vietnam for the past 8 years and he’s the most popular Secretary.
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Secretary Morron. What happens in Vietnam is a lot of difference
than what happens here and our tremendous dependency on gasoline
and oil. I just cannot see why we want to suddenly kick the free
enterprise system out of America.

Senator HorriNgs. No, work with the free enterprise system. None
of these bills say, Mr. Secretary of the Interior, that you are going to
run-a Government exploration company. You will oversee the ex-
ploration for the Government through the contracts. Big Oil does not
have its own exploratory drilling companies. The majority of drilling
is done by private, independent contractors out there. If Big Oil,
Exxon, and the rest of them use that, why can’t the Department of
Interior, and do just as the space program did, which was highly
successtul ¢

Secretary Morron. The big company makes the decision on where
the drilling company will go and how deep they are going and how
much money they can spend.

Senator Horrixgs. You can’t make that decision?

Secretary MorroxN. I can make the decision but then you put all the
exploration decisions in one person. Shell makes a different decision
than Exxon, and Texaco makes a different decision than Gulf, and
Hamilton makes a different decision than Mitchell. Each one of them
are doing their thing and as a result, we are finding some oil around
the country. But if everybody had to drill where one person said, then
you are not going to have the benefit of the geological efforts of the
oil companies themselves. There would be no point in their having any
kind of geological departments at all. They could say, well, we have
1’0 drill here because the Secretary of Interior says we have to drill

here.

Senator Horrixes. You have hesitancy there? The Federal Reserve’s
far more important decision is the interest rate. Dr. Burns is making
those decisions. We’ve had $150 billion worth of construction. The
highway administrator does not resist it; $35 billion in space and
many others

Seeretary MorTon. You didn’t have anybody else bidding to go to
the Moon. Nobody wants to go to the Moon but everybody wants to get
oil and gas. It’s an entirely different thing. I don’t see how you can
relate going to the Moon or space, which is totally a Government
operation, with the development of natural resources.

Senator Horrings. In other words, if you had the space program as
President Morton, back in 1960 when President Kennedy announced
it, President Morton would have said let’s have private enterprise
get us into space in the next 10 year. That’s what you would have done ?

Secretary MorTon. Every space vehicle that ever went out, was the
result of the lowest bidder and that’s the way it should be. The com-
petitive bidding system was used all through the space effort,

Senator HorriNes. That veminds me, T did ask Dr. Coplin how he
felt and he said, how would you feel 150 feet in the air about to be
blast off with 25,000 moving parts below you—all made by the lowest
bidder? :

[Laughter.]

Senator Horrines. But it worked. Thank you very much, Mr.
Secretary.

[Whereupon, the committee recessed to reconvene at 2 p.m.]
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AFTERNOON SESSION

Senator Bumeprrs [presiding]. The committees will come to order.

This afternoon we are very pleased to have the distinguished Gov-
ernor from Vermont, Hon. Tom Salmon, who happens to be one of the
most able Governors of the national Governors’ conference and a very
good friend of mine with whom I served on the national Governors’
conference. He is the chairman of the national Governors’ conference
committee on natural resources and environmental management.

"I could prejudice myself by saying I have such a high regard for
Governor Salmon that I agree with him on almost everything from the
front end. So, Tom, you are free to say almost anything you want to
and not get cross-examined. But we are pleased that you took the time
to come down here and be with us.

STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS P, SALMON, GOVERNOR, STATE OF
VERMONT, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON NATURAL RESOURCES
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, NATIONAL GOVERNORS’
CONFERENCE, ACCOMPANIED BY EDMOND ROVNER, DIRECTOR
OF THE NGC ENERGY PROGRAM, AND TOM DENNIS, ASSISTANT
DIRECTOR, NGC ENERGY PROGRAM

Governor Sarymon. Thank you for that generous introduction,
Senator Bumpers.

First let me introduce to my immediate right, Mr. Edmond Rovner
who is energy director of the energy conference and to his right, Tom
Dennis, his assistant at NEC.

I come here this afternoon, Senator, wearing a few hats on the issue
of Outer Continental Shelf development but I would purport to speak
only on behalf of my committee in the national Governors’ conference
and the conference 1tself in terms of its adoption of a resolution at its
Washington meeting and to speak as Governor of the State of
Vermont.

I don’t have any particular ax to grind today. We have no oil unless
you want to consider spillage from powerboats on Lake Champlain.
But I do have a responsibility and appear today in terms of an over-
view of this situation as it relates to the national Governors’ confer-
ence for whom I speak with the notion that two experts in this field
among the Governors—Governor Bern, of New Jersey, and Governor
Brown, of California, who will be with you, as T understand, early
neﬁt week, to share with you their considerable expertise on this
subject.

I have a prepared text, Mr. Chairman. I would purport not to in-
flict yourself and Senator Jackson and members of the staff with the
rigors of this prepared text. I don’t care to put anyone into never,
never land today during my remarks. I prefer to talk off the cuff and
summarize In as succinct a manner as possible the concerns of the
Nation’s Governors, on the questions of the Quter Continental Shelf,
specifically in terms of the four pieces of legislation now pending
before these two committees.

We start with the proposition that OCS is a national resource. That
is a national resource, not a Federal resource. There is a difference
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and we think a rather distinct difference. As exploration and develop-
ment goes forward, the interests of all Americans, with special em-
phasis on the interests of those Americans who are cited in contiguous:
range of these activities, must be reflected in any truly national Outer
Continental Shelf exploration and development plan.

Let me say that prompt exploration of the OCS is in the national
interest. It is in the public interest as we see it. Let me say, speaking
as a Governor from the remote wilderness of the State of Vermont,.
that the New England Governors are not, I repeat, are not hostile to
OCS research, exploration, and development, so long as it moves for-
ward and moves forward apace with fundamental protection of basic
public concerns.

The Governors approved the resolution that is with you with a
single dissenting vote. The dissent, as I recall, came from a State
Jocated east of Vermont. There was near unanimity on this issue.
Virtually, everyone agreed on a basic premise, that premise being a
very clear and compelling public need for the creation of a dichotomy
between the exploration phase and the development phase of Outer
Continental Shelf activity.

There does not seem to be any question in our minds that this is
necessary for a variety of reasons. To look at the more cosmic aspect
of the problem, the apparent situation wherein the projected yield
of the Outer Continental Shelf reserves will somehow tend to reduce
this country’s reliance on imports, one may seriously ask whether or
not we have, before an exploration phase is completed, any reasonably
accurate idea as to what may be down there in terms of reserves.

This issue, of course, in the view of this Governor and I speak per-
sonally to this point, a part of the traumatic and crash course anxiety
aspect of the President’s national energy plan which is now before us.
It implicitly assumes that we are going to be able to trade barrel for
barrel oil produced on the Outer Continental Shelf as it relates to-
reduction of imports.

That appears to this observer to be, among other things, a rather
simplistic implication.

‘We sense that the Congress is in the best position, Mr. Chairman,.
to make a number of critical decisions that relate to many of these
bills. We do not purport to come here today and play God on the issue
of how the individual leases that will become an integral part of this
program should be configured and tooled and retooled to meet the
opt]'aimum requirements of the country and the interests of the general
public.

You are in a far better position to make these judgments here, al-
though we sense that under the present situation and the present sys-
tem, there appears to be major oil companv dominance in this effort
and the independent oil producer seems to have little effective chance
under the particular svstem to effectively bid on these projects.

It seems to me. Mr. Chairman, and it seems to the Nation’s Governors
that the States have a rather minimal and essentially, indirect rela-
tionship to the current process. There is an extremely limited public
relationship to the tract nomination process in the early stages. There
is. of course. some distinct public input possible during the draft en-
vironmental impact statement phase but this, at present, does not
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necessarily take the shape of some managerial relationship to what
the ultimate decisions may be. We are concerned about this.

We have sensed in the Governors’ conference a belief, that I know
you share, Senator Bumpers, that, essentially as this national com-
prehensive energy policy begins to emerge after a badly halting start
over the past decade, that essentially the dialog has been between the
White House and the Congress of the United States.

We have been, in our utterances, somewhat self-serving in the no-
tion that perhaps we have something to offer to this national debate.
Living in the grassroots, working in the grassroots, developing a ca-
pacity that I believe fairly intelligently comprehend the problems of
our State, the problems of our region as these important initiatives
move forward.

Accordingly, as an item related to this general testimony today, we
have recently the President and the leadership of the Congress to con-
sider giving the Governors a seat at the head table while the current
national energy debate, of which this issue is only a part, continues.

On other items, we feel quite strongly about the question of damages
and potential damages that may arise from offshore exploration and
drilling. We have reviewed the language in the sections of the several
bills, including Senator Jackson’s bill, that addresses this subject
which appears to be a reasonably good effort. We would exhort the
committees and the Congress to take a long hard look at the question
©of not only the primary ramifications of OCS development and explo-
ration, but also those secondary and tertiary aspects as they relate
particularly to the States and particularly to regions of the country.

I think it can be said that one of the problems with us attempting
to come down here with a definitive, comprehensive statement on this
subject. is the problem of the cost-benefit syndrome as it relates to these
four pieces of legislation. The President, his advisors, Secretary
Morton, have told us what the benefits would be and how high they
rate on the range of priorities and the administration’s game plan.

But we strongly sense, Mr. Chairman, that not enough has been said
-or developed about the costs of these programs, both on the west and
‘cast, coast of our country. The costs. of course, include economic costs,
social costs, environmental costs. We can talk in some detail about
specifics. but T won’t belabor the intelligence of these committees with
itemsthat are so self-explanatory.

There is an obvious heavy direct relationship between the onshore
presence and relationship to offshore activity that must be compen-
sated for by the individual States unless mechanisms are built into
this program to reasonably satisfy the interests of those States.

Now if T were asked in a broad and philosophic sense what kind of
presence the Nation’s Governors hope to have in this dialogue, I think
my dialog would run something along these lines: one, a seat at the
head table when many of these critical public policy decisions are
‘made. Two, more than a casual presence in the present structure. A
minimal presence at the time of tract nominations and a real, yet
indirect presence, as it relates to managerial decisions in the environ-
‘mental impact component.

Second, an opportunity to make a definitive contribution on the
projected economic, social and environmental costs of this program as
@ national phenomenon and an opportunity to help shape the various
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excellent ideas that have been developed in bills introduced by Senator
Jackson and others designed to compensate the States and regional
communities for definitive losses projected to be suffered as a result
of this development.

Thirdly, this Congress made a significant first step in enacting and
funding the Coastal Zone Management Planning Act of 1972, In our
view, there was insufficient money in the till, particularly as it relates
to the crash course basis on which the national administration wants
the country and the individual States to come on line.

I would strongly recommend more money for this program as in-
cluded in bills now pending before these committees. I would also
expressly urge more money for the onshore ramifications of OCS
development. The shape and configuration that this bill should take
has been addressed again in bills before you and I think it inappro-
priate for me or any governor to attempt to play God in terms of
precisely the shape that program should take as long as this ramifica-
tion is concerned.

Throughout all this, we are especially sensitive in regions like New
England with the Georgia’s bank, a likely target for significant OCS
development in the future about the fact that we are talking about an
industry that is very, very substantially important to us. the fishing
industry. An industry that has suffered a demonstrable decline in terms
of the economy of our region over the past decade. An industry that
has been particularly sensitive to the incursions of the Soviet fishing
fleet that have had a heyday in catches off the Georgia’s bank, which
is as fine an area as exists in this country for these purposes. We are
very sensitive to this sitwation.

We are mindful that there is a Jawsuit pending, the United States.
versus the State of Maine. It goes to the questions of rights of the States
beyond the 3 mile limit. I am temporarily tied up in the practice of
law as you are, Senator Bumpers, and T would not suggest what the
result in the Supreme Court might be. But a result favoring the States
would appear at first blush to be unlikely.

Accordingly, other initiatives appear indicated to deal with the
issues that I suggest.

Let me address myself very briefly to the question of compensation
in a somewhat more direct posture.

We have seen a lot of rhetoric about revenue sharing as somehow
being welded into this legislation, compensatory to the States. With-
out attempting to categorize too specifically, I sense that what the
States want, the States think they deserve, are payments or reimburse-
ments, particularly on the coast, to the extent of those amounts re-
quired in public expenditures to provide for the on-site component of
Outer Continental Shelf development on the one hand and a reason-
able program—I think you have a reasonable program in the bills
before you, to adequately indemnify the vietims of any accident of
any spill of any profound implication in the course of development.
. S0 Mr. Chairman, we are not talking about general revenue sharing
in that context. We are talking about reasonable indemnification for
actual cost as measured under a formula that this Congress is perfectly
capable of approving after considerable testimony and a reasonable
opportunity for indemnification on a strict liability basis for accidents:
or calamities relating to this activity.
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In summary then; I have tried to hit on some of the highlights. I
have not touched them all, of the concerns of the Governors in this
area. We feel the bills presently pending before you make considerable
progress. I personally have some concern over whether or not the
volce of the States, or any region of this country, will be fully and
effectively heard under the full thrust of these programs as ultimately

enacted.

For instance, if more money is put into coastal zone management,
and in fact, a region or State in this country on the coast adopts a
coastal plan as provided for in existing legislation, I would ask wheth-
er or not it is clearly intended that future Federal exploration and
development must proceed in consonance with that locally or regional-

ly created local plan.
It would be my hope and I sense the view of the Governors, that it

should proceed in consonance.

Finally. I don’t come here today, Mr. Chairman, to suggest to this
committee who should do the exploration or drilling. We think that
is a situation in which both the (Governors, the Governors in my region
are sharply divided. We think that is a decision that these committees,
this Congress, after hearing all of the evidence, is in a far better posi-
tion to make. We are far more concerned with an adequate public
presence. We are far more concerned with adequate public compensa-
tion as we move forward as we recommend with reasonable initiatives
to explore and then develop our Outer Continental Shelf.

[The prepared statement of Governor Salmon of Vermont follows:]

STATEMENT OF HON. THoMAS P. SALMON, GOVERNOR, STATE OF VERMONT, CHAIR-
MAN, COMMITTEE ON NATIONAL RESOURCES AND INVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT,
NATIONAL GOVERNORS' CONFERENCE :

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee; We are grateful for the oppor-
tunity to appear before you today. I must point out that I have several different
responsibilities. First, and formost, I am the Governor of Vermont. I am also
‘Chairman of the New England Governors’ Conference and State Co-chairman of
the New England Regional Commission. In addition, I am privileged to serve
as Chairman of the National Governors’ Conference Committee on Natural Re-
sources and Environmental Management and it is in this role that I present my
testimony to this Committee. I am prepared to answer questions, however, with
Tegard to any of the other responsibilities entrusted to me.

The Nation’s Governors met here in Washington in late February. With only
a single dissenting vote. we adopted a Policy Position regarding exploration and
developiment of any oil and gas deposits that may exist on the Onter Continental
Shelf. Prior to this, there were several meetings of Aflantic Coast Governors
and/or other State officials, plus discussions among representatives of coastal
Governors from the Atlantie, the Gulf and the Pacific regions. The state people
met with each other and met with representatives of the Department of the In-
;erinr. as well as with staff of the U.S. Senate Committees on Commerce and

nterior.

I recite this history not so much to impress you with the care with which we
have worked but rather to assure you that we have canvassed other institutions
of government fo make sure that we heard all relevant considerations. Our con-
clusions are not lightly drawn nor do they reflect a narrow view.

Essentially. our solution to the problem is to make maximum use of these re-
sources as quickly as possible but in such manner that their development is com-
patible with other valuable assets of our nation. We, the Governors, seek a
voice in the judgments as to how best to design the work programs and schedules
and which parts of the Shelf have so valuable alternative values that fossil fuel
development should be reduced, delayed or foregone.

I feel uniquely qualified to present these views not only because I am Chairman
of the National Governors’ Conference Committee on Natural Resources and
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Tnvironmental Management (which has jurisdiction over energy matters), but
also because my own State, Vermont, has no coastline (except for Lake Chaw-
plain, which has no oil except as accidently discharged by man from his boat).

1 think that it my be appropriate to point out what our resolution on policy
does not cover. We do not take a position on whether the federal government
should, itself, conduct or supervise the exploration. Opinion was so sharply di-
vided (if not in number at least in intensity) that we chose not to address this
issue in our Resolution. Second, we do not seek payments to coastal States in
excess of amounts needed to indemnify them for the costs of providing public
services in support of offshore work (to the extent these costs exceed tax reve-
nues from such activities) and to indemnify any victims of accidents from off-
whore drilling. This position is exactly consistent with the NGC position on
federally owned coal in the Western States where indemnification, not a wind-
fall. is the quest.

I know that there has heen talk of “revenne sharing” from the royalties on
outer continental oil and gas. We do not seek to dedicate the revenue from such
activities to enrichment uniquely of coastal States. The concept of revenue
sharing, which we regard as an article of faith, simply provides that the federal
government should share its general revenue with states and local governments
without restrictions on how the recipients will employ these resources for the
benefit of their citizenry.

Now, back to what our policy view on OCS does provide.

The most essential principle in the Governors’ position is that the decision to
develop must be made separately and on different standards than the decision
to explore. Exploration should be aimed at identifying potential oil and/or gas
fields and determining loeation, volume and the problems which different
geological formations may present. It is from such information that rational
decisions can be made on whether to develop and the sequence of development
wwhere there is more than one candidate for development. The impact of develop-
ment on the coastal States should be a factor in making the development
decisions.

The Governors contend that the costs of production should all be internalized
in the price of oil and/or gas. By this, we mean, that onshore services must bhe
financed out of the value of the oil or gas to the extent that the onshore public
services are not covered by reasonable taxes on such activities. For example, if
material to be used on a rig must be brought to an assembly point on the shore
then the problem arises as to possible need to construet or upgrade highways to
the assembly point. The cost of such highway work is a hurden on the State
which will be carried, to some extent, by the gasoline taxes for trucks using that
highway and uniform real estate taxves on the assembly site. These are reason-
able, measurable, identifiable components of a management plan for development.

I do not mean to suggest that we want each onshore activity measured against
taxes on such an activity. Instead, it should be possible to aggregate broader
categories of onshore publie services and to estimate returns on reasonable,
uniform tax systems applied to the commercial activities. To the extent that
large new population groups may be brought to a relatively nundeveloped area.
there are costs to the State and local governments for schools, roads, police and
fire services and, possibly. for water and sewers. There is an obvious off-set for
sales tax, income tax and user fees. We appreciate the provisions in 8. 586 and
:. 521 which establish a fund to ameliorate some of the onshore impacts on the
States.

The basic purpose of such an exercise is to compel a management program
which minimizes public costs and, to the extent that they cannot he prevented,
they should not become an added burden on the State or local government. To
the extent that anyone has to pay for public services they become more careful
ahout the extent to which they are used. We are not tryving to prevent exploitation
of offshore sources. We are trying to make certain that they are developed in the
most economical manner.

We are impressed with the provision in both 8. 426 which authorizes a com-
prehensive exploratory program to be used as the basis for oil and gas leasing
and development plans, and E. 521 which authorizes a survey program. 8. 740
authorizes a proposed National Energy Production Board to carry out an explora-
tion program in order to prepare a federal oil and gas production program. We
endorse the thrust of these bills calling for coordination in a comprehensive
exploration and development program while we do not necessarily endorse the
implication in S. 426 and S. 740 that the federal government should conduct or
“eontract for the exploration itself.
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We can conceive of leases being awarded to private companies under condi~
tions that would meet our standards. The company would be permitted to explore
and would submit the resulfs of its exploration along with its proposed manage-
ment plan for development. A second permit would then be required before
production could be undertaken. The bidder would know from the moment
he got his lease that if he discovered a marginal deposit in an area where even
a very minor accident would cause great injury and where onshore support
services would be expensive, that he would not stand much of a chance of getting
a development permit. On the other hand, potential bidders would bear in mind
that if they discovered a large deposit in an area where onshore services are
readily available, that the prospects for a development permit wouid be good.

The net effect of adopting an approach such as that contained in the Gov-
ernors’ Resolution might be a reduction in the price that bidders were willing to
pay. However, from a comprehensive budget approach, what we would have
would be a reduction in cash flow to the federal government, but a concomitant
reduction in public expenditure for services to support OCS development. The

" public, which pays taxes to both the federal and stuate governments should fiud
itself in a better net position than it might under the present approach to
leasing.

The Governors believe that leasing procedures should insure an equitable return
to the public for the value of their publicly owned resources which would be
extracted.

The Governors are not in a position, as of this moment, to endorse either a
large bonus-smaller royalty or a small bonus-larger royalty or profit sharing as
a prime tool for assuring a fair return to the public for its oil and gas. We
respectfully suggest that broad latitude be given to the Department of the In-
terior for it to try alternative payment programs in an effort to build up some
experience with alternatives. This process should give better information from
which to make long term policy.

The decision on when and how to develop OCS resources should have a signifi-
cant role for the States. S. 426 gives affected Governors the power to request a
postponement of the leasing and development for up to thiree years. S. 321 ap-
parently has the same provision for the Governor of the adjacent State with an
added feature that if such postponement is not granted, an aggrieved Governor
may appeal to a National Coastal Resources Appeal Board which would be estab-
lished by that bill.

S. 740 provides for no more than consultation between the proposed National
Energy Production Board and affected state and local governments. None of
these meets the criteria in our Policy Position. Only 8. 521 provides appeal
mechanism and there is no representation for the Governors on the proposed new
Board. 8. 426, in effect, makes the Congress itself an appeal board. We believe
that an appeals mechanism should be part of an OCS program and that an
affected Governor should have representation on this Board. It may very well
be that, for a particular tract, there would be more than one affected Governor
because the management plan calls for onshore activities which cover more than
one State or because an accident could effect more than one State. In such cases,
more than one Governor could sit on an appeals board and their voting power
could be reduced by the extent to which their number exceeds one or two.

We believe that it should be made clear that compensation for econoniic injury
as a result of an accident is not limited to those who own the land or aquatic
resonrces which are injured. For example, commercial fishermen do not own
the fish before they are caught. Nonetheless, a significant fish kill could deprive
them of their livelihood and would also adversely effect seafood processing
enterprises. Correspondingly, a hotel might not own the bench for its potential
patrons use but the loss of recreational use of the beach could dramatically
reduce the hotel’s income.

We suggest that a system of compensation be established which does not
require the claimant to establish ownership of the natural resource which is
damaged by an accident. On the other hand. we are not proposing a program
where people remotely or speculatively impacted to a minor degree cnuld have
a field day proposing claims. The Congress might want to establish alternative
threshold minimums for a ‘claimant alleging economic injury. The threshold
could be a minimum dollar amount or a minimum percentage of the income of
the business which is hurt. Thus, a hotel which loses two or three patrons for a
weekend might suffer a $100 loss but this might be only two percent of its
income for that week. On the other band, a 100 loss to a small commercial
fisherman might represent more than fifty percent of his income for the period
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of injury. These are but two obvious examples of why alternative bases for a
claim should be included in a compensation program. We believe that state and
local tax revenues lost as a result of an accident should also be compensated.

¥inally, we recognize that we are suggesting in Our Regolution a great deal
more information than is now available. Accordingly, we support the expansion
of funding for the Coastal Zone Management Act which is included in the Presi-
dent’s budget. We are also in the process of working out a procedure with the
Department of the Interior for a study by a neutral agency of how to identify
and appraise the onshore services which may be required for OCS development.
Studies done for the Congress and for the Department of the Interior, as well
as studies done by Texas and Louisiana, will be of help in producing an acceptable
methodology. I am optimistic that such a study can make many of the programs
I have described above effective, :

I wish to emphasize, once again, that the Coastal States are not hostile to
OCS development, nor do they seek to put any impediments in the path of a
rational and orderly plan. What the Coastal Governors, supported by the inland
Governors. seek is to secure adoption of a reasonable program in the balanced
best interests of the American people. We are confident that the Ford Adminis-
fration and the Congress share that view and we seek an opportunity to work
with the Congress and the Administration in devising such a program.

Senator Buamprrs. Governor Salmon, thank you very much for those
very cogent remarks. I am sure vou know that as far as I personally am
concerned, the Governors will sit at the table with the mighty. I'm just
now beginning to recover from 4 years of paranoia, of being a Gov-
ernor and being patronized by the U.S. Congress. 1 will give you my
own ungualified commitment now that you certainly will have all of
the input you care to make in the decisionmaking process on this issue
which affects your State so vitally. But while I am chairing this after-
noon, our distinguished chairman of this full committee is here and I
will defer to him to let him proceed with any questions he might have.

Senator Jaceson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to compli-
ment Governor Salmon for an excellent statement. I will say that I
think you have struck the right note of reasonableness in trying to deal
with this very difficult problem which is a challenge to the well-being
of the States, especially the Coastal States, and at the same time a
challenge to our ability to marshal our resources in a time of great eco-
nomic stress.

I thought your remarks in your prepared statement, on page 4,
struck the right note at the bottom of the page in which you take a
middle ground. This is an approach that some of us have been think-
ing about. You say, we can conceive of leases being awarded to private
companies under conditions that would meet our standards. The com-
pany would be permitted to explore and would submit the results of its
exploration along with its proposed management plan for develop-
ment. .

Then you would require, as I understand, a second permit to be
issued before production could be undertaken. The bidder would know
from the moment he gets his lease, that if he discovered a marginal
deposit in an area where even a very minor accident would cause great
injury and where onshore support services would be expensive, that
he would not stand much of a chance of getting a development permit.

On the other hand, potential bidders would bear in mind that if
they discovered a large deposit in an area where onshore services are
readily available, that the prospects for a development permit would
be good. ) . :

I think this strikes the right note. One of the things that is mentioned
over and over again and which is the bill, is to authorize the Federal
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Government to do exploratory work and identify the areas where there
might be a substantial deposit of petroleum. The fact that the Govern-
ment undertakes to do this, I think, provides that element of credibility
which is lacking today.

I think the real fear, and I wanted to ask you this, is that when the
bonus sales are held and they purchase the area that is to be developed,
the public feels that the private companies will develop that area,
even though it is marginal, because they paid for it. Obviously, they
are going “to insist on gettma something out of it. There is a void
there that needs to be, I think, properly covered.

It seems to me in your suggested middle ground here, that you are
doing that. Is that a fair summary of what you are endeavoring to sug-
gest here to the committee ?

Governor Saraox. Yes; it is, Senator, This is a middle ground.
Again, viewing the public mterest having in mind that the pur chase
of a lease under the bonus sale optlon iseur 1ently prevalent, it does not
guarantee that there will be immediate exploration or development

I know these committees will look very closely at the quantum of
development in the first 10 million acres that was leased back in 1953,
as I recall, by the Department of Interior.

Senator Jacksox. We are going to open hearings next Thursday
on my bill to set up a new agency, the National Energy Production
Board. We will empower that Board, among other things, Mr. Chair-
man, to do the initial geophysical work. When we know that we ave
moving into an area of great sensitivity from the standpoint of risks
that could impact adversely on the environment of adjoining States
the Government would undertake to drill in those more sensitive areas
which are to be considered for development. I think in that way we can
get a more objective finding as to what the tradeoffs are.

You have properly, I thlnk very effectively, Governor, in your

statement identified the tradeoffs. I want to compliment you for that
deusv\n that suggestion.

I ]ust had a couple of questions, Mr. Chairman, that I wanted to
ask. Would the Governors prefer that the funding come from a trust
fund or an appropriation ?

Governor Saryox. We did not address that issue in those terms,
Senator. Again, having had some experience at the legislative level
in my home State, I sense that this is a peculiar decision for the com-
mittees to hear all the evidence. I am more interested in the States
and regions compensatory relationship to these elements of judgment
as I outlined in my earlier testimony as an individual than the choice
between a trust fund or an appropriation. There are technical ques-
tions here

Senator Jacgsox. You would leave that to the Congress to cle01de
and not express a preference at this time?

Governor SaLvon. Yes.

Senator Jackson. The one area where we really need some heln
is with reference to the problem of impact aid to the adjoining coa stal
States. We provided in our last bill that passed the Senate. a $200
million appropriation, at the rather broad discretion of the Secretary.

I think what we would like from the Governors, Mr. Chairman,
would be appropriate guidelines for the eriteria that would have to
be met in order to be eligible for aid. T come from a coastal State and
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I believe I know the mood of people, not just in the coastal State but
all States where impact aid is available. If it is too broad, all agencies
come in within the State and they all have a tendency to find some
basis on which they can qualify. 1t becomes a very, very difficult pro-
gram to administer.

I think T can speak for at least some of my colleagues in saying that
we want to provide impact aid that is truly justified and aid that will
make the State or the political subdivisions whole. But we want to
be careful that we don’t turn it into revenue sharing propositions, at
least I speak for myself.

As you pointed out, Governor, these funds are really held in trust
for all 50 States. It may interest you to know that my first month in
the Senate, I was involved in a long filibuster to prevent the passage of
the so-called Tidelands bill in which the coastal States got from the
low water mark out to the 3-mile limit. That included my own State
and they did not like it very well in my State. We lost that fight. We
did give to the State—even though the Supreme Court ruled that the
Federal Government, meaning all 50 States, owned the land—from the
low water mark to the 3-mile limit.

In the case of Texas, that’s a separate country. They had about three
leagues, as did the west coast of Florida. Anyway, I mention this be-
cause we have not been niggardly to the ccastal States. But the coastal
States do have a real problem and we want to be sure that we can
properly justify it.

So I would like to have your comments on that and you might include
whether the aid is to the States only or to local government as well.
Should we leave it to the State government to decide how those funds
should be apportioned, or should it go solely to the State government ?

Governor Saraon. That’s a complex question, Senator, and it in-
cludes several questions. Let me try to sort it out, if I may.

First of all, we recognize the desirability of developing a procedure
wherein the impact aid considerations, the onshore relationships to
OCS development are evaluated, monitored, and determined, We sense
the desirability of some kind of neutral effort, neutral initiative to
accomplish this objective as opposed to the Federal Government or any
constituency thereof performing the task.

We have a dialog started by Mr. Rovner and his people at the
National Governors’ Conference with the Department of Interior
to move precisely toward this kind of objective to develop the neutral
capacity to work out this criteria. I hope this might be productive. The
subject 1s enormously complex and I won’t attempt to capsulize it other
than to suggest that obviously the decision at some point in time is
for substantial drilling on the Georges bank component of the Outer
Continental Shelf, it is likely that one or more States in New England
might be targeted as an area that the State government must tool up
in prepavedness for this fact of life.

Among other things, that could mean or clearly would mean reads,
hospital and other health facilities. education facilities, housing facili-
ties, & fundamental capacity to provide for these people. These ex-
penditures to be reasonably measured must be compensated for in terms
of any impact statement.

I could embellish upon that thought, but I think I will leave it at

that.
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Senator Jackson. We have the problem, too, for the States that are
already impacted, the Gulf States primarily and California would be
in that category. I just toss this out for your consideration and if it is
agreeable with you, we would like to have our staff work with your
people and possibly we could work out some draft proposals which we
could handle informally without the necessity of trying to formalize
all those details.

I am sure you are in touch with your colleagues who chair the Com-
mittee on Natural Resources, which is very important. If we could
leave it that way, without trying to get into the writing, the language.
But if you could have your staff people get on to this, we will have
ours get in touch with you.

May I say, too, Governor, we want to hold some hearings and we
will probably have one in Boston around May 17 or thereabouts and
one in New York, which would be the area that would cover the Balti-
more Canyon. It runs from Virginia almost to New York and then you
have the Georges bank in the New England area. But we will be in
touch with you on that. I just want to take this opportunity of com-
mending and complimenting you for, I think, a most effective, sensible
presentation of the problem that has been charged in many directions
with a lot of emotion and a tendency for the public to be confused in
connection with this whole problem.

I want to say finally, W}len we talk about the Outer Continental
Shelf, we want to remember that over hialf of it is in Alaska. We have
not mentionied Alaska. Alaska has about 50 percent of the total Outer
Continental Shelf of the United States. Staff has reminded me, too,
that Senator Hollings agrees with the suggestion I have made about
the need for criteria in connection with the impacted area problem,
especially the tie-in to the Coastal Zone Management Act. Thank you
very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Buareers. I just wanted everybody to know that the senior-
1ty system is alive and well.

Senator JacksoN. When you have two Governors and a Senator
and a Governor and another Senator, why I recognize my need for
a little humility.

Senator Bumpers. Governor Salmon, T want to ask you, I don’t
know whether this is really a question. First of all, as a Governor, I
think that were I Governor of a coast State, I would have a tendency
to prefer the trust fund as opposed to the appropriation, considering
all the possibilities of what can happen to appropriation. I know 1t
is not as dependable.

By the same token, the Highway Trust Fund has not been de-
pendable lately, either. But it occurs to me that if a certain amount
of the bonuses or royalties from this drilling were set aside in a trust
fund, it would certainly give you a little more security in knowing
that you were going to get something. .

Second, that sort of leads me into a question about the method the
Interior Department uses for leasing these coastal zone areas. I am
sure you are familiar with their bonus bid procedures where the oil
companies offer a bonus on the front end for a certain tract. I have
not been here long enough to question that out of hand, but there are
some things about it that trouble me.
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One, of course, either a group of small producers have to form a
consortium or it favors the large oil companies who are the only ones
who can put up that kind of money.

It occurred to me that the royalty bidding system might do two
things. One, it might allow some smaller producers to bid on these
tracts and second, it might address one of the issues you set out on
page 4 which my distinguished colleague from Washington has pointed
out, that you get into a marginal situation where the results of pro-
duction are minimal but where if a big bonus bid has been made,
there is usually an intense desire to recover as much of that as possible.

Let’s take, for example, Georges bank. I consider that one of
the most serious areas, principally because of the tremendous fishing
there. To me there is a tradeoff that will have to be made, because 1
clon’t think, this is just a personal opinion, I think it would be difficult
to drill Georges bank without disturbing the fishing to some extent.
The extent of it is a question mark, but 1f you got into that area and
found that the oil there was marginal, I think the possibility of dis-
turbing the fishing there, it would be much better to abandon it right
at the beginning without pursuing it with a possibility of caunsing all
sorts of environmental havoe.

As it turned out, I did not ask that question, but with bonus bid
system being used, I am not at all sure that it is in the best interest
of the coastal zone leasing. T hate to repeat a question that Senator
Jackson has asked you but have the Governors not addressed the
question at all as to what sort of guidelines they would like to see this
money given to them under?

Governor SaLaoN. We did not address that question with any great
specificity. I think, as a general proposition as you know, Governor
DBumpers, once a Governor, always a Governor, that the Nation’s Gov-
ernors prefer whenever possible, block grants to the States with con-
siderable flexibility in the hands of the Chief Executive to move the
money around with minimal Federal guidelines and criteria for the
uses that best serves his people. I would take it that philosophy would
prevail, when we begin a dialog on this issue. Obviously, you have
to sort out the local issues vis-a-vis State government in terms of the
onshore impact of this activity and that is a jurisdictional dispute.

It seems to me the fundamental principles should remain constant,
they should remain the same. I think it is possible for this Congress,
affer talking considerable testimony of these committees, to design
a fair and equitable proposal, to accomplish these objectives. But there
are, as I believe Senator Jackson suggested, a Pandora’s box of pos-
sibilities, unless you fairly carefully conscript what is in and what is
out under the definition of impact related to the Federal program.

I don’t want to create the slightest impression that the Governor
or any GGovernor would disfavor the trust fund component, as opposed
to the appropriations route. We simply have not expressed an opinion
on that subject, and you make a fairly compelling argument to move
in that direction.

Senator Bumrers. We would be delighted to hear from you as
chairman of this committee of the Governors’ Conference at any and
all times during the formulation of the passage of this legislation.
We welcome your comments. That concludes my questions and I want
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to thank you again, Governor Salmon, for taking the time to come
down here to be with us.

Governor SarLymoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Buareers. We have another distinguished former colleague
here to testify. Governor Paterson and I served together a couple of
years ago. Again, I would have to say he was one of the most respected
men in the National Governors’ Conference, and Russ, it is a distinct
pleasure to have you here this afternoon. Governor Peterson is chair-
man of the Council on Environmental Quality and we welcome you
and appreciate your coming over to give us the benefit-of your thinking.

STATEMENT OF HON. RUSSELL W. PETERSON, CHAIRMAN,
COUNCIL ON ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY

Mr. Pererson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Senator Jackson.
Thank you for the opportunity to present the views of the Conicil
on Environmental Quality on proposed amendments to the Guter Con-
tinental Shelf Lands Act and the Coastal Zone Management Act.

As the President has made clear, accelerated exploration and pro-
duction of oil and gas from the OCS, subject to the fullest possible
environmental protection, is a major component in our effort to achieve
energy self-sufliciency. Development of frontier QCS areas offers the
possibility of significantly augmenting our domestic oil and gas supply
and helping to Iimit dependence on foreign sources. At the same time,
such development can lead to significant environmental impacts in the
marine and coastal zone environment, and in all likelihood will result
in localized social and economic changes.

For more than 20 years the leasing and development of oil and gas
on the OCS have been accomplished under the Outer Continental
Shelf Lands Act of 1953. This law has proven to be one of the most
flexible of our resource statutes, allowing the Secretary of the Inte-
rior to take steps necessary to adjust tothe exigencies of changing OCS
operating conditions. This was well demonstrated after the 1969 Santa
Barbara blowout, when major reforms in operating regulations, de-
signed to reduce the possibility of future spills and applicable to all
operations on the OCS, were put into effect.

At the same time it is important to remember that this law was writ-
ten two decades ago and was based primarily on the experiences in the
well understood and friendly confines of the Gulf of Mexico. In many
respects the 1953 act was designed to extend the shallow water offshore
Louisiana system onto Federal lands. Thus, the fundamental issue is
whether this system can function adequately as we seek to explore and
groduce the new and untested frontiers of the U.S. Outer Continental

Shelf.

The bills you have before yon today would result in major changes
in the law and the management system which have evolved during this
20-year period. And while the system undoubtedly has defects, major
alternatives to established procedures should be considered carefully
to avoid serious disruptions 1n the OCS operations.

In April 1974, CEQ concluded a year-long environmental assess-
ment, of OCS oil and gas development and submitted its report to the
President. This study concluded that leasing in frontier areas must
be conducted under carefully controlled conditions. Sinee that time
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the Department of the Interior has taken a number of stepste improve
its OCS management program to better accommodate the concerns
expressed in that study. And as the Department has stated today. they
have additional measures under active consideration. -

I would now like to turn to some of the major issues in the bills you
are considering.

From our perspective, the fundamental issues relate to assuring ade-
quate environmental assessment and coordinated planning before
decisions are made to open new areas for leasing, and prior to approv-
ing the actual plans for oil and gas productlon opemtlons Related to
these objectives three recent laws have had the effect of amending the
OCS Lands Act: The National Environmental Policy Act, the Coastal
Zone Management Act, and the Marine Sanctuaries Act. Pxoperlv ad-
ministered, “these laws should provide the basis for adequate environ-
mental evaluation and planning.

Changes in the OCS environmental analysis and demsmnmwkmﬂ
process Fo reflect the problems of the frontier areas can, 1 feel, go a
long way toward meeting many of the objectives set out in S. 521, “and
S. 586. 'The administration is actively considering these chanﬂe% We
believe that a procedure which more clearly separates decisions to
lease and decisions to develop, with appropriate Senate and-local par-
ticipation at each stage of the process would provide the soundest basis
for planning for and dealing with the impacts of OCS development.

As the first step of this process, the Interlor Department has released
a draft programmatic EIS for the accelerated leasing pregram which
I understand is now being substantially revised. This EIS should
discuss the proposed long- Term leasing program, including the lease
schedule and alternatives to the schedule. This statement should also
put forward an assessment of the relative environmental risks of leas-
mg in each of the 17 designated frontier areas, and discussthe method
for deciding, after preparation of area impact statement, whether
or not to postpone leasing in areas where oil and gas cannot be safely
produced and tr’tnsported The programmatic EIS should also set
forth the environmental assessment procedures to be carried out at
various stages of program implementation, and specify procedures
for State and local involvement. In addition, this EIS should detail
the regulatory, inspection, and enforcement procedures, including
manpower levels and training, for supervision of oper atlons under
the proposed schedule for frontier areas.

Such a program impact statement, periodically updated, would
serve the functions, and more, of the national leasing program in S. 521
and S. 426 and would prov1de the basis for geneml pubhc and con-
gressional scrutiny and comment on the proposed accelerated program.

As the second step in this process, prior to the first sale in each
frontier area, an impact statement would be prepared to provide the
best possible assessment of impacts, including onshore impacts, of
opening that area to exploration and development. The area-wide
statement would be prepared as early as possible in the leasing process,
and would be supplemented, as necessary, to reflect new -data and
analysis prior to any subsequent sales, in the same geographic area. In
connection with each sale, the procedure for environmental assessment
of individual tracts in the selection process would be spelled out, and
the results made public. 4
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The third step in this process would represent a significant depar-
ture from past practice. It is becoming a well-recognized fact that it
is virtualy imposible to plan adequately for mitigating the impacts
of oil and gas development without knowledge of the location and
amount of o1l and gas, whether recoverable resources in fact exist, and
how lessees would propose to develop that resource. The crux of the is-
sue, therefore, is whether or not to go ahead with leasing in the absence
of the geological, geophysical, and corporate planning information
which would make it possible to undertake such impact assessments.

Both S. 521 and S. 426 before you contemplate an approach based
on a greatly expanded Federal Government role in exploration of the
OCS. While we recognize the Government’s need for better informa-
tion prior to approving development plans, it is questionable, in my
view, whether exploration should be either substantially or exclusively
under Government aegis. In recent months the Interior Department
has taken important steps to require operators conducting explora-
tory activities on the OCS to submit all the geological and geophysical
data colected under a Government permit for Government use in
planning. This requirement has put the Government on an equal data
footing with industry in determining the value of individual tracts.
It will also give the Government some idea of potential resource pro-
ducing areas for planning prior to leasing.

But more information 1s required. The location of reserves in a given
area and corporate facts about development of producing structures
cannot be ascertained until after a concentrated program of explora-
tory drilling. Until such time, the location and manner of construc-
tion of production platforms, pipelines, and onshore support facilities
can be only speculative. It is at this critical juncture—after explora-
tion but prior to approval of production operations—that we propose
an expanded level of environmental assessment and planning.

It is my view that it is possible to leave the responsibility for ex-
ploration in the private sector yet still achieve the necessary analysis
and planning before production operations are approved. This can be
done by providing for a clear distinction in the OCS development
system between exploration and development. As I see such a system,
companies would be given the right to conduct drilling and other ex-
ploratory operations, subject to whatever environmental conditions
are necessary, with rights to develop only in accordance with a devel-
opment plan approved subsequent to exploration. During this ex-
ploratory phase the operating company will be required to conduct
specified environmental studies, dealing, for example, with bottom
conditions, fishery resources, and other site-specific data gathering.
In addition, a company would be required to report significant dis-
coveries of oil and gas immediately. Any preliminary plans for bring-
ing that oil and gas ashore would be made available to State and local
officials at the earliest possible time for use in onshore planning
activities.

After the exploratory phase, the company would submit a detailed
development plan for the proposed operations. Among other things,
the plan would include a full statement of all facilities, both onshore
and offshore, likely to be required in order to develop that acreage
fully. For each development plan an environmental assessment and, 1f
appropriate, a full environmental impact statement would be pre-
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pared and the development plan would not be approved until after
full State and local review.

I believe that the Governors of the States and the officials of local
communities which would be affected by a development plan should
have an opportunity to require modifications in the plan so that it will
correspond to their coastal zone management plan and other onshore

lans.
P However, the Secretary of the Interior should have the authority to
require development plans to be modified to protect offshore and on-
shore environments.

The basic question here is how to implement a workable system. The
Interior Department believes that it is possible to accomplish needed
reforms under the present OCS Lands Act, and we understand the
Interior Department is actively considering this possibility.

I believe that sound environmental management and the fullest pos-
sible merging of offshore development with onshore planning can be
accomplished within the framework I have outlined above. In review-
ing your proposed legislation, I have concluded that such a system
would meet most of the major problems you are seeking to resolve. 1
would be glad to answer any questions you may have or work with you
further on this important subject.

Senator JacksonN. Mr. Chairman, T will be very brief, T think that
is a very fine statement, Mr. Peterson. I must say that the fundamental
problem that has concerned all of us, particularly the abutting States
1s with the bonus system. Having paid a large price for a tract to be
developed, the tendency is, of course, to go all out regardless of
the fragile nature that may be involved in that development. The
result is that we have trouble. You suggested a course of action here,
as I understand it, making a distinction between granting a permit
for the exploratory work and then the proper review to determine
whether there should be actual development.

It would seem to me that maybe there is another area here where
the Geological Survey can identify areas in advance that are fragile
and where the Government could do further exploratory and pre-
liminary drilling to see whether or not the area is such that it would
warrant full production.

I think the problem, as far as the public is concerned, is on the
question of the credibility of the oil companies. Right or wrong, they
feel that the oil companies are hellbent to develop regardless. I don’t
say that that is necessarily a fact, but I think that that is what the
public believes. Therein lies the big hassle over drilling in the OQuter
Continental Shelf. It has reached the point where the public has the
idea that you can’t have any development on the Outer Continental
Shelf, especially if you live in areas adjoining the areas to be developed.

It seems to me that there is a need here for some positive legislation
so that assurances can be given to the States that are involved. While
the Secretary may have this authority, the facts are that it has not
been exercised and the facts are that we have run into a lot of trouble.

I think T understand your position. You feel very strongly that
there is this need for a second phase in which a judgment can be made
as to whether or not we should go ahead. You would prefer that it be
handled on a private basis; is that right ?
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- Mr. Pererson. That’s right.

Senator JacksoN. And some of us have suggested that we can
strengthen the-credibility factor by giving consideration, especially
if we have a vastly expanded program which I see as a necessity
without delay if we are going to get the oil that we need. If we start
to expand rapidly, I think the Government role is going to be one of
substantial input in all of this.

Mr. PerersoN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to emphasize again
the critical step in this process is after one finds out whether you have
any oil in a given location and what you plan to do about it. That
is when you can be specific and when you have to face up to the
real practical problems of local communities and States and where
that interrelationship between the local government and State gov-
ernment and: Federal Government can really come to grips with the
real problem.

For example, today none of us knows for sure whether there’s any
oil or not off the Atlantic coast. When it is speculative like that, it is
a little difficult to get people serious about specific planning and it
leads to a lot of worry about what problems might arise.

So to get that first step behind us so that we know what we are
talking about but then have a built in mechanism to be sure that we
need to thoroughly review the impact before a decision is made to
develop, as I'see it, 1t is a critical aspect of this.

The administration, of course, under existing legislation, was to
try to get that done for the ground rules today. We show you here
how we think that can be done within our current jurisdiction with
some exceptions.

For example, in the bill, you provide for liability program for oil
spills. We are vigorously working on such a piece of legislation which
we hope will be submitted that provides for a general program of oil
spill liability—not only on OCS operations but dealing with vessels
in OCS waters as well.

Secretary Morton had in his testimony that he is also considering
a question of how to provide some revenue sharing for local gov-
ernments in States to help cover the impact of the costs of any devel-
opment that might result from the discovery of oil in the Quter Con-
tinental Shelf. That might call for additional legislation.

Senator Jacksow. I think you have defined the issues very well.
As I look at our requirements which involve a vastly stepped-up area
in the Outer Continental Shelf, and when you look to the number of
availlable companies that will participate, there are not many.

If we moye to a vastly expanded program, especially in Alaska
where the bullk of the oil probably is located, no one knows, as you
pointed out. Until you do the exploratory work, that it may well be
:)Ieyqngl the capability and credibility of the private companies to do

1e job.

I was amazed at the limited number of companies that have the
overall ability to o it alone. One company, I am told—only one com-
pany—could handle the entire Outer Continental Shelf operation. the
exploratory, the drilling, the development, construction, and so on. The
rest @0 in on a consortium or joint venture basis. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.
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I want to express to you, Governor, and to Mr. Traln, and Mr. White
my appreciation for their testimony.

Senator Busrerrs, Governor Peterson, I would like to echo what
Senator Jackson has said. I think your statement is a very good one.
I think you agree with the Secretary—if you had your druthers—yon
would not pass any of these bills and would handle these things ad-
ministratively ; is that the gist of your testimony ?

M. Perersoxn. Yes, it 1s. With the understanding, Mr. Chairman,
that we could cover the basic principles of these bills by the method T
described.

Senator Bumpers. Let me say that I am fairly ambivalent about it.
When I was Governor, I used to shudder at some of the things the
legislature was doing, that they were ready to go home and leave me
saddled with. I have a keen appreciation forboth sides of this problem.
Let me ask you an unrelated question and that is, it is my understand-
ing that the Council on Environmental Quality is essentially an ad-
visory body to the President. Is that correct ?

Mr. PeTERson. That’s correct; yes, sir.

Senator Buarpers. You have no statutory authority such as EPA has,
for example?

Mr. Prrerson. No; we have some statutory responsibilities.

Senator Buarpers. Could you capsulate that for me?

Mr. Pererson. Yes, I would be pleased to. Our job is to advise the
President and the Congress, at Congress’ request, on those things deal-
ing with the quality of human environment on a global basis—a long
range basis-—and to recommend a policy to the President, to recom-
mend legislation, to coordinate among the Federal agencies problems
dealing with the environment when such coordination appears to be in
order, to administer the environmental impact statement process. You
may call that an operating assignment, the administration of that.

A very vital program, which I think has gone a long way to change
our way of life in our country. It involves and requires that every
Federal agency, before undertaking any project that will have any
significant impact on the quality of environment, to write a statement
defining what they are going to do, what will be the impact, what alter-
native ways can be carried out, the plusses and minuses of the alterna-
tive ways, as the basis of justifying their decision as to what they do.

Then a process for a lining the public and other agencies to get in-
volved in reviewing the draft statement. A final statement is prepared,
again is reviewed, and if the public does not like the statement and
auestions its adequacy, they can take the Agency to court and ask for
the operation to be enjoined until they go back and do the job properly.

This is a tremendously important thing and Senator Jackson, the
father of this legislation, I am sure that he appreciates what this has
done much more than I do. But it is a tremendously important thing
and it requires a substantial share of our time.

We have a new assignment which was given to us by Congress at
the end of last year that calls for us providing an overview to all Fed-
eral energy research and development. It calls for us to hold annual
public hearings on the adequacy of the Federal Government’s R. & D.
from the standpoint of environmental quality and conservation to fol-
low it up with a report to the Congress and to the President and to
the head of the Administration of ERDA as to what we think about
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the program and how we recommend it be modified. That is a little
larger than a capsule, I'm afraid.

Senator Bumpers. That’s all right. I am very pleased to have that
information. I am fairly new and I am not sure I understand the over-
lapping jurisdictions between the Council and EPA. T am trying to get
that adjusted in my mind.

Let me ask you this: I don’t want to get you at cross-purposes with
the administration and certainly not with Interior, but one of the
things that you obviously expressed some apprehension about is the
matter of exploring some of these areas where apparently there is
some question. I frankly thought this morning that the state of the
art is determining through seismic onerations where oil was located
was considerably more sophisticated than it apparently is.

In light of that, I suggested this morning that oil companies would
not like to spend $212 million without personal assurance of them find-
ing something and there were gales of laughter, so I assume they
throw $200 million around with reckless abandon.

Let me ask you this: Would you favor a dual process of develop-
ing the Coastal Zone, the Outer Continental Shelf, by something like
a joint venture of the United States and some drilling operator with
the understanding that if it looks productive or profitable, he would
have first shot at it on a certain basis that would be predetermined
so that we don’t get into expansive exploration and development of
something that is going to be marginal and the environmental prob-
lems will be more than enough to offset—in other words, the environ-
mental degradation will be too much to warrant proceeding with,
and that judgment proceeding be made after some exploration?

Myr. Pererson. Mr. Chairman, we have made a proposal which the
Interior Department thinks they may be able to carry out under the
present legislation. If we conldn’t carry it out under the nresent leg-
islation, it would be something in our opinion that would merit con-
sideration. That is a two-step process whereby a permit is given for
a company or group of companies to explore oil in a large tract, say
50,000 acres instead of the 570-something acres spelled out in the OCS
Act of 1953 and put that under a tight timetable. Tell them that per-
mit will only last for 5 years and after 3 years, cut the acreage in half
to put a real incentive to find out if there is oil in that large area.
Then if they discover oil in that area, then they cannot proceed with
the development until they have developed a detail plan for how they
will do it and what it will mean onshore as well as on the OCS.

Then they would have to get a license before they can go ahead with
the next step. We think that separating those two things that way
would permit us to markedly protect the environment, to markedly
cope with the onshore problems which are of such great concern, and
understandably so, by local governments and State governments and
also to figure ot what extent the Federal Government ought to be help-
ing local governments finance some of these things which result from
the OCS exploration and development. That is a marked change from
what is being done today and as I said, it is possible that that can be
done under the existing legislation.

We are currently trying to resolve that. But that is why I say that
we agree pretty much 11. principle with some of the things trying to be
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accomplished by the bills before us today. The question is, can they
also be done under existing legislation ?

Senator Bumeers. That is a very good statement. The one thing
that troubles me is, I have a tendency to want to legislate this for two
reasons. One, to be sure that it is done and two, to avoid the possibility
of litigation and possibly attempting to design a program like that
under the present law could run into some legal snags.

Whereas if Congress acted on it now to definitively set out this op-
tion, if not a mandate, to the Secretary, then, of course, I think we could
go a long way towards eliminating litigation. I would like to compli-
ment you for your objectivity on this point because sometimes we seem
to be partisan here and it is refreshing to find someone who is looking
at it very objectively.

I just want to make sure that it is developed in an orderly manner
and I think our objectives are the same. That concludes my question-
ing, Russ, and I want to thank you very much for coming down.

Mr. Pererson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Bumeers. It’s nice to see you.

Mr. Perersoxn. Thank you.

. Senator Bumrers. We have two additional witnesses this afternoon.

Mzr. Robert M. White, Administrator of the National Qceanic and At-
mospheric Administration and Mr, Russell Train, Administrator for
LEPA. It might be well for both of vou to come up and take testimony
in sequence and then get at the questioning.

Gentlemen, I want to thank you on behalf of the subcommitee for
being with us this afternoon. I will allow you to proceed—DMr. Train,
would you go first please ?

STATEMENT OF HON. RUSSELL E. TRAIN, ADMINISTRATOR,
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY

Mz, Traiw. Senator, we just flipped a coin and T either won or lost,
depending on how you look at it and I am going to go first with your
Ppermission.

Mr. Chairman, I welcome the opportunity to comment on ocean
policy issues as they relate to oil and gas development on the Quter
Continental Shelf.

It is appropriate that Congress is focusing on this development.
The decision to increase OCS leasing and the extraction of non-
renewable resources as well as the means by which that development
is managed may well be one of the most critical energy decisions of
the decade. As you are aware, our needs for new and more abundant
supplies of energy resources are not inseparable from our needs to
Preserve our renewable ocean resources. )

We at EPA acknowledge and endorse the necessity to increase
domestic energy supplies and on balance we are optimistic that devel-
opment on the OCS can take place in an environmentally acceptable
manner. Those areas where experience has demonstrated that safe
operations are possible and where biological sensitivity is lowest should
be the first areas to be developed.

We are pleased that the Council on Environmental Quality in
their report has indicated that the benefits of potential oil and gas
development must always be balanced against the environmental risk.
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Where a balance is found to be favorable, exploration can then proceed
with caution and a commitment to prevent damage. To achieve this
balance, it is imperative that all promising OCS areas be analyzed
and ranked both for resource potential and for environmental sensi-
tivity and natural hazards. Only after careful analyses of both the
resource potential and the attendant environmental risks should we
proceed to explore a given area.

The need to regulate the varying uses of natural resources on the
Outer Continental Shelf requires the full implementation and strict
enforcement of the requirements and authorities available under
existing Federal law. Under these authorities—Outer Continental
Shelf Lands Act, Natoinal Environmental Policy Act, Federal Water
Pollution Control Act, Marine Protection, Research and Sanctuaries
Act, and Coastal Zone Management Act—EPA and other Federal
agencies are not without experience in dealing with the problems
created by OCS oil and gas development. The National Environmental
Policy Act has been employed to open up OCS policymaking to
much greater scrutiny and much broader public participation. We
believe that even greater cooperation and effective involvement among
concerned Federal agencies, the States, and other concerned organi-
zations can be achieved. The environmental impact statement process
can contribute significantly to that achievement.

The environmental issues presently involved with exploratory drill-
ing differ greatly from those of subsequent development. Under pres-
ent OCS management practice, the two processes—exploration and
resource production—tend to be tied together in the sense that the
review of development plans subsequent to exploration but before
development has not sufficientlv addressed onshore impacts nor in-
volved State and local participation to the degree that I believe i3
desirable. As a result, the exploration program can be delayed due to
unresolved development issues. I would also add that under this prac-
tice there is some risk that subsequent development will proceed with-
out adequate evaluation of the environmental consequences of devel-
opment options. We at EPA believe that the present practice could
be improved by a process of development plan review which exnlicitlv
addresses the full economic, social, and environmental impact includ-
ing the onshore impacts of the proposed development, with participa-
tion by Federal agencies with interest and expertise and by affected
States and communities. These development plans should, of course,
be subjected to environmental assessment and, when appropriate, to
preparation of environmental impact statements. Tt is onr understand-
ing that the Department. of the Interior believes that the OCS Lands
Act provides authority for this kind of improvement in present OCS
management practice.

The approach I am recommending would require preparation of
an BIS before specific lease tracts are selected. This initial statement
would focus on marine biological aspects, especially in coastal and
estuarine areas which are the richest and most vulnerable areas, and
would screen or prioritize tracts that could be explored with low
environmental risk. A second environmental assessment would be
written on a specific development plan or plans. This second review
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process would allow fuller consideration of pipeline corridors, on-
shore development, and related effects than is now the usual practice.

One of the principal concerns we at EPA share with other Federal
agencies and the States relates to the potential onshore and coastal
zone impacts that would arise with expanded OCS development. Com-
prehensive energy planning offshore must occur within a framework
which recognizes and emphasizes the need for onshore planning. In-
sofar as onshore impacts are concerned, EPA believes that the pres-
ent preleasing procedures do not provide either adequate or timely
acquisition of the necessary information for State and local planning.
We do not believe that any preleasing procedures could provide the
necessary information. More meaningful evaluation by State and local
governments of development options based upon postexploration
knowledge is essential, in our opinion.

I believe that many Federal agencies could contribute significant
information, data, and analysis for a complete environmental assess-
ment. Under the leadership of one agency and with maximum co-
ordination with the affected States a thorotigh analysis of the social,
economic, and environmental implications of both OCS exploration
and development can be achieved.

In that regard, consideration should be given to an approach where-
by necessary Federal and State licenses and permits could be dealt
with in a streamlined and coordinated way.

The Federal Government must accept the responsibility for inform-
ing State and local governments about coastal facilities and services
which are likely to be needed in connection with OCS activities well
in advance of development. The growing pressures on the coastal
States from many onshore and offshore activities, coupled with a
realization that these developments will mutually affect each other,
have produced widespread concern.

Onshore development may occur in rural areas where relatively
little growth could be expected in the absence of offshore energy
development. The location of OCS development activities will tend
to induce new industries, particularly refineries and petrochemical
complexes in the immediate area serving these offshore rigs.

The creation of new petroleum-related industries will also induce
associated commercial and economic activities. An overall increase in
economic development will cause population concentration and needs
for new housing and added public services, such as sewage treatment,
'transportation schools, electric power, and recreational facilities.
Each of these activities will in turn result in a range of environmental
impacts beyond what would normally be expected without QCS devel-
opment. The impacts include demands for land and water supply,
increased probabilities of air and water pollution, and a burden on
public services.

Onshore impacts, especially in rural areas could become a major
burden on energy development. The creation of strong coastal zone
management agencies within the affected States will insure that the
interests of the States and their citizens will be appropriately repre-
sented. Critical to the effective use of coastal zone programs, however,
is the necessary coordination between the Federal agencies holding
responsibility for offshore development and State planning agencies.
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To insure timely and responsible State efforts States must receive
at the earliest possible time the following types of information:

1. Best and latest estimates of the volume of oil or gas to be
extracted and the latest schedule for this development;

2. Date and plans for OCS development, including estimates
of the number and types of facilities needed for production, re-
fining, and transportation ; and

8. The likely effect of development on air and water quality.

Given this framework of data and information, the increased effec-
tiveness of coastal zone management can do much to assure that off-
shore development of oil and gas resources occurs within the limits
of environmental acceptability.

EPA has important environmental regulatory responsibilities un-
der existing Jaw that can provide significant protection on the OCS
and adjacent shore areas.

Under the Federal Water Pollution Control Act and the Marine
Protection, Research, and Sanctuaries Act, a Federal program of
marine pollution abatement and control was established. EPA sets
ocean discharge criteria which are then used to evaluate permit ap-
plications for the dumping or discharge of waste material into the
waters of the territorial sea, the contiguous zone, and the oceans.

One of our continuing concerns is the responsibility under the Fed-
eral Water Pollution Control Act for the control of oil and hazardous
substances spills. We are charged with responsibilities relating to oil
spill incidents and marine disasters creating potential pollution
hazards, which occur upon the navigable waters of the United States,
adjoining shorelines and the waters of the contiguous zone. The na-
tional oil and hazardous substances contingency plan prepared pursu-
ant to that section delineates procedures, techniques, and responsibili-
ties of the various Federal, State, and local agencies. With respect to
the Outer Continental Shelf, the Department of the Interior, U.S.
Geological Survey, is the lead agency and provides expertise for oil
pollution control programs connected with exploration, drilling, and
production operations. In the event of a shelf oil spill episode, Interior,
the Coast Guard, and EPA act pursuant to the national contingency
plan in a predesignated and coordinated fashion to control, contain,
and mitigate the adverse effects of a spill on the ocean and shoreside
environments.

The potential danger of environmental damage is closely associated
with increased production activity on the OCS and serves to under-
score the importance of safety and environmental protection pro-
grams. EPA is consulting with Interior in their efforts to improve
safety and environmental protection. In addition, it further empha-
sizes the need for better information and more research to determine
the overall environmental risks attendant on development.

EPA believes that it is impossible to evaluate adequately the en-
vironmental consequences of OCS devleopment without the compila-
tion and analysis of baseline biological and physicial data. Baseline
studies in frontier areas are essential to prioritize biologically impor-
tant areas.

While there is no doubt that petroleum products are toxie, research
should be continued to determine the persistance and full degree of
toxicity of petroleum compounds. We also need to understand the
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recovery mechanisms of specific ecosystems and their components
which have suffered catastrophic damage. The studies should focus
on the effects of both one-time spills, and of continuous low-volume
discharges. EPA has a significant role with respect to such activities
and has assigned a high priority to this research.

Recognizing the limitation of equipment for drilling and the amount
of baseline and biological research which is needed, we at EPA believe
that exploration can proceed as soon as the environmental baselines
can be collected and evaluated. Then too, coastal jurisdictions will be
better able to proceed with their planning functions based on some
knowledge of the volume of activity which will be taking place off
their shores.

In summary, I believe that the significance of the studies needed, the
potential problems presented, and the need for a sound techniecal basis
necessitate a large degree of coordination and cooperation among all
levels of government. '

The end product of organization, planing, and study will be an im-
provement in the quality and scope of management of both renewable
and nonrenewable resources. Such data will also enable us to make
the necessary environmental assessments. I think that the compre-
hensive enivronmental analysis which I have discussed will aid us in
the coordinated evaluation of environmental concerns at both the ex-
ploration and development stages of the leasing process. It will also
provide for better exchange and coordination of information between
Federal agencies and the States, and guarantee our Nation’s optimal
use of both our environmental and energy resources.

I appreciate the opportunity today to share with you some of my
thoughts and concerns on oil and gas development on the OCS.

Senator Bumpers. Mr. Train, I want to compliment you on what I
think is a very fine statement. I asswme you were here when Governor
Peterson testified a moment ago. I see what I think are strong similar-
ities between your two statements. Certainly your concerns are obvi-
ously the same.

One of the things that troubles me a little bit about this is that yours
and Mr. Peterson’s responsibilities are quite different from Secretary
Morton. I suppose if you would ask the Secretary if his concerns
were same as yours, I am sure he would say yes. But the procedures
that you and Governor Peterson set out this afternoon, we did not
get any indication from the Secretary this morning that he intended
to follow the procedures that EPA or the Council on Environmental
Quality proposed. I am wondering if you know what they do intend
to do in the matter of procedures of leasing these lands?

Mr. Train. Secretary Morton obviously would have to inform the
committee, Senator, as to what—as to the policy he expects to follow.
We have had numerous discussions at the staff level with Interior on
this particular issue. I am sure CEQ has as well. It has been our feel-
ing that they are moving in this direction and it has been our hope
that this is how they are going to come out. But again, I can’t speak
for the Department in that regard. :

Senator BuMmrers. I don’t want this committee or the Congress to
impede unnecessarily the development of offshore preduction. But
you hit a nerve when you said that oil is not a renewable resource but
the fish and the water and everything else there is a renewable resource
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and to destroy a renewable resource in order to get a non-renewable
resource, to me would be unforgiveable.

I don’t think we have to make that choice but I think we should
proceed with some caution here. I though Governor Peterson’s pro-
posals and the two States’ process had a great deal of merit and I
think that would go a long way toward alleviating or eliminating
the possibility of that happening.

Mr. Train. I think that is correct, sir, and that is the main thrust
of my statement. In our view the need is to move with caution and
deliberation taking the necessary steps to develop the fullest range
of information in order to be able to do the right kind of job and
then to get on with that job.

There are necessary commitments to the development of baseline
data and environmental and related resource analysis information
which must be made. I hope I have conveyed the thought that we are
in no way opposed in principle to OCS development. In fact, 1
strongly recognize the need to utilize these resources. Our only con-
cern is that this be done without a sense of haste or panic because
it is not necessary. If it were necessary, that might be a different
kind of decision to make, but it clearly is not. We have the time
to do a decent job and to protect the environment and develop these
resources at the same time.

Senator Bumerrs. You know the points that you made about the
renewability or non-renewability of resources goes back to the opening
statement of Governor Salmon and that is that this is a national
resource, it is not a Federal resource, it is not something that is to
be determined for the benefit of the Congress or the bureaucrats in
Washington. It is something which is extremely important to this
Nation and that’s the way I want to treat it. I want to thank you
very much for coming over and I want to especially tell you that I
am gratified by your attitude and by your comments.

Mr. Train. If I might add one thought which is always risky when
you have been given an opportunity:

Senator Bumreers. You can’t take yes for an answer.

Mr. Train. I have a note or two I wanted to discuss with the
committee. Since I have not too many opportunities to testify on oil
development and spill matters, I would like to make the point that
we have developed in EPA a very strong and very effective rapid
response capability with regard to oil spills. We have also developed
a close working relationship with the Coast Guard in this regard.

For the record, I would like to bring that to the committee’s atten-
tion. The formal name of the office is the Division of Oil and Special
Materials Control. The director is Mr. Kenneth Biglane who is present
in the room. We have a quick response team here in Washington with
21 people. We have on the average about five technical people in the
field in each one of our regional headquarters.

For example, we have sent people to the major oil spill in the
Singapore Strait to learn as much as we could from that experience.
We have visited the major spill in the Straits’ of Magellan. We do
keep in ¢lose touch with these major occurrences on a worldwide basis.
I think we have very high competence in the-agency in this regard. -

TIf I may throw a bouquet to the Coast Guard, I think that the Coast
Guard in its ability to respond and assist in these matters worldwide
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has brought a technical contribution by the United States to bear which
has been of great assistance to the other countries. I think at least
of the four or five supertanker major disasters of the last year or
less than a year, three out of four of those, the Coast Guard was
able to arrive on the scene—in the Straits of Magellan and off Singa-
pore, off St. Croix—and through their rapid pumpout ability which
they fly into the scene, offload these tankers, save the ships and save
an enormous amount of oil from being spilled into the marine environ-
ment. This is something that does bear noting. It is a very splendid
accomplishment and contribution.

Senator Bumrerrs. I appreciate that and I will sleep a little better
tonight since you have told me about it. Thank you very much.

Mr. Train. Thank you, Senator.

Senator Bumreers. Mr. White.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT M. WHITE, ADMINISTRATOR, NA-
TIONAL OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION, DE-
PARTMENT OF COMMERCE, ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT KNECHT,
ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR FOR COASTAL ZONE MANAGEMENT,
NOAA, AND WILLIAM C. BREWER, GENERAL COUNSEL, NOAA

Mr. Warre. Mr. Chairman, before I begin my statement, let me
introduce the people at the table here with me. To my left T have
Mr. Robert Knecht, the Assistant Administrator for Coastal Zone
Management in our organization. To his left, Mr. William C. Brewer,
our general counsel.

It 1s a pleasure to appear here before this meeting of the Interior
Committee and the national ocean policy study to discuss NOAA’s
role with respect to the legislation now being considered by the
committee.

In view of the fact that the Secretary of Interior has stated the
administration’s position on the bills before you today, I would
like to review some of the progress being made on implementation
of the coastal zone management program as well as discuss several
of NOAA’s other activities which are closely related to the OCS
issue.

All of the legislative proposals in S. 81, S. 130, S. 426, S. 470,
S. 521, S. 586, S. 825, and 826 reflect the reality that the proposed
oil and gas development in the frontier areas of the OCS will con-
front us with a quantum change in circumstances. The Nation’s princi-
pal offshore oil and gas development, in the Gulf of Mexico, has
grown gradually over a period of 20 years. It grew in an area with
a history of involvement with petroleum development. Growth took
place gradually, moving a technology developed on land into the
ocean.

We are now seeking to develop petroleum resources off the coasts
of areas which are largely unfamiliar with such development and
in which environmental conditions and the social and economic im-
pacts are likely to be different. Not surprisingly, there is concern
and some opposition. The legislation being considered here deserves
the most careful appraisal. : .

We believe the time is overdue for the States and the Federal Gov-
ernment to recognize and accommodate to their legitimate mutual
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needs. NOAA recognizes and supports the urgent national require-
ment for the development of new domestic sources of petroleum.
We are convinced that the States recognize their obligation to work
with the Federal Government in the satisfaction of these national
interests. On the other hand, NOAA also recognizes the legitimacy
of the deep concerns of the States and other groups for the environ-
mental and onshore impacts of unplanned development and believes
the Federal Government has a responsibility to alleviate these concerns.

In NOAA’s assessment, the two views are not incompatible. Bring-
ing about this compatibility can be greatly advanced by the rapid
and full implementation of the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972,
This act places in the hands of the States the responsibility for com-
prehensive coastal zone planning and management in a balanced
manner that recognizes economic as well as environmental, and
national as well as local, needs.

In the implementation of the Coastal Zone Management Act, we
have had extensive opportunity to work with the coastal States. The
following views have emerged :

First. The States seek early information on all aspects of the off-
shore leasing program and suitable participation in all the steps of
the decisionmaking process.

Second. The States generally wish to have the OCS development
take place in the context of a comprehensive coastal zone management
program and are concerned that irreversible commitment to develop-
ment will take place offshore before such plans are ready.

Third. The States want and need more information about the spe-
cifics of anticipated onshore impacts. They are concerned about eco-
nomic, social, and environmental effects of onshore industrial support
and public services that will be required.

Fourth. The States want financial support to offset the costs of serv-
ices and facilities needed to support a rapid industrial buildup once an
offshore field is discovered. They feel that while the benefits of OCS
production are enjoyed by all citizens in all parts of the country, the
disadvantages are localized and therefore their elimination is a respon-
sibility of all.

The Governor of Vermont this afternoon reflected many of the same
views.

We believe that the administration’s program, as discussed by Secre-
tary Morton, goes a long way toward meeting these needs.

The Coastal Zone Management Act signed into law in 1972, as a
voluntary measure, has been enthusiastically received as the right insti-
tutional vehicle at the right time. All 30 of the eligible States and 2
territories are now taking part. The first grants to the States to pre-
pare coastal management plans were made about 1 year ago. For the
current year, $12 million has been appropriated to carry out the provi-
sions of the act. In addition, the President is seeking $3 million in
supplemental funds this fiscal year to provide additional assistance to
coastal States as they prepare to deal with the OCS oil and gas issues.
In the short time of its existence we already have several States on the
point of submitting coastal zone management plans to the Department
for final approval and implementation. We hove to have at least one
approved by the end of the fiscal vear. While many difficulties lie
ahead, we are very encouraged with the progress to date and are con-
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fident that the intent of Congress to bring about more rational use of
our precious coastal lands and waters will in fact be met.

NOAA’s interest in Quter Continental Shelf development, the pro-
tection of the environment, and the conservation of our ocean resources
goes far beyond our responsibilities under the Coastal Zone Manage-
ment Act. We are the ocean fisheries agency of this Government and, as
such, have responsibility to insure that these resources are conserved
through protection of their habitats. As the ocean surveying agency,
we are involved in the production of the maps and charts, definition
of the tides and currents, and other oceanographic features whose un-
derstanding is important to environmentally sound development of our
offshore oil and gas resources. As a part of the sea-grant program, a
number of the Nation’s foremost colleges and universities are produc-
ing scientific and technical results on coastal and marine problems that
are directly relevant to the issues being discussed here today. Recent
sea-grant work has focused on deepwater ports and their environ-
mental implications, the onshore impacts of offshore oil activity, and
a host of other coastal zone problems.

We have responsibility for the Nation’s weather and ocean monitor-
ing activities and, hence, have been deeply involved in the provision of
cenvironmental information and the prediction of those natural disas-
ters that can vitally affect offshore operations. We are responsible for
maintenance of the National Ocean Data Center, as well as the Na-
tional Climatic Center, the national depositories of the data on en-
vironmental conditions which are crucial to design of facilities and
structures, as well as the safe and environmentally sound operation on
ourselves. As the ocean agency we maintain the country’s foremost
capability in ships and airveraft, earth orbiting satellites, research
laboratories and facilities, as well as the scientific expertise enabling
us to assist in assessing the whole range of environmental consequences
that might result from oil and gas development.

In this connection we are working closely with the Geological Sur-
vey and Bureau of Land Management of the Department of Interior
in carrying out the environmental assessments for those frontier areas
which are presently contemplated for lease sales.

Thanlk you for the opportunity of appearing before you today. I
;vould be happy to answer any questions that the committee might

rave,

Senator Bumpers. Mr. White, has your agency considered getting
with the Governors and discussing with them or attempting to work
out with them some agreement that might be a suitable arrangement
between them and the Department of the Interior? If not, do you
think that would be a viable thing to attempt ?

Mr. WartE. We have worked very closely with all the offices of the
coastal States under the Coastal Zone Management Act and a focal
point has been established in the office of each Governor. They have
been contacted and work with us in the preparation for implementa-
tion of the Coastal Zone Management Act. We have held annual con-
ferences with representatives of the Governors’ offices to look at these
problems and the act does call for the Coastal Zone Management Office
and the Department of Commerce to play a mediation role between
the Federal Government and the States in the case of disputes with
regards to the coastal zone and we intend to carry out that charter, sir.

19-982—75—8
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Senator Bumpers. Your agency is not charged with any of the re-
sponsibility for inland waters, is it ?

Mr. Write. We have responsibility in inland waters but they are
quite different than they are for the oceans. We are responsible for
the river and flood forecasting activities and, in that sense, responsible
for inland waters.

fSe;thor Bumpers. What is the wildlife fisheries—what’s the name
of it ?

Mr. Warre. With respect to the fisheries, Mr. Chairman, when the
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration was formed, in-
land fisheries and their responsibilities remained with the Fish and
Wildlife Service of the Department of Interior and the ocean fisheries
came across to this new organization.

Senator Buareers. That brings me to the question as to whether or
not EPA or the Council on Environmental Quality or any of them
have any expertise on their own in determining the impact on fishing
off the coastal zone and if they do not, do they call on you or is there
a specific procedure for coordinating your knowledge with theirs?

Mr. WartE. As Governor Peterson indicated, the Council on En-
vironmental Quality does not have operating capabilitics. That does
not mean that it does not have expertise in many of the areas for which
it is responsible for coordinating purposes. In that sense, it has ex-
pertise. The Environmental Protection Agency is quite different. It
has expertise facilities, laboratories, scientists and we work very closely
with the Environmental Protection Agency in a whole range of marine
and atmospheric matters.

A good example of this would be the present project that BPA and
NOAA are jointly carrying out within the New York BYTE area.
These are the waters off New Jersey, New York, and Delaware. We are
looking at the environmental impacts of ocean dumping with a view
to try to determine what areas of that part of the ocean would be the
least harmful environmentally as dump sites. This is being done jointly
with the Environmental Protection Agency.

We both get into the questions of fisheries. We are very much con-
cerned with the quality of the habitat for fisheries. The Environmental
Protection Agency is, of course, concerned with water quality itself,
whether it pertains to impact on fisheries or any other kinds of
impacts.

We attempt to work closely ; I meet with Mr. Train frequently.

Senator BsumpErs. The reason I raised that question, it has been
stated here and it has been my understanding for a long time that
just about the finest fishing waters that border this country are right
in the Georgia’s bank area which is proposed to be drilled. T am con-
cerned what, if any, consultation you have had with Interior or EPA
about that ?

Mr. Warre. We have close consultation with them, not only with
respect to that fishing area but all the other fishing areas along our
coast. In the preparation of environmental impact statements, we
provide support to the Department of Interior with respect to the
impact of actions that that deparment may take upon the living re-
sources of the ocean. We provide, therefore, the support via the ex-
pertise we have in ocean fisheries to them as they prepare their environ-
mental impact statements. e
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Senator Bumprrs. What effect—we have been drilling in the gulf
now for 20 years. What effect has that drilling down there had on
marine life ¢

Mr. Warre. I think the effects have been mixed. For example, some
of the estuarine spawning habitat areas have been hurt. On the other
hand, it also seems to be true that drilling platforms

Senator Bumpers. You mean it’s really true the fish do love to swim
around those piers?

Mr. Warre. If we were to judge by the number of sports anglers
who congregate around those structures, why yes, they do. There is
a concentration of fish around that kind of a structure or almost any
structure one might put in the ocean because it generates an ecosystem
of its own. Then you get to the question of spills and what happens
as the result of spills. It is quite clear that you have a significant impact
when you have a massive spill on any kind of living thing. It appears
that the effects of oil spills pass after awhile, We believe the most
-serious kind of problem that people have to look at, and we don’t think
it has been looked at thoroughly enough, are the longer term effects
of low levels of concentrations of petroleum prodets on living things.
Research on this is going on in a number of laboratories.

Senator Bumreers. Senator Long says since the shrimp have been
eating oil, they are getting bigger down there and maybe slicker. Mr.
White, I don’t have any additional questions to ask of you.

I want to thank you for coming and I want to apologize. Usually
at this time of day, the hearings, it gets boring sitting around waiting
your turn. I always feel uncomfortable about that and I want to
apologize. You have had to wait a good long while this afterncon
to present your testimony. I think it has been extremely enlightening
and helpful to me.

Senator Hollings, for the record, is submitting some questions in
writing to you and those will be handed to you and will be made a
part of the record for you to reply directly to him on. There may be
others, one or two other committee members who might wish to sub-
mit some questions to you in writing. The questions and responses are
included in appendix II. Thank you again for coming this after-
noon and the committees stand adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 4:10 p.m. the hearing was adjourned subject to
the call of the Chair.]







0CS LANDS ACT AMENDMENTS AND COASTAL ZONE
MANAGEMENT ACT AMENDMENTS

MONDAY, MARCH 17, 1975

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMrrTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
AND THE CoMMITTEE ON COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C..

The committees met, pursuant to notice at 10 a.m. in room 3110,
Dirksen Office Building, Hon. Lee Metcalf presiding.

Present : Senators Metcalf, Bartlett, and Weicker.

Also present for Interior Committee: Grenville Garside, special
counsel and staff director; Daniel A. Dreyfus, deputy staff director for
legislation; William J. Van Ness, chief counsel; James Barnes and
Richard Grundy, professional staff for the majority ; Harrison Loesch,
minority counsel; and David P. Stang, deputy director for the minor-
ity ; for Commerce Committeee: John Hussey, director, NOPS; and
Pamela Baldwin, professional staff member.

Senator Mercary. The committee will be in order.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. LEE METCALF, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF MONTANA

This is the second day of the joint hearings of the Committee on
Interior and Insular Affairs and the Committee on Commerce on pend-
ing bills dealing with Outer Continental Shelf oil and gas development
and its impact on the coastal zone. Last week, Secretary of the Interior
Morton and other representatives of the executive branch agencies con-
cerned with OCS oil and gas development and coastal zone manage-
ment testified as did Governor Salmon of Vermont on behalf of the
National Governors Conference. This morning we will receive testi-
mony from representatives of the Governors of three coastal States,
New Jersey, Alaska, and Rhode Island. We will also hear from the
chairman of the Coastal States Organization and the commandant of
the Coast Guard.

Our first witness this morning is Congressman John Murphy of New
York who represents, among other areas, Staten Island, which may be
significantly impacted by OCS development.

We welcome you all here this morning.

Even the State of Rhode Island has a longer coastline than the State
of Montana, so you are talking to me as experts. I am just here to listen
to you.

(111)
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I am delighted to have Congressman Murphy here to represent the
State of New York. I know you have a prepared statement. I have been
pleased to have been able to work with the Merchant Marine and Fish-
eries Subcommittee on Oceanography over the years. My attention
has been called to the fact that you have taken over. I look forward
to the continued fine relationship we have with that committee.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN M. MURPHY, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK, AND CHAIRMAN OF THE HOUSE
OCEANOGRAPHY SUBCOMMITTEE ON OUTER CONTINENTAL
SHELF LEGISLATION

Mr. Moreuy. I certainly appreciate the invitation and opportunity
to be here, particularly on such an auspicious day. The majority of the
New York delegation are marching past St. Patrick’s Cathedral in
New York, probably getting quite wet.

Senator Mercarr. It is certainly a sacrifice for a Murphy to be here
testifying. :

Mr. Murpmry, T think I will do some catéhing up later in the day.

Mr. Chairman, as you know, much of the legislation being considered
here today will also be before the committee which I chair. In view of
the urgency and magnitude of the decisions we in Congress are all
faced with concerning the interrelated problems of energy, shortages,
the environment, oil, gas, our fisheries, our coastlines, among others,
but most or all the best interests of the United States, I propose that
we in the Senate and House work closely together—work quickly to-
gether—work as we always have in times of national crisis, to resolve
this complexity for now and for the future.

My staff and I spent last week attending meetings in various parts
of the country with State and Federal and private officials responsible
for the resolution of the items on your agenda today.

Some of the attitudes of the more strident advocates disturbed me.
There were those to whom the old chestnut applied, “The barn is burn-
ing down and they want us to take fire prevention lessons.”

But I repeat today what I told a meeting of the National Coastal
Zone Management Advisory Committee after several hours of sec-
tional and philosophical bickering—1I said I think we should remember
that we are all American citizens first and environmentalists second—
we have denied ourselves coal, nuclear power, and have almost de-
stroyed our utilities—now we should get on with the job of retrieving
the energy we need from the Quter Continental Shelf because not to
do so could threaten our national survival, and certainly our national
economy. .
~ And we can—and must—do this in an environmentally sound man-

ner in accordance with the coastal zone management plans of the
coastal States as they are presently developing these plans.

It is apparent, if not inevitable, that America’s energy situation will
worsen for the remainder of this decade. And if prompt and effective
action is not taken by this Congress, our prospects for the 1980’s are
for a deepening and staggering tragedy.

American society as we knew it in the recent past and as we hope to
leave it for our children cannot exist without energy. To our extremist
critics, the fact that we use almost a third of the world’s energy is to be
condemned. What they fail to realize is that with the exception of
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Switzerland, with an economy a fraction the size of ours, we are also
the lowest user of energy per dollar of GNP in the world. )

Though many factors and events have caused our current predica-
ment, they are now a part of the past, We have it in our power to con-
trol the future.

We are responsible to those Americans already here; to those newly
joining our work force; and to the 2 million Americans who will be
born each year between now and the end of this century; to take this
responsibility and to insure that there will be energy, reasonably
priced, to fill their needs. I am convinced that it is now time that we in
the Congress accept this responsibility; it is time that we Americans
become our own best friend. Surrounding the legislation before appro-
priate committees of Congress relative to energy there are certain basic
truths or principles. I have just alluded to the first and most obvious—
this Nation needs oil and gas for energy purposecs.

Second, there exists oil and gas resources in the Outer Continental
Shelf which can be recovered in an environmentally sound manner.
America has proven that over the past 2 dozen years of painstaking
technological development.

Third, American people are looking to the Congress to exercise the
leadership required to produce domestic energy efficiently, taking into
consideration the environmental safeguards most Americans now
realize are necessary. I should also point out under this principle that
the American people want, have every right to, and deserve a better
accounting of the execution of the leasing of public lands.

The American people also want a greater say-so in the how, the why,
and the when of oil and gas recovery; and the American people want
assurances and insurance against any destructive, debilitating or defil-
ing consequences which flow from the development of Outer Con-
tinental Shelf resources.

From this follows that the decisionmaking on bringing ashore oil
and gas must be made with the full participation of our State and local
communities.

Fourth, an anguished but understandable confrontation has devel-
oped between oil and gas producers and their supporters on the one
hand, and State political leaders, usually supported by environmental-
ists—on the other.

Fifth, this confrontation, which I have witnessed in many parts of
the country, will cause unacceptable delays and serious damage to the
United States unless it is resolved swiftly and equitably.

Some of the legislation under consideration here today will pro-
vide the Congress and the American people with the mechanisms to
solve these issues.

Concerning the points above I have just discussed—I believe we
need energy and we need it now.

Oil and gas equals energy.

0Oil and gas production equals Quter Continental Shelf development.

However, let us look before we leap.

T am solidly opposed to using the current energy crisis as an excuse
to rush into and execute plans that will butcher our coastal zone areas.

Let us see what the people back home are telling us through their
mail, their visits, and through their representatives at the State level.

At a recent meeting of the National Governors’ Conference, a
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policy position was adopted concerning OCS development. Many of
the items contained in that policy statement are embodied in some of
the Jegislation being considered today. I will speak more specifically
to those items later in this testimony. ’

To be perfectly truthful, there is a suspicion on the part of some
of our people that they are not geting a fair market value for the oil
and gas on public lands. They would much rather see the Federal
Government do the exploration or contract for it, and then know-
ing what the value of these resources are, offer them for sale. In addi-
tion, the Federal Government would be in a better position to assess
the environmental factors in relation to the resource potential. S. 426
provides these features and I have introduced a companion bill in
the House.

Obviously I support them.

The State and local public want more of a voice in the leasing
activity. They feel it’s their coastline that will be impacted.

It’s their life style that will have to change.

It’s their economy that will be affected.

They want to acquire more of the related data needed to make
wise leasing decisions.

This exploration and development will have a net negative impact
in some cases and equity dictates that the States so impacted be
compensated.

Incidentally, Texas loses $60 million a year, and Louisiana would
lose about $30 million a year.

Some of the legislation you are considering here today will do
just that.

Another issue is the timing of the leases. All but one of the coastal
States are making extensive reports to develop coastal zone manage-
ment plans as authorized by the Coastal Zone Management Act of
1972. Large-scale OCS development off their coast tomorrow would
undue their efforts of today. The States want a chance to finish their
planning and implement these plans. According to the briefings and
hearings T have held, this can be achieved by mid-1977.

Some of the legislation being considered here today will allow just
that.

A third issue is the location of the leases.

Much more information is needed in this area. The National Oceanic
and Atmospheric Administration, and executive branch agency, has
the scientific experience and expertise necessary to obtain the required
information. People at the State and local level also are seeking as-
sistance to plan for the onshore impact and to provide needed services.
They need this help now so they can plan ahead. Personally, I advo-
cate an outright appropriation for this effort. As called for by S. 426
and H.R. 3982. In this way the assistance would not be tied to revenue
formulas and would be targeted for those States soon to be impacted
by OCS development.

Another set of problems treated by the legislation under discussion
is the safe recovery of these OCS resources without harming the en-
vironment. That can be done by enlisting the aid of NOAA. the agency
in the executive branch with the scientific expertise and experience
needed for marine research.

Someone has to do the job.
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They have a head start in this area, and their expertise should
inspire confidence in the States and agencies of the Federal Govern-
ment.

I believe that the Department of the Interior should have a detailed
development plan for OCS activity, and that this plan should be pre-
sented to State and local governments for comments. Again, these are
the people who are involved. These are the people who ought to know
what’s going to happen to them, when it is going to happen, and how it
is going to happen.

I can only conclude from last Friday’s hearings before this body
that the administration has made clear its position—it feels that no
legislation is necessary at this time. The administration has said that
before.

I ask this body, how long can we wait for those long-promised rules
and regulations from the administration to move this country forward
to get the energy it needs with the full compliance and involvement
of the States? -

We in the Congress cannot afford to wait.

Our constituents back home will not allow us to wait.

I cannot go to my district without people looking at me with fire
in their eyes—and I mean fire—because of their electric and gas bills.
And, T am sure, I am not alone in this experience.

Our citizens are demanding relief and will not—and in most cases
economically cannot—adjust to energy blackmail. T agree with them
and submit to this body that the well-being of this Nation demands
that we not wait. We need legislation and we need it now.

One final aspect of the OCS issue is the widescale acceleration of
OCS leasing. There are many of us who feel that 10 million acres are
too big a chunk to cut loose in one fell swoop.

It would be a giveaway to the multinational energy cartels, many of
whom do not fly the American flag, but flags of countries of other
nations.

These companies do not have the machinery and equipment nor
the trained manpower to explore and develop such a vast area. So
the size of the leasing effort 1s a critical problem to solve. I think we
ought to take a more planned and gradual approach to the offering
of these valuable leases.

Obviously, it is in our best interests to bring ashore the oil and
gas required to sustain our viatality if we are to remain a great Na-
tion. Intricately involved in the OCS issue are favorable balance of
payments, national security, nationwide employment rates, as well as
the long-range well-being and future of this Nation.

In conclusion, as chairman of the House Oceanography Subcom-
mittee, I urge that the combined wisdom of these two outstanding
Senate committees be brought to bear on a resolution of the differences,
as will be discussed today and in the days ahead, and that you look
upon my recommendations, not as those of a Congressman from the
17th District of New York, but as a Representative of the United
States Congress who has the best interests of all Americans in mind
and who truly believes that the alternatives I support are the right
ones for everyone concerned. Whatever your decision. I am committed
to prompt action on the various House versions of this legislation in
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my own subcommittee, the full Merchant Marine and Fisheries Com-
mittee, and on the floor of the House. o

Finally, I urge that our timetable be such that the legislation is
before the President before the end of the first session of this Con-
gress. If we do not do this, the politics of 1976 very well could, realisti-
cally speaking, prove to be fatal to a resolution of this issue.

Thank you. '

Senator Mrrcarr. Thank you very much, Congressman Murphy, for
a splendid statement and for a statement of the resolution that you
as the chairman of the very significant and important subcommittee
of the House are going forward with this legislation.

If vou recall, the Senate last year passed a very similar bill to S.
521—S. 3221. T think the two committees considering this legislation
have put it into top priority. The highest priority was the strip mining
bill, which we have already passed.

So I am sure that on this side we will be able to meet your time-
table.

I am delighted you commented on the testimony of Mr. Morton who
said he doesn’t want any legislation, which is sort of a tape recording
of last year’s testimony. I agree with you. We have waited long enough
for the administration to move. It is time for us to get some legislation
on the books and start to try to do something to stabilize our energy
problem in this country.

Mr. Murpuy. Secretary Morton was way out front in his executive
capacities vears ago in promoting exploration of our Outer Continental
Shelf drilling. I think it is the way it is done. Qur agreement is we
must take advantage of that resource and the executive branch knows
we must take advantage of it for strategic purposes. I think the aues-
tion is under whose rulebook that development is going to take place.

Senator Mercarr. We have the problem of influex of population into
sometimes partially scttled and sometimes remote agricultural areas
in every one of our bills and every one of our opportunities to Jook for
energy sources. So whether it is coal, Outer Continental Shelf off the
coast of New Jersey, or in Alaska, this sudden influx of population has
to be taken care of. I think that maybe we can work out some way to
have the industry that is making the impact put some front end
money in with tax benefits and so forth.

The immediate thing is, as you suggest, cooperation with the State
and local agencies and some Federal assistance in taking care of the
need for services and schools and thines of that sort.

I am delighted you brought that subject up.

Mr. Murpmy. Last Thursday the Federal Energy Office appeared
before the Energy Subcommittee of the Commerce Committee of the
House. They talked about Elk Hills, Alaska slope oil. Thev talked
about the vast shale and coal resources in your own State of Montana,
as well as out through the Midwest. Then they talked about salt dom-
ing for storace of o1l and other products. That took place down in the
gulf. When T asked them if they had anv plans for any energy im-
portation to the mid-Atlantic and New England States, they didn’t
have any. T asked them what their limits were, and in their own testi-
money, they wanted to limit the importation to the United States to
3 million barrels a day, which is almost the current importation in that
area alone of America.
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S0 1t is obvious that the oil in Alaska and the energy out West is
going to be very difficult to move to the East and Northeast.

We had in the House a vote that said no North Slope oil could be
moved to the east coast. It would stay on the west coast. So Outer
Continental Shelf drilling seems to me to be vital to the short- and
middle- and long-range economy of the New England and Middle
Atlantic States.

Senator Mercavr. I know one Senator who is in accord with you that
this bill is a matter of high urgency. As you point out, technologically
OCS development can be a safe way to provide to the people of the
eastern seashore of the United States some oil. I certainly want to
cooperate with your bill.

This bill is in the full Committee of the Interior Committee, and,
of course, the hearings are joint with Commerce. We have had a fine
relationship with the Commerce Committee. I think we are going to
meet your deadline of getting something out long before the end of
this session.

Mzr. Mrreny. Thank yon, Senator.

Senator Mercarr. Thank you.

Our next witness is Mr. David Bardin, commissioner of environ-
mental protection, State of New Jersey.

Dayve, it is good to have you here before the committee again. The
last time we met you didn’t have that camouflage on, but beard or no
beard, we are delighted to have you.

STATEMENT OF DAVID BARDIN, COMMISSIONER OF ENVIRONMEN-
TAL PROTECTION, STATE OF NEW JERSEY, ON BEHALF OF GOV,
BRENDAN BYRNE OF NEW JERSEY

Mr. Barpin. The State of New Jersey appreciates the opportunity
oxtended by your committees to participate in your consideration of
these important bills. We are in hearty agreement with what you have
just heard, Congressman Murphy’s very able and hearty summary of
the issues here today.

Your work is of the greatest moment for New Jersey and the Nation,
both from the standpoint of energy and from that of environment. We
congratulate you on the joint effort by these two standing committees
to reform our Federal laws concerning the continental shelf resources.
Fiven though neither of our able Senators serves on your committees,
we feel richly compensated by the leadership, constructive imagination,
and dedication to reform in the public interest of your memberships.
We fecl very confident when we appear before vou and present our
problems to you. I say, especially to you, Senator Metecalf, I personally
know and appreciate your long concern for the energy policies of the
country over many, many years, when very few other people were
speaking about them,

New Jersey’s concern for proper continental shelf resources man-
agement is twofold. First, we now depend heavily on the continental
shelf in the Gulf of Mexico, particularly for our natural gas supplies,
particularly the Gul of Mexico off the coast of Louisiana. We are dis-
satisfied with the way in which existing law has been administered
regarding that so-called mature area. We have had to go down to solicit
with the Secretary of Interior, to visit with the Federal Power Com-
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mission to express our concern with the mismanagement and the oil
shortages which have resulted from the mismanagement of that
resource.

Second, we are involved in the opportunities and risks regarding
oil and gas which possibly await discovery in the so-called frontier
area in the Atlantic Gcean off our shores, the Baltimore Canyon
Trough area, indicated on the map attached to my statement. That
map also shows the existing principal oil facilities: refineries and oil
pipelines, as well as our New Jersey statutory coastal zone. The one
marked in light gray, and the substantially larger area, the Federal
maximum area cross-hatched which would be the maximum area that
could be funneled under the provisions of the Coastal Zone Manage-
ment Act. I think it is interesting to note, Mr. Chairman, that because
of the tidal nature of our geography and the way our counties lie, that
the great bulk of New Jersey falls within the coastal zone for Federal
act purposes.

Senator MeTcaLr. You mean the great population bulk?

Mr. Barpin. Certainly the great population bulk is in that area, but
also some three-quarters of the State’s area.

Senator Mercarr. All that cross-hatched area, which is more than
three-quarters?

Mr. Barpin. It is probably 80 percent. You are right. I would
request that this map be included in the record.

Senator Mercarr. We will include that in the record.

[The map follows:]
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Mr. Barpin. For the short run only mature areas offer prospects of
increased energy supplies. These prospects are good.

The Gulf of Mexico represents a comparatively known situation :
many fields already proven and every reason to believe that there
is a real and immediate source of supply if properly managed, includ-
Ing vigorous steps to bring about the production and sale of proven
natural gas and to prevent contrived shortages. :

Contrast the Baltimore Canyon Trough—as well as other portions
of the Atlantic shelf—which may possibly yield oil and gas, but may
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possibly yield only dry holes; and consider that the predictions of
the optimists do not anticipate any actual production to help our
energy situation until well into the decade of the 1980’s.

Moreover, the Interior Department’s own Geological Survey has
estimated that the ultimate resources yet to be discovered in the Gulf
of Mexico offshore far exceed those to be discovered in the entire
Atlantic oftshore. I might add, the Geological Survey statements
have been very seriously criticized on the ground these statements are
too high, but I am aware of no criticism as to this relationship. For
example, Mobil Qil Co. made a statement which appeared in the Oil
and Gas Journal months ago, and it was far lower in total amounts
than these two numbers of the Geological Survey. But the relation-
ship was the same, about twice as much -0il and gas guessed to be
findable in the Gulf of Mexico as in the entire Atlantic offshore.

Senator Mercarr. The point there is, we already have the facilities,
and it would be easier to put those into operation than to have to have
new coastal plants and so forth in the northern part of the United
States.

Mr. Barpiv. Absolutely, Senator Mctcalf. We want a balance, of
course. We want to be aiming at some exploration to find out what we
have there. But for the short run, the lion’s share of the effort must go
to exploring in the Gulf of Mexico for new fields, for developing what
we have discovered and for putting these resources into production.

One of the most disturbing aspects of the present admimistration of
the existing law is it has not effectively gotten these resources into
production at a time of desperate need in this country.

New Jersey’s concerns for our coastal environment must take account
of our population of nearly 8 million people living in the highest
average density of any State in the union, in a large part in the metro-
politan area of New York and New Jersey and Greater Philadelphia.
Our coastal environment is fragile and the more valuable because of
the scarcity of natural areas. For example, in contrast to over 7 mil-
lion acres of wetlands and marsh in the State of Louisiana, contribut-
ing to water quality, wildlife, marine life, and recreational opportuni-
ties, our entire State extends over only 4.8 million acres, which
includes 330,000 remaining acres of wetlands.

The destruction of many valuable acres of wetlands prior to pas-
sage and implementation of our State Wetlands Act makes us the
more sensitive to the value of the remainder. Qur ocean shore includes
barrier beach islands and peninsulas which have been extensively
developed for recreation, involving both a tourism industry and invest-
ments, financial and emotional, by owners of beach homes.

New Jersey’s general position was recently expressed in two attached.
documents that follow: Governor Byrne’s letter of February 26, and
the Governor’s statement of February 11 at the Interior Department
hearings on the proposed environmental impact statement regarding
continental shelf leasing programs. Rather than restate them, I sub-
mit them for inclusion in the record for convenience of reference.

Senator Mercarr. Without objection, they will be included at this
point in the record.

[ The Governor’s letter and statement follow :]
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STATE OF NEW JERSEY,
OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR,
Trenton, February 26, 1975.
TIME MAGAZINE,
Rockefeller Center,
New York, N.Y.

To the Eprtors: During these times of energy shortages the “outer continental
shelf” has become a familiar phrase. Many persons believe that this shelf,
particularly offshore New Jersey, contains recoverable quantities of oil and gas.

The United States Department of Interior has embarked on a crash program
to lease these public lands for private exploration and development. (Paren-
thetically, the issue of which public entity owns these lands was argued in the
Supreme Court on February 24). Even if this crash program proceeds at its
intended pace, oil and gas from the shelf, if there is any there, will not reach
consumers for approximately seven years.

Decisions made in a crisis situation are often finalized without a thoughtful
consideration of the consequences or alternatives. The decisions which have been
made by the Interior Department concerning offshore lands are classic examples
of this one-dimensional approach. They propose to lease huge tracts of shelf
without any idea of svhether minerals will be found at these locations. Who
will benefit from this type of decision-making? The o0il companies or the public?

I am not unmindful of the need to develop new domestic sources of energy.
New Jersey is more heavily dependent on imported oil than most other areas
of the nation and has suffered severe consequences as a result. We in New
Jersey have not avoided our responsibilities and have done more than a fair
share of the refining for the east coast. While the State constitutes less than
2% of the land area of the eastern coastal states, 339, of the refining is done
here.

‘We are willing to continue to assist in the solution of regional and national
problems. But most Governors will not sit by silently as the federal bureaucracy
rushes headlong into a program which will benefit the oil companies at the
expense of a State’s priceless Atlantic coastal beaches and tourist industry.

The State of New Jersey in conjunction with several other Atlantic coastal
states has developed and submitted a positive program for the continental shelf
to the federal government. This program is not intended to unnecessarily delay
the search for energy resources. In fact, it would expedite that effort by avoiding
protracted intergovernmental disputes, improving the current leasing system
and assuring that the public interest is protected while the search for oil and
gas proceeds.

A key element in the program would be to initiate prompt exploration to
determine the extent of recoverable oil and gas. To assure that ithe public
interest is adeguately protected, the exploration should be subject to thorough
controls and be separated from any decision to extract the resources. In addition,
the utilization of the continental shelf should be consistent with a national
comprehensive and balanced energy policy developed in cooperation with the
States and the public. The environmental imapet of various leasing and develop-
ment arrangements should be thoroughly analysed so that alternatives which
minimize harm to the coastal states are identified and implemented. In the
event that the Supreme Court ultimately decides that the federal government
is the proprietor of the offshore areas, the revenues which are derived should
be shared with the coastal states to compensate them for unavoided adverse
effects. Additional federal efforts to assist the affected state plan for the onshore
impacts of a substantial drilling and production should be undertaken. The
program which I have briefly outlined would not delay the nation’s quest for
oil and gas. In fact, if the federal government accepts these proposals it is
likely that these efforts will proceed more expeditiously.

It is time that the federal government began to share responsibility for critical
continenbal shelf decisions with the States. Many of the questions which have
been raised (what is the environmental impact of the program, what alternatives
are available, and how can the leasing programs be designed for maximum
public benefit) should be addressed in a new environmental impact statement, to
replace the inadequate document which was issued. By involving the coastal
states in this process, the Department of Interior can demonstrate that it has
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learned from its past mistakes and the nation will be closer to a determination
of the extent of mineral resources on the continental shelf.

Sincerely,
BRENDAN BYRNE,

Governor,

STATEMENT OF GOVERNOR BRENDAN BYRNE OF NEW JERSEY

Most of us on the East Coast—in fact, most Americans—recognize eur depend-
ence on fossil fuel energy resources for at least the next decade. Accordingly, we
appreciate the need for a safe and secure supply of oil and gas for fuel and, in
some cases, for feedstocks.

We in New Jersey have particular reason to be concerned, because our largest
industry is chemical and petrochemical production. Private and industrial use
in New Jersey requires about 680,000 barrels of petroleum and 912 million cubic
feet of natural gas a day.

At the same time, we must be equally concerned about our second largest
1ndustry—t0umsm~—whlch generates more than $2 billion a year for our economy.

It is imperative that any exploration or development of our Continental Shelf
resources be undertaken in a manner that protects both our petrochemical
industry and our tourist industry from devastating economic and environmental
effects. Only if Continental Shelf policy reflects the proper balance between
the need to increase domestic supply and the need to protect our environment
and existing economy on shore will both of those industries—and countless
others—be protected.

Technically, this hearing concerns a 1300-page draft environmental impact
statement prepared by the Department of the Interior on accelerated leasing
of Continental Shelf lands. More profoundly, it is part of a coast-to-coast public
nutery against the type of Federal mismanagement of public resources which
has produced, as an example, the worst natural gas shortage in our history.

You have heard the reactions of state and loecal officials as well as those of
concerned citizens, at your hearings in Alaska and California. You are going
to hear much the same this week in Trenton. You will hear stern and unequivocal
criticism of the professional inadequacies and glaring omissions in the ipact
statement you have laid before us. You will hear severe criticism of the helter-
skelter policies which it attempts to analyze.

And you will begin to understand why we refuse to bend to the pressures of
the Federal government and the big oil companies who have advocated the
precipitous and unwise expanded leasing policy that your draft environmental
impact statement attempts to justify unsuccessfully.

New Jersey joins the growing list of states, regions and even Federal agencies
which have found the draft environmental impact statement seriously deficient.
We concur in the constructive analyses filed by the Commonwealth of Virginia,
the State of Maryland, the New England Regional Commission and the United
States Environmental Protection Agency.

[ think it is essential that such criticism be placed in the proper perspective. At
the conclusion of this set of hearings I, hope you will recognize that sound
planning and development judgments can only be made if the states and regions
which share a common concern for the public’s resources are involved in the
decisions concerning the management of those resources and the quality of our
onshore and offshore environment.

Only if those decisions are made jointly by the states and the Federal govern-
ment will we be able to move forward without unnecessary delay.

The Atlantic Coastal States have been cooperating closely in examining Federal
Continental Shelf proposals, and in assessing alternatives to present policies and
practices. The New England States have, through their Governors’ Conference,
adopted a strong resolution on Continental Shelf policy. The Mid-Atlantic States
have also formed an active regional group to work together for a sound program.
The Bast Coast States have met together twice at my invitation and have drawn
up a policy statement which represents the direction most of us believe Conti-
nental Shelf policy should take. I am transmitting a copy of that statement to
Secretary Morton and it is available here today.

We do not question the motives of the Department of the Interior; neither
do we criticize the environmental impact statement lightly.
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Unfortunately, the course upon which the Interior Department is now embarked
provides little protection for our industries or for our citizens. The proposal
.on which you are holding hearings today is not to accelerate exploration or
production, but to accelerate leasing; to sell up to 10 million acres this year
without any assurance against withholding known gas deposits from market.

Your analysis of the program should include assessment of economic and social
as well as ecological impacts and the full evaluation of alternatives.

In stark contrast to what your assessment should include, the impact state-
ment is virtually silent as to the real alternatives to the proposed leasing program,
and it certainly does not do justice fo the multitude of impacts threatened by
the program.

It does not even recognize the simple fact that accelerated leasing does not
necessarily mean accelerated exploration—much less oil or gas production—
either now or within the decade.

It devotes only 30 pages to onshore impacts of the program. This sketchy

. treatment is particularly distressing in light of past promises. When the Admin-
istration opposed Senate Bill 3221 last May, your spokesman stated that the
environmental assessment would be broad and would include the assessment
of social and economic impact onshore. '

Yet your draft virtually ignores these matters.

The draft pays inadequate attention to the interplay of the use of Continental
Shelf energy resuorces with the use of the other resources of the Continéntal
Shelf such as fishing, commerce and recreation. This is particularly upsetting
because the Continental Shelf represents one of our greatest natural resources.

You have devoted a couple of pages to the entire question of alternative means
of exploration for the fossil fuel resources of the Shelf. This superficial examina-
tion is, in fact, obstruction by the Federal Government, and can only delay
exploration for and production of whatever oil the Atlantie Shelf may contain.

Let me explain this statement.

The National Environmental Policy Act requires that major programs be
analyzed carefully. The analysis is to include a consideration of the technology,
its impacts and alternative technologies or institutional arrangements. Failure
to comply with these requirements has led to court actions in the past—court
actions which have generally had a salutary effect on the performance of the
agencies in question which have thereafter more carefully analyzed their pro-
grams. Failure to comply with the Act in this case will breed litigation and
delay. )

The draft does not truly assess the environmental impact of the leasing pro-
gram, nor does it seriously consider alternatives to the program. It even fails
to serve as a justification for the Administration’s bankrupt energy policy.

I believe that the Interior Department would make a serious mistake by using
this draft as the basis of a final impact statement. You should start over again.
This time it should be done in partnership with the states, to develop an impact
statement that will be useful in the decision-making and management processes
which must be judiciously and deliberately undertaken if such a study is to serve
the best interests of the people of the United States.

It is my strong recommendation that the Interior Department form a joint
Federal-state task force to produce an impact statement, or perhaps a series of
impact statements for the various frontier areas. The states have developed
expertise not only in land use, not only in social and economic problems on
shore, not only in the ecology of areas off shore, but also in the whole field of
energy problems. Their full participation in the process could only improve the
document and, even more important, streamline the exploration process.

The major policy issue confronting our country today is how to analyze our
energy choices, and by what means we will make our energy decisions. We should
confront that issue directly and together.

The first task we must undertake is an assessment of the resources that may
be found on- the Continental Shelf. In the case of the Shelf off Louisiana and
adjacent portions-of the Gulf Coast, we have had a long experience, starting

- on shore and gradually moving- off shore. During the entire process, we have
explored areas where we had strong reasons to expect that sediments which
‘had borne proved.oil and gas reserves in earlier exploration would also contain
reserves further off shore. =

That process, and that set of assumptions, may have proven profitable and
valid in the Gulf Coast. In the;case of the frontier areas, however, which make

49-982—75
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up a very 1ar<re part of the 'lcreage under discussion today, we have 1o such
“‘assurances. We'do not-know how much or how little, er even if anything may
" be found. Our first job, therefore, is not to auction off the leases and, with them,
the right to private corporations and cartels to ehoose whether or not they
wish to eﬁplore them.
' The separation of exploration from leasing for production is the key to sens1ble
management of Continental Shelf resources. We should design a reasonable pro-
gram of exploration from-the standpoint of energ gy and economics and we should
‘assess its environmental impact.

It appears most likely that such an analysis will justify going ahead ex-
peditiously with a carefully controlled program of exp‘oxafion, at least in the
Baltimore Canyon Trough off the coast of New Jersey, New York, Delaware,
Maryland and Virginia. If so, we should look to the Federal gover nment to finance
appropriate exploratory efforts, including drilling.

The program, like the environmental and economic asses=ments that precede
it, shou'd be developed in close collaboration with the states. It should "also in-
clude the opportunity for public comment and discussion. Our discussion should
consider alternative program management agencies, including perhaps the
United States Navy or the National Atmospheric and -Oceanic Administration.
It should consider creating a board consisting of repreqentatwe% ‘of the Coastal
States, Governors and relevant Federal agencies to guide the policy of the pro-
gram’s management. Another alternative would be a corporation such as’ Comsat
to oversee exploration.

The costs of such exploration would be trivial compared to the existing Federal
revenues from the Gulf of Mexico Continental Shelf. not- to mention the $26

" billion a year of outlays for forelgn oil which this program might some day help
us to reduce.

If we want to advance quickly in the direction of energy mdenendence there
will have to be a substantial Federal investment and a Federal effort far exceed-
" ing that which is contemplated by the “business as usual” leasmg program ad-

vanced by the Department of the Interior.

" Once we have assessed the size of the resources in the. At‘antlc Outer Continen-
tal Shelf, then we would be equipped with the data necessary to analyze the on-
shore and offshore impacts of developing and exploiting that resource. The
present absence of good data makes it impossible to project with any accuracy
rates of production and. therefore, impossible to détermine the adequacy of the
present refining capacity, terminals and other facilities for future production.

There is little sense in specu'ating now, when we could accurately project in
the future. There is no sense trying to assess the impact of something which is
totally unknown, when we could wait to properly assess that which is known.

Accordingly, I stronglv urge that the Departmerit:of the Interior abandon an
effort which has been ill-conceived and ill-coordinated with the other Federal
hodies, not to mention the states and regions. I urge that your analyses be con-
fined to programs for exploration of the narticular regional new frontier areas,
sich as the Baltimore Canyon Trough. You should evaluate ful'y, in a new en-
vironmental impact statement, the altérnative means of financing. managing and
leasing Continental Qhelflandq

Tntensive work of this sort is necessary before any steps are made in the leasing
sequence, including issuing a call for nominations. Only after it is fullv deter-
mined what kind of nrogram for exploration and develorment will he followed
shovld'a call be issued. When issued. the call cou’d then include a full description
of the terms and conditions of a lease, 2o that all potential bidders, in~lnding
perhans states themselves or groups of states, could participate fully and intel-
ligéntly in the process.

The now impact statement should recognize that no sound judgments on off-
shore oil development pronosals can he made in the ahsence of a comprehensive
national energv policy. The Administration has consistently failed to give us an
ncceptable noliev, A naticnal energy policy should be truly national. not inst
Federal, and should certainly he more than the pronouncements of the Executive
Tranch. The development of this policy too reqmres a partnership between the
Federal goverrment and the states.

At onr meoting in Princeton on Janunarv 31. Qeorehrv of the Interior Rogers
Morton pledged to work iointlv with the interested states to define specifientions
for environmental immact statements: Specifications for impact statements on
exnloration and impact statements on nroduction. I eall upon the Department
to live up to the Secretary’s promise. I pledge that we in turn are ready to co-
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operate with you' and the Congress in developing a sound system of analyses,:
and, thereafter, in implementing that system.

1 also call upon .you to live up to the p1om1se and commitment made by the
solicitor ‘of the Department of Interior in December 1971. At that time the
Department and the defendant states in the U.8. v. Maine Suit agreed in writing
that the Department would take no action to lease Atlantic Shelf lands, includ-
ing issuing a call for nominations, until the case was decided by the U.S.
Supreme Court, or until all parties agreed otherwise. The Department is now
attempting to renege on that commitment. I have instructed the Attorney
General of New Jersey to take whatever legal steps are necessary to insure that
the Department Keeps its word, or has it kept for it by the eourts

Mr. Barorx. Thank yot.

In short, New Jersey’s situation exemplifies the balance that vou’
seek in your legislative efforts. We are still an importer of fossil fuels
for our basic energy needs—although nuclear power is a growing
factor in.our energy economy. Our hlvect industries, rctlf)lcum and
chemieals, include the most reﬁnely oaf‘acmv of any State on the cast
coast. At the same time. our citizens value a quﬂlty environment and.
we seek the pathi to orderly land uses and developmients. Our second
largest industry, tourism, is dependent on beaches, surf and bay, clean,
fresh air, and the ambience of our Atlantic shore.

We recognize acutely and urgently the need for a clear and specific
legislative fmmewom for the continenal shélf. We need a framework
of law that w and bind—the Federal agencies in decision-
making, in 1‘ewuht10n and in timely nnplemenmhon

Senator Mrercary, If you will pardon me a moment, I suspect that
that word “bind” is the reason that the Secretary of Interior came in
here and testified we need no legislation. He doesn’t want any statutory
regulation. He wants to have "the freedom he has had since 1953, in
either doing nothing or doing very little.

Mr. Barpin. We share your disagreement, Senator Metcalf. with
the administration’s position, its reluctance to be bound by legislation.
Let me speak to that. Bwause we do respect Secretary Morton person-
ally. We do feel that here is a Secr ctary of the interior who has
probably set out to do more in his administration than any previous
Secretary to correct some of the very flaws we are complaining about.
But the fact is this correction has not been accomplished., The fact is
the Secretary of the Interior is not a fully free agent in his own
house. There are other forces to which he is subject, including OMB
and others. And we feel that our citizens arc entitled to a clear delinen-
tion by the policv arm of our Federal Government, the Con{zrc;s. by
the legislative process of just what the ground rules are going to be.

We have been burned for lack of that. We have had written agree-
ments between the States of the Atlantic Coast and the Department
of the Interior which were signed in 1971 and became inoperative,
according to the Department of the Interior, in.1975. We don’t want
to see that happen to our citizens and we don’t think you want to see
that happen to our citizens. The only way we know to bind the Federal
establishment is through legislation. So that is why we turn to you.

Senator Mercarr. I wholeheai tedly agree. I agree not only for
the propositien that you have stated abont your desire for ‘clean
beaches and clean air and an environment that.is conducive to tour-
ism. but T agree that we have to pass legislation in view of the admin-
istration, to give some stability to this mdustly No one is going in to
invest the huge sums of money we have to have for offshore
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exploration or development until they know what the rules are going
to be. It seems to me that it is necessary for us to pass some statutory
rules that will give the people who are going to invest huge sums of
money the rules of the game with which they are going to plan in
the next few years. ’

Mr. Baroin. You are absolutely correct. My conversations with ex-
ecutives in the oil industry, I run into this preblem time and again,
that they don’t know what investment move to make until we have a
clear delineation of the national energy policy and the mechanisms
and guidelines by which it will be implemented. We have had at least
one very large and important project, energy project, in New Jersey,
which was canceled suddenly and abruptly by the would be intended
investor as—a major oil company-—as a result of this kind of uncer-
tainty. As recently as last week they advised me they don’t think they
will actually reach a final decision again until this uncertainty that
you discuss 1s cured.

I think, also, Senator Metecalf, it is important from the point of
view of the executive branch and the Federal bureaucracy that has to
administer and implement law, too much discretion is not a good
thing for the Federal establishment. I say this having had 11 years of
experience with the Federal establishment.

The governing statutory law was passed over two decades ago. It is
grossly inadequate in terms of the energy and environmental needs
which experience has since disclosed.

. You will recall that the legislation back in the early 1950’s was
passed on a struggle between the States, the Gulf Coast States and the
Federal Government regarding money and money alone. The energy
crisis was not then upon us. Our environmental perceptions of recent
years were not available to us.

We are fortunate that leadership in the Congress has recognized
these inadequacies and moved to correct them. Last year, Senator Jack-
son broke the inertia of more than 20 years with the introduction of
S. 3221, the hearings on that bill, and its passage by the Senate. That
bill articulated a comprehensive alternative to the inadequate legisla-
tion now on the books, and to the weaknesses of its administration over
the years. We are deeply grateful for Senator Jackson’s initiative.

We are grateful, too, for the Commerce Committee’s undertaking the
national oceans policy study and for the leadership and purpose that
Senator Hollings has brought to that effort. His work has illuminated
vital issues and he has personally aided New Jersey and other Atlantic
coastal States in our grappling with these issues.

. We acknowledge, too, the invaluable assistance of the staffs of your
committees.

This year, in addition to S. 521—the substantial reintroduction of
last Congress’ S. 3221—we have two additional comprehensive meas-
ures, S. 426, introduced by Senator Hollings and cosponsored by Sen-
ators Case and Williams of New Jersey among others, and most re-
cently, S. 740, introduced by Senator Jackson. We also have a number of
specialized bills, virtually every one offering improvements to the
present situation. These include S. 825, S. 826, and S. 827, introduced by.
Senator Case. In my judgment the Congress would do well to synthe-
size several key provisions of the various bills and include them in
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legislation which carries out a comprehensive plan for management of
Continental Shelf resources.

Appropriate legislation will have to deal both with. mature areas
such as the Gulf of Mexico and frontier areas, not yet explored, such
as the Baltimore Canyon Trough off New Jersey shores. The same basic
Erinciples should guide us no matter what the outcome of the dispute,

etween the Federal Government and the Atlantic “common counsel”
State, argued last month before the U.S. Supreme Court in United
States v. M aine.
. My remarks will be addressed first to the shortcomings in the exist-
ing situation and then to the salient provisions which we in New Jersey
believe appropriate legislation should be designed to include.

We agree fully with the position of the National Governors Con-
ference, presented to you on March 14 by Governor Salmon, and we
shall try to supplement rather than repeat his cogent remarks.

Existing legislation regarding Continental Shelf energy resources
has not effectively governed the development and management of these
resources. Federal practices have relegated most fundamental deci-
sions, and even the informational basis for decisionmaking, to a rela-
tive handful of oil companies. I emphasize that information point,
Senator Metcalf, because I very well recall how many years ago you
hammered home the point of inadequacy of the Federal Establish-
ment’s knowledge of what is going on. Information is power and when
we allow the information to remain in the private possession of the
oil companies we are denying power to the Federal Establishment. If
we allow the information to remain with the Federal Establishment
and be denied to the States and the people, then we are denying power
to the people of the United States to whom it really belongs under our
constitutional system.

Current practices have not provided adequate supplies of energy
from Continental Shelf lands for the people of the United States.

Existing legislation has tolerated these practices, and has resulted
in the following deficiencies: '

1. A failure to insure rapid exploratory work and timely and
orderly development of Continental Shelf energy resources;

2. A failure to recognize the wide range of adverse impacts—
environmental, economie, and social—that Continental Shelf oil
and gas development inflicts on the residents of coastal States
and their local and State governments;

3. A failure to adequately balance the other resource values of
the Continental Shelf and coastal zone with their potential re-
source values;

4. A failure of our tort liability system to compensate for all
business and individual injuries suffered as an outgrowth of Con-
tinental Shelf exploitation, for example, the shore hotelman whose
business collapses after an oil spill;

5. A failure to guarantee that the public treasury receives full
value for the public resources;

6. A failure to view the energy resources of the Continental
Shelf in the context of a coherent national energy supply policy
or strategy;

7. A failure to share information with the public and to involve
the public and its State and local representatives in the key plan-
ning and key decisionmaking.
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These failures account for the loss of public confiderice in the Fed-
eral Continental Shelf program. They must be remedied, and they must
be remedied :quickly. In my view, the only way to accomplish this is
through major revisions in legislation. Appropriate legislative reforms
are essential to assure that administrative practices governing the con-
tinental shelf energy resources will be corrected and that the public’s
faith will be restored.

We are not here today to discuss such parochial issues as the impact
on New Jersey of oil and gas development in the Baltimore Canyon
Trough. In the proper legis%ative framework, such matters will be rec-
ognized and properly assessed. What we are discussing today is a major
revision and restructuring of the entire apparatus governing Conti-
nental Shelf leasing, exploration and development, both in the “ma-
ture” areas such as the Gulf of Mexico and in the “frontier” areas such
as the Atlantic Ocean.

We have identified seven essential guiding principles which we have
set forth for you.

Sirs, that production from fields already discovered and further
exploration in mature areas such as the Gulf of Mexico should be
expedited.

Significant oil and gas reserves are known to exist in certain already
well-developed shelf areas. Additional reserves as yet undiscovered,
are suspected to exist in such areas. It is mandatory that new legisla-
tion insure rapid production from these reserves. We must not suffer
the economic damage that results from shut-in wells or delays in bring-
ing known reserves from under the Gulf to market. At the least the
new law should prescribe a mandatory minimum scale of delay rentals,
rising each year after leasing so that there would be a clear, strong
economic incentive for the private sector to get that lease developed as
quickly as possible and get it into production as quickly as possible.
A system of policing which depends on bureaucrats deciding what the
excuse might be and whether the excuse for nonproduction is adequate
or inadequate simply does not give us and our citizens and our indus-
try such assurance.

The executive branch should be allowed to raise, but not to lower
that scale. Leases already issued must be policed vigorously by an
agency the public can trust or at least the policemen must be policed
vigorously. The National Energy Production Board proposed by S.
740 could be that agency.

Exploration to determine the location and approximate size of oil
and gas resources, at least in the frontier areas should proceed he-
fore any decisions as to commercial development and production, I
think this principle has been fairly widely received as a result of the
debates of the last few months.

The existing system of leasing both exploration rights and produc-
tion rights at the same time is seriously delaying exploration of the
frontier areas. A clear separation of exploration from production
leasing will insure that : '

(a) The broader energy policy planning which our Nation so des-
perately needs will be based on known data rather than unknown
guesswork.
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"(b) Timely steps can be taken both in assessing and in planning in-
frastructure needs onshore and in avoiding or minimizing adverse
impacts that accompany the development of such resources. -

- (¢) The public treasury will receive full value for the development
of what are, after all, the public’s resources. This could also be insured
through significant and major revision in the lease bidding procedures -
proposed in both S. 426 and S. 521. _ .

Now, once we separate the decision to explore from the decision to
produce, several important consequences will follow. Let me mention .
a few, We should then separately consider the appropriate maximum.
tract size for exploration and for exploitation. I don’t believe any-
where else in the world do we use 5,000-acre maximum size tracts. We
adopted the small tract size and we seem to be adhering in all of the
bills so far to the small tract size in order to stimulate or make possible -
competition in this industry. I respectfully suggest to the committee
that perhaps once we have made the decision to separate exploration
from production, that we could find other devices to assure competi-
tion rather than the small tract size which breeds inefliciencies. Ob-
viously, at the very least, we should require compulsory unitization in
the development and production of these tracts. ,

We should also make it possible for natural gas deposits to be ex-
ploited by local or interstate gas companies, rather than by the oil com-
panies. The oil companies are not basically interested in the naturval
gas business. To some extent, they discover natural gas as an incident
to the search for natural oil. To some extent, their skills at exploration
can be translated into a search for ge3 as well as oil. When it comes to
the production, oil and gas are in competition, and it would be much
more natural to have at Jeast a large part of the newly discovered natu-
ral gas reserves produced by organizations whose primary commitment
is to the natural gas consumer and the natural gas business.

In this regard, we would be concerned about a rule that it had to be
auctioned oft to the highest bidder. You will recall during the oil em-
bargo royalty oil, Federal regulations were put to good effect, to assure
supplies to independent refiners. Governor Byrnes has urged President
Ford to see to it that we do likewise with natural gas, to relieve the
most seriously curtailed pipeline companies in portions of the country.
So the automatic option .

Senator BartrerT. Would you mind an interruption?

I found it very intriguing that you said the oil companies are not
interested in the development of gas. It is my information in our
domestic production, our domestic reserves of oil and gas, that we
have more BTU’s of gas than we have of oil. T think the oil com-
panies are very much aware of the fact that gas has been, and still is,
the cheapest buy, and this is part of our problem, that we have con-
trolled prices of gas which are currently frozen at such low prices
that this artificially stimulates the demand and has misused gas in so
many ways. But I think that you are getting in a rather weak area
when you claim that oil companies are not aware of the value, nor
are they interested in producing it. But I would like to point out they
are aware of what the price brings. I mean, they are aware of the
lower price for interstate gas.
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You are aware that the offshore, as well as the Outer Continental
Shelf development of gas today, has dropped off very sharply be-
cause the price, at 51 cents a thousand, equates with only $3.06 a
barrel. Certainly oil companies are going to explore where the price
is $12.50 or $12.75 a barrel, in preference to where the equivalent price
for gas would be $3.06 a barrel.

On the other hand, in the intrastate markets—Texas, Louisiana,
Oklahoma—there has been a great deal of stimulation for gas. It is
a far superior fuel, really, than oil in many regards, because the price
there is in the free market and is attractive to those wanting to
explore.

‘1 appreciate any comment you have.

Mzr. Barpin. I respect the points you raised, Senator Bartlett, but I
reach very different conclusions from yours.

The fact that seems critical to me is that oil companies have a stra-
tegic interest, and, indeed, necessity, the integrated oil companies, of
keeping that refinery investment in use. One of the differences between
oll and natural gas 1s that oil takes an awful lot of investment to make
it usable, to make usable products out of it, whereas natural gas takes
very little. In effect, it is a liquid stripping operation and then pipe-
lining to the burner.

The o0il companies have to find oil supplies in order to meet their
responsibility to their stockholders, vis-a-vis the refinery investment
and the marketing investments. That is not true as to natural gas.

.On the other hand, the natural gas distributors and the natural gas
plg_ehne companies have simple investments in natural gas facilities
which tend to affect their strategic posture.

So while I would not come here and pretend to you that no oil com-
pany 1s interested in making a buck on natural gas sales—quite the
contrary. I would say the strategic posture of these two industries or
sub-industries is very different. One of the facts of life that concerns.
me 1s we have set up a leasing system based on our thinking about oil
which has resulted 1n very little participation, some participation, but.
very little, by the natural gas industry in our offshore development.
I think, for the long run, that is unwholesome in trying to meet our
energy needs.

As far as price, and price regulation, I think there is another
hearing going on elsewhere today on this subject and I will
not belabor the record on it, but when I left the Federal Government
at the end of 1969, the oil industry was collecting 20 cents and saying
that wasn’t enough. It had to go up to 25,000 a thousand cubic feet
or we would run out of natural gas. Now over the last 5 years, the
executive branch has allowed that price to more than double and
we are still hearing the same kind of story.

The behavior of the investor in exploration depends on a number
of factors—price is one. How much front-end money do we charge
them for the lease? Tt is somewhat hypocritical of us to try to have our
Office of Management and Budget to press to maximize the front-end
bonus money that the 0il companies have to pay for the lease, and them
try to control the price afterwards. We are pushing the price up by
that activity, or squeezing the profit incentive down.



131

Senator Barrrert. I didn’t mean to interrupt you, but I think that
you are making some statements relative to the price of gas which
do not pay attention to the relative position of oil and gas. You are
disregarding it. I am sure that you are not trying to say that the prices
are equal and that an oil company would have the same incentive to
explore or develop gas as he has to explore or develop oil.

The average price at the wellhead paid for gas delivered to the Rast
is around a Iittle less than 30 cents a thousand. That equates, as you
know, to just a little bit over $1.80 a barrel. As you know, having been
in the Government where you had a great influence on oil prices, as
well as gas prices, that oil has not been at that price for years, even
when it was low enough at $3.09 a barrel to drive thousands of inde-
pendents out of the industry and create the current crisis of shortage.

So a producer of interstate gas is accumulating capital at the rate
of $1.80 a barrel, which means that he does not have any capital to
invest in interstate gas development or exploration. Then he has a
new price, & new high price of 51 cents of interstate gas which he
equates with $3.06 a barrel for development. I think you will agree,
and I will ask you, do you believe that an oil company or gas company
developing—I am speaking of a gas exploration company—developing
gas production, can economically afford to drill and develop offshore
Outer Continenal Shelf gas at 51 cents a thousand, and would you not
agree that this company would be much wiser to develop oil in
preference to gas at $1.75 a barrel?

Mzr. Barpin. For the selfish point of view, from the point of view of
corporate managers responsible to stockholders, if you give them an
opportunity to make windfall profits on oil, and only reasonable profits
on gas, obviously they will go to the windfall profits. What has hap-
pened, Senator Bartlett, and I think you will agree with me, is some-
thing very simple. The Congress last year voted to roll back the price
of new oil, which the Congress concluded was outrageously high at $11
a barrel and was not necessary as a fair profit or an inducement. The
President——

Senator BarrrerT. The average price isnot $11 a barrel.

Mr. Baroin. The Congress wanted to roll back

Senator BarTrerr. What was the average price

Senator Mercarr. Can we let the witness finish his statement ?

Senator Barrrert. The witness made an incorrect statement.

Mzr. Barpin. All right. The world price a few weeks ago was $11.

Senator MeTcarr. Let him finish it incorrectly.

Senator BartLETT. You like incorrect statements ?

Senator Mercarr. I just want to hear what he has tosay.

Senator BarTrLETT. Whether he is correct or not ?

Proceed with your incorrect statement.

Mzr. Barbin. The price of new oil has been several dollars a barrel
higher than the regulated price of new oil. Congress voted to roll back
the price of new oil. The President vetoed that. We have a situation
of imbalance created by the fact that the Congress in my eyes, and
you may disagree with me, has been trying to protect our consumers,
including our industrial consumers, the lifeblood of our economy,
and this President, as well as his predecessor, has been trying to raise
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the price of fuels at a time when we are going deeper and deeper into
a recession. This is a profound economic disagreement and it happens
-the "Congress has consistently taken one position; but not yet been
able to override the President’s. vetoes, so we have the imbalance of
the kind of status quo on one and movement on the other. Hopefully
the Congress-and President will push this matter to one consistent.
resolution, I hope, one that favors the consumer and protects our in-
terests during the recession, but one which also makes it attractive
and profitable to explore for oil and gas.

Senator MErcarr. Now, Senator Bartlett.

Senator Barrrert. Thank you. I am going to be very short.

One of the duties to the consumer of gas, as well as oil and oil prod-
ucts, is to provide an ample supply. This has not been done by the
Government, the controls both direct and indirect. Those who have
favored roll back in prices, including the chairman of this committee,
and including others who have indicated interest in the Presidency,

- because you were talking about two past Presidents, I think are not
going to be supplying ample supplies to the consumer.

A number of years ago President Roosevelt guaranteed two cars
in every garage, and I think those who advocated a roll back in prices
were going to guarantee the cars are going to stay there.

Thank you, sir. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Barnin, We

Senator Mercarr. That was Hoover who guaranteed two cars in
every garage and a chicken in every pot.

Mbr. Barpin. He fulfilled his guarantee.

Senator BarrLert. We will give Hoover credit, then.

Mr. Barorn. T have not heard anybody in the oil panel tell me we
cannot make a good profit at $5 a barrel of oil. I am surprised if we
could not do it. If we want to price oil higher to achieve rationing is
a matter between the Congress and the President.

I think turning to the offshore, the subject of this hearing, what has
bothered us is that the Continental Shelf is entirely interstate gas
under the Natural Gas Act. None of that is entitled to intrastate treat-
ment. None of that is exempt from regulation. We have had indica-
tions which have concerned our people, businessmen who consume gas,
indications that gas has been discovered out there and is not being
marketed, becanse producers are waiting in the hope that the admin-
istration’s legislation will succeed, that President Ford’s bill will go
through, and we will deregulate new gas and raise the price. Just last
Friday the Wall Street Journal carried an article on this subject indi-
cating there are three oil firms, three of the major international oil
firms, have been identified by the Interior Department as withholding
gas. One of them was said by the Wall Street Journal article to have
conceded that. :

I wonder if it would be appropriate to offer that article for inclu-
sion in the record at this point, with a copy to Senator Bartlett.

Senator Mercarr. If you wish, without objection.

[The Wall Street Journal article follows:]




133

[From the Wall Street Journal, Mar. 14, 1975]

O1r Firms To Be Torp To STArRT OUTPUT SOON ON 3 FEDERAL GAs LEASES O
LosE THEM

{By Les Gapay)

WasHiINGTON —The Interior Department is preparing to warn three oil com-
pames to begm production quickly on 'three of their federa’l naitural gas leases
in the Gulf of Mexico or face losing the leases.

The companies are Texaco Inc., Exxon Corp. and Standard Oil Co. of Califor-
nia’s Chevron Oil Co. subsidiary. Eac‘h of the three companies has one lease that
is being studied by the Interior Department.

The department is about ready ‘to announce, possibly today, that it will send
the warning letters to the companies, Interior Department soruces said. The mat-
ter is part of a department investigation of why some gas wells on federal off-
shore leases hiave been “shut in” and whether any of the lack of production is be-
cause companies are waiting for natural gas prices to rise.

Texaco conceded to the Interior Department that the price of gas was its main
consideration in holding back production. The company said in a recent letter to
the department that it wasn't developing the lease it was questioned about be-
cause at current prices allowed by the Federal Power Commission it can’t recover
its costs.

The warning letters will state that the department “is concerned about dili-
gent development of the leases,” according to department sources. The companies
will be asked to tell when and how production will proceed. The letters will say
that such information will be used to determine whether the department will
grant an extension of existing suspension permits or issue orders requiring
immediate drilling or production to begin.

If the latter order is issued and isn’t obeyed, the companies would be forced
to give up the leases. The three leases involved have temporary suspension-of-
development permits that expire June 30.

In late January, the department sent letters to 10 oil and gas companies ask-
ing for explanations for lack of production at 17 gas leases. Investigation of
some of the companies is continuing, officials said. Officials said one company has
begun production since the January letter and another said it would start pro-
duction soon.

In general, the companies responded by blaming lack of exploration or produe-
tion on waits for equipment such as drilling platforms that had been ordered ; on
the claim that the reserves were too small to be economically produced, and on
delays in negotiating with pipeline companies for sales of the gas. Some of the
companies indicated they might have to give up their leases if they determine
the reserves involved are too small to warrant producticn.

Federal laws and Interior Department rules provide that companies must make
“diligent” efforts at production. If a lease doesn’t show production within five
years after the sale by the federal government, extensions for valid reasons
can be given by the department for one year at a time.

The three leases involved in the warnings already are beyond the five-year
deadline. The Interior Department warnings are a clear indication that agency
officials think the delay are for insufficient reasons.

The department’s efforts to step up production on federal leases are an un-
usual turnabout from past policy. The department has been criticized because it
has been 1ax in pushing for maximum production.

Moreover, some in Congress have alleged that gas producers might be holding
back on production in anticipation of significant price boosts if Congress ap:
proves a Ford administration proposal to end FPC regulation of gas that is newly
discovered or newly dedicated to interstate commerce. The proposal is intended
to encourage greater exploration and production.

In San Francisco, a spokesman for California Standard acknowledged that the
company was questioned in January by the Interior Department about lack of
development of several leases. “We have responded . . . in detail. In our view we
have very legitimate reasons for delaying development of all leases in ques-
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tion. Standard expressed the conviction that its procedure was entirely in ace
cord with-the law and so informed the Interior Department in late January.”

Mr. Barpix. Turning back to my statement

Senator BartrerT. Thank you very much.

Senator Mercarr. I want to thank my friend from Oklahoma. I
think he contributed to this dialog, to the hearing.

Were you a bureaucrat?

Mr. Barpin. T was.one.of those bureaucrats.

Senator METcaLr. It was nice of an old bureaucrat up here to testify
about the bureaucracy.

Go ahead. :

Mr. Baroix. Qur third point was that a Federal exploration role
should complement the role of private sector.

Exclusive reliance on the private sector to conduct or to contract for
exploration also delays the broadening of our resource base. The pri-
vate sector has to make judgments in terms of the needs and oppor-
tunities for private stockholders, and the Federal Government doesn’t
necessarily have to base its judgments and investments on exactly the
same factors.

In our judgment new legislation should provide for comprehensive
exploration programs—including exploratory drilling—of the Federal
Government in concert with continued exploratory activities by the
private sector. The legislation should distinguish between the search
for oil and gas and the commercial exploitation, including both devel-
opment drilling and production, of the deposits that Federal explora-
tion discovers. Both S. 426 and S. 740 contain the essential elements for
such Federal exploration programs. The latter bill is more explicit,
section 202, and the latter bill in section 404 contains a detailed report-
ing mechanism by which it would—the executive branch would have
to go back to the Congress with what are the alternative means of ex-
ploring. As I have suggested before, and I think there is every reason
to believe, the exploitation decisions could very properly distinguish
between o1l company exploitation of oil deposits, or predominately oil
deposits, and gas company or some gas-oriented entity exploitation
of natural gas fields. It would certainly avoid a great deal of the sus-
picion and friction remarked in the Wall Street Journal article I
submitted.

Senator Mercarr. I concur with Senator Bartlett that our regulation
of natural gas has continued to encourage use of natural gas in ways inx
which it is uneconomical. For instance, out in the State of Montana we
burn natural gas under the boilers at Anaconda and Great Falls. Yet,
we are adjacent to one of the largest coal fields in America. Do we
have to have legislation to set up some priorities so that we can only
burn natural gas under the residential heating requirements, and re-
quire these large companies to use some alternate source of fuels, such
as coal in Montana, or increase the price of natural gas so that they
would be competitive in the industrial areas?

Mr. Baroiw. I think we should move in the direction of such legis-
lation, Senator Metcalf.

Senator Mercarr. Do we have to have legislation ¢

Mr. Barpin. I think you could do it by—you might be able to do it
by administrative action. I would hope you would do it by some sort of
tax legislation or other congressionally stated policy which went right
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to the boiler fuel use. I don’t see any reason why you have to give a
windfall to the producer or transperter of natural gas in order to dis-
courage wasteful uses of natural gas.

In that connection, let me mention something about the intrastate
market. Despite all that has been said about the higher prices, the fact
remains that a good deal of natural gas is being used as boiler fuel in
the intrastate natural gas markets. And, indeed, from the point of view
of my constituents and. the industries in New Jersey, that are suffer-
ing because of curtailment at our end of the pipeline, processed gas
and nonoil fuel gas, it seems ludicrous that we continue a policy by
which the intrastate market is able to sell natural gas for powerplant
use. :

I personally recall some of the new plants built in Texas and Lou-
isiana in the decade of the 1950’s were deliberately placed on rivers,
waterways, with abundant land set aside for barging docks and coal
pile.siltes on the theory that ultimately that facility would be converted
to coal.

Now, the policy that we should be aiming at in a reasonable period
of time is.through taxation or regulation to switch those powerplants
from natural gas to coal where it can be done, in an environmentally
acceptable way, and a technically acceptable way, and I suggest to
you there are places in the natural gas producing areas where that is
possible. I think we have to be careful in a time of recession that
we don’t take any precipitous moves which will undermine the health
of an economy at a time of great unemployment, great suffering, that
we know what we are doing and not plunge without forethought. But
with. forethought I would very definitely feel we ought to move in that
direction.

Senator Mercavr. I interrupted your remaining point.

Mr. Barpix. That was an important point to make.

Senator Mercarr. Yes. I think that was one of the points Senator
Bartlett was making, that by continued regulation we are encouraging
maybe not uneconomic use, but at least uses of natural gas that are
not in accordance with the best procedures for saving a very scarce and
very valuable fuel.

Mr. BarbiN. As you know, I worked for 11 years with the Federal
Power Commission, and I would be the first to agree with you from
your standpoint and Senator Bartlett’s, that our present natural gas
legislation is unsatisfactory. I think our solution would be different
from Senator Bartlett’s, but as I mentioned, there is another com-
mittee in session today that will, hopefully, come up with the right
solution.

Senator Mercarr. Thank you for departing from your text.

Mr. BaroIn. Four, we-believe that a well-designed and adequately
funded environmental baseline and monitoring should be conducted
throughout the period of both exploration and development.

This is basically self-explanatory, but two points are worth noting.
First, both S. 426 and S. 521 outline the content of the off-shore por-
tien of such studies, including explicit mention of “time-series data
and trend information”; in addition, S. 426 also explicitly includes
the coastal zone in the study program. We believe the impeortance of
both the near-shore region and the land-use impacts in a broad coastal
.zone should be explicitly recognized in the final legislation. Second,
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and even more important, in my view, the scientific validity and
utility of these studies will not be jeopardized if they are begun simul-
tanecusly with an exploration program. In other words, to avoid need-
less delay, it is not necessary to wait a first benchmarl\/ baseline study
is done before beginning exploration.

Again, we see that the division of exploration, from the divisions
as to production, is a device which will accelerate, as Congressman
Murphy correctly stated, rather than retard the development of these
‘Tesources.

. Five. Appropriate provisions must be included to compensate indi-
viduals and institutions damaged or impacted by any oil and gas
activities, including the State and local governments.

There are several potentialities for such compensation. First, recog-
nizing that oil spills are inevitable from Continental Shelf act1v1ty,
it is m‘lndatorv that funds be-available to defray the costs of the clean-
up. Second, a large no-fault liability fund is essential to compensate
persons, businesses, and governments for direct and consequential
damages, including damages to the environment, due to such major
catastrophes; access to this fund, particularly for small entrepreneurs
should be made as easy as possible. Finally, local and State govern-
ments should be compensated, under a properly designed smtutory
formula, for the net costs borne by them in providing the infrastruc-
ture demanded by on-shore facilities related to and supporting offshore
operations. Compensation should be made when the impacts occur, not
at some later or earlier stage when revenues from nearby commercial
Jeases happen to accrue to the Federal Government. Please note also,
1f we indertake a program of exploration by the Federal Government,
the liability of the F ederal Government in case of oil spills should be
just the same and on the same no fault basis as the liability of a private
entreprenenr.

Senator Mercarr. You are saying we should establish a fund, when
you say not later or earlier, you are saying it is inadequate to say we
will pay so much money into a compensatlon fund when the spill might
occur right at the time the fund was started. That is when the dam‘we
would occur.

Mr. Barpin. I must say, Senator Metcalf, we have had some concern
about the whole fund question. We have discussed that with the staff of
the Interior Committee. We are talking about impacts, and not
planning.

Senator Mercarr. T am talking about damages.

Mr. Barpin. On the plannm(r we certamly feel we ought to secure
the money right away and should not wait, because you want us to
plan right aw ay, we want to plan right away. Our county governments
want to particinate; we have the same situation in the State where our
loeal mun1c1pahtles want to plan right away. But on the impact money,
we have discussed, for example, which should be the maximum dollar
amount per incident. Last year it was $200 million

Senator Mrrcarr. $100 million for damages.

Mr. Baroin. The fund was $100 million. In Senator Case’s bill this
vear it goes up to $500 million. One of our problems is that our tourism
industry is a $2 billion a year activity. It is concentrated in the summer
season. Conceivably a massive oil spill around July 4, the beginning
of the season. could wreck hundreds of millions of dollars worth of
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damages. One of the questions in our mind is do you really have to have
dollar limits here? Do you have to tie the fund to so many cents. per
barrel. We are talking about a program which is running into billions
of dollars of revenue for the Federal Government today..And we are
talking about a program which is supposed to cut into the $25 billion a
year outflow for foreign oil, so we wonder whether this isn’t an area
where the Federal Government would not simply want to pick up the
lability with the right to go back against the owner of the lease; the
owner of the well,or the owner of the.bar ge or tanker, or Whatevel it
m]frht be, from which the oil spilled.

" In any event, we are looking for a real mdemnlﬁcqtmn w hlch would
be available when as, and if the damage occurs, and not tied to some-
lawyer’s vagaries about how we handle the flow of money in and out
of the fund, We want real compensation. I think that is fair. We
want this for the people who are going to talke the risk. The principle
will be to identify the risk, decide whether it is worth taking, mini-
mize the risk by Iewula,tlons which we all agree on, xefrulatlons of
opelﬁtlons at the platform Secretary Morton and we see eye to eye
on that

Having minimized the rlsk and exposing people on shore to.a
residual I‘IS]\., ave want to be sure at the very least, 1f that accident

takes place they will be fully and promptly compens’tte(xl I think
our Federal Government owes that to them.

Finally, point 7, Federal programs for the Continental Shelf should
be designed and conducted with the full participation of all relevant
Ir edeml State, and local agencies as well as other segments of the
public and pllvate sectors.

The lack of such participation to date has contributed to the
delays in the current leasing program. Legislation should not only
mandate consultation as a matter of policy, but also identify specific
avenues for effective participation.

As an example, we suggest that your le?slation require the creation
of an advisory board for each region, for example, the Baltimore
Canyon Trough, composed of the “Governors or their designees.and
other public re (presentatwes together with all of the relevmnt Federal
agencies. Such’ boards should “be actively involved In all stages of
Continental Shelf energy resource development. They should be ade-
quately funded and staffed, thinking of a small staff, perhaps a general
counsel, executive director, some clerical help, some Federal funding
of’ $100 000 or $200,000 per year per board. Not only should these
boards’ be kept fully informed and be regularly consulted by Federal
and private sources during the leasing, evzplora,tlon, and development -
stages, but they should also be authorized to hold regular pubhc
hearlnrrs and submit reports representing regional concerns. The
statute should invalidate decisions made without effective consultation
and sharing of knowledge throughout the planning process. Decision-
making should actua]ly 1nv01ve all of the interested agencies and
levels of government. If there are dissenting views these should be
pubhshed at the time of the demsmn tooether with the majority
views.

From the State point of view, the key is early participation and
full consultation rather than review after all the planning is complete.
I say this even if the review power carries a chance for the Gov-
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ernor to delay something for months or years. Even if it gives him
a veto.

There is an opportunity to give States a real participatory role with-
in a shorter timeframe than the bills now provide. You have an oppor-
tunity to streamline the bill and we want to work with your staffs on
this from the point of view of getting a decision made, while giving
the States and citizens back home a greater meaningful voice written
into the statute. I say that because the basis of my experience with the
Federal Power Commission at least you tend to have a diversity of
views and a variety of interests recommended in the five-man agency.
This does mean a certain kind of access to State and regional views
you may not have in a one-man agency. I also emphasize that the sug-
gestion of a regional board which includes the various Federal agen-
cles, and not just one Federal agency, whichever one it might be, is
intended to overcome some of the virtually inherent parochialism that
you run into in the way a Federal agency operates when it feels it has
the exclusive responsibility for manning a program, subject only to
what the President and the OMB might direct it.

We are separately providing more detailed suggestions to perfect
the bills now before you.

We deeply appreciate the opportunity to share with you our views
on these important matters.

Senator Mercarr. It would be most helpful to get that material or
more detailed criticisms and comments on the bills. If you will recall
last year we only had one. This year we have a proliferation of bills.
You have outlined some of them. Of course, they are all before the
committee. Some had one approach, and some had,another. Hopefully,
and I am sure I can say more than hopefully, we will get some sort of a
bill, a combination of those bills, out of here and shortly. I mean shortly
in the sense that it is more timely than the way that the Secretary of
Interior said in his testimony last year.

So it will be helpful for you—with your experience with the Federal
Power Commission—to compare and make suggestions of the specific
amendments.

Mr. Baroin. We would be happy to. Last year the Senate proved it
was possible to legislate in this sacrosanct area. We are counting on
you to finish the job.

Senator Mercarr. Senator Weicker.

Senator WeIcKer. No questions.

Senator Mrrcarr. I enjoyed having the dialog with you while we
went ahead, so I have no questions either. Thank Governor Byrne for
sending you down. We are delighted to have you as his representative.

Mr. Baroin. Thank you.

Senator Mercary. OQur next witness is Guy Martin, Commissioner
of Natural Resources, State of Alaska. ,

I understand you are the new commissioner of natural resources.
Congratulations, you go all the way across the country to another fron-
tier area when we go up to Alaska on the Outer Continental Shelf. We
are looking forward to your testimony. We are very pleased that Gov-
ernor Hlammond of Alaska sent you down.
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STATEMENT OF GUY MARTIN, COMMISSIONER OF NATURAL RE-
SOURCES; STATE. OF ALASKA, ON BEHALF OF GOV. JAY HAM-
MOND, STATE OF ALASKA

Mr. MarTin. Thank you very much. I do want to express first of all
our thanks for an opportunity to testify. This is the Governor’s state-
ment which I will be highlighting, and it is that reason we had hoped
that Governor Hammond would be able to be here himself, He has
expressed on numerous occasions that the Outer Continental Shelf
program and the legislation Congress is now considering is his No. 1
priority in the State at this time and will remain so until it is resolved.
It was with some disappointment he found he would be unable to be
here.

Before beginning T would like to say in view of the excellent testi-
mony given by my friend and colleague, David Bardin, that we share
very strongly the recommendations on this program, the resolutions
passed by the National Governors Conference. I want to offer my
comments totally to the spirit of cooperation with our sister States.

From the very beginning of the development of this issue it has
been my observation that these States share problems, and although the
impact falls differently on different States, the problems are common.
As a member with Mr. Bardin on the Outer Continental Shelf Ad-
visory Board, I have witnessed for the same period of time he has a
virtual cavalcade of problems connected with the acceleration of Outer
Continental Shelf leasing program, mostly in the fact that States are
informed far too late to have any meaningful participation in the
planning or preparation of the leasing programs. So although our re--
marks are generally related to the State of Alaska, of course, the place
in which we are able to help you the most, we would like to offer them
in the spirit of cooperation with our sister States.

Myr. Chairman, the State of Alaska welcome the opportunity to ex-
press its views on the various bills designed to amend the Outer Con-
tinental Shelf Lands Act and the Coastal Zone Management Act of
1972. We in Alaska are virtually cencerned about the Department of
Interior’s accelerated leasing program. Our concerns rest in several
major areas:

First, we have been provided with negligible information and, often,
misinformation from the Department about the program.

Second, we have been effectively separated from any significant
step 1n the Government’s decisionmaking process.

Third, Alaska, according to the President’s Council on Environ-
mental Quality, is the area of the Outer Continental Shelf present-
ing the highest environmental risk for oil development, yet it is at the-
top of Interior’s list.

Fourh, Alaska’s coastal communities are undeveloped and, for the
most part, not prepared for the coastal impact which OCS develop-
ment will visit upon us. .

Fifth, we do not yet have a coastal zone management program
which will enable us to manage our coastal zone for onshore OCS
development. :

49-982—75——10
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Sixth, no criteria has been established to determine which areas of
the OCS should be excluded from leasing because of extremely high
renewable resource values. Some of Alaska’s waters contain the most
productive fish and wildlife habitat anywhere in the world.

And last; we do not have the financial resources to-plan for and
implement programs to mitigate the social, economic, and environ-
mental stresses which OCS will place on us. At this point, we do
not even- know the magnitude of the undertaking which will be
necessary. '

The bills: which your committees are considering today reflect a
growing congressional awareness of the need for significant revision
of the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act and the Coastal Zone
Management Act, The Alaskan experience with the Department of
Interior’s accelerated leasing program underscores the necessity of
congressional revision of the entire OCS decisionmaking process.
Under the present OCS Lands Act, the Department possesses broad
discretion in shaping a program which may have a devastating impact
on the environment and economy of all affected coastal States. The
result is that program benefits, as they affect both the Nation and the
coastal States, have been poorly conceived. and program costs inade-
quately considered. Optimum-quality decisions are seldom reached,
because decisionmaking criteria either do not exist, or are of such a
general character that the slightest political pressure may compel their
avoidance or abandonment.

Alaskans have only recently come to realize the magnitude and
inevitability of the Department’s single-purpose concept of resource
management on the Quter Continental Shelf. Former President Nixon,
and the Department itself, frequently stressed that a decision on Gulf
of Alaska drilling would be conditioned on the results of a pending
environmental study by the President’s Council on Environmental
Quality. :

Subsequent events revealed the ephemeral nature of the Depart-
ment’s announced policy for Alaskan waters. Some 7 months after the
CEQ report concluded that the northeastern Gulf of Alaska presented
the highest risks to oil and gas development of any frontier area of
the Nation, the Department scheduled the northeastern Gulf for 1975
leasing. The CEQ report’s overall policy recommendations, and its
factual findings on the Gulf of Alaska, inevitably led those with even
minimal environmental concern to realize the problems of proceeding
with early leasing in the Gulf of Alaska.

The National Academy of Sciences and the Environmental Protec-
tion Agency have asked the Department to heed its prior commitments
to the CEQ report and to postpone a decision on Gulf leasing for sev-
eral years. Nonetheless, subsequent to the release of the unfavorable
findings of the CEQ report, the Gulf, instead of receiving low priority,

-is placed at the top of the list.

Alaskans wonder whether any decisionmaking criteria within the
Department actually exist. We only hear a goal, whether 10 million
acres, or some smaller figure. And even the stated goals change too
rapidly for us to keep up. The State’s former Washington counsel
uncovered the Department memo which formulated the goal of leasing
10 million acres. No sooner was the disclosure made that it was denied
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by the Department. The warnings of CEQ and others are shunted
aside in order to efficiently fill quoms

Quota filling requires insensitivity to environmental risks and
social and economic costs. Alaska’s unfortunate past silence—caused
in part by our reliance on the CEQ report—has admittedly given
Alaskan waters an aura of'expediency. Since litigation prevents quotas
from being filled elsewhere, planming schedules are amended, and
Maql\a—qmet Alaska—finds itself at the top of the Jist.

Some time ago, we in Alaska ended our period of silence. In ev ely
forum, we have repeated our position : The oil industry is not ready to
drill S.Ltely off our shores, and we are not ready to bear the myriad of
environmental, social, and economic costs which OCS development
will visit upon us. And our opposition is not blind opposition to the
energy needs of the Nation. We mervely want a volee in shaping a pro-
gram which will have immense effects on our State. We offer help, we
offer cooperation, and we have the knowledge and expertise available
to render asmstance, but as an integral part of an 1mportant joint
venture.

Alaska’s nnmistakable position of concern has had its impacts, for
with the loss of Alaska as the last painless outlet for the program, the
political nature of the Department’s decisionmaking process has un-
dergone some redirection. For example, the size of the offering in the
mﬂf has been reduced from 3 million acres to 1.8 million acres, but
the leases will still be in the highest risk area of the OCS nationwide
and the size of the lease area is still immense on any scale, The Depart-
ment is also reappraising its views on revenue sharing, not out of a
basic belief in its meqmtles——then past opposition to such a program
has been too unequivocal to credit their reversal to such an awaken-
ing—rather, the Department’s revenue sharing proposal is understood
by us as the quid pro quo for State complacency over concerns which
transcend pure economics.

In sum, the history of the present OCS program follows the path
of at least resistance—even if that path leads to undesirable decisions.
Explicit decisionmaking criteria, reflecting a fair balance between
environmental plotectlon and national energy needs, must be estab-
lished by statute. In short, we believe legislation is essential in this
Congress to guide this program.

The State of Alaska’s concerns over the current leasing program
go beyond the framework of the Federal process itseif. The immense
social, environmental, and economic costs of OCS development to
adjeining coastal States are well documented. But until quite recently,
involvement by the State of Alaska has not been requested in any
significant step in the decisionmaking process.

TFor example, the National QOcean Policy Study group has noted
a general lack of familiarity within the Department with the Coastal
Zone Management Act of 1972, yet there has been no coordination
by BLM and USGS with our State’s coastal zone management effort.
Calls for nominations have been held in the Bering “Sea and the
Gulf of Alaska without any prior consultation or coordination with
key State officials. The State was given no role in the joint preparation
by USGS and industry of draft operating orders for the Gulf of
Alaska—despjte a specific promise by USGS to the House Committee
on Grovernment. Operations that it. would: cease-its, practice of prepar-
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ing operating orders in consultation with industry prior to publica-
tion in the Federal Register.

Indeed, despite a formal request by the State under the Freedom
of Information Act, the State has still not been supplied with early
drafts of OCS orders which we believe industry reviewed and amended:
before publication for public review and comment. State assistance in
the: identification of areas for potential inclusion in the marine and
estuarine sanctuaries systems has not been solicited. Information on
the extent of onshore development—a seeming prerequisite to sound
State. planning—has not been provided. The State is willing to: help
if just given a chance.

Finally, if I can add a further note in this long series. of points,
I might add that I personally take credit for intercepting the 10-
million-acre Department of Interior memorandum last year which
was denied up to the very day it was finally revealed.

These seven or eight points, Mr. Chairman, serve to make it quite
clear to us that there is a drastic need for legislation. at this point
and it is our belief that virtually every one of the points I have
outlined here has. been shared to one extent or another by most of
the coastal States now exposed to the leasing program.

The unstructured pattern of the Department’s decisionmaking, and
the unwillingness of the Department to accept the State as a man-
agerial partner in OCS operations, have cast upon us a. great sense
of frustration in dealing with the accelerated leasing program—a feel-
ing aggravated by a perceived inevitability.

Tt 1s with this past experience that Alaska views the proposed leg-
islation. The State of Alaska strongly feels that it should have the
maximum degree of participation feasible in the Alaska OCS leas-
ing program. The ultimate success of the program depends on State
cooperation. Granted, OCS leasing occurs on Federal lands, but its
effects are far reaching. Taking the oil out of the ground is only a
single step and not even the first in a vast, complex scenario. For exam-
ple, the short property in Yakutat, located in the northeast Gulf of
Alaska, is rapidly being purchased by oil companies for onshore sup-
port centers. The onshore activity, rig construction, camps, community
infrastructure, transportation and pipeline networks, and concomitant
socioeconomic stresses resulting from the program will, in the long
run, produce far more important effects than drilling on the shelf
itself. For these reasons, we must be consulted, our advice must be
sought, our voice must trigger decisionmaking criteria at each step
and every level of OCS activity. Both major bills offer new measures
of State participation.

One of the bills states, as one of its purposes, to: “Assure that coastal
States which are directly impacted by exploration and development of
oil and natural gas adjacent to their coastal zones are provided an
opportunity to participate in policy and planning decisions relating
to management of the resources in the Outer Continental Shelf.”

This laudable purpose needs support by strong implementing pro-
visions. In this regard, S. 426 provides for consultation during devel-
opment of the exploratory program “with State and local governments
within the coastal States and adjacent coastal States which would be
affected by subsequent leasing and development of the proposed area
or region.”
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Further, S. 426 requires that the leasing program be based upon,
among other things, the “laws, goals, and policies of the affected coastal
States and adjacent coastal States.” This coupling of early consulta-
tion with consideration of the laws, goals, and policies of the affected
States will ;go far toward achieving the type of partnership that we
seek.

But let us not stop there. In a later section of this statement, we urge
the study of new resource management mechanisms to develop new,
creative ways to manage this resource. Studies could include mecha-
nisms such as joint management boards which would give coastal
States continued input, and thus achieve cooperation and coordination
in the OCS effort.

By being included, there are many ways in which States can help.
Section 20(b) of S. 521, for example, provides for a healthy degree
of Federal coordination in the development of OCS safety regula-
tions. However, the affected States will often have a better knowledge
of the qualities and sensitivities of the receiving waters of the Outer
Continental Shelf, and can thus provide an invaluable source of input
into shaping truly sufficient OCS regulations for areas off their coast.
Studies have suggested potentially serious effects of even low levels of
pollutants on Alaska’s immense anadromous fish, as well as its crab
and shellfish, resources. Giving the Alaska Departments of Natural
Resources, Fish and Game, and Environmental Conservation a mean-
ingful role in developing OCS orders for Alaskan operations will not
only result in enhanced effectiveness of those regulations, but will also
help to allay some of the great fears of coastal States over the tradi-
tionally lax substance and enforcement of OCS operating orders.

_To summarize, we should be involved closely, at every level of de-
cisionmaking, to help, to work together, to eliminate conflicts, and to
point out ways to improve. At this point we are not asking for a bind-
ing say in the decisionmaking processes. We are confident that if we
are consulted on an ongoing basis, our concerns will be addressed. If
we are wrong in this, however, we will be back asking Congress for
greater authority.

Closely allied to the issue of State participation is the problem of
lack of decisionmaking criteria in the present act. In this regard,
Alaska is most concerned with including criteria which recognize
that there is more at stake than achieving energy independence at any
cost or finding a new, easy source of Federal revenues. We must, at the
same time, protect our coastal zone, our offshore areas, and the social-
economic fabric of the coastal States.

We feel that both of the major bills make good attempts at cor-
recting this defect. In particular, we urge passage of criteria which
allow consideration of the economic, social, and environmental values
of the renewable and nonrenewable resources of the shelf and coastal
zone. We urge passage of criteria which base development upon prox-
imity to regional and national energy markets. We urge passage of
criteria which are keyed into the laws, goals, and policies of the
affected coastal States. And, of course, we wholeheartedly endorse
criteria which consider the degree of environmental risk in setting
priorities.

On the subject of criteria, a major criticism that we have regarding
the present bills is that underlying them is the assumption that all
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OCS regions will be developed, sooner or later, for oil and gas. It is
true that environmental conditions are set on the extraction processes,
but that does not go far enough, in our view. There must be a recog-
nition in the bills, as a policy, as a purpose, and by substantive provi-
sions, that there are areas of the OCS where resources other than oil
and gas have higher value in the long run to the Nation, or that cer-
tain OCS areas may have to be set aside because technology cannot
safely exploit them. In the former category, we feel Bristol Bay and
the Bermg Sea should be considered. Their waters contain some of
the most productive fish and wildlife resources in the world. In the
latter category, the northeast Gulf of Alaska, ranked by the Presi-
dent’s Council on Environmental Quality as the highest risk area ot
all OCS regions, should be considered.

If I can add a note, former Secretaries Udall and Hickle both made
the comment that Bristol Bay sheuld not be an area exposed to oil and
gas exploration. We look forward to a similar comment, although we
do not expect it, from the present Secretary.

We are not irreversibly committed to these proposals, but who
can argue that they are worthy of study.

S. 521 provides that the Secretary shall establish procedures for
consideration of nominations “for areas to be offered for lease or to
be excluded from leasing . ..” But the concept is then dropped. This
notion, that certain areas are too valuable for oil and gas leasing must
be elevated to a separate section. The concept that certain valuable
areas should be excluded from leasing has received endorsement by
the national Governors’ conference, and we subscribe to that concept.

We suggest that criteria be established which can identify these
critical habitat areas throughout the leasing program. We must rec-
ognize that our data-gathering efforts are ongoing, and what may
appear to be environmentally acceptable when the call for nominations
goes out, may be an environmental disaster according to information
analyzed at a later date. Thus, nominations for areas are to be ex-
cluded from leasing should be built into all phases of the exploration
and development program, and these arveas excluded from leasing
should receive protective classification.

We endorse the provisions concerning gubernatorial postponement
and moratoriums. The postponement provision is very important.
Even now, the Department is preparmg to lease in the Gulf of
Alaska, the highest risk area of the OCS with the least developed
environmental mformation. The postponement provision could pro-
vide the coastal States with up to 3 years to get ready. The postpone-
ment request can be overruled by the Secretary of Interior, but there:
is an ultimate appeal, either to Congress or a “National Coastal Re-
sources Appeals Board.” Iiither procedures offers far more input
than we presently have and, therefore, we approve either mechanism.

With regard to a “National Coastal Resources Appeals Board,” we:
find the concept interesting, worthy of consideration, but have doubts
that the Secretary of Interior can sit on the Board as an impartial
judge. Perhaps some representation of coastal States on the Board
1s also worthy of consideration.

Senator Mercarr. Could the representatives of the coastal States sit:
on the Board as impartial judges? Won’t they have the same diffi-
culties?
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Mr. Maxrtin. T would think that representatives of other coastal
States could sit on the Board.

Senator Mercarr. Someone on the Board from New Jersey could
make a decision about Alaska?

Mr. Marrin, I would think so; yes..

‘With regard to the moratorium provisions, this is urgent. The Gulf
of Alaska and some other OCS areas are scheduled for early leasing.
The State considers action on the moratorium provision, even possibly
as a separate bill, urgent in order to achieve the status. quo while the
present bills are being considered.

In addition to the need for immediate action, we endorse the pro-
vision regarding a moratorium on leasing in frontier areas, pending
implementation of the oil and gas exploration program. All of the
worthwhile provisions in the major bills could very well prove worth-
less without a moratorium provision.

Separation of exploration and leasing is a new feature of the major
bills. While leasing still remains a function of the oil industry, ex-
ploration becomes part of the planning process of the Federal Gov-
ernment. This concept is important since it creates several decision
points during the program. For example, it may be that after explora-
tion, a promising OCS region turns cut to be less valuable for petro-
leum development than was predicted. We should be able to say “stop”
at that point if costs outweigh benefits.

Further, the bills indicate that frontier area leasing plans cannot
be implemented until the information obtained during the explora-
tory phase is fully compiled and analyzed. In the past, the Depart-
ment of Interior has scheduled areas for leasing prior to full receipt
and analysis of needed environmental information. The Federal under-
taking should be of sufficient scope to allow an informed projection
of regional resource values, petroleum and otherwise, and the informa-
tion fully disclosed in a draft environmental statement for the study
area.

And whether the exploratory effort be conducted pursuant to con-
tract or by the Department itself, it should be mandatory that all ex-
ploratory activities be subject to the same Federal pollution laws and
standards, OCS operating orders, and stipulations applicable to pri-
vate industry.

I also note at this point the statement made by Mr. Bardin with
regard to the liability being shared by the Federal Government in such
a scheme.

In commenting on the proposed alternative leasing systems, we must
bear in mind that one can approach this subject from two directions:
the first approach asks which systems are in the best interest of the
adjacent coastal States; the second approach asks which systems are
in the best interest of the Nation as a whole. These two approaches
one hopes will coincide but we must recognize also the possibility that
they will not.

As a coastal State Governor, Governor Hammond must look behind
the different leasing systems and ask in the context of sound energy
policy: which systems will yield the least amount of onshore and
offshore activity ? Which systems will provide the most incentives for
fully utilizing each oil field before going on to the next? Which system
will provide us with the highest degree of environmental protection ?
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In this regard, several leasing systems accomplish the purposes
mentioned. We feel that the cash bonus bid system with diminishing
or sliding royalty, designed to encourage continued production from
the lease as the resource is diminished, has considerable merit, both in
terms of reducing proliferation of drilling sites, as well as maximizing
production.

We also find the “work program” system very intriguing. We under-
stand this to mean that the competition for the lease would be based
upon a total proposal which might include such components as maxi-
mum utilization of the field, a high degree of safety, and emphasis on
environmental considerations. This approach, coupled with royalty
or bonus bid measurse, would seem to have great promise in high risk
frontier areas where incentives should be provided to insure that
safety and the human environment receive the maximum feasibility
consideration and expenditures.

In conjunction with new leasing systems, we are particularly
pleased with the provisions requiring a development plan to be sub-
mitted by the lessee which will detail the specific work to be per-
formed, the environmental measures to be taken, and the health and
safety standards to be met.

In our search for better leasing systems, let us not forget that re-
search in this area may produce even better alternatives. Certain pro-
visions of S. 521 call for study of alternative bidding systems to pro-
mote competition and maximize revenues and production. This secs
tion could be expanded so that bidding systems can be devised which
foster a variety of interests and values. Then the appropriate bid-
ding system could be varied to reflect values being protected.

Both of the major bills provide for environmental base-line and
monitoring studies. The Alaska experience with environmental studies
is one of frustration. Base-line studies are being initiated in the gulf
and other OCS areas, but the information needed, we are told, will
not be available until at least 2 or 3 years after leasing is underway.

Recently, the State was invited by the National Qceanic and At-

mosperic Administration to participate in work sessions designed to
select research proposals earlier solicited by NOAA. But we were in-
vited at such a late date that it was impossible to restructure the re-
search in any significant way. The proposals reviewed were of the
‘basic scientific research aspects of OCS development, leaving little
chance to obtain the type of applied information with the State needs
for management. It is in this light that we urge passage of provisions
which require -gathering environmentally useful information in ad-
vance of leasing.

In this regard, S. 426 begins the environmental studies at a point
farther back in time, “prior to formulation of the leasing and develop-
ment plan.” S. 521, on the other hand, requires that the studies be
made “prior to permitting oil and gas drilling.” This could be an im-
portant distinction where time is of the essence.

Both of the major bills state a policy “to insure, through improved
techniques, maximum precautions and maximum use of the best avail-
able technology by well-trained personnel, the safest possible opera-
tions in the Outer Continental Shelf.” We applaud this policy and
hope for its implementaion.
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But let us go beyond policy statements and the vagueness of best
available technology and work for its real implementation. Too often
best available technology becomes what industry says is economically
feasible for them. It was with disappointment that the recent. Coast
Guard regulations respecting new tankers carrying oil from Alaska
will not require double hulls, even though Congress in 1972 was told
by Secretary Morton that they would. i

We fee] it is imperative to reverse the question and ask, “What is
the level of technological capability we need to protect the environ-
ment and what technology must be developed to achieve that level ¢”
We suggest abandonment of best available technology in favor of the
requirement that tecshnology not be used if it might significantly de-
grade the environment, regardless of whether it is the best available.
Perhaps minimum required technology is a better way to view the
question.

Further, periodic state of the art reviews are needed to determine
what technology exists. Those reviews and resulting disclosures need
implementation into leases and operating orders. We must also ask
whether the present state of the art encompasses technology which
gives us the level of protection desires.

The bills talk in terms of technological safety, as though tech-
nology was the major, even the sole, problem. But we have learned
from the President’s Council on Environmental Quality that human
errors are also responsible for oilspills. We agree with the Council’s
recommendation “That human factors engineering be employed to the
fullest extent in the design of OCS oil and gas equipment” and “that
the Department of the Interior establish minimum Federal standards
for critical OCS operator personnel and certify or provide for appro-
priate accreditation of the training program.” Human factors engi-
neering and personnel certification should be specifically mentioned
i)l}lfhe study as well as the research and development sections of the

ills.

We know that laws are only as good as their enforcement. Regular
and frequent inspections are a vital part of an enforcement program.
The two major bills provide for annual periodic inspections. But to
be of value, the periodic inspections must be frequent—no less than
every 6 months and unannounced—and the inspectors must receive
technical training if they are to know what to look for. Furthermore,
the inspections must be thorough. The June 1973 General Accounting
Office report to the Conservation and Natural Resources Subcommittee
found many inadequacies in the present system. For example, of 50
wells selected at random in the Gulf of Mexico, GAO found that only
half had been inspected during drilling operations, and that other
important inspection aspects of OCS order No. 8 were not being
carried out. We suggest further that the State also be permitted to
inspect. We can render valuable help in this area.

unfortunate result of the OCS program will be oil spills. The
President’s Council on Environmental Quality has told us that the-
accidents will happen. In a recent article entitled “Living on a Life-
boat”, Garret Hardin defined the word accident as “an event that is
certain to happen, though with a low frequency.” He says that “a well-
run organization prepares for everything that is certain, including
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expects them * * *?

It is a curious aspect of these times that we are willing to accept oil
spills as inevitable, part of the price of getting the oil out. History may
be unkind to us in this respect. But if this sacrifice must be made, we
must insist on liability provisions which deal thoroughly and rapidly
with the damage. In this respect, whatever liability provisions are
passed by Congress must accomplish several objectives:

(1) They must provide for immediate eleanup of oil spills;

(2) They must be designed to deter the negligent conduct of lease-
holders and oil carriers; and

(3) They must provide the earliest compensation possible for oil
spill victims.

We are urgent in asking for the best systems that can be devised. We
favor the strict liability provision. Hopefully, where fault need not
be proven, payment to the vietim will be speedy. While we might
prefer that there be no defenses to strict liability, at the same time we
recognize that industry cannot guard against acts of war, and they
cannot in good faith be required to indemnify the negligence of the
United States. We are pleased to see, however, that the fund cannot
raise the negligence of the United States as a defense.

We feel that the limits of liability set forth in the proposed amend-
ments do not go far enough. At the National Governors’ Conference,
held recently in Washington, D.C., the conference supported nnlimited
liability. We must have the assurance that catastrophic spills will be
fully compensated. Alaska’s economy is largely tied to her renewable
fisheries resource and we cannot risk the unusual spill which exceeds
fund limits.

Some of the bills being considered relate to amendments to the
Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972. We support these bills. The
coastal zone planning programs of the States are important tools to
control the social, economic, and environmental impacts of OCS on-
shore development. We have been told by the Interior that the acceler-
ated leasing program cannot wait until the States’ coastal zone plans
are approved. The State asks. “Can we afford not to wait?”

In 1972, Congress in the Coastal Zone Management Act declared
that it was the national policy:

To preserve, protect, develop, and where possible to restore or enhance the
resources of the Nation’s coastal zone for this and succeeding generations to
encourage and assist the States to exercise effectively their responsibilities in
the coastal zone through the development and implementation of management
programs to achieve wise use of the land and water resources of the coastal
zone giving full consideration to ecological. cultural, historic, and esthetic values
as well as to needs for economic development.

We live now in a time of conflict and we must decide whether rapid
oil and gas development is to bury other Federal programs designed
to achieve harmony between man’s works and nature.

It seems that that is what the proposed amendments to the Coastal
Zone Management Act speak to. They are designed to afford the States
the time to develop their coastal zone plans, or at least segments of
plans, so that the competing interests on the coastal zone are brought
into harmony. In 30 years or so, the oil will be used up. but our coastal
zone, 1f we protect it, will keep producing for millenia.

accidents and emergencies. It budgets for them. It saves for them. It
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As an:alternative to the proposed amendments, the State could, we
suppose, pass our own legislation, and seck-to frustrate, onshore, all
development related to OCS in. the coastal zone. But we in Alaska do
not want to polarize, to be pushed to the wall, forced into defensive
reaction to a program which has such important implications for the
Nation. Instead, we prefer to cooperate but in return for our coopera-
tion, our own needs must be considered.

Besides the delay afforded by the bills, S. 586 adds other worthy
provisions, such as regional coastal planning and coastal research
assistance. The coastal research assistance is designed to encourage
studies into the problems of coastal zone management and to pro-
vide training programs. This bill also incorporates into thé act the
important notion that social and economic impacts on the coastal zone
are every bit as important to protection of the coastline as are environ-
mental factors,

By this point in the State’s testimony, it is apparent that our expe-
rience with the Federal OCS program has not been a happy one. It
has been too fast, too much, too hidden, and too tardy in its coopera-
tive effort to encourage us to place great trnst in its future. While
substantial portions of our testimeny have been motivated by this lack
of trust and our belief that only Congress can act to provide a better
system, nowhere is our lack of faith more important to our position
than as regards revenue sharing.

Quite frankly, I believe that Alaska shares this feeling with other
States who, given an open choice, might prefer to say “no” to OCS
development. Realistically, a “no” answer is not an alternative in the
hroadest sense, for there is a need for the OCS energy resources and
there are ways to achieve reasonable development in some areas of
the OCS, if done properly.

Every coastal State, every region. will bear the impact of OCS de-
velopment differently. Scenic New England coasts, the tourist centers
of the mid-Atlantic, and the already abused California and Northwest
coastal areas will all face the task of adjustment to unprecedented risks
and substantial changes in industrial activity. Alaska, of course, be-
lieves that the character of the impact it faces will be unique, and it
1s certain that it will be, yet there is much that can be Jost in all States
if the revenue problem is not addressed comprehensively in this Jegis-
Jation,

Although it scarcely merits repeating, it is well to note that the issue
is not ownership of the OCS or the history of the Submerged Lands
Act. The issue is the unpredicted intensity and magnitude of the
burden that this unilateral Federal activity will place on coastal States.
Measurement of that burden, and its translation into shared revenues
from the development activity, is the point at which Alaska’s unhappy
experience with the existing program meets the need to fix a price tag.

Neither Alaska nor other coastal States are for sale. just as the
-aboriginal land claims of Alaskan Natives are not for sale. Yet there
is a necessity to settle a national interest in formulating a revenue pro-
vision that will work in order to protect coastal States from an impact
which is sure to come. Although we are learning and planning every
day, the pressures of the existing OCS program, or perhaps even the
pressure created by this legislation. are virtually certain to overrun
our planning and preparation to some extent. Only one thing is cer-
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tain to Alaska, and it serves as the basis for our approach to this
issue. It is that the level of impact and its costs in any State will be
generally proportionate to the level of OCS activity and its returns
in that State. From this premise flows my belief that only a revenue
provision which dedicates a fixed percentage of OCS revenues to the
State off whose shores they are produced can truly provide the protec-
tion required.

With this as a basis, coastal States can face a future of changing
and accelerating OCS programs, of previously unperceived impacts,
and of rising costs, with the assurance that on a hasis proportionate
to the level of OCS activity, they will be receiving funds. With this
as a basis, coastal States, and particularly Alaska, can address the
fact that after OCS. they will never be the same.

No OCS program, administrative or legislative, will be acceptable
to Alaska absent such a provision. It is the basic insurance necessary
for the future. Among presently pending bills, S. 130 best carries out
the State position, and we add our support to that bill. Other pro-
posals of the Federal administration have only recently come to our
attention, and we will examine those, to submit responses later, with
your permission. '

Senator Mercarr. The record will be kept open for that response.

Mr. MarTrIN. A fixed percentage revenue sharing provision addresses
many questions without known answers. How much is it worth to live
in a small coastal fishing village? What is it worth to live in a State
whose population is so small that many people know their legislators
and Governor on a first-name basis? How much are the fish and wild-
life species worth that use our shores as their home, as food sources,
or to rest along the way of their seasonal migrations? What is it worth
to lose a vast coastal wilderness? No one can place a price tag on
these things.

Of course, we can place a price tag on some effects of OCS develop-
ment. We know for example that we will have to provide physical
facilities and services for the onshore support centers which will
sprout along our coast. And, as pipelines and port facilities are built
in our State, we will be providing services to the influx of people
working on these projects. A high development OCS scenario in
Alaska could double our current work force and population in a short
period of time. Texas recently completed a study which showed that
the costs Texas would incur as a result of OCS would be more than
twice anticipated revenues. Texas, of course, has many existing physi-
cal facilities and service and transportation networks. Alaska, on the
other hand, is in the infant stages of development. Our coastal com-
munities are not equipped to handle OCS development; our existing
road network is primitive; our service capabilities, communications,
et cetera, are geared to a small population. Unlike other coastal States,
OCS in Alaska will mean more than growth, it will mean totally new
towns in places where nothing now exists.

For these reasons, we believe two additional provisions should be
included in the revenue sections of the bill you pass.

The first would be a provision creating a fund which allows within
the limits of its treasury for 100-percent grants to States for the costs
of studying, planning for, managing, controlling, and ameliorating
the economic, environmental, and social consequences of OCS develop-
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ment. This fund, we believe, should be created immediately by ap-
propriation in the amount of $100 million, and be maintained later
by a levy of 5 cents on each barrel of oil. Unlike the fixed percentage
provision which, in our view, is addressed directly to the costs of those
things which may never be estimated, planned for, or replaced, if lost,
this provision addresses itself to the proven and established costs of
‘OCS development. ) .

The areas of predictable impacts are reasonably clear, if the specific
needs are not. Among them are transportation and communications
systems, a vast range of community services such as education and
health care, new ports and harbors, housing, job training, and others.
Most of these, be certain, are to be provide%i in areas either where no
community now exists or where tiny towns and villages wait
unsuspecting.

Most crucial is the need for planning, which can be easily under-
stood by simply recognizing that it was only last fall that the magni-
tude of the Federal OCS program became known to anyone -outside
the administration. Consider the reception of this news in Yakutat,
Alaska a town of about 300 on the northeast Gulf of Alaska. Within
1 year of that revelation, Yakutat has become the known base of sup-
port for OCS operations in that area. Multiply the impact of that
-change by the number of lease sales intended for Alaska, and you
have a scenario for disaster without adequate planning and financial
support for planning. It is to these needs that the fund set out above
is addressed.

Finally, the States believes that, to the extent that a fixed percentage
revenue provision does not reflect the level of impact on the immedi-
-ately adjacent State, some recourse should be available to those coastal
States where impact exceeds the level of activity or revenues or even
moncoastal States where the impact is transported over land. For
these situations, we recommend either that a third fund be estab-
lished or that the second fund be doubled to accommodate applica-
tions from States specially impacted. Only at the level of special im-
Dpact, we believe, should any State be affected by OCS development be
required to come as an applicant to the Federal Government for aid,
and receive a grant for cause shown. Underlying this, we believe,
.should be a system of fixed percentage revenues and 100-percent grants
for specific needs shown. '

This completes our testimony. At this time, let me reiterate ‘Alaska’s
-commitment to a sound Federal energy program and our desire to
work with the administration to establish one. It is Congress that
Alaska now looks to for correction of the existing OCS structure, and
‘provision of a set of statutory guidelines that will serve us for years to
come. There is much more at stake here than energy or dollars. What
1s at stake here is a quality of life found nowhere else, and well worth
making the extra effort to protect. :

Senator Mercarr. Thank you very much, Mr. Martin. I thank Gov-
ernor Hammond for sending you here and reading a most helpful and
lluminating statement. Thank yeu for summarizing it. Your state-
ment will be incorporated’in the record as if read.

‘We understand from the Senators from Alaska there is a special
problem in Alaska. You have a concern-about these leases as they affect
‘State land given to you under the provisions of the Alaskan Statehood
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-Act, and the Native lands given to the Natives as a result of the
Alaska Native lands.

Mr. Marrin. I am not certain of the comments of the Senators you
are referring to. We would assume a State responsibility for the plan-
ning for impact and providing for the impact that runs not only to our
own land, which will total 103 million acres, as well as the 40 million
acres given to Native lands. There will be probably the-largest com-
ponent of privately owned land in any State in the Union in Alaska.
It would be our responsibility to deal with both components.

Senator Mercarr. I think your two Senators who raised those ques-
tions a little bit in the consideration of the Surface Mining Act are
very much concerned about, the loss of revenue to the State of Alaska
and the state of revenue to the Alaskan Natives if we pass this Outer
Continental Shelf Act without a special provision for State lands and
Alaska Native lands. .

Mr, MarTix. Yes; I understand that point. The State shares in those
concerns. I don’t think there is any difference of opinion between the
present administration and the Senators on that.

Senator Mercarr. Thank you very much for coming to us. You made
a splendid analysis of the separate bills before ns. I want to say that
for many years I served as the Senator on the Migratory Bird Com-
mission: As a result of my experience on that Commission I have grown
to know the great concern we have for migratorv wildlife especially
in Alaska. Almost all of our western flyways look to those areas in
Alaska. A spill up there might mean a loss of fish and wildlife for a
couple of decades, or maybe forever. So we have to be especially con-
cerned. T am glad yon brought that up.

Mr. MartIn. Senator Metcalf, that gives us just one more reason for
being pleased you are chaulna these hearings, because you are well
known to Alaskans over the years as a orooJ friend. T know you share
some of the concerns I stressed in my analysis based on your own con-
cerns from the northern Great Plains and similar activity there.

Senator Mercarr. I also share the statement that there is a certain

value in a marsh population and a hunting and fishing economy, be-
cause Montana has a very similar economy to yours in Alaska, al-
thoneh we don’t have that vast coastline you have.

Thank you very much for coming down here. Would you thank Gov-
ernor Hammond for us for his appearance and his very splendid
statement.: ) .

Mr. Magrr~. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MErcarr. We oo from the largest to the smallest. Our last
witness this mornine is Mr. Frie Jankel, policy assistant to the Gov-
ernor of the State of Rhode Island.

STATEMENT OF ERIC JANKEL, POLICY ASSISTANT TO THE GOV-
ERNOR OF RHODE ISLAND, ON BEHALF OF GOV. PHILIP W. NOEL
OF RHODE ISLAND

Mr. Janx=r. Thank vou. Mr, Chairman.

Senator MrrcaLr. I am informed the Supreme Court has just ruled
agcainst the Atlantie coastal States in the Jawsuit that was mentioned
by Seecretary Morton and cthers in their testimony.

Mr. Jaxsrn, Did that ruling come this morning, sir?
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Senator Mercarr. That came this morhing.

We are delighted to have you here. You have a prepared statement,
on your behalf and on behalt of the Governor of Rhode Island. Please
go ahead.

Mr. JawkrL. Governor Noel extends his regrets he could not be here
today. He is testifying in Providence, R.L. before the U.S. Railway
Association on reorganization of the Penn Central Railroad.

T think I will read verbatim the remarks that he had prepared for
this morning. I would like to correct on the title page first of all that
the remarks are before the Committee on Commeree and the Interior
Committee sitting jointly.

Senator Metcalf, my comments before this committee are addressed
to the specific prowsmns of' S. 426, S. 521 and S. 740, but I would also
like to speak in more broad terms to the need for new authorization
for the exploration and development of the Outer Continental Shelf.

I would preface my remarks by noting that the New England Gov-
ernors’, the Atlantic Coast Governors’, “and the National Governors’
Conference have all adopted resolutions which call for three basic
reforms in the approach to OCS oil and gas development :

1. The separation of .exploration and development. As you know,
the procedure under the present leasing authorization is for a one-
step lease. As a New England State Governor, I am vitally concerned
about the quantity and type of hydrocarbon on the Georges’ Bank.
The amount of oil and gas that is available as a resource must be
known before a development decision is made.

(a) So that adequate on-shore planning can take place, and

(b) So that a rational determination, based upon a national energy
policy can be made on the need for de\'clopln(r that resource.

2. The coastal States have a right, which goes beyond the arguments
in the pending United States v. Maine case, to revenues which are
derived from the OCS. Thereis no question in my mind that the Na-
tion needs OCS oil and gas. New facilities will be essential for the
refining of OCS oil if we are to move toward independence from for-
eign produets, which, by the way, New England is partienlarly sus-
ceptible to increases in foreign prices. We have extended our elasticity
of demand through the price mechanism in the price year since the
Arab oil embarao. So we feel very strongly OCS oil is needed in New
England. The Federal Government should make funds available for
the impact ‘of ‘these new facilities. Such a funding program ‘could
alleviate many of the community development prob]ems that ocenr
when a major energy production facility attempts to locate in a city
or fovn

3. Planning funds must be made available to the coastal States at
a 100 percent funding level so that the Governors can assess land use
and environmental proh]ems and desion management programs that
will reculate QCS development in a rational format.

In all of mv discussions with the administration on the Outer Con-
tenental Shelf. the anestion of new lecislative authorization has heen
an issne. There is a basic difference of opinion on this question. The
Secretary of the Interior seems to believe that present authorization
is adeanate while the Atlantic Coast Governors support the congres-
sional efforts to amen'd or pass a new authorization.
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Mr. Chairman, certainly if 2 major exploration and development
program is announced, 4 comprehensive review of the legislative man-
date is in order. In the past 5 years alone, major research has been
completed at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology by the Council
on. Environmental Quality and by the National Ocean Policy Study
here in the Senate. A great deal has been learned by experience. The
tragic blow-out in the Santa Barbara Channel and the exploration
and development of North Sea oil and gas has expanded the body of
practical knowledge on undersea exploration and development. It is
only appropriate then that the Congress implement both an expanded
body of knowledge and a better sense of intergovernmental balance
in legislative authorization.

There are several specific points that T would like to offer for the
committee’s consideration. First, the policy determination to separate
exploration and development is hollow unless the procedures for leas-
ing and production reflect an input in the production decision by the
adjacent State. Under present leasing procedures, the Interior Depart-
ment imposes a “maximum efficient rate” for production through
production permit. That rate is based upon technical considera-
tions, such as the number of wells in a structure, the number of wells
on a platform, et cetera. I would argue that a rate of production could
be established, similar to the maximum efficient rate concept, that
would enter on-shore capacity to handle the oil, the environmental
impact of certain levels of production, and the management capacity
of the adjacent State into the equation. Both S. 426 and S. 521 ad-
dress this point. I would urge the committee to retain State involve-
ment in the production decision as a cornerstone of any new legislation.

Second, the concept of a fund for dealing with the impact of oil
spills and gear conflicts is essential. I would note the committee that
Rhode Island has an active fishing industry. Recently, deep sea lobster
fisherman had over $150,000 in lobster posts and gear destroyed by
Russian fishing vessels. There is presently competition for resources
on the Georges’ Bank, and it will certainly become more intense if oil
is produced on the OCS. The lobstermen are now making claims to the
National Marine Fisheries Board for settlement through the State
Department by the Soviet Union. The process will take months and
these men face bankruptey. A strict liability fund which could quickl
grant settlements in the event of a loss of property as a result of oil
spills or gear conflicts due to OCS development would be beneficial in
addressing these very real problems.

Finally, planning for OCS development requires an equal com-
mitment to dealing with the subsequent problems. The proposal in
both bills for a fund which will address community development
problems that will arise from the siting of onshore facilities is impor-
tant. The planning for OCS development, to which the administration
is committed, will identify the problems. The State and local commu-
nities will then have the responsibility of dealing with expanded
school populations, increased pressures for residential development,
and the siting of energy-related facilities. The planning phase must be
linked, through a coastal State fund, to the coasts of the pressures for
-development which will occur. : :

In summary, the National Governors’ Conference supports the
philisophy that underlies both S. 426 a nd S. 521. The committee can
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best evaluate how policy should be implemented in specific provisions

in new authorization. I believe we need that new authorization and

Vée need it before the call for nominations and leasing on the Atlantic
oast.

I would like to thank the committee for the opportunity to speak on
thfesg proposals. I know that you will give consideration to my point
of view.

Senator MercarLr. Thank you for appearing here on your own be-
half and on behalf of Governor Noel.

This morning we have had unanimity that despite the contention of
the Secretary of Interior, legislation is needed. We have had from the
smallest to the largest, from the East to the far Northwest. We have
had unanimity that we have to have a fund for the protection of lobster
pots in Rhode Island and the wildlife and fishing industry in Bristol
Bay. We have had all of you come in with the need for immediate pay-
ment and the need for State and local participation.

I think we have had a most significant discussion from the repre-
sentatives of the various States and their Governors this morning.
I am very pleased that you came down here to give us your help and
your advice and your counsel.

Thank you very much.

Mr. JankeL. Thank you for the opportunity to do so.

Senator Mercavr. Thank Governor Noel for us.

The committees will adjourn, subject to the call of the Chair.

[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, subject to
the call of the Chair.]
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The committees met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m. in room 3110,
Dirksen Office Building, Hon. J. Bennett Johnston, presiding.

Present : Senators Johnston, Metcalf, Stone, Fannin, Hatfield, and
McClure.

Also present for Interior Committee; Grenville Garside, special
counsel and staff director; Daniel A. Dreyfus, deputy staff director
for legislation : William J. Van Ness, chief counsel ; James Barnes and
Richard Grundy, professional staff for the majority ; Harrison Loesch,
minority counsel ; and David P. Stang, deputy director for the minor-
ity ; for Commerce Committee; John Hussey, director, NOPS; and
Pamela Baldwin, professional staff member.

Senator JounsTon. The hearing will come to order.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. J. BENNETT JOHNSTON, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF LOUISIANA

We begin today, our third day of hearings on the Outer Continental
Shelf legislation. The action of the Supreme Court yesterday high-
lights and underlines the importance for legislative solutions to this
problem, for the need to compensate the States, for the need to ade-
quately protect the State interests without unduly and improperly
hindering the search for badly needed energy on the Outer Continen-
tal Shelf.

We are pleased to have this morning as our leadoff witness one of
the more knowledgeable experts on the problems of oil and gas and
glerggi in this country, the very dynamic Senator from Alaska, Mike

ravel.

STATEMENT OF HON. MIKE GRAVEL, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF ALASKA

Senator Graver. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I would like
to approach several thoughts this morning, some dealing directly with
the bill you have before you, S. 521, and some other thoughts that can
be included in S. 521, and T think should be included in S. 521.

First let me say that I want to commend the committee. I think this
is one of the first, probably in my mind the second occasion, where the

(157)
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Senate would be considering something if this bill comes to the floor
that would solve the immediate crisis: That is, increasing the supply
of gas and oil now. Most of the legislation that has come before the
Congress has either been long term, intermediate term, or totally coun-
terproductive. Fortunately, some of that counterproductive legisla-
tion has been the product of this committee.

With respect to these two items, I would like my statement placed
in the record as if read, and I would like to just summarize the two
basic thoughts that I think are the most important.

One is, % think that the committees are on the right tack with respect
to OCS. I would only quarrel, as I did on the floor, in the considera-
tion of this bill last year, with the funding process to the States. T think
my colleagues will recall that the committee came out with a Fed-
eral fund that would provide grant in aid in States, and the size of the
Federal fund was $200 million. And we all felt, many of us felt, that
was the best that could be acquired. Well, we can acquire whatever we
want to acquire if reasonable people will understand the problem.

Senator Jounsron. I might say, if I may interrupt, that the Sena-
tor’s amendment made it clear that that limitation was only a 2-year
limitation. And after the first 2 years it would have gone up the full 10
percent. I mi%ht say in that connection I share the §ena,tor’s view that
that is not calculated to produce the kind of revenue that would ade-
quately compensate the States, and that it is at least my thinking that
we should go to a new formula that would be a more realistic one that
would assure States of at least some realistic percentage of the impacts
which they are suffering. So we are going to have to increase that
amount.

Senator Graver. Well, I would suggest that modicum probably will
not be sufficient. I think that the Governors of the various States were
aware of this legislation when they met, were aware of what the Con-
gress had done, the Senate had done last year when Senator Jackson ac-
cepted my amendment requiring it be 40 cents per barrel, which would
have brought the fund from $200 million to $2 billion or plus, depend-
ing on the production from OCS.

et the Governors still oppose the drilling of their coastal States,
and for very obvious reasons. They have no confidence they will get
the necessary funds from the Federal Government in a grant-in-aid

nocess.

P So it would make sense, the Congress has already spoken loud and
clear as to the efficacy of revenue-sharing programs. So there is no rea-
son why this whole funding process to the States as a product of rev-
enues from Outer Continental Shelfs can’t be handled from a revenue-
sharing process.

I would recommend to the committee that the committee vector away
from what I think to be considered by the States a paltry sum totally
shackled to Federal bureaucratic decisionmaking, and that it be on an
automatic basis, on a revenue basis. We have done this in general funds
coming from the Treasury, we have done it with respect to Federal
lands within States, and there is no reason why we can’t do it with
respect to Federal OCS lands bordering coastal States.

So I would recommend for simplicity not an escalated formula,
except something that is already in existence and has had a great deal
of weathered experience. That is, the States receive 37.5 percent of the
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revenues from offshore drilling, and it go into State coffers on a revenue
basis. There is no reason why we can’t continue to do it. Why not do it
on OCS lands? -

I would recommend that to the committee and hope they take that
into consideration.

The other recommendation I would make is, of course, we had a
sizable colloquy on the floor last year about the nature of the bidding
that would be possible, and that the Interior Department had under-
taken some experiments as to how bidding would take place. I noticed
in the bill there are set up three methods of bidding, and they are ver
specific. One is various bonus bid with fixed royalty, and second wit
a fixed net profit share, and third is a variable gonus with a fixed bid.

I would hope the committee would take the liberal position and let
the Interior continue to do what it has the authority to do. This limits
the authority that the Interior Department has. I would hope we would
be more generous in experimentation in this regard. The three methods
here——

Senator Jounsron. If the Senator would yield, the bill, S. 3221 last
year, did not require the use of any particular one. It simply required
they use those for experimentation. They then indicated that thy would.
they use those for experimentation. "{‘hey then indicated that they
would. So, the requirement that they use them in part is still more
anthority than a requirement because they have the discretion as to
when, where, and how much to use them.

Senator Graver. I am reading from my statement, but I don’t have
the section of the bill. If that is so, if it is not mandatory, then fine.
But if it is mandatory, then you have restricted them to these three
proposals and what you think are going to happen and what I think are
going to happen is not going to happen. They have the habit of follow-
ing the language of the law, and not what we think is in the law. So I
could be wrong, maybe it is not in the bill. But as we presently read it
right now, you have three methods of doing it which excludes all other
methods. I think that would be a mistake. The three involved do not
take into consideration how the entire North Sea was leased. So if it
was a way to work the development of the North Sea, certainly it might
be the way to work the development of the Gulf of Alaska or New
Jersey, or what have you. I would hate to see us limit this dickering
process.

I would commend

Because royalty bid basis may be a very viable basis under which
we can do it. I don’t know if we have developed any experience on
a royalty bid basis which can permit smaller enterprises to get into
the bid process.

That would complete my prepared statement which I will submit
for the record.

I would like to recommend to the committee for consideration two
other items, since they are drafting legislation to deal with increas-
ing our energy supplies. I believe 622, which is the pending business
after the recession, has a natural energy reserve, and I would com-
mend in the committee a section of a bill that I have introduced,
S. 1112, in title VIII, it has a national energy reserve providing for a
120 day reserve for the quantity of oil that we import. That would
be 7 million barrels a day times 120 days, would be the size of the
reserve in question. France is moving to this. Germany has a portion
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of it. The Scandinavian countries, most of the European countries
that had any foresight have set up a similar reserve. It can be above
ground, below ground, whichever way technology will permit us to
do it. T would only hope this program would be initiated and, of
course, the touchstone of this program would be the oil we have in
Elk Hills. Of course, the Petroleum Reserve No. 4.

Here, again, I would hope the Interior Committee in the Senate
would follow the example of the Subcommittee of Lands of the In-
terior Committee of the House, to report out legislation that would
transfer the petroleum reserves from the Navy to the Department of
the Interior where they belong so they can be developed and exploited
to the benefit of this great Nation of ours. If this is not the case we
are going to see continued dilatoriness, inefficiency, and, at worst, a
hoaé'djng of a resource from the American people who so vitally
need 1it.

Sog would commend the committee to title X of my bill in that
regard.

The other one I would suggest that could tie in with OCS legisla-
tion, 1112 is a remote oil and gas discovery act. This is something
if we do wipe out the depletion we have to think in terms of incen-
tives. In this regard I have developed an incentive that will not be
subsidizing industry. What it will be doing is altering present eco-
nomics. At the present time we search for oil and gas on a basis of
economics not on the basis of geology. Geology is a second considera-
tion. We have been looking where we have roads, waterways, exist-
ing pipelines and the like, not where the geology tells us there is a
major possibility of it. The only exception to that particular role
was Prudeau Bay, and I can recall in 1956 through 1967 in Alaska
saying if they don’t find oil up there, they will never be able to get
out. They found oil in such quantities it became economic to get it out.

We should design a program where we go for discovery and then see
if the economics will then expand into these areas of discovery. How
you do it is a very simple process. You tie it into a national energy re-
serve. You say whenever a person drills for gas and oil and finds
in a commercial quantity that would be rated by the Interior Depart-
ment, the Federal Government would be prepared to buy 50 percent of
his rated production on an annual basis. The commencement of that
purchase would take 1 year after discovery. Meaning you let the nor-
mal market forces come into play for that year’s period. If they did
not come into play within a year the Government would step in and be
prepared to buy on a market basis half of the oil. If we choose to, in
a case of emergency to expand to that discovery area, obviously the
Government would have its oil pumped out and could put it in a re-
serve or sell it at market price.

Senator Jounston. When you say to buy half of the oil produced,
you would have to actually lift the oil ¢

Senator GraverL. You would leave it in the ground. You rate the
production capacity of the well, and based upon that rating you would
say it has thus and thus capability of production. And on that basis the
Government would turn around and buy half of it. I have limitations
in the bill that tie it to 1 year’s purchase, all types of triggering mech-
anisms so we would obviate any possibility of abuse.

Senator JounsToN. Wouldn’t that have the opposite effect in paying
a man to leave his oil in the ground ?
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Senator Graver. It would not have the opposite effect, because the
man cannot get the oil out of the ground. If there is an infrastructure
system the Government can mandate the pumping. You would have a
hammerhold on them to pump the oil which does not presently exist.
Right now you take in some of the desolate areas of Wyoming, Utah,
of the Dakotas, Montana, people don’t go looking for oil in some of
those places because the infrastructural system is not there.

You take Alaska, the only place that independents will go look for
oil is either where 1t has been discovered—and then it is so rich they
can’t afford it, only the majors can afford it—in the other areas of the
State people don’t go look for oil because there is no infrastructure
system and even if they found it they couldn’t get it out.

One of the arguments made for building the Alaska pipeline through
Canada was the fact that on the way there there are about 50 oil fields
in Canada that have been discovered and are capped. Some people
criticize the industry and will say, isn’t it terrible that the industry has
capped wells, and there is oil there. They are hoarding it for a higher
price at some future date.

Obviously people don’t understand the maximization process that
takes place within American enterprise, as a result of the desire of
American management. But what happens in this case is not. one of
these oil fields is large enough to warrant the economics of buildin
a pipeline down the Mackenzie Delta into Edmundston. So the oi
fields go unused.

The fields have already been discovered because of a partnership
agreement that exists in Canada. In the United States, we have no
agreements, so we could turn around and effect the same thing with-
out going into partnership. If oil is discovered, you buy it. The oil
companies could not have a purchaser, income coming in, going to the
bank, getting financing, and go drill other wells. So you have a pro-
liferation of the search for oil, drilling of oil and gas wells through
this device. All you would be doing by Government is buying the oil
vou need for your national energy reserve. Since the reserve would
have to be available within 120 days, from day one, you would then
be able to compute out the infrastructural time elements to bring about
delivery on the delivery systems. It is like putting Petroleum 4 into a
national reserve is ridiculous because it would take 5 years to market.
But putting Elk Hills into a national reserve is good sense, because you
could pump the oil out now. It could have been pumped out during
the embargo more aggressively than it was,

If we set up a reserve, we can couple it with a joint oil and gas
discovery act without giving any tax ripoff to the oil industry, to effect
a proliferation of drilling for oil and gas with great efficacy to our
economic system.

Senator Jomnston. Thank you very much, Senator Gravel. That
was, in my judgment, an excellent statement, not only because you
delivered it well, but because I agree with it.

Senator GraveL. The latter comment has more merit than the
former.

Senator Jornston. T will be putting in more legislation later today
which will be very close to that which you are promoting today.

Senator Graver. I will leave with you a copy of S. 1112, and a copy
of my summary.

Senator Jornsron. We will put that in the record verbatim.

[The material referred to above follows:]
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IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

Marcu 7, 1975

Mr. Graver introduced the following bill; which was read twice and referred

To

B W N

to the Committee on Finance

establish an Energy Trust Fund funded by a tax on energy
sources, to provide for the development of domestic sources
of energy and for the more efficient utilization of energy, and

for other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Eepresenta-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That this Act may be cited as the “Energy Revenue and

Development Act of 1975”.
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STATEMENT OF POLICY AND PURPOSES
Sec, 101. The Congress finds and declares that—

(1) It is the policy of the United States to achieve
energy independence by 1985 and to reduce progres-
sively the dependence of the United States on foreign
sources of energy between now and that date.

(2) The achievement of this goal is éssential for
the Nation’s economic growth, full employment, balance-
- of-payments equilibrium, and national security.

(3) Reaction to the energy erisis has created a
proliferation of response which has made difficult a satis-
factory resolution of such crisis.

(4) A well-coordinated and defined national energy
policy is needed to achieve energy independence by
1985. Such a policy must be implemented by a central
unified Federal authority which would coordinate and
define all energy policies and programs. It is essential
that all energy policy be coordinated in one agency
and that the overlapping functions of the Energy
Research and Development Administration and the
Federal Energy Administration be coordinated and
merged into a single agency. An independent commis-

sion of qualified scientists, engineers,” and economists is
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4
néeded to advise and assist this authority and publicly
evaluate its policies and programs.
(5) The United States, including its Continental

Shelf, has an enormous energy resource base, including

an estimated three hundred and forty-six billion barrels

of oil; one thousand one hundred and seventy-eight
trillion cubic feet of natural gas; three hundred and

ninety-four billion tons of coal; one and six-tenths million

- tons of uranium; and one hundred and eighty-nine billion

barrels of oil shale. Rapid development of these massive
energy sources is imperative.

(6) It is essential to restore a healthy economy
with full employment, reduce inflation, and increase
output and productivity.

(7) It is essential that the United States prevent

steep increases in the price of all energy and the per-

" vasive economic adversities which such increases would

entail,

(8) Energy supplies must be managed so as to
reduce the dependency of the United States on imports
consistent with rapid economic recovery, and standby

protections must be available against sudden supply

" curtailments.

(9) It is essential that we conserve energy and

expand domestic supplies in order to improve our
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balance of payiments and achieve. national energy suffi-
ciency in a timely and reliable way.
(10) ‘While -developing fully these resources, the

public and private sectors must develop alternative

-sources of energy including solar energy, wind; geo-
i

thermal energy, ocean thermal gradients,. cop) gasifi-

‘cation and liquefaction, nuclear fusion, and fission, the
N ' 3

- conversion of organic materials to energy, and others.

(11) "Achieving énergy ‘independence.. .requires. a
massive investment of capital and technology over the

next decade by both the public. and the -private sectors

" in our society. .

(12) Adequate and assufed public financing . of
research and development programs requires the impo-
sition of taxes on energy sources and the appropriation
of the revenues from these taxes to'a special energy
trust fund. L, g

(13) " The private market must be allowed to
operate freely in order to attract capital for the develop-
ment of our indigenous' energy resources. A.ccordingly,
energy independence requires that price controls be ter-
minated on petroleum and petroleum products and
natural gas, subject to safeguards to assure that termi-

nation of such controls does not result in excessive profits,
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TITLE II—ENERGY TRUST FUND; TAX ON
ENERGY SOURCES
ENERGY TRUST FUND
Sec. 201. (a) EsraBrLisHMEXT OF TrUST FUND.—

There is hereby established in the Treasury of the United

States a trust fund to be known as the Energy Trust Fund

(hereafter in this section referred to as the “trust fund”).
The trust fund shall consist of such amounts as may he
appropriated or credited to it as provided in this section.

(b) TrRANSFER OF AMOUNTS TO TrRUST FuND.—

(1) In oENERAL.—There are hereby appropri-
ated to the trust fund amounts equivalent to the taxes
received in the Treasury under subchapter F of chapter
36. of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954, and such
rentals, royalties, and other sums directed to be de-
posited in the trust fund under sections 9 (c) and (d)
of the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act.

{2) MeETHOD OF TRANSFER.—The amounts ap-
propriated by paragraph (1) shall be transferred at
least monthly from the general fund of the Treasury
to the trust fund on the basis of estimates by the Secre-
tary of the Treasury of the amounts referred to in
paragraph (1) received in the Treasury. Proper ad-

justments shall he made in the amounts subsequently
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transferred to the extent prior estimates were in excess
of or less than the amounts required to be transferred.

(¢) APPROPRIATION OF ADDITIONAL SuMs.—There

are hereby authorized to be appropriated to the trust fund
such additional sums as may be required to make expendi-

tures referred to in subsection (c) (1) of this section.

(d) MANAGEMENT oF THE TrRUsT FUND.—

(1) In GENERAL.—It shall be the duty of the
Secretary of the Treasury to manage the trust fund
and (after consultation with the Administrator of Energy
Research and Development) to report to the Congress
not later than the 31st day of January of each year
on the financial condition and the results of the operations
of the trust fund during the preceding fiscal year and on
its expected condition and operations during each fiscal
year thereafter. Such report shall include the recom-
mendations of the Administrator of Energy Research
and Development as to the amount of revenues needed
by the trust fund during the following fiscal year to
meet expenditures from the trust fund during such
fiscal year. Such report shall be printed as a House
document of the session of the Congress to which the
report is made.

(2) INVESTMENT.—It shall be the duty of the Sec-

retary of the Treasury to invest such portion of the
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trust fund as is not, in his judgment, required to meet
current withdrawals. Such investments may be made
only in interest-bearing obligations of the United States
or in obligations guaranteed as to both prineipal and
interest by the United States. Tor such purpose such
obligations may be acquived (A) on original issuc at
the issue price, or (B) by purchase of ontstanding
obligations at the market price. The purposes for which
obligations of the United States may be issued under
the Second Liberty Bond Act, as amended, as hereby
extended to authorize the issuance at par of special
obligations exclusively to the trust fund. Such special
obligations shall bear interest at a rate equal to the
average rate of interest, computed as to the end of the
calendar month next preceding the date of such issue,
horne by all marketable interest-hearing obligatious
of the United States then forming a part of the public
debt; except that where such average rate is not a
multiple of one-eighth of 1 percent, the rate of interest
of such special obligations shall be the multiple of one-
eighth of 1 percent next lower than such average rate.
Such special obligations shall be issued only if the Sec-
retary of the Treasury determines that the purchase of
other intercst-bearing obligations of the Uhited States,

or of obligations guaranteed as to both principal and
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1 .interest by the United States on original issue or at the
2 market price, is not in the public interest.

(3) SALE OF OBLIGATIONS.—Any obligation ac-

4 quired by the trust fund (except special obligations is-

5 sued exclusively to the trust fund) may be sold by the

6 Secretary of the Treasury at the market price, and such

7 'special obligations may be redeemed at par plus accrued
8 interest.

9 (4) INTEREST AND CERTAIN PROCEEDS.—The in-
10 terest on, and the proceeds from the sale or redemftion

11 . of, any obligations held in the trust fund shall be credited

12 toand form a part of the trust fund.

13 (c) ExpExDITURES FROM THE TRUST FUND.—

14 ENERGY PROGRAMS.—Amounts in the trust
15 fund shall be available, as provided by ai)propriatioh
16 ‘ Acts, for making expenditures to carry out the provisions
17 of this Act, and research, developinent, and
18 demonstration in the field of energy under the Energy
19 Reorganization Act of 1974. .

20 TAX ON ENERGY SOURCES

21 Sec. 202. (a) Imposition of Excise Tax’.o‘n Energy

99 Sources.—Chapter 36 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954
23 (relating to certain other excise taxes) is amended by adding

94 at the end thereof the followmg new subchapter:
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“Subchapter F—Tax on.Energy Sources

4496. Imposition of taxes.

4497. Definitions; special rules.

4498. Certifications by Administrator of Energy Research and
Development.

4499. Cross reference.

“SEC. 4496. IMPOSITION OF TAXES.

“(a) ImposITION OF TaAxES.—There is hereby imposed,

at the rate provided in subsection (b)—

“(1) upon the extraction of oil, gas, or coal within
the United States, a tax on the Btu content of the oil,
gas, or coal,

“(2) upon the production of electricity (or other
consumable energy) within the United States using any
energy source other than oil, gas, or coal, or any product
or derivative thereof, a tax on the Btu content equivalent
of the energy source, and

“(3) upon the importation into the United States
of oil, gas, or coal, or any product or derivative thereof,
a tax on the Btu content of the oil, gas, coal, product, or
derivative,

“(b) Rarms oF Tax.—The rate of tax referred to in

subsection (D), for the one-year period beginning on July 1,
1975, per 1,000,000 Btu content (or Btu- content equiva-
lent), shall be 2 cents, and for each one year period there-

after such amount as the Congress shall by law prescribe.

1-12
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“(c) By Wrom Parn.—The tax imposed by subsection
(a) (1) shall be paid by the person who extracts the oil, gas,
or coal. The tax imposed by subsection (a) (2) shall be paid
by the person who produces the electricity or other con-
sumable energy. The tax imposed by subsection (a) (3)
shall be paid by the importer.

“SEC. 4497. DEFINITIONS; SPECIAL RULES.

“For purposes of this subchapter—

“(a) Bru.—The term ‘Btu’ means the quantity of heat
required to raise the temperature of one pound of water one
degree Fahrenheit at or near its point of maximum density.

“(b) Bru CoNTENT.—The Btu content of oil, gas, and
coal extracted within the United States, and of oil, gas, and
coal, and any product or derivative thereof, imported into the
United States, shall be determined on the basis of certifica-
tions of the Administrator of Energy Research and Develop-
ment under section 4498 (a) .

“(c¢) Bru ConTENT EQUIVALENT.—The Btu content
equivalent of energy sources of electricity (or other consuma-
ble energy) produced within the United States shall be deter-
mined on the 'bésis of certifications of the Administrator of
Energy Research and Development under section 4498 (b).

“(d) Uxrrep StaTES.—The term ‘United States’ has

the meaning given to it by section 638 (1)
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“SEC. 4498. CERTIFICATIONS BY ADMINISTRATOR OF
ENERGY RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT.
“(a) TFossi Fuens.—The Administrator of Energy
Research and Development shaill—
“(1) establish classifications or grades for—
“(A) oil, gas, and coal extracted within the
United States, and
“(B) oil, gas, and coal, and products and deriv-
atives thereof, imported into the United States, and
“(2) from time to time, certify to the Secretary or
his delegate, for purposes of applying the taxes imposed
by sections 4496 (a) (1) and 4496 (a) (3), the average

Btu content for each class or grade so established.

“(b) Ormer ENERGY SOURCES.—The Administrator
of Energy Research and Development shall, from time to
time, determine and certify to the Secretary or his delegate,
with respect to electricity (or other consumable energy)
produced from any source other than oil, gas, or coal, or any
product or derivative thereof, the average Btu con-tent. of
the quantity of oil, gas, or coal which would be required, if
used as the energy source, to produce the same number of
kilowatts of electricity (or the same number of units of other
energy). For purposes of applying the tax imposed by
section 4496 (a) (2), the Btu content equivalent of elec-

tricity produced in any geographic area shall be based on
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the fossil fuel energy source predominantly used for the
production of electricity in the same geographic area.

“SEC. 4499. CROSS REFERENCE.,

“For penalties and administrative provisions appli-
cable to this subchapter, see subtitle F.”,

(b) CrErrcAr AMuNDMENT.—The table of subchap-
ters for chapter 36 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954 is
amended by adding at the end thereof the following new
item: '

“Subchapter F. Tax on energy sources.”.
OUTER CONTINENTAL SHELF REVENUES

Smo. 203. (a) Section 9 of the Outer Continental
Shelfv Lands Act (43 U.S.C. 1338) is amended to read as
follows:

“SEc. 9. D1sPosITION oF REVENUES.— (a) All rentals,
royalties, or other sums paid to the Secretary or the Sec-
retary of the Navy under or in connection with any lease on
the Outer Continental Shelf for the period beginning June
5, 1950, and ending with the day preceding the date of the
enactment of the Energy Revenue and Development Act of
1975 shall be deposited in ’the Treasury of the Uhited
States and credited to the miscellaneous receipts.

“(b) All rentals, royalties, or other sums paid to the
Secretary or the Secretary of the Navy under or in connec-

tion with any lease on the Outer Continental Shelf for the
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period beginning with the date of the enactment of the
Energy Revenue and Development Act of 1975 shall be
deposited in the Treasury of the United States; and of the
amount of the revenues so deposited in each fiscal year which
are attributable to that portion of the Outer Continental
Shelf adjacent to any State or that portion of the Outer
Continental Shelf to which a State by intersta'te compact has
limited itself, 374 per centum shall be paid by the Secretary
of the Treasury to such adjacent State, to be added to its
general funds and to be used for what it deems to be in its
best interests.

“(c) The total of all rentals, royalties, and other sums
deposited in the Treasury in any fiscal year pursuant to sub-
section (b) which is in excess of (1) amounts paid by the
Secretary for such year pﬁrsuant to subsection (b) of this
section, and (2) the amount credited to the Land and .Water
Conservation Fund for such year pursuant to section 2 (c)
(2) of the Land and Water Conservation Fund Act of 1965,
shall be deposited in the Energy Trust Fund established by
title IT of the Energy Revenue and Development Act of
1975.

“(d) Any moneys paid to the Secretary or the Secre-
tary of the Navy under or in connection with a lease but

held in escrow pending the determination of a controversy as
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to whether the lands on account of which such moneys are
paid constitute part of the Outer Continental Shelf shall,
to the extent that such lands are ultimately determined to
constitute said part of the Outer Continental Shelf, be dis-
tributed—

“(1) in accordance with subsection (a) if paid
before the date of the enactment of the Energy Revenue
and Development Act of 1975, and

“(2) in accordance with subsections (b) and (c)
if paid on or after the date of the egactment of the
Energy Revenue and Development Act of 1975.”

(b) (1) Nothing contained in this section or in the

‘amendments made by this section shall be construed to -alter,

limit, or modify in any manner any right, claim, or interest of
any State in any funds received before the date of the en-
actment of this Act and held in escrow pending the deter-
mination of any controversy as to whether the submérged

lands on account of which such funds are received con-

- stitute a part of the Outer Continental Shelf.

(2} Nothing contained in this section or in the amend-
ments made by this section shall be construed to alter, limit,

or modify any claim of any State to any right, title, or in-

terest in, or jurisdiction over, any submerged lands,
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TITLE III—COMMISSION ON ENERGY
TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT
ESTABLISHMENT OF COMMISSION
Seo. 301. (a) There is hereby established the Com-
mission on Energy Technology Assessment (hereinafter
referred to in this section as the “Commission”), which
shal! he independent of the executive departments.
(b) The Commission shall consist of an Energy Tech-

nology Assessment Board (hereinafter referred to in this

-section as the “Board”) which shall formulate and promul-

gate  the policies of the Commission, and a Commissioner

who shall carry out such policies and administer- the opera-

tions of the Commission. The Commissioner shall be ap-
pointed by the President of the United States, with the ad-
vice and consent of the Senate.

(c) The Board shall consist of twenty-two members as
follows:

. (1) seven members appointed by the President of
the United States, with the advice and consent of the
Senate, who shall be persons eminent in one or more
fields of the physical, biological, or social sciences;

(2) seven members appointed by the I"resident of
the United States, with the advice anﬂ consent of the
Senate, who shall be persons eminent in the field of

. engineering or the field of solar emergy, geothermal
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energy, magnetohydrodynamics, ‘fuclear fusion and

fission processes, fuel cells, low head hydroelectric

power, use of agricultural products for energy, tidal
power, ocean current and thermal gradient power, wind
power, automated mining methods and in situ conver-
sion of fueis, cryogenic transmission of electric power,
electrical energy storage methods, alternatives to internal
combustion engines, solvent refined coal, utilization of -
waste products for fuels, or direct conversion methods;

(3) seven members appointed by the President of
the United States, with the advice and consent of the

Senate, who shall be persons eminent in.the field of

economics; and

(4) fhe Commissioner, who shall not be a voting
member.

(d) Members of the Board, including the Commissioner,
shall receive basic pay at the rate provided for level IT of the
Executive Schedule under section 5314 of title 5, United
States Code.

(e) The Commissioner shall be appoi.ﬁted for a term of
ten years. Members of the Board shall be appointed for terms
of five ‘yef;rs, except that, of the members first appointed
(other than the Commissioner), ten shall be appointed for
terms otwglree years, and eleven for terms of five years.

Vacancies in the membership of the Board shall not affect
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the power of the remaining members to execute the functions
of the Board and shall be filled in the same manner as in the
case of the original appointment. In no case shall any mem-
ber of the Board be appointed to a successive term.

(f) The Commissioner shall serve as Chairman of the
Board. The Deputy Commissioner shall act in the place and
stead of the Chairman in the absence of the Chairman.

(g) (1) The basic functions of the Commission shall
he—

(A) to advise, consult with, and make recom-
mendations to, the Energy Research and Development
Administration (hereinafter in this title referred to as
the “Administration”), including matters relating to
contracts and other agreements involving research and
development;

(B) to provide early indications of the probable
beneficial and adverse impacts of the applications of
technology related to energy ;

(C) to analyze the quality of research, develop-
ment, and demonstration contracted for by the Admin-
tration in carrying out its powers, duties, and func-
tions, and the Commission is authorized to enter into
contracts with individuals, private agencies and entities,

_ educational institutions, and other nongovernmental

sources in making such analysis;
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(D) to establish standards and goals for reseach
dcvelopment and demonstration on a priority basis in
accordance with the present and future energy needs
of the United States; . l

(E) to engage in studies to evaluatc the 1elat1\e
benefits and costs of alternatwe forms. of energy ; and

(F) to construct and maintain economic models of
the enérgy needs of the United States economy and the
alternative means and costs of éé,tisfying such needs cur-

rently and during the subsequent five years.

(2) In carrying out such functions, the Commission

shall—

(A) identify existing or probable impacts of tech-
nology or technological programs relating to energy;

(B) where possible, ascertain cause-and-effect rela-
tionships;

(C) identify alternative technological methods Aof
implementing specific prﬁgmms relating to energy; |

(D) identify alternative programs for achicving
requisite goals;

(E) make estimates and comp@risons of the impacfs
of alternative methods and programs relating to energy;

(F) estimate the economic oosts of alterna,tlve
energy sources and programs when technnlomcal devel-

opment has been completed ;
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(G) identify the availability of various forms of
-energy from domestic and foreign sources and their pros-
pects as reliable continuous sources of supply in the
future;

(H) present findings of completed analyses to the
Administré